EXECUTION VERSION

LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

By and Between

The Borrower Listed on Appendix A

as Borrower

and

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

as Lender

Dated as of December 31, 2008

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

SECTION 1.	DEFINITIONS AND ACCOUNTING MATTERS	1
1.01	Certain Defined Terms	1
1.02	Interpretation	
1.03	Accounting Terms and Determinations	
SECTION 2.	ADVANCES, NOTE AND PAYMENTS	22
2.01	Advances	
2.01	The Note	
2.02	Procedure for Borrowing	
2.03	Limitation on Types of Advances; Illegality	
2.05	Repayment of the Advances; Interest	
2.06	Optional Prepayments	
2.07	Mandatory Prepayments	
2.08	Requirements of Law.	
2.09	Use of Proceeds	
	PAYMENTS; COMPUTATIONS; TAXES	
3.01	Payments	
3.02	Computations	
3.03	US Taxes	
SECTION 4.	COLLATERAL SECURITY	
4.01	Collateral; Security Interest	
4.02	UCC Matters; Further Assurances	
4.03	Changes in Locations, Name, etc	
4.04	Lender's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact	
4.05	Performance by the Lender of the Borrower's Obligations	
4.06	Proceeds	
4.07	Remedies	
4.08	Continuing Liability of the Borrower	
4.09	Limitation on Duties Regarding Preservation of Facility Collateral	
4.10	Powers Coupled with an Interest	
4.11	Release of Security Interest Upon Satisfaction of all Obligations	
4.12	Partial Release of Facility Collateral	
SECTION 5	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	35
5.01	Initial Advance	
	Initial and Subsequent Advances	
	1 1	
SECTION 6.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	
6.01	Existence	
6.02	Financial Condition	
6.03	Litigation	
6.04	No Breach	
6.05	Action, Binding Obligations	
6.06	Approvals	
6.07	Taxes	40

6.08	Investment Company Act	
6.09	No Default	41
6.10	Chief Executive Office; Chief Operating Office	41
6.11	Location of Books and Records	41
6.12	True and Complete Disclosure	41
6.13	Material Agreements	41
6.14	ERISA	41
6.15	Expense Policy	41
6.16	Subsidiaries	41
6.17	Capitalization	42
6.18	Fraudulent Conveyance	42
6.19	USA PATRIOT Act	42
6.20	Embargoed Person	42
6.21	Borrowing for Own Benefit	43
6.22	Indebtedness	43
6.23	Labor Matters	43
6.24	Survival of Representations and Warranties	43
6.25	Representations Concerning the Facility Collateral	
6.26	Intellectual Property	
6.27	JV Agreements	
6.28	Senior Lien Assets	
6.29	Excluded Collateral	
6.30	Mortgaged Real Property	
6.31	Additional Representations and Warranties	
	1	
SECTION 7.	AFFIRMATIVE AND FINANCIAL COVENANTS OF THE LOAN PARTIES	46
7.01	Financial Statements	46
7.02	Reporting Requirements	48
7.03	Financial Covenants	
7.04	Existence, Etc	
7.05	Use of Proceeds	. 50
7.06	Maintenance of Property; Insurance	. 50
7.07	Further Identification of Facility Collateral	. 50
7.08	Defense of Title	. 51
7.09	Preservation of Facility Collateral	
7.10	Maintenance of Papers, Records and Files	. 51
7.11	Maintenance of Licenses	
7.12	Payment of Obligations	. 51
7.13	OFAC	. 52
7.14	Investment Company	. 52
7.15	Due Diligence	. 52
7.16	Further Assurances	
7.17	Executive Privileges and Compensation	. 53
7.18	Asset Divestiture	
7.19	Restrictions on Expenses	
7.20	Restructuring Plan; Restructuring Targets	. 54
7.21	Term Sheet Requirements	. 55
7.22		
7.00	Restructuring Plan Report	. 33
7.23	Restructuring Plan Report President's Designee Review/Certification	
7.24	President's Designee Review/Certification Required Distributions	. 55 . 56
	President's Designee Review/Certification	. 55 . 56

7.26	Material Transaction	. 56
CECETON O		
SECTION 8. 8.01	NEGATIVE COVENANTS OF THE LOAN PARTIES Prohibition of Fundamental Changes	
8.01	Lines of Business	
8.02	Transactions with Affiliates	
8.03	Limitation on Liens	
8.04	Limitation on Distributions	
8.05	No Amendment or Waiver	
8.00	Prohibition of Certain Prepayments	
8.08	Change of Fiscal Year	
8.09	Limitation on Negative Pledge Clauses	
8.10	Limitations on Indebtedness	
8.11	Limitations on Investments	
8.12	ERISA	
8.13	Action Adverse to the Facility Collateral	
8.14	Limitation on Sale of Assets	
8.15	Restrictions on Pension Plans	. 58
8.16	JV Agreements	. 59
	-	
SECTION 9.	EVENTS OF DEFAULT; TERMINATION EVENTS	
9.01	Events of Default	. 59
SECTION 10	REMEDIES	61
SECTION 11	MISCELLANEOUS	62
11.01	Waiver	
11.01	Notices	
11.02	Indemnification and Expenses	
11.04	Amendments	
11.05	Successors and Assigns	
11.06	Survival	
11.07	Captions	
11.08	Counterparts and Facsimile	
11.09	Loan Agreement Constitutes Security Agreement	65
11.10	Governing Law	
11.11	SUBMISSION TO JURISDICTION; WAIVERS	
11.12	WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL	66
11.13	Acknowledgments	
11.14	Hypothecation or Pledge of Facility Collateral	
11.15	Assignments; Participations	66
11.16	Periodic Due Diligence Review	
11.17	Set-Off	
11.18	Reliance	
11.19	Reimbursement	
11.20	Waiver Of Redemption And Deficiency Rights	
11.21	Single Agreement	
11.22	Severability	
11.23	Entire Agreement	
11.24	Appendix A	69

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE 1.1	List of Pledgors
SCHEDULE 1.2	List of Guarantors
SCHEDULE 6.03	Litigation
SCHEDULE 6.10	Chief Executive Office, Chief Operating Office
SCHEDULE 6.13	Existing Agreements
SCHEDULE 6.16	Subsidiaries
SCHEDULE 6.17	Ownership of Loan Parties
SCHEDULE 6.22	Existing Indebtedness
SCHEDULE 6.25	Filing Jurisdictions and Offices
SCHEDULE 6.26	Intellectual Property
SCHEDULE 6.27	JV Agreements
SCHEDULE 6.28	Facility Collateral Subject to a Senior Lien
SCHEDULE 6.29	Excluded Collateral
SCHEDULE 6.30	Excluded Real Property

EXHIBITS

EXHIBIT A	Form of Note
EXHIBIT B	Acknowledgment and Consent
EXHIBIT C	Form of Notice of Borrowing
EXHIBIT D	Form of Confidentiality Agreement
EXHIBIT E	Form of Compliance Certificate
EXHIBIT F	Form of Exemption Certificate
EXHIBIT G-1	Form of Waiver for the Loan Parties
EXHIBIT G-2	Form of Waiver from SEOs to Lender
EXHIBIT G-3	Form of Consent and Waiver of SEOs to Loan Parties
EXHIBIT G-4	Form of Waiver of Senior Employees to Lender
EXHIBIT G-5	Form of Consent and Waiver of Senior Employees to Loan Parties

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A Supplement to Loan and Security Agreement

LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT, dated as of December 31, 2008, between the Borrower set forth on Appendix A (the "Borrower") and THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "Lender").

RECITALS

The Borrower wishes to obtain financing from time to time to restore liquidity to its business, and to restore stability to the domestic automobile industry in the United States, and the Lender has agreed, subject to the terms and conditions of this Loan Agreement, to provide such financing to the Borrower.

The financing provided hereunder will be used in a manner that (A) enables the Borrower and its Subsidiaries to develop a viable and competitive business that minimizes adverse effects on the environment; (B) enhances the ability and the capacity of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries to pursue the timely and aggressive production of energy-efficient advanced technology vehicles; (C) preserves and promotes the jobs of American workers employed directly by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and in related industries; (D) safeguards the ability of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries to provide retirement and health care benefits for their retirees and their dependents; and (E) stimulates manufacturing and sales of automobiles produced by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

Accordingly, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

SECTION 1. <u>DEFINITIONS AND ACCOUNTING MATTERS</u>.

1.01 <u>Certain Defined Terms</u>. Subject to the amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications in Section 1.01 of Appendix A, as used herein, the following terms shall have the following meanings (all terms defined in this Section 1.01 or in other provisions of this Loan Agreement in the singular to have the same meanings when used in the plural and vice versa):

"<u>Account Control Agreement</u>" shall mean one or more account control agreements among the Lender, the applicable Loan Parties and each bank party thereto, in form and substance acceptable to the Lender, to be entered into with respect to each Facility Account, as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Acknowledgement and Consent" shall have the meaning specified in Section 5.01(r)

hereof.

hereof.

"Advance" shall have the meaning specified in Section 2.01(a).

"<u>Affiliate</u>" shall mean, with respect to any Person, any other Person which, directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Person. For purposes of this Loan Agreement, "control" (together with the correlative meanings of "controlled by" and "under common control with") means possession, directly or indirectly, to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of such Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract, or otherwise.

"After Acquired Real Property" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.16(b)

"<u>Applicable Law</u>" shall mean, with reference to any Person, all laws (including common law), statutes, regulations, ordinances, treaties, judgments, decrees, injunctions, writs and orders of any court, governmental agency or authority and rules, regulations, orders, directives, licenses and permits of any Governmental Authority applicable to such Person or its property or in respect of its operations.

"<u>Bankruptcy Code</u>" shall mean Title 11 of the United States Code, as amended from time to time.

"<u>Bankruptcy Exceptions</u>" shall mean limitations on, or exceptions to, the enforceability of an agreement against a Person due to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally or the application of general equitable principles, regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity.

"<u>Benefit Plan</u>" shall mean any employee benefit plan within the meaning of section 3(3) of ERISA and any other plan, arrangement or agreement which provides for compensation, benefits, fringe benefits or other remuneration to any employee, former employee, individual independent contractor or director, including without limitation, any bonus, incentive, supplemental retirement plan, golden parachute, employment, individual consulting, change of control, bonus or retention agreement, whether provided directly or indirectly by any Loan Party or otherwise.

States.

"Board" shall mean the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United

"<u>Bond Exchange</u>" shall mean the conversion of existing public debt into equity, debt and/or cash as contemplated in Section 7.20(c).

"<u>Business Day</u>" shall mean any day other than (i) a Saturday or Sunday, (ii) a Federal holiday or other day on which banks in New York, New York or the District of Columbia are permitted to close, or (iii) a day on which trading in securities on the New York Stock Exchange or any other major securities exchange in the United States is not conducted.

"<u>Capital Lease Obligations</u>" shall mean, for any Person, all obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under a lease of (or other agreement conveying the right to use) Property to the extent such obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as a capital lease on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP, and, for purposes of this Loan Agreement, the amount of such obligations shall be the capitalized amount thereof, determined in accordance with GAAP.

"<u>Cash Equivalents</u>" shall mean (a) U.S. dollars, or money in other currencies received in the ordinary course of business, (b) securities with maturities of one (1) year or less from the date of acquisition issued or fully guaranteed or insured by the U.S. Government or any agency thereof, (c) securities with maturities of one (1) year or less from the date of acquisition issued or fully guaranteed by any state, commonwealth or territory of the United States, by any political subdivision or taxing authority of any such state, commonwealth or territory or by any foreign government, the securities of which state, commonwealth, territory, political subdivision, taxing authority or foreign government (as the case may be) are rated at least A by S&P or A by Moody's, (d) demand deposit, certificates of deposit and time deposits with maturities of one (1) year or less from the date of acquisition and overnight bank deposits of any commercial bank, supranational bank or trust company having capital and surplus in excess of \$500,000,000, (e) repurchase obligations with respect to securities of the types (but not necessarily maturity) described in clauses (b) and (c) above, having a term of not more than ninety (90) days, of banks (or bank holding companies) or subsidiaries of such banks (or bank holding companies) and nonbank broker-dealers listed on the Federal Reserve Bank of New York's list of primary and other reporting dealers ("<u>Repo Counterparties</u>"), which Repo Counterparties have capital, surplus and undivided profits aggregating in excess of \$500,000,000 (or the foreign equivalent thereof) and which Repo Counterparties or their parents (if the Repo Counterparties are not rated) will at the time of the transaction be rated "A-1" by S&P (or such similar equivalent rating) or higher by at least one nationally recognized statistical rating organization, (f) commercial paper rated at least A-1 or the equivalent thereof by S&P or P-1 or the equivalent thereof by Moody's and in either case maturing within one (1) year after the day of acquisition, (g) short-term marketable securities of comparable credit quality, (h) shares of money market mutual or similar funds which invest at least 95% in assets satisfying the requirements of clauses (a) through (g) of this definition, and (i) in the case of a Foreign Subsidiary, substantially similar investments, of comparable credit quality, denominated in the currency of any jurisdiction in which such Person conducts business.

"<u>Certification Deadline</u>" shall mean March 31, 2009 or such later date (not to exceed thirty (30) days after March 31, 2009) as determined by the President's Designee in his or her sole discretion.

"<u>Change of Control</u>" shall mean with respect to the Borrower, the acquisition, after the Effective Date, by any other Person, or two or more other Persons acting in concert other than the Permitted Investors, the Lender or any Affiliate of the Lender, of beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 of the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) of outstanding shares of voting stock of the Borrower at any time if after giving effect to such acquisition such Person or Persons owns twenty percent (20%) or more of such outstanding voting stock.

"Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

"Collateral" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 4.01(a) hereof.

"Collateral Substitution" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.07.

"<u>Compensation Reductions</u>" shall mean, with respect to the Borrower or any Subsidiary, the reduction of the total amount of compensation, including wages and benefits, paid to its United States employees so that, by no later than December 31, 2009, the average of such total amount, per hour and per person, is an amount that is competitive with the average total amount of such compensation, as certified by the Secretary of the United States Department of Labor, paid per hour and per person to employees of Nissan Motor Company, Toyota Motor Corporation, or American Honda Motor Company whose site of employment is in the United States.

"Consolidated" refers to the consolidation of accounts in accordance with GAAP.

"<u>Contractual Obligation</u>" shall mean, as to any Person, any material provision of any agreement, instrument or other undertaking to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound or any material provision of any security issued by such Person.

"Controlled Affiliate" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 6.19.

"<u>Controlled Foreign Subsidiary</u>" shall mean any Subsidiary that is a "controlled foreign corporation" within the meaning of the Code. For this purpose, a "controlled foreign corporation" includes any Subsidiary (i) classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, substantially all of the assets of which consist of stock of one or more controlled foreign corporations, or (ii) classified as a partnership or disregarded entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes, any assets of which consist of stock of one or more controlled foreign corporations.

"<u>Copyright Licenses</u>" shall mean all licenses, contracts or other agreements, whether written or oral, naming a Loan Party as licensee or licensor and providing for the grant of any right to reproduce, publicly display, publicly perform, distribute, create derivative works of or otherwise exploit any works covered by any Copyright (including, without limitation, all Copyright Licenses set forth in **Schedule 6.26** hereto).

"<u>Copyrights</u>" shall mean all domestic and foreign copyrights, whether registered or unregistered, including, without limitation, all copyright rights throughout the universe (whether now or hereafter arising) in any and all media (whether now or hereafter developed), in and to all original works of authorship (including, without limitation, all marketing materials created by or on behalf of any Loan Party), acquired or owned by a Loan Party (including, without limitation, all copyrights described in **Schedule 6.26** hereto), all applications, registrations and recordings thereof (including, without limitation, applications, registrations and recordings in the United States Copyright Office or in any similar office or agency of the United States or any other country or any political subdivision thereof), and all reissues, renewals, restorations, extensions or revisions thereof.

"<u>Default</u>" shall mean an event that with the giving of notice or the passage of time or both, would become an Event of Default.

"<u>Disposition</u>" shall mean with respect to any Property, any sale, lease, sale and leaseback, assignment, conveyance, transfer or other disposition thereof (other than (i) exclusive Licenses that do not materially impair the relevant Loan Party's ability to use or exploit the relevant Intellectual Property as it has been used or exploited by the Loan Parties as of the Effective Date or (ii) nonexclusive Licenses); and the terms "<u>Dispose</u>" and "<u>Disposed of</u>" shall have correlative meanings.

"Dollars" or "§" shall mean lawful currency of the United States.

"<u>Domestic Subsidiary</u>" shall mean any Subsidiary that is organized or existing under the laws of the United States, any state or territory thereof or the District of Columbia.

"<u>Due Diligence Review</u>" shall mean the performance by or on behalf of the Lender of any or all of the reviews permitted under Section 11.16, as desired by the Lender from time to time.

"<u>EESA</u>" shall mean the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008, Public Law No: 110-343, effective as of October 3, 2008, as amended from time to time.

"Effective Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"<u>EISA</u>" shall mean the Energy Independence and Security Act of 2007 (Public Law 110-140; 42 U.S.C. 17013), as amended.

"<u>Electronic Transmission</u>" shall mean the delivery of information by electronic mail, facsimile or other electronic format acceptable to the Lender. An Electronic Transmission shall be considered written notice for all purposes hereof.

"<u>Environmental Indemnity</u>" shall mean that certain Environmental Indemnity Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, executed by the applicable Loan Parties in connection with the Advances for

- 4 -

the benefit of Lender, as the same may be amended, restated, replaced, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Equity Interests" shall mean any and all equity interests, including any shares of stock, membership or partnership interests, participations or other equivalents whether certificated or uncertificated (however designated) of a corporation, limited liability company, partnership or any other entity, and any and all similar ownership interests in a Person and any and all warrants or options to purchase any of the foregoing.

"Equity Pledge Agreement" shall mean that certain pledge agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by each Pledgor in favor of the Lender.

"<u>ERISA</u>" shall mean the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time.

"<u>ERISA Affiliate</u>" shall mean any corporation or trade or business or other entity, whether or not incorporated, that is a member of any group of organizations (i) described in Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code of which any Loan Party is a member or (ii) which is under common control with any Loan Party within the meaning of section 4001 of ERISA.

"ERISA Event" shall mean (i) any Reportable Event or a determination that a Plan is "at risk" (within the meaning of Section 302 of ERISA); (ii) the incurrence by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliates of any liability under Title IV of ERISA with respect to the termination of any Plan or the withdrawal or partial withdrawal of the Borrower or any of its respective ERISA Affiliates from any Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (iii) the receipt by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliates from the PBGC or a plan administrator of any notice relating to the intention to terminate any Plan or Plans or to appoint a trustee to administer any Plan; (iv) the receipt by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliates of any notice, or the receipt by any Multiemployer Plan from the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliates of any notice, or the receipt by any Multiemployer Plan from the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliates of any notice, or the receipt by any Multiemployer Plan from the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliates of any notice, concerning the imposition of Withdrawal Liability or a determination that a Multiemployer Plan is, or is expected to be, insolvent or in reorganization, within the meaning of Title IV of ERISA; or (v) the occurrence of a nonexempt "prohibited transaction" with respect to which the Borrower, the other Loan Parties or their ERISA Affiliates is a "disqualified person" (within the meaning of Section 4975 of the Code) or with respect to which the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate could otherwise be liable.

"Event of Default" shall have the meaning provided in Section 9.01.

"Excluded Collateral" shall mean any Property to the extent that a grant of a security interest therein (a) is prohibited by any Applicable Law, or requires a consent pursuant to Applicable Law that has not been obtained from any Governmental Authority, or (b) is contractually prohibited, or constitutes a breach or default under or results in the termination of any contract (except to the extent that such contract or the related prohibitive provisions therein are ineffective under the New York Uniform Commercial Code or other Applicable Law) or requires a consent from any other Person (other than the Borrower or any of its Affiliates) that has not been obtained, (c) in the case of any investment property (as such term is defined in the Uniform Commercial Code), is prohibited under any applicable organizational, constitutive, shareholder or similar agreement (except to the extent that such agreement or the related prohibitive provisions therein are ineffective under the Uniform Commercial Code or other Applicable Law), or (d) is Property of any of the following types:

(i) motor vehicles situated in a jurisdiction in which the perfection of a security interest is excluded from the Uniform Commercial Code;

(ii) voting Equity Interests in any Controlled Foreign Subsidiary, to the extent (but only to the extent) required to prevent the Collateral from including more than 65% of all voting Equity Interests in such Controlled Foreign Subsidiary;

(iii) any Equity Interests owned by the Borrower or other Loan Party in any Excluded Subsidiary;

(iv) assets that give rise to tax-exempt interest income within the meaning of Section 265(a)(2) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time;

(v) any Property, including any debt or Equity Interest and any manufacturing plant or facility which is located within the continental United States, to the extent that the grant of a security interest therein to secure the Obligations will result in a lien, or an obligation to grant a lien, in such Property to secure any other obligation;

(vi) any "intent to use" United States trademark application for which a statement of use has not been filed;

(vii) any Property that is subject to a purchase option granted to any dealer of the Borrower's or any Loan Parties' products with respect to the related dealership Properties;

(viii) any Property (including any tangible embodiments of Intellectual Property that may be affixed to or embodied in any Property), including any Equity Interest, to the extent that the Borrower or any other Loan Party has assigned, pledged, or otherwise granted a security interest in or with respect to such Property to secure any indebtedness or any other obligations, including any Senior Lien Loan, prior to the Effective Date, to the extent that a grant of a security interest therein is contractually prohibited, or constitutes a breach or default under or results in the termination of any contract, or requires a consent from any other Person (other than the Borrower or any of its Affiliates) that has not been obtained;

(ix) any Property of the Borrower or any Loan Party acquired with (a) funds obtained from the Government of the United States, including proceeds of any loan obtained under Section 136 of the EISA or (b) under any other government programs or using other government funds, including proceeds of government loans, contracts, grants, cooperative agreements, or Cooperative Research and Development Agreements, to the extent that a grant of a security interest therein is contractually prohibited, or constitutes a breach or default under or results in the termination of any contract or precludes eligibility for funding described in clauses (a) or (b) above or requires a consent from any other Person (other than the Borrower or any of its Affiliates) that has not been obtained;

(x) any Property, including cash and cash equivalents, (x) pledged or deposited in connection with insurance, including worker's compensation, unemployment insurance or other types of social security or pension benefits, (y) pledged or deposited to secure the performance of bids, tenders, statutory obligations, and surety, appeal, customs or performance bonds and similar obligations, or (z) pledged or deposited to secure reimbursement obligations in respect of letters of credit issued to support any obligations or liabilities described in clauses (x) or (y) above; and

(xi) to the extent not otherwise included, all proceeds, including cash proceeds (as each such term is defined in the Uniform Commercial Code), and products of Excluded Collateral, in whatever form, including cash or cash equivalents.

- 6 -

"Excluded Subsidiary" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"<u>Excluded Taxes</u>" shall have the meaning provided in Section 3.03(a).

"Executive Order" shall have the meaning provided in Section 6.20.

"<u>Existing Agreements</u>" shall mean the agreements of the Loan Parties and their Subsidiaries in effect on the Effective Date and any extensions, renewals and replacements thereof so long as any such extension, renewal and replacement could not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the rights and remedies of the Lender under any of the Loan Documents.

"<u>Expense Policy</u>" shall mean the Borrower's comprehensive written policy on corporate expenses maintained and implemented in accordance with Section 7.19.

"Expiration Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"Facility Account" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"<u>Facility Collateral</u>" shall mean collectively, (i) the Collateral pledged hereunder, (ii) the Collateral (as defined in the Equity Pledge Agreement) pledged to the Lender under the Equity Pledge Agreement, (iii) the Collateral (as defined in the Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement), pledged to the Lender under the Intellectual Property Agreement, (iv) the Guaranty Collateral (as defined in the Guaranty), pledged to the Lender under the Lender under the Guaranty, and (v) any other collateral security pledged to Lender under any other Loan Document, including without limitation each Mortgage; provided that Facility Collateral shall exclude any Property constituting Excluded Collateral.

"Foreign Subsidiary" shall mean any Subsidiary that is not a Domestic Subsidiary.

"Funding Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"<u>GAAP</u>" shall mean generally accepted accounting principles as in effect from time to time in the United States.

"<u>Governmental Authority</u>" shall mean, with respect to any Person, any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision, agency or instrumentality thereof, any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government and any court or arbitrator having jurisdiction over such Person, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its properties.

"<u>Guarantee</u>" shall mean, as to any Person, any obligation of such Person directly or indirectly guaranteeing any Indebtedness of any other Person or in any manner providing for the payment of any Indebtedness of any other Person or otherwise protecting the holder of such Indebtedness against loss (whether by virtue of partnership arrangements, by agreement to keep-well, to purchase assets, goods, securities or services, or to take-or-pay or otherwise), provided that the term "Guarantee" shall not include (i) endorsements for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business, or (ii) obligations to make servicing advances for delinquent taxes and insurance, or other obligations in respect of a mortgaged property, to the extent required by the Lender. The amount of any Guarantee of a Person shall be deemed to be an amount equal to the stated or determinable amount of the primary obligation in respect of which such Guarantee is made or, if not stated or determinable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by such Person in good faith. The terms "Guarantee" and "Guaranteed" used as verbs shall have correlative meanings.

"Guarantors" shall mean those Persons listed on Schedule 1.2.

"<u>Guaranty</u>" shall mean that certain Guaranty and Security Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by each Guarantor in favor of the Lender guarantying the Obligations of the Borrower.

"<u>Hedging Agreement</u>" means any (i) interest rate swap agreement, interest rate cap agreement or other agreement designed to protect against fluctuations in interest rates or (ii) foreign exchange forward contract, currency swap agreement or other agreement designed to protect against fluctuations in foreign exchange rates or (iii) commodity or raw material futures contract or other agreement designed to protect against fluctuations in raw material prices.

"Indebtedness" shall mean, for any Person: (a) obligations created, issued or incurred by such Person for borrowed money (whether by loan, the issuance and sale of debt securities or the sale of Property to another Person subject to an understanding or agreement, contingent or otherwise, to repurchase such Property from such Person); (b) obligations of such Person to pay the deferred purchase or acquisition price of Property or services: (c) indebtedness of others of the type referred to in clauses (a), (b), (d), (e), (f) and (g) of this definition secured by a Lien on the Property of such Person, whether or not the respective indebtedness so secured has been assumed by such Person; (d) obligations (contingent or otherwise) of such Person in respect of letters of credit or similar instruments issued or accepted by banks and other financial institutions for the account of such Person; (e) Capital Lease Obligations of such Person; (f) obligations of such Person under repurchase agreements or like arrangements; (g) indebtedness of others of the type referred to in clauses (a), (b), (d), (e), (f) and (g) of this definition Guaranteed by such Person; (h) all obligations of such Person incurred in connection with the acquisition or carrying of fixed assets by such Person; (i) indebtedness of general partnerships of which such Person is a general partner unless the terms of such indebtedness expressly provide that such Person is not liable therefor; and (i) any other indebtedness of such Person evidenced by a note, bond, debenture or similar instrument.

"<u>Individual Property</u>" shall mean each parcel of real property, the improvements thereon and all personal property owned by the applicable Loan Party and encumbered by a Mortgage, together with all rights pertaining to such real property, improvements and personal property, as more particularly described in Article 1 of each Mortgage and referred to therein as the "Property".

"Intellectual Property" shall mean all Patents, Trademarks and Copyrights owned by any Loan Party, and all rights under any Licenses to which a Loan Party is a party.

"Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement" shall mean that certain Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by and among each Loan Party and the Lender.

"Interest Payment Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"Interest Period" shall mean, with respect to any Advance, (i) initially, the period commencing on the Funding Date with respect to such Advance and ending on the calendar day prior to the next succeeding Interest Payment Date, and (ii) thereafter, each period commencing on an Interest Payment Date and ending on the calendar day prior to the next succeeding Interest Payment Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Interest Period may end after the Maturity Date.

"<u>Investment</u>" shall mean any advance, loan, extension of credit (by way of guaranty or otherwise) or capital contribution to, or purchase of any Equity Interests, bonds, notes, debentures or other debt securities of, or any assets constituting a business unit of, or any other similar investment in, any Person. "Investment Company Act" shall mean the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended from time to time, including all rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Joint Venture" shall mean any joint venture, partnership or similar arrangement between any Loan Party or one of its Subsidiaries and independent third parties which are not Subsidiaries of a Loan Party.

"<u>IV Agreement</u>" shall mean each partnership or limited liability company agreement (or similar agreement) between a Loan Party or one of its Subsidiaries and the relevant JV Partner as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, in accordance with the terms hereof.

"JV Partner" shall mean each Person party to a JV Agreement that is not a Loan Party or one of its Subsidiaries.

"<u>Labor Modifications</u>" shall mean, collectively, the Compensation Reductions, the Severance Rationalization and the Work Rule Modifications.

"Lender" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the preamble hereof.

"<u>LIBOR</u>" shall mean with respect to each Advance, the greater of (a) the LIBOR Floor and (b) the rate (adjusted for statutory reserve requirements for eurocurrency liabilities) for eurodollar deposits for a period equal to three months appearing on Reuters Screen LIBOR01 Page or if such rate ceases to appear on Reuters Screen LIBOR01 Page, on any other service providing comparable rate quotations at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time. LIBOR shall be determined on the Effective Date and reset on each Interest Payment Date.

"LIBOR Floor" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"Licenses" shall mean the Copyright Licenses, the Trademark Licenses and the Patent Licenses.

"<u>Lien</u>" shall mean any mortgage, pledge, security interest, lien or other charge or encumbrance (in the nature of a security interest and other than licenses of Intellectual Property), including the lien or retained security title of a conditional vendor, upon or with respect to any property or assets.

"Loan Agreement" shall mean this Loan and Security Agreement, as may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with the terms hereof.

"<u>Loan Documents</u>" shall mean the documents set forth on Appendix A, together with all other such documentation entered into in connection with the transactions contemplated under such documents and to fully evidence and secure the Borrower's Obligations hereunder.

"Loan Parties" shall mean the Borrower, the Guarantors, and the Pledgors, and "Loan Party" shall mean each of them.

"Mandatory Prepayment" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 2.07.

"<u>Material Adverse Effect</u>" shall mean a material adverse effect on (a) the business, operations, property, condition (financial or otherwise) or prospects of the Loan Parties and their

- 9 -

Subsidiaries (taken as a whole), (b) the ability of the Loan Parties (taken as a whole) to perform any of their obligations under any of the Loan Documents to which they are a party, (c) the validity or enforceability in any material respect of any of the Loan Documents to which they are a party, (d) the rights and remedies of the Lender under any of the Loan Documents, or (e) the Facility Collateral (taken as a whole).

"<u>Maturity Date</u>" shall mean the earlier of (i) the Expiration Date, (ii) the date specified in Section 2.05(a)(ii), or (iii) the occurrence of an Event of Default, at the option of the Lender.

"Maximum Loan Amount" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"Moody's" shall mean Moody's Investors Service, Inc.

"<u>Mortgage</u>" shall mean, with respect to each Individual Property, that certain Mortgage (or Deed of Trust or Deed to Secure Debt, as applicable), Assignment of Leases and Rents, and Security Agreement or similar agreement, executed and delivered by a Loan Party as security for the Advances and encumbering such Individual Property, as the same may be amended, restated, replaced, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"<u>Multiemployer Plan</u>" shall mean a multiemployer plan defined as such in Section 3(37) of ERISA to which contributions are required to be made by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate or to which any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate may have any direct or indirect liability or obligation contingent or otherwise.

"<u>Net Proceeds</u>" shall mean, with respect to any event, (a) the cash proceeds received in respect of such event including (i) any cash received in respect of any non-cash proceeds (including any cash payments received by way of deferred payment of principal pursuant to a note or installment receivable or purchase price adjustment receivable or otherwise, but excluding any interest payments), but only as and when received, (ii) in the case of a casualty, insurance proceeds and (iii) in the case of a condemnation or similar event, condemnation awards and similar payments, net of (b) the sum of (i) all reasonable fees and out-of-pocket expenses paid to third parties (other than Affiliates) in connection with such event, (ii) in the case of a Disposition of an asset (including pursuant to a sale and leaseback transaction or a casualty or a condemnation or similar proceeding), the amount of all payments required to be made as a result of such event to repay Indebtedness (other than the Advances) secured by such asset or otherwise subject to mandatory prepayment as a result of such event and (iii) the amount of all taxes paid (or reasonably estimated to be payable, including under any tax sharing arrangements) and the amount of any reserves established to fund contingent liabilities reasonably estimated to be payable, in each case that are directly attributable to such event (as determined reasonably and in good faith by a Responsible Person).

"Non-Excluded Taxes" shall have the meaning provided in Section 3.03(a).

"<u>Note</u>" shall mean the promissory note provided for by Section 2.02(a) for the Advances and any promissory note delivered in substitution or exchange therefor, in each case as the same shall be modified and supplemented and in effect from time to time.

"<u>Obligations</u>" shall mean (a) all of the Borrower's obligations to repay the Advances on the Maturity Date, to pay interest on an Interest Payment Date and all other obligations and liabilities of the Borrower to the Lender, or any other Person arising under, or in connection with, the Loan Documents, whether now existing or hereafter arising; (b) any and all sums paid by the Lender pursuant to the Loan Documents in order to preserve any Facility Collateral or the interest of the Lender therein; (c) in the event of any proceeding for the collection or enforcement of any of the Borrower's obligations or liabilities referred to in clause (a), the reasonable expenses of retaking, holding, collecting, preparing for sale, selling or otherwise disposing of or realizing on any Facility Collateral, or of any exercise by the Lender of its rights under the Loan Documents, including without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements and court costs; and (d) all of the Borrower's indemnity obligations to the Lender pursuant to the Loan Documents.

"OFAC" shall mean the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the United States Department of the Treasury.

"<u>Other Taxes</u>" shall mean any and all present or future stamp or documentary taxes or any other excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies arising from any payment made hereunder or from the execution, delivery or enforcement of, or otherwise with respect to, this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document (excluding, in each case, amounts imposed on an assignment, a grant of a participation or other transfer of an interest in an Advance or Loan Document), except pursuant to Section 3.03.

"<u>Patent Licenses</u>" shall mean all licenses, contracts or other agreements, whether written or oral, naming a Loan Party as licensee or licensor and providing for the grant of any right to manufacture, use, lease, or sell any invention, design, idea, concept, method, technique, or process covered by any Patent (including, without limitation, all Patent Licenses set forth in Schedule 6.26 hereto).

"Patents" shall mean all domestic and foreign letters patent, design patents, utility patents, industrial designs, and all intellectual property rights in inventions, trade secrets, ideas, concepts, methods, techniques, processes, proprietary information, technology, know-how, formulae, and other general intangibles of like nature, now existing or hereafter acquired or owned by a Loan Party (including, without limitation, all domestic and foreign letters patent, design patents, utility patents, industrial designs, inventions, trade secrets, ideas, concepts, methods, techniques, processes, proprietary information, technology, know-how and formulae described in **Schedule 6.26** hereto), all applications, registrations and recordings thereof (including, without limitation, applications, registrations and recordings in the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or in any similar office or agency of the United States or any other country or any political subdivision thereof), and all reissues, divisions, continuations, continuations in part and extensions or renewals thereof.

"<u>PBGC</u>" shall mean the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or any entity succeeding to any or all of its functions under ERISA.

"<u>Permitted Capped Call</u>" shall mean any capped call, ratio capped call or other similar derivative transaction entered into by a Loan Party on or before the Effective Date.

"Permitted Indebtedness" shall mean any of the following:

(i) Indebtedness created under any Loan Document;

(ii) purchase money Indebtedness for real property, improvements thereto or equipment or personal property hereafter acquired (or, in the case of improvements, constructed) by, or Capitalized Lease Obligations of, the Borrower or any Subsidiary;

(iii) trade payables, if any, in the ordinary course of its business;

- (iv) Indebtedness existing on the date hereof;
- (v) Indebtedness incurred after the date hereof under Existing Agreements;

(vi) intercompany Indebtedness of a Loan Party in the ordinary course of business; <u>provided that</u>, the right to receive any repayment of such Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness meeting the criteria of clauses (iv) or (v) above, or any extensions, renewals, exchanges or replacements thereof) shall be subordinated to the Lender's rights to receive repayment of the Obligations;

(vii) Indebtedness consisting of loans made, or guaranteed, by any Specified Governmental Authority;

(viii) Indebtedness existing at the time any Person merges with or into or becomes a Loan Party and not incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such Person merging with or into or becoming a Loan Party; provided that any such merger shall comply with Section 8.01;

(ix) Hedging Agreements not entered into for speculative purposes;

(x) other unsecured Indebtedness of the Loan Parties incurred in the ordinary course of business; <u>provided that</u> such Indebtedness shall not mature, and there shall be no scheduled principal payments due under such Indebtedness, prior to the date that is six (6) months after the Maturity Date;

(xi) Indebtedness with respect to (x) letters of credit, bankers' acceptances and similar instruments issued in the ordinary course of business, including letters of credit, bankers' acceptances and similar instruments in respect of the financing of insurance premiums, customs, stay, performance, bid, surety or appeal bonds and similar obligations, completion guaranties, "take or pay" obligations in supply agreements, reimbursement obligations regarding workers' compensation claims, indemnification, adjustment of purchase price and similar obligations incurred in connection with the acquisition or disposition of any business or assets, and sales contracts, coverage of long-term counterparty risk in respect of insurance companies, purchasing and supply agreements, rental deposits, judicial appeals and service contracts and (y) appeal, bid, performance, surety, customs or similar bonds issued for the account of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business;

(xii) Indebtedness incurred in the ordinary course of business in connection with cash management and deposit accounts and operations, netting services, employee credit card programs and similar arrangements and Indebtedness arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument drawn against insufficient funds in the ordinary course of business, provided that such Indebtedness is extinguished within five (5) Business Days of its incurrence;

- (xiii) any guarantee by any Loan Party of Permitted Indebtedness;
- (xiv) Indebtedness entered into under Section 136 of EISA;

(xv) any extensions, renewals, exchanges or replacements of Indebtedness of the kind in clauses (i), (iv), (v), (vii), (xiv), (xv) and (xvii) of this definition to the extent (a) the principal amount of or commitment for such Indebtedness is not increased (except by an

amount equal to unpaid accrued interest and premium thereon plus other reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with such extension, renewals or replacement), (b) neither the final maturity nor the weighted average life to maturity of such Indebtedness is decreased and (c) such Indebtedness, if subordinated in right of payment to the Lender of the Indebtedness under this Loan Agreement, remains so subordinated on terms no less favorable to the Lender;

(xvi) other Indebtedness not incurred under any other clause of this definition in an amount not to exceed an aggregate principal balance of \$100,000,000 outstanding at any one time; and

(xvii) any other Permitted Indebtedness set forth on Appendix A.

"Permitted Investments" shall mean any of the following:

(i) any Investment in Cash Equivalents;

(ii) any Investment by a Loan Party in the Borrower or another Loan Party or a Pledged Entity that is a Domestic Subsidiary;

(iii) any Investment by a Loan Party in any Domestic Subsidiary that is neither a Loan Party nor a Pledged Entity, in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$100,000,000 in the aggregate at any one time outstanding;

(iv) Investments in Foreign Subsidiaries, only (A) prior to the Certification Deadline, in accordance with Appendix A, or (B) from and after the Certification Deadline, pursuant to a Restructuring Plan that has been approved by the President's Designee;

(v) any Investment existing on the Effective Date or made pursuant to binding commitments in effect on the Effective Date or an investment consisting of any extension, modification or renewal of any Investment existing on the Effective Date; <u>provided</u> <u>that</u> the amount of any such Investment is not increased through such extension, modification or renewal;

(vi) any Investment acquired solely in exchange for Equity Interests of the Borrower;

(vii) Investments in Joint Ventures in an aggregate amount, taken together with all other Investments made in reliance on this clause, not to exceed \$25,000,000 in the aggregate at any one time outstanding plus the aggregate cash distributions received by the Borrower and the Loan Parties from Joint Ventures after the Effective Date;

(viii) Investments in Joint Ventures to the extent funded by grants from, Investments in the Borrower and the Subsidiaries by, or Indebtedness of the Borrower and the Subsidiaries guaranteed by, any Specified Governmental Authority and required to be so invested by the terms of the related arrangements with such Specified Governmental Authority;

(ix) any Investment otherwise permitted under the Loan Agreement;

(x) Investments in Indebtedness of, or Investments guaranteed by, Specified Governmental Authorities, in connection with industrial revenue, municipal, pollution control, development or other bonds or similar financing arrangements;

- 13 -

- (xi) any Permitted Capped Call;
- (xii) Trade Credit;

(xiii) to the extent not otherwise addressed in this definition, Investments in the ordinary course of such Loan Party's business if the value of such Investments do not exceed \$25,000,000 in the aggregate at any one time outstanding for all Loan Parties;

(xiv) Investments not in the ordinary course of such Loan Party's business or if the value of such Investment exceeds \$100,000,000, and, in each case, such Loan Party has provided at least twenty (20) days' prior written notice to the President's Designee of such Investments and the details thereof (or such lesser time as may be agreed by the President's Designee), and the President's Designee has not notified such Loan Party that he or she has determined that such Investment would be inconsistent with, or detrimental to, the long-term viability of such Loan Party;

(xv) loans and advances to directors, officers and employees in the ordinary course of business (including for travel, entertainment and relocation expenses consistent with the Expense Policy);

(xvi) Investments (i) received in satisfaction or partial satisfaction of delinquent accounts and disputes with customers or suppliers in the ordinary course of business, or (ii) acquired as a result of foreclosure of a Lien securing an Investment or the transfer of the assets subject to such Lien in lieu of foreclosure;

(xvii) Investments constituting non-cash consideration useful in the operation of the business of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and acquired in connection with a Disposition permitted by this Loan Agreement;

(xviii) commercial transactions in the ordinary course of business with the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to the extent such transactions would constitute an Investment;

(xix) conveyance of Facility Collateral in an arms length transaction to a Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party or an Affiliate of the Borrower for non-cash consideration consisting of Trade Credit or other Property to become Facility Collateral having a fair market value equal to or greater than the fair market value of the conveyed Facility Collateral; and

(xx) Investments in dealerships in the ordinary course of business; and

(xxi) any other Permitted Investment set forth in Appendix A.

For the avoidance of doubt, no Investment may be made in a Foreign Subsidiary other than in accordance with subclauses (iv) and (xii) of this definition.

"Permitted Liens" shall mean, with respect to any Property of the Borrower or any Loan

(i) Liens created under the Loan Documents;

Party:

- 14 -

(ii) Liens on Property of a Loan Party existing on the date hereof (including Liens on Property of a Loan Party pursuant to Existing Agreements; provided that such Liens shall secure only those obligations that they secure on the date hereof);

(iii) any Lien existing on any Property prior to the acquisition thereof by a Loan Party or existing on any Property of any Person that becomes a Subsidiary after the date hereof prior to the time such Person becomes a Loan Party, as the case may be; <u>provided</u> that (x) such Lien is not created in contemplation of or in connection with such acquisition or such Person becoming a Loan Party, (y) such Lien does not apply to any other Property or assets of a Loan Party, and (z) such Lien secures only those obligations that it secures on the date of such acquisition or the date such Person becomes a Loan Party, as the case may be; Liens for taxes and utility charges not yet due or that are being contested in compliance with Section 6.07;

(iv) Liens for taxes and utility charges not yet due or that are being contested in compliance with Section 6.07;

(v) carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business and securing obligations that are not due and payable or that are being contested in compliance with Section 7.12;

(vi) Liens securing reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit that encumber documents and other property relating to such letters of credit and the proceeds thereof;

(vii) Liens securing Hedging Agreements permitted hereunder;

(viii) Liens created in the ordinary course of business in favor of banks and other financial institutions over balances of any accounts held at such banks or financial institutions or over investment property held in a securities account, as the case may be, to facilitate the operation of cash pooling, cash management or interest set-off arrangements;

(ix) customary Liens in favor of trustees and escrow agents, and netting and set-off rights, banker's liens and the like in favor of counterparties to financial obligations and instruments, including, without limitation, Hedging Agreements;

(x) Liens securing Indebtedness incurred under Section 136 of EISA;

(xi) pledges and deposits made in the ordinary course of business in compliance with workmen's compensation, unemployment or other insurance and other social security laws or regulations;

(xii) deposits to secure the performance of bids, trade contracts (other than for Indebtedness), leases (other than Capital Lease Obligations), statutory obligations, surety, customs and appeal bonds, performance bonds and other obligations of a like nature, or to secure the payment of import or customs duties, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(xiii) zoning restrictions, easements, rights-of-way, restrictions on use of real property and other similar encumbrances incurred in the ordinary course of business that, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount and do not materially detract from the value of the property subject thereto or interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;

- 15 -

(xiv) purchase money security interests in real property, improvements thereto or equipment hereafter acquired (or, in the case of improvements, constructed) by a Loan Party, including pursuant to Capital Lease Obligations; <u>provided</u> that (w) such security interests secure Indebtedness permitted by Section 8.10, (x) such security interests are incurred, and the Indebtedness secured thereby is created, within 90 days after such acquisition (or construction), (y) the Indebtedness secured thereby does not exceed the lesser of the cost or the fair market value of such real property, improvements or equipment at the time of such acquisition (or construction) and (z) such security interests do not apply to any other property or assets of the Borrower or any Subsidiary;

(xv) judgment Liens securing judgments not constituting an Event of Default under Section 9.01(g);

(xvi) any Lien consisting of rights reserved to or vested in any Governmental Authority by statutory provision;

(xvii) Liens securing Indebtedness described in clause (vi) or clause (vii) of the definition of Permitted Indebtedness;

(xviii) pledges or deposits made to secure reimbursement obligations in respect of letters of credit issued to support any obligations or liabilities described in clauses (xi) or (xii) of this definition;

(xix) other Liens created or assumed in the ordinary course of business of a Loan Party; <u>provided that</u> the obligations secured by all such Liens shall not exceed the principal amount of \$50,000,000 in the aggregate at any one time outstanding; and

(xx) any other Permitted Lien set forth on Appendix A.

"<u>Person</u>" shall mean any individual, corporation, company, voluntary association, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, trust, unincorporated association or government (or any agency, instrumentality or political subdivision thereof).

"<u>Plan</u>" shall mean an employee benefit or other plan covered by Title IV of ERISA, other than a Multiemployer Plan which is sponsored, established, contributed to or maintained by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate, or for which any of the Loan Parties or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates could have any liability, whether actual or contingent (whether pursuant to section 4069 of ERISA or otherwise) or to which any of the Loan Parties or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates previously maintained or contributed to during the six years prior to the Effective Date.

"<u>Plan Completion Certification</u>" shall mean the certification of the President's Designee delivered in accordance with Section 7.23.

"<u>Pledged Entity</u>" shall mean a Subsidiary of a Loan Party whose Equity Interests are Pledged Equity pursuant to the Equity Pledge Agreement.

"<u>Pledged Equity</u>" shall mean all of the Equity Interests of a Pledged Entity (or such lesser amount as may be required pursuant to the Pledge Limitation (as defined in the Equity Pledge Agreement)), together with all ownership certificates, options or rights of any nature whatsoever which may be issued, granted or pledged by the owners of such interests to the Lender while this Loan Agreement is in effect. "<u>Pledgors</u>" shall mean the Persons set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereof.

"<u>Post-Closing Letter Agreement</u>" shall mean that certain Post-Closing Letter Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by and between the Borrower and the Lender.

"<u>Post-Default Rate</u>" shall mean, in respect of any principal of any Advance or any other amount under this Loan Agreement, the Note or any other Loan Document that is not paid when due to the Lender (whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or mandatory prepayment or otherwise), a rate per annum during the period from and including the due date to but excluding the date on which such amount is paid in full equal to 5.00% per annum, plus (x) the interest rate otherwise applicable to such Advance or other amount, or (y) if no interest rate is otherwise applicable, the sum of (i) LIBOR plus (ii) the Spread Amount.

"Prepayment Event" shall mean the occurrence of any of the following events:

(i) the Disposition of any Facility Collateral to any Person other than to any Loan Party or Pledged Entity;

(ii) the incurrence by any Loan Party of any Indebtedness (other than the incurrence of Indebtedness that constitutes Permitted Indebtedness) or any equity or other capital raises (other than (x) contributions of indemnity payments received by the Borrower and required to be applied to satisfy (or reimburse a payment made in respect of) obligations and liabilities of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or (y) the proceeds of the Advances), either public or private, whether in connection with a primary securities offering, a business combination of any kind, or otherwise; or

(iii) the Disposition of unencumbered assets of the Borrower other than in the ordinary course of business (including aircraft divestments).

"<u>President's Designee</u>" shall mean (i) one or more officers from the Executive Branch appointed by the President to monitor and oversee the restructuring of the U.S. domestic automobile industry and (ii) if no such officer has been appointed, the Secretary of the Treasury.

Code.

"proceeds" shall have the meaning assigned to such term under the Uniform Commercial

"<u>Prohibited Jurisdiction</u>" shall mean, any country or jurisdiction, from time to time, that is the subject of a prohibition order (or any similar order or directive), sanctions or restrictions promulgated or administered by any Governmental Authority of the United States.

"Prohibited Person" shall mean any Person:

(i) listed in the Annex to (the "<u>Annex</u>"), or otherwise subject to the provisions of the Executive Order;

(ii) that is owned or controlled by, or acting for or on behalf of, any person or entity that is listed to the Annex to, or is otherwise subject to the provisions of, the Executive Order; (iii) with whom the Lender is prohibited from dealing or otherwise engaging in any transaction by any terrorism or money laundering law, including the Executive Order;

(iv) who commits, threatens or conspires to commit or supports "terrorism" as defined in the Executive Order;

(v) that is named as a "specially designated national and blocked person" on the most current list published by the OFAC at its official website, <u>http://www.treas.gov.ofac/t11sdn.pdf</u> or at any replacement website or other replacement official publication of such list; or

(vi) who is an Affiliate of or affiliated with a Person listed above.

"<u>Property</u>" shall mean any right or interest in or to property of any kind whatsoever, whether real, personal or mixed and whether tangible or intangible.

"<u>Records</u>" shall mean all books, instruments, agreements, customer lists, credit files, computer files, storage media, tapes, disks, cards, software, data, computer programs, printouts and other computer materials and records generated by other media for the storage of information maintained by any Person with respect to the business and operations of the Loan Parties and the Facility Collateral.

"<u>Relevant Companies</u>" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"<u>Reportable Event</u>" shall mean any of the events set forth in Section 4043(b) of ERISA, other than those events as to which the thirty day notice period is waived.

"<u>Requirement of Law</u>" shall mean as to any Person, the certificate of incorporation and by-laws or other organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law, treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.

"<u>Responsible Person</u>" shall mean, as to any Person, the chief executive officer or, with respect to financial matters, the chief financial officer of such Person, an individual so designated from time to time by such Person's board of directors or, in the event any such officer is unavailable at any time he or she is required to take any action hereunder, Responsible Person shall mean any officer authorized to act on such officer's behalf as demonstrated by a certificate of corporate resolution (or equivalent); provided that the Lender is notified in writing of the identity of such Responsible Person.

"<u>Restricted Payments</u>" shall mean with respect to any Person, collectively, all direct or indirect dividends or other distributions of any nature (cash, securities, assets or otherwise) on, and all payments for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance or retirement or other acquisition for value of, any class of Equity Interests issued by such Person, whether such securities are now or may hereafter be authorized or outstanding, and any distribution in respect of any of the foregoing, whether directly or indirectly.

"<u>Restructuring Plan</u>" shall mean the plan to achieve and sustain the long-term viability, international competitiveness and energy efficiency of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries required by Section 7.20.

- 18 -

"<u>Restructuring Plan Report</u>" shall mean the report to be submitted by the Borrower to the President's Designee in accordance with Section 7.22.

"<u>Reuters Screen LIBOR01 Page</u>" shall mean the display page currently so designated on the Reuters Monitor Money Rates Service (or such other page as may replace that page on that service for the purpose of displaying comparable rates or prices).

"<u>S&P</u>" shall mean Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a division of The McGraw Hill Companies, Inc.

"<u>Senior Employee</u>" shall mean, with respect to the Loan Parties collectively, any of the twenty-five (25) most highly compensated employees (including the SEOs).

"<u>Senior Lien</u>" shall mean the Lien granted to or for the benefit of a Senior Lien Lender on Facility Collateral pursuant to a Senior Lien Loan Agreement that is senior in priority to the Lien thereon granted to Lender hereunder or under any other Loan Documents and in effect as of the Effective Date.

"<u>Senior Lien Lender</u>" shall mean the lenders under the Senior Lien Loan Agreements, together with their successors and assigns.

"<u>Senior Lien Loan Agreements</u>" shall mean those certain loan agreements identified as such on Schedule 6.22 in effect as of the Effective Date between any Loan Party and a Senior Lien Lender.

"<u>Senior Lien Loans</u>" shall mean those certain loans made by Senior Lien Lender to a Loan Party pursuant to the Senior Lien Loan Agreements, which are secured by Senior Liens.

"<u>SEO</u>" shall mean a senior executive officer within the meaning of section 111(b)(3) of EESA and any interpretation of the United States Department of the Treasury thereunder, including the rules set forth in 31 C.F.R. Part 30.

"<u>Severance Rationalization</u>" shall mean elimination of the payment of any compensation or benefits to U.S. employees of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries who have been fired, laid-off, furloughed, or idled, other than customary severance pay.

"<u>Specified Governmental Authority</u>" shall mean any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision, agency or instrumentality thereof or any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government and any quasigovernmental entity, including any international organization or agency.

"Spread Amount" shall have the meaning set forth in Appendix A.

"<u>Subsidiary</u>" shall mean, with respect to any Person, any corporation, partnership or other entity of which at least a majority of the securities or other ownership interests having by the terms thereof ordinary voting power to elect a majority of the board of directors or other persons performing similar functions of such corporation, partnership or other entity (irrespective of whether or not at the time securities or other ownership interests of any other class or classes of such corporation, partnership or other entity shall have or might have voting power by reason of the happening of any contingency) is at the time directly or indirectly owned or controlled by such Person or one or more Subsidiaries of such Person or by such Person and one or more Subsidiaries of such Person.

- 19 -

"supporting obligations" shall have the meaning assigned to such term under the Uniform Commercial Code.

"<u>Termination Event</u>" shall mean if the President's Designee shall not have issued the Plan Completion Certification by the Certification Deadline.

"<u>Trade Credit</u>" shall mean accounts receivable, trade credit or other advances extended to, or investment made in, customers or suppliers, including intercompany, in the ordinary course of business.

"<u>Trademark Licenses</u>" shall mean all licenses, contracts or other agreements, whether written or oral, naming any Loan Party as licensor or licensee and providing for the grant of any right concerning any Trademark, together with any goodwill connected with and symbolized by any such trademark licenses, contracts or agreements and the right to prepare for sale or lease and sell or lease any and all Inventory now or hereafter owned by any Loan Party and now or hereafter covered by such licenses (including, without limitation, all Trademark Licenses described in Schedule 6.26 hereto).

"Trademarks" shall mean all domestic and foreign trademarks, service marks, collective marks, certification marks, trade dress, trade names, business names, d/b/a's, Internet domain names, trade styles, designs, logos and other source or business identifiers and all general intangibles of like nature, now or hereafter owned, adopted or acquired by any Loan Party (including, without limitation, all domestic and foreign trademarks, service marks, collective marks, certification marks, trade dress, trade names, business names, d/b/a's, Internet domain names, trade styles, designs, logos and other source or business identifiers described in **Schedule 6.26** hereto), all applications, registrations and recordings thereof (including, without limitation, applications, registrations and recordings in the United States Patent and Trademark Office or in any similar office or agency of the United States, any state thereof or any other country or any political subdivision thereof), and all reissues, extensions or renewals thereof, together with all goodwill of the business symbolized by such marks.

"<u>Uniform Commercial Code</u>" shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect from time to time in the State of New York; <u>provided</u> that if by reason of mandatory provisions of law, the perfection or the effect of perfection or non-perfection of the security interest in any Facility Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in a jurisdiction other than New York, "Uniform Commercial Code" shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in such other jurisdiction for purposes of the provisions hereof relating to such perfection or effect of perfection or non-perfection.

"<u>Union</u>" shall mean the leadership of each major United States labor organization that represents the employees of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

"United States" or "U.S." shall mean the United States of America.

"<u>VEBA</u>" shall mean a voluntary employees' beneficiary association authorized under Section 501(c)(9) of the Code.

"<u>VEBA Modifications</u>" shall mean provision that not less than one-half of the value of each future payment or contribution made by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or any of them to the VEBA account (or similar account) of a labor organization representing their employees (or as otherwise provided in Appendix A) shall be made in the form of the stock of the Borrower or one of its Subsidiaries, and the total value of any such payment or contribution shall not exceed the amount of any such payment or contribution that was required for such time period under the collective bargaining agreement that applied as of the date set forth in Appendix A. "<u>Work Rule Modifications</u>" shall mean application of work rules for the U.S. employees of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, beginning not later than December 31, 2009, in a manner that is competitive with the work rules for employees of Nissan Motor Company, Toyota Motor Corporation, or American Honda Motor Company whose site of employment is in the United States.

Interpretation. The following rules of this Section 1.02 apply unless the context 1.02 requires otherwise. A gender includes all genders. Where a word or phrase is defined, its other grammatical forms have a corresponding meaning. A reference to a subsection, Section, Appendix, Annex or Exhibit is, unless otherwise specified, a reference to a Section of, or annex or exhibit to, this Loan Agreement. A reference to a party to this Loan Agreement or another agreement or document includes the party's successors and permitted substitutes or assigns. A reference to an agreement or document (including any Loan Document) is to the agreement or document as amended, restated, modified, novated, supplemented or replaced, except to the extent prohibited thereby or by any Loan Document and in effect from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof. A reference to legislation or to a provision of legislation includes a modification or re-enactment of it, a legislative provision substituted for it and a regulation or statutory instrument issued under it. A reference to writing includes a facsimile transmission and any means of reproducing words in a tangible and permanently visible form. A reference to conduct includes, without limitation, an omission, statement or undertaking, whether or not in writing. The words "hereof", "herein", "hereunder" and similar words refer to this Loan Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Loan Agreement. The term "including" is not limiting and means "including without limitation". In the computation of periods of time from a specified date to a later specified date, the word "from" means "from and including", the words "to" and "until" each mean "to but excluding", and the word "through" means "to and including".

Except where otherwise provided in this Loan Agreement, any determination, consent, approval, statement or certificate made or confirmed in writing with notice to the Borrower by the Lender or an authorized officer of the Lender provided for in this Loan Agreement is conclusive and binds the parties in the absence of manifest error. A reference to an agreement includes a security interest, guarantee, agreement or legally enforceable arrangement whether or not in writing related to such agreement.

A reference to a document includes an agreement (as so defined) in writing or a certificate, notice, instrument or document, or any information recorded in computer disk form. Where a Loan Party is required to provide any document to the Lender under the terms of this Loan Agreement, the relevant document shall be provided in writing or printed form unless the Lender requests otherwise. At the request of the Lender, the document shall be provided in computer disk form or both printed and computer disk form.

This Loan Agreement is hereby modified where indicated in Appendix A hereto.

This Loan Agreement is the result of negotiations among, and has been reviewed by counsel to, the Lender and the Loan Parties, and is the product of all parties. In the interpretation of this Loan Agreement, no rule of construction shall apply to disadvantage one party on the ground that such party proposed or was involved in the preparation of any particular provision of this Loan Agreement or this Loan Agreement itself. Except where otherwise expressly stated, the Lender may give or withhold, or give conditionally, approvals and consents and may form opinions and make determinations at its absolute discretion. Any requirement of good faith, discretion or judgment by the Lender shall not be construed to require the Lender to request or await receipt of information or documentation not immediately available from or with respect to the Borrower, any other Loan Party, any other Person, or the Facility Collateral themselves.

1.03 <u>Accounting Terms and Determinations</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all accounting terms used herein shall be interpreted, and all financial statements and certificates and reports as to financial matters required to be delivered to the Lender hereunder shall be prepared, in accordance with GAAP.

SECTION 2. ADVANCES, NOTE AND PAYMENTS.

2.01 Advances.

(a) Subject to fulfillment of the conditions precedent set forth in Sections 5.01 and 5.02 hereof, and provided that no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing hereunder, the Lender agrees, on the terms and conditions of this Loan Agreement, to make loans (individually, an "<u>Advance</u>"; collectively, the "<u>Advances</u>") to the Borrower in Dollars, on each Funding Date in an aggregate principal amount up to but not exceeding the Maximum Loan Amount.

(b) The Advances made on each Funding Date shall be in an amount as set forth in Section 2.01(b) of Appendix A.

(c) Each Advance shall be a term loan and no amounts of any Advance repaid may be reborrowed hereunder.

(d) Lender shall have no obligation to make an Advance when any Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

(e) Without limiting any other provision of this Loan Agreement, the obligation of the Lender to fund any Advance is subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by the Lender) of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.

2.02 <u>The Note</u>.

(a) Subject to the amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications in Section 2.02(a) of Appendix A, the Advances made by the Lender shall be evidenced by a single promissory note of the Borrower substantially in the form of **Exhibit A** hereto (the "<u>Note</u>"), dated the date hereof, payable to the Lender in a principal amount equal to the amount of the Maximum Loan Amount as originally in effect and otherwise duly completed. The Lender shall have the right to have its Note subdivided, by exchange for promissory notes of lesser denominations or otherwise.

(b) The date, amount and interest rate of each Advance made by the Lender to the Borrower, and each payment made on account of the principal thereof, shall be recorded by the Lender on its books and, prior to any transfer of the Note, noted by the Lender on the grid attached to the Note or any continuation thereof; <u>provided</u>, that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or notation shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower to make a payment when due of any amount owing hereunder or under the Note in respect of the Advances.

2.03 <u>Procedure for Borrowing</u>.

(a) The Borrower may request a borrowing to be made on a Funding Date, by delivering to the Lender an irrevocable Notice of Borrowing substantially in the form of **Exhibit C** hereto (a "<u>Notice of Borrowing</u>"), appropriately completed, which Notice of Borrowing must be received no later than 5:00 p.m. (Washington, D.C. time) two (2) Business Days prior to the requested

Funding Date (other than the Notice of Borrowing for the Advance to be made on the Effective Date, which Notice must be received no later than 3:00 p.m. (Washington D.C. time) on the Effective Date).

(b) Upon the Borrower's request for a borrowing pursuant to Section 2.03(a), the Lender shall, assuming all conditions precedent set forth in this Section 2.03 and in Sections 5.01 and 5.02 have been met, and provided no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, not later than 5:00 p.m. (Washington, D.C. time) on the requested Funding Date, make an Advance in an amount for each Funding Date as set forth in Section 2.01(b) of Appendix A. Subject to the foregoing, the Lender shall deliver the Advance to the Borrower in immediately available funds, via wire transfer (pursuant to the wire transfer instructions set forth in Section 2.03(b) of Appendix A).

2.04 <u>Limitation on Types of Advances: Illegality</u>. Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, if, on or prior to the determination of LIBOR:

(a) the Lender determines, which determination shall be conclusive, that quotations of interest rates for the relevant deposits referred to in the definition of "LIBOR" in Section 1.01 hereof are not being provided in the relevant amounts or for the relevant maturities for purposes of determining rates of interest for Advances as provided herein; or

(b) the Lender determines, which determination shall be conclusive, that the Spread Amount plus the relevant rate of interest referred to in the definition of "LIBOR" in Section 1.01 hereof upon the basis of which the rate of interest for Advances is to be determined is not likely adequately to cover the cost to the Lender of making or maintaining Advances; or

(c) it becomes unlawful for the Lender to make or maintain Advances hereunder using LIBOR;

then the Lender shall give the Borrower prompt notice thereof and, so long as such condition remains in effect, the Borrower shall pay interest on all outstanding Advances at a rate per annum as determined by the Lender taking into account the cost to the Lender of making and maintaining the Advances.

2.05 <u>Repayment of the Advances; Interest.</u>

(a) On the Maturity Date, the Borrower shall repay to the Lender the aggregate principal amount of all Advances then outstanding under the Note, together with all interest thereon and fees and out-of-pocket expenses of the Lender accruing under this Loan Agreement; provided that, if a Termination Event shall have occurred, all such amounts shall become due and payable on the thirtieth (30th) day after the Certification Deadline without any further action on the part of the Lender, except as may otherwise be provided in Section 2.05(a)(ii) of Appendix A.

(b) Each Advance shall bear interest on the unpaid principal amount thereof at a rate per annum equal to LIBOR plus the Spread Amount, payable in arrears (i) on each Interest Payment Date in respect of the previous Interest Period, (ii) on the Maturity Date and (iii) on payment or prepayment of an Advance in whole or in part, in the amount of interest accrued on the amount paid or prepaid, provided that interest accruing pursuant to paragraphs (c) or (d) of this Section shall be payable from time to time on demand.

(c) If all or a portion of any Advance, any interest payable on any Advance or any fee or other amount payable hereunder shall not be paid when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise), such overdue amount shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the Post

Default Rate, in each case from the date of such non-payment until such amount is paid in full (as well after as before judgment).

(d) Upon the occurrence and continuance of any Default or Event of Default, at the option of the Lender, all Advances, any fee or other amount payable hereunder shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the Post Default Rate, in each case from the date of such Default or Event of Default until such amount is paid in full (as well after as before judgment).

2.06 **Optional Prepayments**.

(a) The Advances are prepayable without premium or penalty, in whole or in part at any time, in accordance herewith and subject to clause (b) below. Any amounts prepaid shall be applied (i) first, to pay any fees and indemnity obligations owed to the Lender, (ii) second, to pay accrued and unpaid interest and (iii) third, to repay the outstanding principal amount of any Advances until paid in full. Amounts repaid may not be reborrowed. If the Borrower intends to prepay an Advance in whole or in part from any source, the Borrower shall give two (2) Business Days' prior written notice thereof to the Lender. If such notice is given, the amount specified in such notice shall be due and payable on the date specified therein, together with accrued interest to such date on the amount prepaid. Partial prepayments shall be in an aggregate principal amount of at least \$100,000,000 and in integral multiples of \$50,000,000 thereafter.

(b) In connection with each prepayment, other than on an Interest Payment Date, the Borrower shall indemnify the Lender and hold the Lender harmless from any actual loss or expense which the Lender may sustain or incur arising from (i) the re-employment of funds obtained by the Lender to maintain the Advances hereunder or (ii) fees payable to terminate the deposits from which such funds were obtained, in either case, which actual loss or expense shall be equal to an amount equal to the excess, as reasonably determined by the Lender, of (x) its cost of obtaining funds for such Advance for the period from the date of such payment through the next Interest Payment Date over (y) the amount of interest likely to be realized by the Lender in redeploying the funds not utilized by reason of such payment for such period. This Section 2.06 shall survive termination of this Loan Agreement and payment of the Note.

(c) Notwithstanding the Borrower's right to prepay the Advances pursuant to this Section 2.06, in no event will the Lender's Lien on any of the Facility Collateral be released upon any such prepayment until payment in full of all Advances and the satisfaction of all other Obligations.

2.07 <u>Mandatory Prepayments</u>. In the event and on each occasion that any Net Proceeds are received by or on behalf of any Loan Party in respect of any Prepayment Event, the Borrower shall, within one (1) Business Day after such Net Proceeds are received by the applicable Loan Party, prepay the Advances, in an aggregate amount equal to 100% of such Net Proceeds (a "<u>Mandatory Prepayment</u>"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the applicable Loan Party shall not be required to make a Mandatory Prepayment arising in connection with a Disposition of Facility Collateral in the ordinary course of business if such Loan Party reinvests 100% of the Net Proceeds from such Disposition within twenty (20) days of the Disposition in Property that becomes, upon the purchase thereof, subject to a Lien in favor of the Lender having the same priority as the Lender's Lien on the Facility Collateral so Disposed (a "<u>Collateral Substitution</u>"). Upon receiving any Mandatory Prepayment in connection with the Disposition of Facility Collateral, the Lender shall release its Lien thereon in accordance with Section 4.12. Unless and until all Advances have been paid in full and all other Obligations have been satisfied, the Lender shall not be required to release its Lien on any Facility Collateral other than Facility Collateral for which the Disposition thereof gave rise to such Mandatory Prepayment. The Borrower's

obligation under this Section 2.07 to prepay Advances with any such Net Proceeds may be modified as provided in Section 2.07 of Appendix A.

2.08 **Requirements of Law.**

(a) If any Requirement of Law (other than with respect to any amendment made to the Lender's certificate of incorporation, by-laws or other organizational or governing documents) or any change in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by the Lender with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any central bank or other Governmental Authority made subsequent to the date hereof:

(i) shall subject the Lender to any tax of any kind whatsoever with respect to this Loan Agreement, the Note or any Advance made by it (excluding net income taxes) or change the basis of taxation of payments to the Lender in respect thereof (provided that, this clause (i) shall not apply to any withholding taxes, Excluded Taxes or taxes covered by Section 3.03);

(ii) shall impose, modify or hold applicable any reserve, special deposit, compulsory advance or similar requirement against assets held by deposits or other liabilities in or for the account of Advances or other extensions of credit by, or any other acquisition of funds by any office of the Lender which is not otherwise included in the determination of LIBOR hereunder;

(iii) shall impose on the Lender any other condition;

and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to the Lender, by an amount which the Lender deems to be material, of making, continuing or maintaining any Advance or to reduce any amount receivable hereunder in respect thereof, then, in any such case, the Borrower shall promptly pay the Lender such additional amount or amounts as will compensate the Lender for such increased cost or reduced amount receivable thereafter incurred.

(b) If the Lender shall have determined that the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law (other than with respect to any amendment made to the Lender's certificate of incorporation, by-laws or other organizational or governing documents) regarding capital adequacy or in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by the Lender or any Person controlling the Lender with any request or directive regarding capital adequacy (whether or not having the force of law) from any Governmental Authority made subsequent to the date hereof shall have the effect of reducing the rate of return on the Lender's or such Person's capital as a consequence of any obligations hereunder to a level below that which the Lender or such Person (taking into consideration the Lender's or such Person's policies with respect to capital adequacy) by an amount deemed by the Lender to be material, then from time to time, the Borrower shall promptly pay to the Lender such additional amount or amounts as will thereafter compensate the Lender for such reduction.

(c) If the Lender becomes entitled to claim any additional amounts pursuant to this subsection, it shall promptly notify the Borrower of the event by reason of which it has become so entitled. A certificate as to any additional amounts payable pursuant to this subsection submitted by the Lender to the Borrower shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.

2.09 Use of Proceeds

The Borrower shall utilize the proceeds from the Advances as set forth in Section 2.09 of Appendix A.

SECTION 3. PAYMENTS; COMPUTATIONS; TAXES.

3.01 Payments. Except to the extent otherwise provided herein, all payments of principal, interest and other amounts to be made by the Borrower under the Loan Documents, shall be made in Dollars, in immediately available funds, without deduction, set-off or counterclaim, to the Lender at the account set forth in Section 3.01 of Appendix A not later than 5:00 p.m. (Washington, D.C. time), on the date on which such payment shall be due. Any amounts received after such time on any date may, in the discretion of the Lender, be deemed to have been received on the next succeeding Business Day for purposes of calculating interest thereon. If any payment hereunder shall be due on a day that is not a Business Day, the date for payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day, and, in the case of any payment accruing interest, interest thereon shall be payable for the period of such extension. The Borrower acknowledges that it has no rights of withdrawal from the foregoing account.

3.02 <u>Computations</u>. Interest on the Advances shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year for the actual days elapsed (including the first day but excluding the last day) occurring in the period for which payable.

3.03 <u>US Taxes</u>.

(a) Except as required by Applicable Law, all payments made by the Borrower under this Loan Agreement shall be made free and clear of, and without deduction or withholding for or on account of, any present or future income, or Other Taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions or withholdings, now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by any Governmental Authority, excluding net or overall gross income taxes or net or overall gross profit taxes, franchise taxes (imposed in lieu of net or overall gross income taxes) and branch profit taxes imposed on the Lender as a result of a present or former connection between the Lender and the jurisdiction of the Governmental Authority imposing such tax or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein (other than any such connection arising solely from the Lender's having executed, delivered or performed its obligations or received a payment under, or enforced, this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document). If any such non-excluded taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions or withholdings ("Non-Excluded Taxes") or any Other Taxes are required to be withheld from any amounts payable to the Lender hereunder, the amounts so payable to the Lender shall be increased to the extent necessary to yield to the Lender (after payment of all Non-Excluded Taxes and Other Taxes) interest or any such other amounts payable hereunder at the rates or in the amounts specified in this Loan Agreement; provided, however, that the Borrower shall not be required to increase any such amounts payable to the Lender with respect to any Non-Excluded Taxes that are (i) attributable to the Lender's failure to comply with the requirements of paragraph (d) or (e) of this Section 3.03, (ii) backup withholding taxes, imposed under Section 3406 of the Code, (iii) taxes imposed by way of withholding on net or gross income, but not excluding such taxes arising as a result of a change in Applicable Law occurring after (A) the date that such Person became a party to this Loan Agreement, or (B) with respect to an assignment, acquisition, grant of a participation the effective date of such assignment, acquisition, participation or appointment, except to the extent that such Person's predecessor was entitled to such amounts, or (C) with respect to the designation of a new lending office, the effective date of such designation, except to the extent such Person was entitled to receive such amounts with respect to its previous lending office; and (iv) taxes resulting from such Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct (collectively, and together with the taxes excluded by the first sentence of this Section 3.03(a), "Excluded Taxes").

(b) In addition, the Borrower shall pay any Other Taxes to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with Applicable Law.

(c) Whenever any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes are payable by the Borrower, as promptly as possible thereafter, the Borrower shall send to the Lender, a certified copy of an original official receipt received by the Borrower showing payment thereof (or if an official receipt is not available, such other evidence of payment as shall be satisfactory to such Lender). If the Borrower fails to pay any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes required to be paid by the Borrower under this Section 3.03 when due to the appropriate taxing authority or fails to remit to the Lender the required receipts or other required documentary evidence, the Borrower shall indemnify the Lender for any incremental taxes, interest or penalties that may become payable by the Lender as a result of any such failure. The agreements in this Section shall survive the termination of this Loan Agreement and the payment of the Advances and all other amounts payable hereunder.

(d)If the Lender (or Participant or the Lender's assignee) is not a "United States person" as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code (a "Non-U.S. Lender"), such Person shall deliver to the Borrower (and, in the case of a Participant, to the Lender from which the related participation shall have been purchased) two original copies of either U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN, Form W-8ECI and/or Form W-8IMY, or, in the case of a Non-U.S. Lender claiming exemption from U.S. federal withholding tax under Section 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code with respect to payments of "portfolio interest" a statement substantially in the form of Exhibit F and a Form W-8BEN, and/or any subsequent versions thereof or successors thereto properly completed and duly executed by such Non-U.S. Lender claiming complete exemption from, or a reduced rate of, U.S. federal withholding tax on all payments by the Borrower under this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Such forms shall be delivered by each Non-U.S. Lender on or before the date it becomes a party to this Loan Agreement (or, in the case of any Participant or the Lender's assignee, on or before the date such Participant purchases the related participation, or Lender's assignee takes its assignment, as the case may be). In addition, each Non-U.S. Lender shall deliver such forms promptly upon (i) the obsolescence, expiration or invalidity of any form previously delivered by such Non-U.S. Lender and (ii) the written request of the Borrower. If the Lender (or a Participant or the Lender's assignee) is a "United States person" as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code, it shall deliver a duly executed and properly completed Internal Revenue Service Form W-9 to the Borrower at the time(s) and in the manner(s) described above with respect to the other forms referenced in this clause (d) above certifying that such person is exempt from United States backup withholding tax on payments made hereunder under the Loan Documents; provided, however, that if the Lender is an "exempt recipient" within the meaning of Treasury Regulations section 1.6049-4(c), it shall not be required to provide a Form W-9 except to the extent required under Treasury Regulations section 1.1441-1. Notwithstanding any other provision of this paragraph, the Lender shall not be required to deliver any form pursuant to this paragraph that it is not legally able to deliver.

(e) If the Lender is entitled to an exemption from or reduction of non-U.S. withholding tax under the law of the jurisdiction in which the Borrower is located, or any treaty to which such jurisdiction is a party, with respect to payments under this Loan Agreement then the Lender shall deliver to the Borrower, at the time or times prescribed by Applicable Law or reasonably requested by the Borrower, such properly completed and executed documentation prescribed by Applicable Law as will permit such payments to be made without withholding or at a reduced rate, provided that the Lender is legally entitled to complete, execute and deliver such documentation and in the Lender's reasonable judgment such completion, execution or submission would not materially prejudice the legal position of the Lender.

(f) If the Lender determines that it has received a refund, credit, or other reduction of taxes in respect of any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes paid by the Borrower, which refund, credit or other reduction is directly attributable to any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes paid by the Borrower, the Lender shall within sixty (60) days from the date of actual receipt of such refund or the

filing of the tax return in which such credit or other reduction results in a lower tax payment, pay over such refund or the amount of such tax reduction to the Borrower (but only to the extent of Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes paid by the Borrower), net of all out of pocket expenses of such Person, and without interest (other than interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Loan Agreement, upon the request of the Lender, the Borrower agrees to repay any amount paid over to the Borrower pursuant to the immediately preceding sentence (plus penalties, interest, or other charges) if such Person is required to repay such amount to the taxing Governmental Authority.

(g) <u>Real Property Taxes</u>.

(i) If any law is enacted or adopted or amended after the date of this Loan Agreement which deducts the principal amount of Advances then outstanding, the interest thereon or the fees and out-of-pocket expenses accruing under this Loan Agreement (collectively, the "Debt") from the value of an Individual Property and the effect is that a tax is imposed, either directly or indirectly, on the Debt or the Lender's interest in an Individual Property (the "Real Property Tax"), the Borrower will pay or cause to be paid the Real Property Tax, with interest and penalties thereon, if any. If the Lender is advised by counsel chosen by it that the payment of Real Property Tax by the Borrower or such other Person would be unlawful or taxable to the Lender or provide the basis for a defense of usury, then Lender shall pay such Real Property Tax to the extent required by Applicable Law, and each Loan Party agrees to pay as and when billed by the Lender such Real Property Tax plus all of the reasonable out-of pocket costs and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection therewith. If any Loan Party fails to pay when due any costs, expenses or other amounts payable by it under this Section 3.03(g)(i), including, without limitation, reasonable fees and expenses of counsel the Borrower shall remain liable for any such payments by the Lender and such amounts shall accrue interest at the Post-Default Rate. No such payment by the Lender shall be deemed a waiver of any of its rights under the Loan Documents.

Neither the Borrower nor any Loan Party shall claim or demand or be (ii) entitled to any credit or credits on account of the Debt for any part of the real estate and personal property taxes, assessments, impositions and any other charges now or hereafter levied or assessed or imposed against any Individual Property or part thereof, and no deduction shall otherwise be made or claimed from the assessed value of an Individual Property, or any part thereof, for real estate tax purposes by reason of any Mortgage or other Loan Document or the Debt. If such claim, credit or deduction shall be required by Applicable Law and may not be legally waived by the Borrower or the applicable Loan Party with respect to any Individual Property (each such Individual Property, a "Specially Taxed Property"), and Lender is required by Applicable Law to pay any tax with regard to a Specially Taxed Property, then Lender shall pay such tax, and each Loan Party agrees to pay as and when billed by the Lender the amount of such tax plus all of the reasonable out-of pocket costs and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection therewith. If any Loan Party fails to pay when due any costs, expenses or other amounts payable by it under this Section 3.03(g)(ii), including, without limitation, reasonable fees and expenses of counsel the Borrower shall remain liable for any such payments by the Lender and such amounts shall accrue interest at the Post-Default Rate. No such payment by the Lender shall be deemed a waiver of any of its rights under the Loan.

SECTION 4. COLLATERAL SECURITY.

4.01 <u>Collateral; Security Interest</u>.

(a) Subject to any amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications in Section 4.01 of Appendix A, as security for the prompt and complete payment when due of the Obligations and the performance by the Borrower of all the covenants and obligations to be performed by it pursuant to this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the Borrower hereby mortgages, pledges and grants to the Lender a Lien on and security interest in all of its rights, title and interest in and to all personal property and real property wherever located and whether now or hereafter existing and whether now owned or hereafter acquired, of every kind and description, tangible or intangible, including without limitation, the following, whether now or hereafter existing and wherever located:

- (i) all Intellectual Property as well as royalties therefrom;
- (ii) each Individual Property;

(iii) all cash and Cash Equivalents, and all other property from time to time deposited in any account or deposit account and the monies and property in the possession or under the control of Lender or any affiliate, representative, agent or correspondent of Lender related to the foregoing;

(iv) all other tangible and intangible personal property of the Borrower (whether or not subject to the Uniform Commercial Code), including, without limitation, all bank and other accounts and all cash and all investments therein, all rights to receive cash and investments, including without limitation, state, Federal or local tax refunds, intercompany debt, all proceeds, products, offspring, accessions, rents, profits, income, benefits, substitutions and replacements of and to any of the property of the Borrower described in the preceding clauses of this Section 4.01(a) (including, without limitation, any proceeds of insurance thereon and all causes of action, claims and warranties now or hereafter held by the Borrower in respect of any of the items listed above), and all books, correspondence, files and other Records in the possession or under the control of the Borrower or any other Person from time to time acting for the Borrower that at any time evidence or contain information relating to any of the property described in the preceding clauses of this Section 4.01(a) or are otherwise necessary or helpful in the collection or realization thereof;

(v) all rights, title and interest of the Borrower (but not any of the obligations, liabilities or indemnifications of the Borrower) in, to and under the Loan Documents;

(vi) all "accounts," "chattel paper," "commercial tort claims," "deposit accounts," "documents," "equipment," "general intangibles" (including without limitation, uncertificated Equity Interests), "goods," "instruments," "inventory," "investment property," "letter of credit rights," and "securities' accounts," as each of those terms is defined in the Uniform Commercial Code;

(vii) and all products and proceeds relating to or constituting any or all of the foregoing (clauses (i) through (vii) collectively, the "<u>Collateral</u>");

in each case howsoever the Borrower's interest therein may arise or appear (whether by ownership, security interest, claim or otherwise), <u>provided that</u>, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, the term "Collateral" and each other term used in the definition thereof shall not include, and the Borrower is not pledging or granting a security interest in, any Property to the extent that such Property constitutes Excluded Collateral; <u>provided further</u> that if and when, and to the extent that, any Property ceases to be Excluded Collateral, the Borrower hereby grants to the Lender, and at all times from and after such date, the Lender shall have, a first priority or junior priority, as applicable, Lien in and on such Property (subject to Permitted Liens) and the Borrower shall cooperate in all respects to ensure the prompt perfection of the Lender's security interest therein.

The Liens granted to Lender hereinabove shall be first priority Liens on all of the Collateral (subject to Permitted Liens and to the extent legally and contractually permissible); <u>provided that</u>, with respect to the Collateral which is subject to a Senior Lien, as set forth on **Schedule 6.28**, the Lien shall be of junior priority (subject to Permitted Liens and to the extent legally and contractually permissible).

The Obligations of the Borrower under the Loan Documents constitute recourse obligations of the Borrower, and therefore, their satisfaction is not limited to payments from the Facility Collateral.

(b) With respect to each right to payment or performance included in the Collateral from time to time, the Lien granted therein includes a continuing security interest in (i) any supporting obligation that supports such payment or performance and (ii) any Lien that (A) secures such right to payment or performance or (B) secures any such supporting obligation.

UCC Matters; Further Assurances. The Borrower, shall, at all times on and 4.02 after the date hereof, and at its expense, cause Uniform Commercial Code financing statements and continuation statements to be filed in all applicable jurisdictions as required to continue the perfection of the security interests created by this Loan Agreement. The Borrower shall, from time to time, at its expense and in such manner and form as the Lender may reasonably require, execute, deliver, file and record any other statement, continuation statement, specific assignment or other instrument or document and take any other action that may be necessary, or that the Lender, may reasonably request, to create, evidence, preserve, perfect or validate the security interests created hereunder or to enable the Lender to exercise and enforce its rights hereunder with respect to any of the Facility Collateral. To the extent contemplated in the Post-Closing Letter Agreement, the Borrower agrees that, if the grant of a security interest in any Property to Lender requires a consent to such grant from any other Person (other than the Borrower or any of its Affiliates), the Borrower shall use its best efforts to procure such consent. Further, the Borrower agrees that if any Excluded Collateral should, at any time following the Effective Date, become Collateral on which the Lender is permitted to take a Lien, the Borrower shall so notify the Lender and cooperate with and shall take all steps as may be reasonably required by the Lender to enable and continue the perfection of the Lender's security interests therein and shall comply with the provisions of Section 7.16 hereof in connection therewith, to the extent applicable. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Borrower shall: upon the request of the Lender, execute and file such Uniform Commercial Code financing or continuation statements, or amendments thereto or assignments thereof, Mortgages, and such other instruments or notices, as may be necessary or appropriate or as the Lender may request. The Borrower hereby authorizes the Lender to file one or more Uniform Commercial Code financing or continuation statements, and amendments thereto and assignments thereof, relative to all or any of the Collateral now existing or hereafter arising without the signature of the Borrower where permitted by law. A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Loan Agreement or any financing statement covering the Collateral or any part thereof shall be sufficient as a financing statement.

4.03 <u>Changes in Locations, Name, etc.</u> If the Borrower shall (i) change the location of its chief executive office/chief place of business from that specified in Section 6.10 hereof, (ii) change

- 30 -

its name, identity or corporate structure (or the equivalent) or change the location where it maintains records with respect to the Collateral, or (iii) reincorporate or reorganize under the laws of another jurisdiction, it shall give the Lender written notice thereof not later than ten (10) days after such event occurs, and shall deliver to the Lender all Uniform Commercial Code financing statements and amendments as the Lender shall request and taken all other actions deemed reasonably necessary by the Lender to continue its perfected status in the Collateral with the same or better priority.

4.04 Lender's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact.

(a) The Borrower hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Lender and any officer or agent thereof, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of the Borrower and in the name of the Borrower or in its own name, from time to time in the Lender's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Loan Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Loan Agreement, which the Borrower is required to do hereunder but has failed to do within the time limits required, including without limitation, to protect, preserve and realize upon the Collateral, to file such financing statements relating to the Collateral as the Lender at its option deems appropriate, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Borrower hereby gives the Lender the power and right, on behalf of the Borrower, without assent by, but with notice to, the Borrower, if an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, to do the following:

(i) in the name of the Borrower or its own name, or otherwise, to take possession of and endorse and collect any checks, drafts, notes, acceptances or other instruments for the payment of moneys due under any insurance policies or with respect to any of the Collateral and to file any claim or to take any other action or proceeding in any court of law or equity or otherwise deemed appropriate by the Lender for the purpose of collecting any and all such moneys due with respect to any other Collateral whenever payable;

(ii) to pay or discharge taxes and Liens levied or placed on or threatened against the Collateral; and

(iii) (A) to direct any party liable for any payment under any Collateral to make payment of any and all moneys due or to become due thereunder directly to the Lender or as the Lender shall direct; (B) to ask or demand for, collect, receive payment of and receipt for, any and all moneys, claims and other amounts due or to become due at any time in respect of or arising out of any Collateral; (C) to sign and endorse any invoices, assignments, verifications, notices and other documents in connection with any of the Collateral; (D) to commence and prosecute any suits, actions or proceedings at law or in equity in any court of competent jurisdiction to collect the Collateral or any part thereof and to enforce any other right in respect of any Collateral; (E) to defend any suit, action or proceeding brought against the Borrower with respect to any Collateral; (F) to settle, compromise or adjust any suit, action or proceeding described in clause (E) above and, in connection therewith, to give such discharges or releases as the Lender may deem appropriate; and (G) in connection with its exercise of its remedies hereunder pursuant to Sections 4.07 or 10, generally, to sell, transfer, pledge and make any agreement with respect to or otherwise deal with any of the Collateral as fully and completely as though the Lender were the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and to do, at the Lender's option and the Borrower's expense, at any time, or from time to time, all acts and things which the Lender deems necessary to protect, preserve or realize upon the Collateral and
the Lender's Liens thereon and to effect the intent of this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, all as fully and effectively as the Borrower might do.

The Borrower hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. This power of attorney is a power coupled with an interest and shall be irrevocable.

(b) The Borrower also authorizes the Lender, at any time and from time to time, to execute, in connection with the sale provided for in Section 4.07 hereof, any endorsements, assignments or other instruments of conveyance or transfer with respect to the Collateral.

(c) The powers conferred on the Lender are solely to protect the Lender's interests in the Collateral and subject to Applicable Law shall not impose any duty upon the Lender to exercise any such powers. The Lender shall be accountable only for amounts that it actually receives as a result of the exercise of such powers, and neither the Lender nor any of its officers, directors, agents or employees shall be responsible to the Borrower for any act or failure to act hereunder, except for its own gross negligence or willful misconduct.

4.05 <u>Performance by the Lender of the Borrower's Obligations</u>. If the Borrower fails to perform or comply with any of its agreements contained in the Loan Documents, the Lender may itself perform or comply, or otherwise cause performance or compliance, with such agreement, and the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses of the Lender incurred in connection with such performance or compliance, together with interest thereon at a rate per annum equal to the Post-Default Rate, shall be payable by the Borrower to the Lender on demand and shall constitute Obligations.

Proceeds. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, (a) all proceeds 4.06 of Facility Collateral received by the Borrower consisting of cash, checks and Cash Equivalents shall be held by the Borrower in trust for the Lender, segregated from other funds of the Borrower, and shall forthwith upon receipt by the Borrower be turned over to the Lender in the exact form received by the Borrower (duly endorsed by the Borrower to the Lender, if required), and (b) any and all such proceeds received by the Borrower will be applied by the Lender against, the Obligations (whether matured or unmatured), such application to be in such order as the Lender shall elect. For purposes hereof, proceeds shall include, but not be limited to, all principal and interest payments, royalty payments, license fees, all prepayments and payoffs, all dividends and distributions, insurance claims, condemnation awards, sale proceeds, rents and any other income and all other amounts received with respect to the Facility Collateral and upon the liquidation of any Facility Collateral, all such proceeds received by the Lender will be distributed by the Lender in such order as the Lender shall elect. Any balance of such proceeds remaining after the Obligations shall have been paid in full and this Loan Agreement shall have been terminated shall be promptly paid over to the Borrower or to whomsoever may be lawfully entitled to receive the same.

4.07 <u>Remedies</u>. If a Default or Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Lender may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted to it in this Loan Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Uniform Commercial Code, at law and in equity. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Lender, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon the Borrower or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, presentments, protests, advertisements and notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon the Facility Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith sell, lease, assign, give option or options to purchase, or otherwise dispose of and deliver the Facility Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels

or as an entirety at public or private sale or sales, at any exchange, broker's board or office of the Lender or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions and at prices that are consistent with the prevailing market for similar collateral as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Lender shall act in good faith to obtain the best execution possible under prevailing market conditions. The Lender shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of the Facility Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the Borrower, which right or equity is hereby waived and released. The Borrower further agrees, at the Lender's request, to assemble the Facility Collateral and make it available to the Lender at places which the Lender shall reasonably select, whether at the Borrower's premises or elsewhere. The Lender shall apply the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred therein or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of the Facility Collateral or in any way relating to the Facility Collateral or the rights of the Lender hereunder, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in such order as the Lender may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Lender of any other amount required or permitted by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-504(1)(c) of the Uniform Commercial Code, need the Lender account for the surplus, if any, to the Borrower. To the extent permitted by Applicable Law, each Loan Party waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Lender arising out of the exercise by the Lender of any of its rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other Disposition of Facility Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten (10) days before such sale or other Disposition. The Borrower shall remain liable for any deficiency (plus accrued interest thereon) if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of the Facility Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the reasonable fees and disbursements incurred by the Lender, including reasonable fees and expenses of any attorneys employed by the Lender to collect such deficiency. Because the Borrower recognizes that the Lender may not be able to purchase or sell all of the Facility Collateral on a particular Business Day, or in a transaction with the same purchaser, or in the same manner because the market for such Facility Collateral may not be liquid, the Borrower agrees that liquidation of the Facility Collateral does not require a public purchase or sale and that a good faith private purchase or sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner. Accordingly, the Lender may elect, in its sole discretion, the time and manner of liquidating any Facility Collateral and nothing contained herein shall (i) obligate the Lender to liquidate any Facility Collateral on the occurrence of an Event of Default or to liquidate all Facility Collateral in the same manner or on the same Business Day or (ii) constitute a waiver of any of the Lender's rights or remedies.

4.08 <u>Continuing Liability of the Borrower</u>. The security interests described above are granted as security only and shall not subject the Lender or any of its assigns to, or transfer or in any way affect or modify, any obligation, liability or indemnity of the Borrower with respect to, any of the Facility Collateral or any transaction relating thereto. None of the Lender or its assigns shall be required or obligated in any manner to make any inquiry as to the nature or sufficiency of any payment received by it or the sufficiency of any performance by any party under any such obligation, or to make any payment or present or file any claim, or to take any action to collect or enforce any performance or the payment of any amount thereunder to which any such Person may be entitled at any time.

4.09 <u>Limitation on Duties Regarding Preservation of Facility Collateral</u>. The Lender's duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Facility Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Uniform Commercial Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Lender deals with similar property for its own account. Neither the Lender nor any of its directors, officers or employees shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Facility Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any

- 33 -

obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Facility Collateral upon the request of the Borrower or otherwise.

4.10 <u>Powers Coupled with an Interest</u>. All authorizations and agencies herein contained with respect to the Facility Collateral are irrevocable and powers coupled with an interest.

4.11 <u>Release of Security Interest Upon Satisfaction of all Obligations</u>. Upon termination of this Loan Agreement and repayment to the Lender of all Obligations and the performance of all obligations under the Loan Documents, the Lender shall release its security interest in any remaining Facility Collateral; provided that if any payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Lender upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the Borrower, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or a trustee or similar officer for the Borrower or any substantial part of its Property, or otherwise, this Loan Agreement, all rights hereunder and the Liens created hereby shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, until such payments have been made.

4.12 Partial Release of Facility Collateral. Provided that no Event of Default shall then exist, the Lender shall, in connection with any Disposition of any Facility Collateral permitted under this Loan Agreement (other than dispositions of Facility Collateral between and among Loan Parties and Pledged Entities), release from the Lien of the Loan Documents the portion of the Facility Collateral Disposed of, upon the applicable Loan Parties' satisfaction of each of the following conditions:

(a) the Borrower shall provide the Lender with at least ten (10) Business Days prior written notice of its request to obtain a release of such Facility Collateral;

(b) except in the case of a Collateral Substitution or as otherwise permitted in Appendix A, the Lender shall have received a wire transfer of immediately available federal funds in the amount of the proceeds of the Disposition, together with (i) all accrued and unpaid interest on the amount of principal being prepaid through and including the prepayment date; and (ii) all other sums then due and owing under this Loan Agreement, the Note or the other Loan Documents in connection with a partial prepayment;

(c) the Borrower shall submit to the Lender, not less than ten (10) Business Days prior to the date of such release, a release of Lien (and related Loan Documents) for such Facility Collateral for execution by Lender. Such release shall be in a form that would be satisfactory to a prudent institutional lender. In addition, the Borrower shall provide all other documentation the Lender reasonably requires to be delivered by the Borrower in connection with such release, together with a certificate of a Responsible Person of the Borrower certifying that (i) such documentation is in compliance with all applicable Requirements of Law, and (ii) the release will not impair or otherwise adversely affect the Liens, security interests and other rights of the Lender under the Loan Documents not being released (or as to the parties to the Loan Documents and property subject to the Loan Documents not being released); and

(d) the Lender shall have received payment of all the Lender's reasonable, third party costs and expenses, including reasonable counsel fees and disbursements incurred in connection with the release of such Facility Collateral from the Lien of the Loan Documents and the review and approval of the documents and information required to be delivered in connection therewith.

For the avoidance of doubt, the Lien of the Lender on Facility Collateral (i) shall be automatically released upon the Disposition of Facility Collateral consisting of current assets Disposed of in the ordinary course of business and (ii) other than as provided in clause (i) above, shall not be released in

- 34 -

connection with the Disposition of Facility Collateral between and among Loan Parties and Pledged Entities unless the Net Proceeds of such Disposition have been applied in accordance with Section 2.07.

SECTION 5. <u>CONDITIONS PRECEDENT</u>.

5.01 <u>Initial Advance</u>. Subject to the amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications in Section 5.01 of Appendix A and the terms and provisions of the Post-Closing Letter Agreement (which may permit the delivery or satisfaction of certain of the following items after the funding of the initial Advance), the obligation of the Lender to make the initial Advance hereunder is subject to the satisfaction, immediately prior to or concurrently with the making of such Advance, of the following conditions precedent or waiver of such conditions precedent by the Lender:

(a) <u>Loan Agreement</u>. The Lender shall have received this Loan Agreement, duly executed and delivered by a Responsible Person of the Borrower.

(b) <u>Additional Loan Documents</u>. The Lender shall have received the following documents, each of which shall be satisfactory to the Lender in form and substance:

(i) <u>Note</u>. The original Note, duly completed and executed; and

(ii) <u>Loan Documents</u>. Each additional Loan Document (including the Post-Closing Letter Agreement), duly executed and delivered by a Responsible Person of each of the parties thereto.

(c) <u>Notice of Borrowing</u>. The Lender shall have received a duly executed Notice of

Borrowing.

(d) <u>Organizational Documents</u>. The Lender shall have received a certificate of a Responsible Person of each Loan Party attesting to the validity of a good standing certificate and certified copies of the charter and by-laws (or equivalent documents) of such Person and of all corporate or other authority for such Person with respect to the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents and each other document to be delivered by such Person from time to time in connection herewith (and the Lender may conclusively rely on such certificate until it receives notice in writing from the relevant Loan Party to the contrary).

(e) <u>Incumbency Certificate</u>. The Lender shall have received an incumbency certificate of a secretary or assistant secretary of each Loan Party certifying the names, true signatures and titles of such Person's representatives duly authorized to request an Advance hereunder, if applicable, and to execute the Loan Documents and the other documents to be delivered in connection therewith.

(f) <u>Other Certificates</u>. The Lender shall have received a certificate of a Responsible Person of each Loan Party certifying that as of the Effective Date each of the representations and warranties set forth in this Loan Agreement are true and accurate in all material respects (or, if any such representation or warranty is expressly stated to have been made as of a specific date, as of such specific date) and no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

(g) <u>Legal Opinion</u>. A legal opinion of (i) in-house counsel to the Loan Parties, (ii) U.S. counsel to the Loan Parties, and (iii) applicable local foreign counsel to the Loan Parties, each in form and substance satisfactory to the Lender.

(h) <u>Facility Collateral</u>. The Lender's interests in the Facility Collateral shall be perfected and of first priority in accordance with Applicable Law (except to the extent the interests will be perfected on a post-closing basis, as may be agreed to by the Lender), and shall be subject to no Liens other than those created hereunder and Permitted Liens.

(i) <u>Filings, Registrations, Recordings</u>. Any documents (including, without limitation, financing statements, patent and trademark lien filings and Mortgages) required to be filed, registered or recorded in order to perfect the Lender's security interest in the Facility Collateral, shall have been properly prepared and executed for filing (including the applicable county(ies) if the Lender determines such filings are necessary in its reasonable discretion), registration or recording in each office in each jurisdiction in which such filings, registrations and recordations are required to perfect such first-priority security interest (or junior lien, with respect to any portion of the Facility Collateral subject to a Senior Lien or other Permitted Liens).

(j) <u>Searches</u>. The Lender shall have received the results of a recent lien search in each of the jurisdictions in which Uniform Commercial Code financing statements or other filings or recordations should be made to evidence or perfect security interests in the Facility Collateral, and such search shall reveal no liens on any of the Facility Collateral, except for Permitted Liens, and shall in all cases be satisfactory to the Lender.

(k) <u>Lien Releases</u>. With respect to the Facility Collateral on which the Lender will have a first priority security interest, evidence that all then-existing Liens thereon (except Permitted Liens) have been released or will be released simultaneously with the funding of the initial Advance.

(1) <u>Lien Consents</u>. With respect to Facility Collateral subject to a Senior Lien, either (i) the Lender and the applicable Senior Lien Lender shall have entered into an intercreditor agreement, in form and substance satisfactory to Lender in its sole discretion or (ii) or the applicable Loan Parties shall have obtained the necessary waivers, amendments, approvals, and consents to the pledge of the Facility Collateral prior to the Effective Date.

(m) <u>Fees and Expenses</u>. The Lender shall have received all fees and expenses required to be paid by the Borrower on or prior to the Effective Date, including, but not limited to, counsel fees, which fees and expenses may be netted out of the initial Advance made by the Lender hereunder.

(n) <u>Financial Statements</u>. The Lender shall have received the financial statements referenced in Section 6.02 for the quarter ended September 30, 2008 and year ended December 31, 2007.

(o) <u>Consents, Licenses, Approvals, etc</u>. The Lender shall have received copies certified by each Loan Party of all consents, licenses and approvals, if any, including, but not limited to, consent and approvals of all relevant shareholders and members required in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by each Loan Party of, and the validity and enforceability of, the Loan Documents, which consents, licenses and approvals shall be in full force and effect.

(p) <u>Insurance</u>. The Lender shall have received evidence in form and substance satisfactory to the Lender showing compliance by each Loan Party as of the Effective Date with Section 7.06 hereof, to the extent applicable to such Loan Party.

(q) <u>Litigation</u>. There shall exist no action, suit, investigation, litigation or proceeding affecting any Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries pending or threatened before any Governmental

Authority that (i) could have a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) purports to challenge the legality, validity or enforceability of any Loan Document or the consummation of the transaction contemplated hereby.

(r) <u>Pledged Equity</u>. With respect to the Collateral (as defined in the Equity Pledge Agreement) pledged to the Lender under the Equity Pledge Agreement, (i) the Pledgor shall have complied with Sections 2.3 and 2.4 of the Equity Pledge Agreement, and (ii) the Lender shall have received an Acknowledgment and Consent, substantially in the form of **Exhibit B**, duly executed by each Pledged Entity (an "<u>Acknowledgement and Consent</u>"). In addition, the Lender shall have received evidence that the registries of ownership interests for all uncertificated Pledged Equity reflects the Lender's security interests in the Pledged Equity.

(s) <u>Pledged Entity</u>. The Borrower and the Pledgors shall deliver to the Lender a good standing certificate for each Pledged Entity and copies of the certificate of formation, articles of incorporation, by-laws and operating agreement (or equivalent documents) of such Pledged Entity, as the Lender may reasonably require.

(t) <u>Pledged Equity Consents</u>. With respect to the Pledged Entities and to the extent required, the Lender shall have received all required approvals and consents to the pledge of the Pledged Equity to the Lender duly executed by each creditor, joint venture partner, regulatory body and any other Person or Governmental Authority with such approval and consent rights.

(u) <u>Guaranty Consents</u>. The Lender shall have received all required approvals and consents to the Guaranty duly executed by each creditor, JV Partner, regulatory body and any other Person or Governmental Authority with such approval and consent rights.

(v) <u>Waivers</u>.

(i) A waiver shall have been duly executed by each Loan Party and delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit G-1**, releasing the Lender from any claims that any Loan Party may otherwise have as a result of (A) any modifications to the terms of any Benefit Plans, arrangements and agreements to eliminate any provisions that would not be in compliance with the executive compensation and corporate governance requirements of Section 111 of the EESA and the executive compensation requirements of Section 7.17 and (B) the Loan Parties' failure to pay or accrue any bonus or incentive compensation as a result of any action referenced in this Loan Agreement;

(ii) A waiver shall have been duly executed by each SEO and delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit G-2**, releasing the Lender from any claims that any SEO may otherwise have as a result of any modifications to the terms of any Benefit Plans, arrangements and agreements to eliminate any provisions that would not be in compliance with the executive compensation and corporate governance requirements of Section 111 of the EESA and the executive compensation requirements of Section 7.17;

(iii) A consent and waiver shall have been duly executed by each SEO and delivered to the Loan Parties (with a copy to the Lender), in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit G-3**, releasing the Loan Parties from any claims that any SEO may otherwise have as a result of any modification of the terms of any Benefit Plans, arrangements and agreements to eliminate any provisions that would not be in

compliance with the executive compensation and corporate governance requirements of Section 111 of the EESA and the executive compensation requirements of Section 7.17;

(iv) A waiver shall have been duly executed by each Senior Employee and delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit G-4**, releasing the Lender from any claims that any Senior Employees may otherwise have as a result of the Loan Parties' failure to pay or accrue any bonus or incentive compensation as a result of any action referenced in this Loan Agreement; and

(v) A consent and waiver shall have been duly executed by each Senior Employee and delivered to the Loan Parties (with a copy to the Lender), in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit G-5**, releasing the Loan Parties from any claims that any Senior Employee may otherwise have as a result of the Loan Parties' failure to pay or accrue any bonus or incentive compensation as a result of any action referenced in this Loan Agreement.

5.02 Initial and Subsequent Advances. Subject to the amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications in Section 5.02 of Appendix A and the terms and provisions of the Post-Closing Letter Agreement, the making of each Advance to the Borrower (including the initial Advance) on each Funding Date is subject to the following further conditions precedent both immediately prior to the making of such Advance and also after giving effect thereto and to the intended use thereof:

(a) no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing;

(b) both immediately prior to the making of such Advance and also after giving effect thereto and to the intended use thereof, the representations and warranties made by each Loan party in Section 6 hereof, and by each Loan Party in each of the other Loan Documents, shall be true and complete on and as of the date of the making of such Advance in all material respects with the same force and effect as if made on and as of such date (or, if any such representation or warranty is expressly stated to have been made as of a specific date, as of such specific date). At the request of the Lender, the Lender shall have received an officer's certificate signed by a Responsible Person of the Borrower certifying as to the truth and accuracy of the above, which certificate shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Lender in its sole, reasonable discretion.;

(c) the aggregate principal amount of the Advances funded hereunder shall not exceed the Maximum Loan Amount;

(d) subject to the Lender's right to perform one or more Due Diligence Reviews pursuant to Section 11.16 hereof, the Lender shall have completed its due diligence review of such documents, records, agreements, instruments, mortgaged properties or information relating to such Advance as the Lender in its reasonable discretion deems appropriate to review and such review shall be satisfactory to the Lender in its reasonable discretion;

(e) the Lender shall have received a Notice of Borrowing and all other documents required under Section 2.03;

(f) the Lender shall have determined that all actions necessary or, in the opinion of the Lender, desirable to maintain the Lender's perfected interest in the Facility Collateral have been taken (including after-acquired Facility Collateral), including, without limitation, duly filed Uniform Commercial Code financing statements on Form UCC-1, duly filed liens with the United States Copyright Office and the United States Patent and Trademark Office, and duly recorded Mortgages;

(g) the Borrower shall have paid to the Lender all fees and expenses owed to the Lender, including without limitation, reasonable attorney's fees, in accordance with this Loan Agreement and any other Loan Document;

(h) the Lender or its designee shall have received any other documents reasonably requested by the Lender and the Borrower shall have provided such documents within a reasonable period of time after such request; and

(i) each Loan Party shall have performed (to the satisfaction of the Lender) all other conditions to the making of an Advance requested by the Lender, including, without limitation, compliance in all respects with the terms and conditions of the Post-Closing Letter Agreement.

(j) in the event that the Loan Parties were unable to obtain the necessary waivers, amendments, approvals and consents described in Section 5.01(1), each Monday (or if such day is not a Business Day, the next succeeding Business Day), the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender a weekly status report, commencing with the week of January 5, 2009, identifying each holder of a Senior Lien and each Senior Lien Lender, and the actions taken by the Loan Parties to obtain such necessary waivers, amendments, approvals, and consents.

Each request for a borrowing by the Borrower hereunder shall constitute a certification by the Borrower to the effect set forth in this Section (both as of the date of such notice, request or confirmation and as of the date of such borrowing).

SECTION 6. <u>**REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES.**</u> Each Loan Party, as applicable, represents and warrants to the Lender that as of the Effective Date and as of each Funding Date:

6.01 Existence. Each Loan Party (a) is a corporation, limited partnership or limited liability company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, (b) has all requisite corporate or other power, and has all governmental licenses, authorizations, consents and approvals, necessary to own its assets and carry on its business as now being or as proposed to be conducted, except where the lack of such licenses, authorizations, consents and approvals would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, (c) is qualified to do business and is in good standing in all other jurisdictions in which the nature of the business conducted by it makes such qualification necessary, except where failure so to qualify would not be reasonably likely (either individually or in the aggregate) to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (d) is in compliance in all material respects with all Requirements of Law.

6.02 Financial Condition. The Borrower has heretofore furnished to the Lender a copy of its audited Consolidated balance sheets and the audited Consolidated balance sheets of its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including each Loan Party), each as at December 31, 2007, with the opinion thereon of an independent auditor, a copy of which has been provided to the Lender, together with copies of the Borrower's unaudited pro forma Consolidated balance sheet and the unaudited pro forma Consolidated balance sheets of its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including each Loan Party), each as of the Effective Date. The Borrower has also heretofore furnished to the Lender the related Consolidated statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including each Loan Party) for its most recent fiscal year, setting forth in comparative form the same information for the previous year. All such financial statements are materially complete and correct and fairly present the Consolidated financial condition of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including each Loan Party) and the Consolidated results of their operations for the fiscal year ended on said date, all in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis. There are no

liabilities, contingent or otherwise, as of the Effective Date, known to any Loan Party and not disclosed in the most recently publicly filed financial statements or in the footnotes thereto, that involve a material amount or as otherwise disclosed to the Lender in writing prior to the Effective Date.

6.03 <u>Litigation</u>. Except as set forth on Schedule 6.03 hereto or otherwise disclosed by a Responsible Person in writing to the Lender from time to time, there are no actions, suits, arbitrations, investigations or proceedings pending or, to its knowledge, threatened against any Loan Party or any of their Subsidiaries or affecting any of the property thereof before any Governmental Authority, (i) as to which individually or in the aggregate there is a reasonable likelihood of an adverse decision which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) which questions the validity or enforceability of this Loan Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or any action to be taken in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby and could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or adverse Effect or adverse to have a Material Adverse Effect or adverse to have a Material Adverse Effect or adverse decision.

6.04 <u>No Breach</u>. Neither the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents nor the consummation of the transactions therein contemplated in compliance with the terms and provisions thereof will (a) conflict with or result in a breach of (i) the charter, by laws, operating agreement or similar organizational document of any Loan Party, (ii) any Requirement of Law, (iii) any Applicable Law, rule or regulation, or any order, writ, injunction or decree of any Governmental Authority, (iv) any material Contractual Obligation to which any Loan Party, or any of their Subsidiaries, is a party or by which any of them or any of their Property is bound or to which any of them or any of their Property is subject, or (b) constitute a default under any such Contractual Obligation, or (c) (except for the Liens created pursuant to this Loan Agreement and Permitted Liens) result in the creation or imposition of any Lien upon any property of any Loan Party or any of their Subsidiaries, pursuant to the terms of any such agreement or instrument.

6.05 <u>Action, Binding Obligations</u>. Each Loan Party has all necessary corporate or other power, authority and legal right to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party; the execution, delivery and performance by each Loan Party of each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party has been duly authorized by all necessary corporate or other action on its part; and each Loan Document has been duly and validly executed and delivered by each Loan Party and constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of all of the Loan Parties, enforceable against all of the Loan Parties in accordance with its terms, subject to the Bankruptcy Exceptions.

6.06 <u>Approvals</u>. No authorizations, approvals or consents of, and no filings or registrations with, any Governmental Authority, or any other Person, are necessary for the execution, delivery or performance by each Loan Party of the Loan Documents to which it is a party for the legality, validity or enforceability thereof, except for filings and recordings or other actions in respect of the Liens created pursuant to this Loan Agreement unless the same has already been obtained and provided to the Lender.

6.07 <u>Taxes</u>. Each Loan Party and its Subsidiaries have filed all Federal income tax returns and all other material tax returns that are required to be filed by them and have paid all Federal and material State and local taxes due pursuant to such returns or pursuant to any assessment received by any of them, except for any such taxes, if any, that are being appropriately contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted and with respect to which adequate reserves have been provided. The charges, accruals and reserves on the books of each Loan Party and its Subsidiaries in respect of taxes and other governmental charges are, in the opinion of such Loan Party, adequate. Any taxes, fees and other governmental charges payable by any Loan Party in connection with the Advances and the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents have been paid.

- 40 -

6.08 <u>Investment Company Act</u>. None of the Loan Parties is required to register as an "investment company", or is a company "controlled" by a Person required to register as an "investment company", within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. No Loan Party is subject to any Federal or state statute or regulation which limits its ability to incur Indebtedness.

6.09 <u>No Default</u>. Neither any Loan Party nor any of its Subsidiaries is in default under or with respect to any of their Contractual Obligations in any respect which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

6.10 <u>Chief Executive Office; Chief Operating Office</u>. The chief executive office and the chief operating office on the Effective Date for each Loan Party is located at the location set forth on Schedule 6.10 hereto.

6.11 <u>Location of Books and Records</u>. The location where the Loan Parties keep their books and records including all Records relating to their business and operations and the Facility Collateral are located in the locations set forth in Schedule 6.11.

True and Complete Disclosure. The information, reports, financial statements, 6.12 exhibits and schedules furnished by or on behalf of any Loan Party to the Lender or its agents or representatives in connection with the negotiation, preparation or delivery of this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents (including, without limitation, the list of accounts provided by the Loan Parties in connection with the Account Control Agreements and set forth on a schedule attached thereto) or included herein or therein or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto, when taken as a whole, do not contain any untrue statement of material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements herein or therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, it being understood that in the case of projections, such projections are based on reasonable estimates, on the date as of which such information is stated or certified. All information furnished after the date hereof by or on behalf of any Loan Party to the Lender in connection with this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby will be true, complete and accurate in every material respect, or (in the case of projections) based on reasonable estimates, on the date as of which such information is stated or certified. There is no fact known to a Responsible Person of any Loan Party that, after due inquiry, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect that has not been disclosed herein, in the other Loan Documents or in a report, financial statement, exhibit, schedule, disclosure letter or other writing furnished to the Lender for use in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

6.13 <u>Material Agreements</u>. Except as provided in Appendix A, set forth on Schedule 6.13 is a complete and accurate list as of the date hereof of all material Existing Agreements, except Licenses.

6.14 **ERISA.** ERISA provisions shall be set forth in Section 6.14 of Appendix A.

6.15 <u>Expense Policy</u>. The Borrower has taken steps necessary to ensure that (a) the Expense Policy conforms to the requirements set forth herein and (b) the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with the Expense Policy.

6.16 <u>Subsidiaries</u>. All of the Subsidiaries of each Loan Party at the date hereof are listed on Schedule 6.16, which schedule sets forth the name and jurisdiction of formation of each of their

Subsidiaries and, as to each such Subsidiary, the percentage of each class of Equity Interests owned by each Loan Party or any of their Subsidiaries except as set forth on Schedule 6.16.

6.17 <u>Capitalization</u>. One hundred percent (100%) of the issued and outstanding Equity Interests of each Loan Party is owned by the Persons listed on Schedule 6.17 and, to the knowledge of each Loan Party, such Equity Interests are owned by such Persons, free and clear of all Liens other than Permitted Liens. No Loan Party has issued or granted any options or rights with respect to the issuance of its respective Equity Interests which is presently outstanding except as set forth on Schedule 6.17 hereto.

6.18 <u>Fraudulent Conveyance</u>. Each Loan Party acknowledges that it will benefit from the Advances contemplated by this Agreement. No Loan Party is incurring Indebtedness or transferring any Facility Collateral with any intent to hinder, delay or defraud any of its creditors.

6.19 USA PATRIOT Act.

(a) Each Loan Party represents and warrants that neither it nor any of its respective Affiliates over which it exercises management control (a "<u>Controlled Affiliate</u>") is a Prohibited Person, and such Controlled Affiliates are in compliance with all applicable orders, rules, regulations and recommendations of OFAC.

(b) Each Loan Party represents and warrants that neither it nor any of its members, directors, officers, employees, parents, Subsidiaries or Affiliates: (1) are subject to U.S. or multilateral economic or trade sanctions currently in force; (2) are owned or controlled by, or act on behalf of, any governments, corporations, entities or individuals that are subject to U.S. or multilateral economic or trade sanctions currently in force; (3) is a Prohibited Person or is otherwise named, identified or described on any blocked persons list, designated nationals list, denied persons list, entity list, debarred party list, unverified list, sanctions list or other list of individuals or entities with whom U.S. persons may not conduct business, including but not limited to lists published or maintained by OFAC, lists published or maintained by the U.S. Department of Commerce, and lists published or maintained by the U.S. Department of State.

(c) None of the Facility Collateral are traded or used, directly or indirectly by a Prohibited Person or organized in a Prohibited Jurisdiction.

(d) Each Loan Party has established an anti-money laundering compliance program as required by all applicable anti-money laundering laws and regulations, including without limitation the Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act of 2001 (Public Law 107-56) (the "<u>USA PATRIOT Act</u>") (collectively, the "<u>Anti-Money Laundering Laws</u>").

6.20 Embargoed Person. As of the date hereof and at all times throughout the term of any Advance, (a) none of any Loan Party's funds or other assets constitute property of, or are beneficially owned, directly or indirectly, by any person, entity or government subject to trade restrictions under U.S. law, including but not limited to, the International Emergency Economic Powers Act, 50 U.S.C. §§ 1701 et seq., The Trading with the Enemy Act, 50 U.S.C. App. 1 et seq. (the "Trading With the Enemy Act"), any of the foreign assets control regulations of the United States Treasury Department (31 C.F.R., Subtitle B, Chapter V, as amended) (the "Foreign Assets Control Regulations") or any enabling legislation or regulations promulgated thereunder or executive order relating thereto (which for the avoidance of doubt shall include but shall not be limited to (i) Executive Order No. 13224, effective as of September 24, 2001 and relating to Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions With Persons Who

Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism (66 Fed. Reg. 49079 (2001)) (the "Executive Order") and (ii) the USA PATRIOT Act, with the result that the investment in the Borrower (whether directly or indirectly), is prohibited by law or any Advance made by the Lender is in violation of law ("Embargoed Person"); (b) no Embargoed Person has any interest of any nature whatsoever in it with the result that the investment in it (whether directly or indirectly), is prohibited by law or any Advance is in violation of law; (c) none of its funds have been derived from any unlawful activity with the result that the investment in it (whether directly or indirectly), is prohibited by law or any Advances is in violation of law; (c) none of its funds have been derived from any unlawful activity with the result that the investment in it (whether directly or indirectly), is prohibited by law or any Advances is in violation of law; and (d) neither it nor any of its Affiliates (i) is or will become a "blocked person" as described in the Executive Order, the Trading With the Enemy Act or the Foreign Assets Control Regulations or (ii) engages or will engage in any dealings or transactions, or be otherwise associated, with any such "blocked person". For purposes of determining whether or not a representation with respect to any indirect ownership is true or a covenant is being complied with under this Section 6.20, no Loan Party shall be required to make any investigation into (i) the ownership of publicly traded stock or other publicly traded securities or (ii) the ownership of assets by a collective investment fund that holds assets for employee benefit plans or retirement arrangements.

6.21 <u>Borrowing for Own Benefit</u>. The Loan Parties are the ultimate beneficiaries of this Loan Agreement and the Advances to be received hereunder. The Borrower will use the proceeds of the Advances solely as set forth in Section 2.09 and the use of the Advances will comply with all Applicable Laws, including money laundering laws. No portion of any Advance is to be used, for the "purpose of purchasing or carrying" any "margin stock" as such terms are used in Regulations U and X of the Board, as amended, and the Borrower is not engaged in the business of extending credit to others for such purpose.

6.22 Indebtedness. No Loan Party has incurred any Indebtedness other than Permitted Indebtedness. The Indebtedness set forth on Schedule 6.22 is a complete and accurate list as of the date hereof of all existing material Indebtedness (including the Senior Lien Loans), excluding intercompany Indebtedness of each Loan Party, showing the parties and amendments and modifications thereto. Other than as set forth on Schedule 6.22, as of the date hereof, each contract related to existing Indebtedness of each Loan Party, excluding intercompany Indebtedness (i) is in full force and effect and is binding upon and enforceable against each Loan Party that is a party thereto and, to the knowledge of the Loan Parties, all other parties thereto in accordance with its terms, (ii) has not been otherwise amended or modified, except as set forth on Schedule 6.22, and (iii) is not in default due to the action of any Loan Party or, to the knowledge of any Loan Party, any other party thereto, except to the extent any such defaults would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.23 <u>Labor Matters</u>. (a) There are no strikes against any Loan Party pending or, to the knowledge of any Loan Party, threatened; (b) hours worked by and payment made to employees of each Loan Party have not been in violation of the Fair Labor Standards Act or any other applicable Requirement of Law dealing with such matters; and (c) all payments due from each Loan Party on account of employee health and welfare benefits, or health or welfare benefits to any former employees of any Loan Party or for which any Loan Party has any liability or obligation have been paid or accrued as a liability on the books of such Loan Party in accordance with GAAP, except where the failure to make or accrue such payments could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.24 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>. Each Loan Party agrees that all of the representations and warranties of such Loan Party set forth in this Section 6 and elsewhere in this Loan Agreement and in the other Loan Documents shall survive for so long as any amount remains owing to the Lender under this Loan Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents by any Loan Party. All representations, warranties, covenants and agreements made in this Loan Agreement or in the other Loan

Documents by each Loan Party shall be deemed to have been relied upon by the Lender notwithstanding any investigation heretofore or hereafter made by the Lender or on their behalf.

6.25 <u>Representations Concerning the Facility Collateral</u>. Each Loan Party represents and warrants to the Lender that as of each day that an Advance is outstanding pursuant to this Loan Agreement:

(a) No Loan Party has assigned, pledged, conveyed, or encumbered any Facility Collateral to any other Person (other than Permitted Liens) and immediately prior to the pledge of any such Facility Collateral, a Loan Party was the sole owner of such Facility Collateral and had good and marketable title thereto, free and clear of all Liens (other than Permitted Liens), and no Person, other than the Lender has any Lien (other than Permitted Liens) on any Facility Collateral. No security agreement, financing statement, equivalent security or lien instrument or continuation statement covering all or any part of the Facility Collateral which has been signed by any Loan Party or which any Loan Party has authorized any other Person to sign or file or record, is on file or of record with any public office, except such as may have been filed by or on behalf of a Loan Party in favor of the Lender pursuant to the Loan Documents or in respect of applicable Permitted Liens.

(b) The provisions of the Loan Documents are effective to create in favor of the Lender a valid security interest in all right, title, and interest of each Loan Party in, to and under the Facility Collateral, subject only to applicable Permitted Liens.

(c) Upon the filing of financing statements on Form UCC-1 naming the Lender as "Secured Party" and each Loan Party as "Debtor", and describing the Facility Collateral, in the jurisdictions and recording offices listed on **Schedule 6.25** attached hereto, the security interests granted hereunder in the Facility Collateral will constitute perfected first priority security interests under the Uniform Commercial Code in all right, title and interest of the applicable Loan Party in, to and under such Facility Collateral, which can be perfected by filing under the Uniform Commercial Code except with respect to any Facility Collateral in which a Senior Lien Lender has been granted a security interest, in which case, the security interests granted hereunder in the Facility Collateral will constitute a junior Lien on such Facility Collateral, in each case, subject to applicable Permitted Liens.

(d) Each Loan Party has and will continue to have the full right, power and authority, to pledge the Facility Collateral, and the pledge of the Facility Collateral may be further assigned without any requirement.

6.26 Intellectual Property.

(a) Each of the Loan Parties owns and controls, or otherwise possesses adequate rights to use, all Intellectual Property material to the conduct of its business in substantially the same manner as conducted as of the date hereof. Schedule 6.26 hereto sets forth a true and complete list as of the date hereof of all Intellectual Property owned by each Loan Party that is material to the conduct of the business of such Loan Party. All such Intellectual Property, other than Licenses, that is material to the conduct of the business of such Loan Party is subsisting and in full force and effect, has not been adjudged invalid or unenforceable, is valid and enforceable and has not been abandoned in whole or in part, except for such instances which, individually or in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Schedule 6.26, no such Intellectual Property that is material to the conduct of the business of such Loan Party is the subject of any licensing or franchising agreement that prohibits or restricts any Loan Party's conduct of business as presently conducted. No Loan Party has any knowledge of any conflict with the rights of others to any Intellectual Property and, to the best knowledge of each Loan Party, no Loan Party is now infringing or in conflict

with any such rights of others in any material respect, and to the best knowledge of each Loan Party, no other Person is now infringing or in conflict in any material respect with any such properties, assets and rights owned or used by or licensed to any Loan Party, except for such infringements and conflicts which, individually or in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth on **Schedule 6.26** hereto, no Loan Party has received any notice that it is violating or has violated the trademarks, patents, copyrights, inventions, trade secrets, proprietary information and technology, know-how, formulae, rights of publicity or other intellectual property rights of any third party, which, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(b) Each material License now existing is, and each other material License will be, the legal, valid and binding obligation of the parties thereto, enforceable against such parties in accordance with its terms, except any unenforceability which could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. To the knowledge of each Loan Party, no default thereunder by any such party has occurred, nor does any defense, offset, deduction, or counterclaim exist thereunder in favor of any such party which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth on Schedule 6.26, each material License either (a) permits by its terms (1) the pledge of the License, (2) the foreclosure on any such License by the Lender, and (3) any potential change of control of the relevant Loan Party without material impairment of the License, or (b) is subject to a waiver or consent secured by the relevant Loan Party.

(c) The Borrower will use its best efforts to ensure that the Lender is obtaining through the Loan Documents sufficient rights and assets to enable a subsequent purchaser of the Facility Collateral in a sale pursuant to Section 4.07 to manufacture vehicles of substantially the same quality and nature as those sold by Borrower as of the date hereof, provided that such purchaser has access to reasonably common motor vehicle technologies and manufacturing capabilities appropriate for vehicles of substantially similar channels as those employed by Borrower.

6.27 JV Agreements.

(a) Set forth on Schedule 6.27 is a complete and accurate list as of the date hereof of all JV Agreements, showing the parties and the dates of amendments and modifications thereto.

(b) Each JV Agreement (i) is in full force and effect and is binding upon and enforceable against each party thereto, (ii) has not been otherwise amended or modified, except as set forth on **Schedule 6.27**, and (iii) is not in default and no event has occurred that, with the passage of time and/or the giving of notice, or both, would constitute a default thereunder, except to the extent any such default would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.28 <u>Senior Lien Assets</u>. Set forth on Schedule 6.28 is a complete and accurate list of all assets of each Loan Party subject to a Senior Lien.

6.29 <u>Excluded Collateral</u>. Set forth on Schedule 6.29 is a complete and accurate list of all Excluded Collateral of each Loan Party.

6.30 <u>Mortgaged Real Property</u>. Except for those certain properties described on Schedule 6.30, after giving effect to the recording of the Mortgages, all real property that is either owned in fee simple or leased pursuant to a ground lease having a term of at least fifteen (15) years by the Loan Parties (whether individually or collectively) and located in the United States shall be subject to a recorded first lien mortgage, deed of trust or similar security instrument (subject to Permitted Liens),

except where the grant of such a lien (a) is legally impermissible, (b) is contractually prohibited (and waiver of such prohibition has not been obtained), or (c) would give rise to the obligation to create a Lien in favor of any other Person as set forth in **Schedule 6.30** hereto.

6.31 <u>Additional Representations and Warranties</u>. Additional representations and warranties, and amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications to those in this Section 6 are set forth in Section 6 of Appendix A.

SECTION 7. <u>AFFIRMATIVE AND FINANCIAL COVENANTS OF THE LOAN</u> <u>PARTIES</u>.

Subject to the amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications in Section 7 of Appendix A, each Loan Party covenants and agrees with the Lender that, so long as any Advance is outstanding and until payment in full of all Obligations:

7.01 <u>Financial Statements</u>. Except as may otherwise be required pursuant to Appendix A, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender:

(a) as soon as available and in any event within forty-five (45) days after the end of each month, the Consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including the Loan Parties) as at the end of such month and the related unaudited Consolidated statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including the Loan Parties) for such month and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such month, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year;

(b) as soon as available and in any event within sixty (60) days after the end of each of the first three quarterly fiscal periods of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the Consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including the Loan Parties) as at the end of such period and the related unaudited Consolidated statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including the Loan Parties) for such period and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such period, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year;

(c) as soon as available and in any event within ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the Consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including the Loan Parties) as at the end of such fiscal year and the related Consolidated statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries for such year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, accompanied by an opinion thereon of independent certified public accountants of recognized national standing, which opinion shall state that said Consolidated financial statements fairly present the Consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including the Loan Parties) at the end of, and for, such fiscal year in accordance with GAAP;

(d) as soon as reasonably possible after receipt by the subject Loan Party, a copy of any material report that may be prepared and submitted by such Loan Party's independent certified public accountants at any time;

(e) from time to time such other information regarding the financial condition, operations, or business of any Loan Party as the Lender may reasonably request;

- 46 -

(f) promptly upon their becoming available, copies of such other financial statements and reports, if any, as any Loan Party may be required to publicly file with the Securities and Exchange Commission or any similar or corresponding governmental commission, department or agency substituted therefor, or any similar or corresponding governmental commission, department, board, bureau, or agency, federal or state; and

(g) as soon as reasonably possible, and in any event within five (5) Business Days after a Responsible Person of a Loan Party knows or has reason to believe, that any of the events or conditions specified below with respect to any Plan or Multiemployer Plan has occurred or exists, a statement signed by a Responsible Person of the relevant Loan Party setting forth details respecting such event or condition and the action, if any, that such Loan Party or its ERISA Affiliate proposes to take with respect thereto (and a copy of any report or notice required to be filed with or given to PBGC by such Loan Party or an ERISA Affiliate with respect to such event or condition):

> (i) any Reportable Event (provided that a failure to meet the minimum funding standard of Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA, including, without limitation, the failure to make on or before its due date a required installment under the Code or ERISA, shall be a reportable event regardless of the issuance of any waivers in accordance with Section 412(d) of the Code); and any request for a waiver under Section 412(d) of the Code for any Plan;

> (ii) the distribution under Section 4041(c) of ERISA of a notice of intent to terminate any Plan or any action taken by any Loan Party or an ERISA Affiliate to terminate any Plan;

(iii) the institution by PBGC of proceedings under Section 4042 of ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Plan, or the receipt by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate of a notice from a Multiemployer Plan that such action has been taken by PBGC with respect to such Multiemployer Plan;

(iv) the complete or partial withdrawal from a Multiemployer Plan by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate that results in liability under Section 4201 or 4204 of ERISA (including the obligation to satisfy secondary liability as a result of a purchaser default) or the receipt by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate of notice from a Multiemployer Plan that it is in reorganization or insolvency pursuant to Section 4241 or 4245 of ERISA or that it intends to terminate or has terminated under Section 4041A of ERISA;

(v) the institution of a proceeding by a fiduciary of any Multiemployer Plan against any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate to enforce Section 515 of ERISA, which proceeding is not dismissed within thirty (30) days; and

(vi) any violation of section 401(a)(29) of the Code.

(h) as soon as available and in any event within thirty (30) days after the end of each of the first quarterly fiscal period of each fiscal year of the Borrower commencing in the year 2010, updated Schedules to this Loan Agreement, which shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of the last Business Day of such fiscal period.

The Borrower will furnish to the Lender, at the time it furnishes each set of financial statements pursuant to paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) above, a certificate of a Responsible Person of the

- 47 -

Borrower in the form of **Exhibit E**, wherein such Responsible Person shall certify that, (i) said Consolidated financial statements fairly present the Consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (including the Loan Parties) in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied, as at the end of, and for, such period (subject to normal year-end audit adjustments and the absence of footnotes if applicable), (ii) to the best of such Responsible Person's knowledge, each Loan Party during such fiscal period or year has observed or performed all of its covenants and other agreements in all material respects, is in compliance with the representations and warranties in this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents and has satisfied every material condition contained in this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents to be observed, performed or satisfied by them, and that such Responsible Person has obtained no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default except as specified in such certificate (and, if any Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, describing the same in reasonable detail and describing the action the Borrower has taken or proposes to take with respect thereto) and (iii) that it is in compliance with the financial covenants set forth by the President's Designee pursuant to Section 7.03 and shall include calculations necessary to demonstrate such compliance to the reasonable satisfaction of the Lender.

7.02 <u>Reporting Requirements</u>. The relevant Loan Party shall deliver written notice to the Lender of the following:

(a) <u>Defaults</u>. Promptly after a Responsible Person or any officer of a Loan Party with a title of at least executive vice president becomes aware of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default, or any event of default under any publicly filed material agreement;

(b) <u>Litigation</u>. Promptly after a Responsible Person or an attorney in the general counsel's office of such Loan Party obtains knowledge of any action, suit or proceeding instituted by or against such Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries in any federal or state court or before any commission, regulatory body or Governmental Authority in which the amount in controversy, in each case, is an amount equal to \$100,000,000 or more, such Loan Party shall furnish to the Lender notice of such action, suit or proceeding;

(c) <u>Material Adverse Effect on Facility Collateral</u>. Promptly upon any Loan Party becoming aware of any default or any event or change in circumstances related to any Facility Collateral which, in each case, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(d) <u>Change of Control</u>. The Borrower shall furnish the Lender notice of any Change of Control prior to the occurrence of such event;

(e) <u>Judgment</u>. Promptly upon the entry of a judgment or decree against any Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries in an amount in excess of \$50,000,000;

(f) <u>Insurance</u>. Promptly upon any material change in the insurance coverage required of any Loan Party or any other Person pursuant to any Loan Document, with copy of evidence of same attached;

(g) <u>Change in Accounting Policies</u>. Simultaneously with the delivery of the financial information required pursuant to Section 7.01(b) or 7.01(c), any material change in accounting policies or financial reporting practices of the Borrower or any of its Consolidated Subsidiaries (including the Loan Parties) since the delivery of the latest financial information required under such sections;

(h) <u>Organizational Documents</u>. Subject to Section 8.06, each Loan Party shall furnish the Lender notice of any material amendment to such Loan Party's organizational documents and copies of such amendments;

(i) <u>13-Week Rolling Cash Forecast</u>. On each Monday (or if such day is not a Business Day, the next succeeding Business Day), the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender a weekly status report, commencing with the week that includes the Effective Date, detailing the 13-week rolling cash forecast for each Loan Party and its Subsidiaries (on a Consolidated and consolidating basis) in a form agreed to between the parties;

(j) Liquidity. On every other Monday (or if such day is not a Business Day, the next succeeding Business Day), beginning on the second Monday after the Effective Date, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender a bi-weekly liquidity status report, detailing, with respect to each Loan Party and its Subsidiaries (on a Consolidated and consolidating basis): (i) the current liquidity profile; (ii) expected liquidity needs; (iii) any material changes in their business since the date of the last status report; (iv) any transfer, sale, pledge or other Disposition of any material asset since the date of the last status report; and (v) any changes to their capital structure in a form agreed to between the parties;

(k) <u>Expense Policy</u>. Within fifteen (15) days after the conclusion of each calendar month, beginning with the month in which the Effective Date occurs, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender a certification signed by a Responsible Person of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries that (i) the Expense Policy conforms to the requirements set forth herein; (ii) the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with the Expense Policy; and (iii) there have been no material amendments to the Expense Policy or deviations from the Expense Policy other than those that have been disclosed to and approved by the Lender; and

(1) <u>Executive Privileges and Compensation</u>. The Borrower shall submit a certification on the last day of each fiscal quarter beginning with the first fiscal quarter of 2009, certifying that each Relevant Company has complied with and is in compliance with the provisions set forth in Section 7.17. Such certification shall be made to the TARP Compliance Office by an SEO of the Borrower, subject to the requirements and penalties set forth in Title 18, United States Code, Section 1001.

Each notice pursuant to this Section 7.02 shall be accompanied by a certificate signed by a Responsible Person of the relevant Loan Party setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action such Loan Party has taken or proposes to take with respect thereto.

7.03 <u>Financial Covenants</u>. The Loan Parties shall, at all times following March 31, 2009, comply with such financial covenants as may be required by the President's Designee in his/her sole discretion, based on the Restructuring Plan Report and any other information that the President's Designee deems relevant. The Loan Parties shall cooperate with the Lender to amend this Loan Agreement as necessary in order to reflect such financial covenants.

7.04 **Existence, Etc.** Each Loan Party shall:

(a) preserve and maintain its legal existence and all of its material rights, privileges, licenses and franchises;

(b) comply with the requirements of all Applicable Laws, rules, regulations and orders of Governmental Authorities if failure to comply with such requirements could be reasonably likely (either individually or in the aggregate) to have a Material Adverse Effect;

- 49 -

(c) keep adequate records and books of account, in which complete entries will be made in accordance with GAAP consistently applied, and maintain adequate accounts and reserves for all taxes (including income taxes), all depreciation, depletion, obsolescence and amortization of its properties, all contingencies, and all other reserves;

(d) not move its chief executive office or chief operating office from the addresses referred to in Schedule 6.10 unless it shall have provided the Lender not less than thirty (30) days prior written notice of such change;

(e) pay and discharge all taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed on it or its income or profits or on any of its Property prior to the date on which penalties attach thereto, except for any such tax, assessment, charge or levy the payment of which is being contested in good faith and by proper proceedings and against which adequate reserves are being maintained. Each Loan Party and its Subsidiaries shall file on a timely basis all federal, and material state and local tax and information returns, reports and any other information statements or schedules required to be filed by or in respect of it where the failure to file would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(f) keep in full force and effect the provisions of its charter documents, by-laws, operating agreements or similar organizational documents; and

(g) keep in full force and effect all agreements and instruments by which it or any of its properties may be bound and all applicable decrees, orders and judgments, in each case in such manner that a Material Adverse Effect will not result.

7.05 <u>Use of Proceeds</u>. The Borrower will use the proceeds of each Advance as set forth in Section 2.09 of Appendix A.

7.06 Maintenance of Property; Insurance.

(a) Each Loan Party shall keep all property useful and necessary in its business in good working order and condition.

(b) Each Loan Party shall maintain errors and omissions insurance and blanket bond coverage in such amounts as are in effect on the Effective Date (as disclosed to the Lender in writing except in the event of self-insurance) and shall not reduce such coverage without the written consent of the Lender, and shall also maintain such other insurance with financially sound and reputable insurance companies, and with respect to property and risks of a character usually maintained by entities engaged in the same or similar business similarly situated, against loss, damage and liability of the kinds and in the amounts customarily maintained by such entities. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 7.06(b), to the extent that any Loan Party is engaged in self-insurance with respect to any of its property as of the Effective Date, such Loan Party may, if consistent with past practices, continue to engage in such self-insurance throughout the term of this Agreement; provided, that the Loan Parties shall promptly obtain third party insurance that conforms to the criteria in this Section 7.06(b) at the request of the Lender.

(c) Each Loan Party shall use its best efforts to protect the Intellectual Property that is material to the conduct of its business in a manner that is consistent with the value of such Intellectual Property.

7.07 <u>Further Identification of Facility Collateral</u>. Each Loan Party will furnish to the Lender from time to time statements and schedules further identifying and describing the Facility

- 50 -

Collateral and such other reports in connection with the Facility Collateral as the Lender may reasonably request, all in reasonable detail.

7.08 <u>Defense of Title</u>. Each Loan Party warrants and will defend the right, title and interest of the Lender in and to all Facility Collateral against all adverse claims and demands of all Persons whomsoever, subject to (x) the restrictions imposed by the applicable Senior Lien Loan Agreements to the extent that such restrictions are valid and enforceable under the applicable Uniform Commercial Code and other Requirements of Law and (y) the rights of holders of any Permitted Lien.

7.09 <u>Preservation of Facility Collateral</u>. Each Loan Party shall do all things necessary to preserve the Facility Collateral so that the Facility Collateral remains subject to a first priority perfected security interest hereunder; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, with respect to the Facility Collateral that is subject to a Lien in favor of a Senior Lien Lender, each Loan Party shall do all things necessary to preserve the Facility Collateral so that the Facility Collateral remains subject to a junior Lien hereunder. Without limiting the foregoing, each Loan Party will comply with all Applicable Laws, rules and regulations of any Governmental Authority applicable to such Loan Party or relating to the Facility Collateral and will cause the Facility Collateral to comply, with all Applicable Laws, rules and regulations of any such Governmental Authority, except where failure to so comply would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Loan Party will allow any default to occur for which any Loan Party is responsible under any Loan Documents and each Loan Party shall fully perform or cause to be performed when due all of its obligations under the Loan Documents.

7.10 Maintenance of Papers, Records and Files.

(a) Each Loan Party will maintain all Records in good and complete condition and preserve them against loss or destruction, all in accordance with industry and customary practices.

(b) Each Loan Party shall collect and maintain or cause to be collected and maintained all Records relating to its business and operations and the Facility Collateral in accordance with industry custom and practice, including those maintained pursuant to the preceding subsection, and all such Records shall be in the possession of the Loan Parties or reasonably obtainable upon the request of the Lender unless the Lender otherwise approves.

(c) For so long as the Lender has an interest in or Lien on any Facility Collateral, each Loan Party will hold or cause to be held all related Records in trust for the Lender. Each Loan Party shall notify, or cause to be notified, every other party holding any such Records of the interests and Liens granted hereby.

7.11 <u>Maintenance of Licenses</u>. Each Loan Party shall (i) maintain all licenses, permits, authorizations or other approvals necessary for such Loan Party to conduct its business and to perform its obligations under the Loan Documents, (ii) remain in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, and in each other jurisdiction where such qualification and good standing are necessary for the successful operation of such Loan Party's business, and (iii) shall conduct its business in accordance with Applicable Law in all material respects.

7.12 <u>Payment of Obligations</u>. The Borrower will duly and punctually pay or cause to be paid the principal and interest on the Note and each Loan Party will duly and punctually pay or cause to be paid all fees and other amounts from time to time owing by it hereunder or under the other Loan Documents, all in accordance with the terms of this Loan Agreement, the Note and the other Loan Documents. Each Loan Party will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, pay its obligations, including tax liabilities, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon such Person or upon its income and profits or upon any of its property, real, personal or mixed (including without limitation, the Facility Collateral) or upon any part thereof, as well as any other lawful claims which, if unpaid, could reasonably be expected to become a Lien upon such properties or any part thereof, that, if not paid, could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect before the same shall become delinquent or in default, except where (a) the validity or amount thereof is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, (b) the relevant Loan Party, or such Subsidiary, has set aside on its books adequate reserves with respect thereto and (c) the failure to make payment pending such contest could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

7.13 OFAC. At all times throughout the term of this Loan Agreement, each Loan Party and its Controlled Affiliates (a) shall be in full compliance with all applicable orders, rules, regulations and recommendations of OFAC and (b) shall not permit any Facility Collateral to be maintained, insured, traded, or used (directly or indirectly) in violation of any United States statutes, rules or regulations, in a Prohibited Jurisdiction or by a Prohibited Person, and no lessee or sublessee shall be a Prohibited Person or organized in a Prohibited Jurisdiction.

7.14 <u>Investment Company</u>. Each Loan Party will conduct its operations in a manner which will not subject it to registration as an "investment company" as such term is defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended from time to time.

7.15 <u>Due Diligence</u>. Each Loan Party acknowledges that the Lender, at the expense of the Loan Parties, has the right to perform continuing Due Diligence Reviews as set forth in Section 11.16 and will assist the Lender in the performance of the Due Diligence Review as set forth in Section 11.16.

7.16 **Further Assurances**.

(a) Each Loan Party agrees to do such further acts and things and to execute and deliver to the Lender such additional assignments, acknowledgments, agreements, powers and instruments as are reasonably required by the Lender to carry into effect the intent and purposes of this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, to perfect the interests of the Lender in the Facility Collateral or to better assure and confirm unto the Lender its rights, powers and remedies hereunder and thereunder.

(b) Each Loan Party shall provide written notice to the Lender not later than twenty (20) calendar days after acquiring any real property located in the United States after the Effective Date having a value greater than \$500,000 (such real property, "After Acquired Real Property"). Unless such After Acquired Real Property constitutes Excluded Collateral, such After Acquired Real Property shall become Facility Collateral subject to a first priority Lien (or junior Lien, as applicable) in favor of the Lender. Each Loan Party shall execute a Mortgage and shall permit the filing of a UCC-1 financing statement (together with such other agreements, instrument or documents reasonably requested by Lender in order to create, establish and perfect and a first priority Lien upon the After Acquired Real Property subject to requirements of Senior Lien Loan Agreements) for the benefit of the Lender simultaneously with the acquisition of such After Acquired Real Property or simultaneously with the giving of notice in accordance with the first sentence of this section. Furthermore, each Loan Party shall deliver such information with respect to such After Acquired Real Property as is reasonably required by the Lender in connection with the foregoing (including, without limitation, an environmental report prepared by a party reasonably acceptable to the Lender). All costs incurred by the Borrower and Lender under this Section 7.16(b) shall be at Borrower's sole cost and expense. For purposes of clarification, the terms of this Section 7.16(b) shall not confer any additional rights upon the Loan

Parties including, without limitation, the right to incur any Indebtedness or acquire any real property where such action is otherwise not permitted pursuant to the terms of the Loan Documents.

7.17 <u>Executive Privileges and Compensation</u>.

(a) The Borrower shall cause each Relevant Company to comply with the following restrictions on executive privileges and compensation:

(i) The Company shall take all necessary action to ensure that its Benefit Plans with respect to the SEOs comply in all respects with Section 111(b) of the EESA, including the provisions for the Capital Purchase Program, as implemented by any guidance or regulation thereunder that has been issued and is in effect as of the Effective Date, including the rules set forth in 31 CFR Part 30 and the provisions prohibiting severance payments to SEOs, and shall not adopt any new Benefit Plan with respect to its SEOs that does not comply therewith. For purposes of applying section 111(b) of the EESA with respect to this Section 4.8(a), a "golden parachute payment" means any payment in the nature of compensation to (or for the benefit of) an SEO made on account of an applicable severance from employment (except that the vesting of equity denominated awards granted prior to the Effective Date and settled solely in equity shall not be included in such limit on "golden parachute payments" to SEOs);

(ii) Each Relevant Company shall be subject to the limits on annual executive compensation deductibles imposed by Section 162(m)(5) of the Code, as applicable;

(iii) No Relevant Company shall pay or accrue any bonus or incentive compensation to the Senior Employees unless otherwise approved in writing by the President's Designee;

(iv) No Relevant Company shall adopt or maintain any compensation plan that would encourage manipulation of its reported earnings to enhance the compensation of any of its employees; and

(v) Each Relevant Company shall maintain all suspensions and other restrictions of contributions to Benefit Plans that are in place or initiated as of the Effective Date.

At all times throughout the term of this Loan Agreement, the Lender shall have the right to require any Relevant Company to claw back any bonuses or other compensation, including golden parachutes, paid to any Senior Employees in violation of any of the foregoing.

(b) Within 120 days after the Effective Date, the Borrower shall cause the principal executive officer (or person acting in a similar capacity) of each Relevant Company to certify in writing to the Lender's Chief Compliance Officer that such Relevant Company's compensation committee has reviewed the compensation arrangements of the SEOs with its senior risk officers and determined that the compensation arrangements do not encourage the SEOs to take unnecessary and excessive risks that threaten the value of such Relevant Company. The Borrower shall cause each Relevant Company to preserve appropriate documentation and records to substantiate such certification in an easily accessible place for a period not less than three (3) years following the Maturity Date.

7.18 <u>Asset Divestiture</u>. With respect to any private passenger aircraft or interest in such aircraft that is owned or held by any Loan Party or any of its respective Subsidiaries immediately prior to the Effective Date, such party shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the President's Designee that it is taking all reasonable steps to divest itself of such aircraft or interest. In addition, no Loan Party shall acquire or lease any private passenger aircraft or interest in private passenger aircraft after the Effective Date.

7.19 <u>Restrictions on Expenses</u>.

(a) Other than as set forth in Appendix A, at all times throughout the term of this Loan Agreement, the Loan Parties and the Relevant Companies shall maintain and implement an Expense Policy and distribute the Expense Policy to all employees covered under the Expense Policy. Any material amendments to the Expense Policy shall require the prior written consent of the President's Designee, and any material deviations from the Expense Policy, whether in contravention thereof or pursuant to waivers provided for thereunder, shall promptly be reported to the President's Designee.

(b) The Expense Policy shall, at a minimum: (i) require compliance with all Applicable Law, (ii) apply to the Borrower and all of its Subsidiaries, (iii) govern (A) the hosting, sponsorship or other payment for conferences and events, (B) travel accommodations and expenditures, (C) consulting arrangements with outside service providers, (D) any new lease or acquisition of real estate, (E) expenses relating to office or facility renovations or relocations, and (F) expenses relating to entertainment or holiday parties; and (iv) provide for (A) internal reporting and oversight, and (B) mechanisms for addressing non-compliance with the Expense Policy.

7.20 <u>Restructuring Plan; Restructuring Targets</u>.

(a) On or before February 17, 2009, the Borrower shall submit the Restructuring Plan to the President's Designee, which Restructuring Plan shall include specific actions intended to result in the following:

(i) Repayment of all Advances, together with all interest thereon and reasonable fees and out-of-pocket expenses of the Lender accruing under the Loan Documents, and any other financing extended by the United States Government under all applicable terms and conditions;

(ii) Ability of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries to (x) comply with applicable federal fuel efficiency and emissions requirements, and (y) commence domestic manufacturing of advanced technology vehicles, as described in section 136 of the Energy Independence and Security Act of 2007 (Public Law 110-140; 42 U.S.C. 17013);

(iii) Achievement by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries of a positive net present value, using reasonable assumptions and taking into account all existing and projected future costs, including repayment of all Advances, together with all interest thereon and reasonable fees and out-of-pocket expenses of the Lender accruing under this Loan Agreement, and any other financing extended by the United States Government;

(iv) Rationalization of costs, capitalization, and capacity with respect to the manufacturing workforce, suppliers and dealerships of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries; and

(v) A product mix and cost structure that is competitive in the United States marketplace.

(b) The Restructuring Plan shall set forth actions to be taken and milestones to be met on a monthly basis through 2010 and on an annual basis from 2011 through 2014, and shall include detailed historical and projected financial statements with supporting schedules and additional information as may be requested by the President's Designee.

(c) In developing and implementing the Restructuring Plan, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall use their best efforts to achieve the following restructuring targets:

(i) Reduction of the outstanding unsecured public indebtedness (other than with respect to pension and employee benefits obligations) of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries by not less than two-thirds through a Bond Exchange and other appropriate means;

- (ii) Implementation of the Labor Modifications; and
- (iii) Implementation of the VEBA Modifications.

7.21 <u>Term Sheet Requirements</u>. On or before February 17, 2009, the Borrower shall submit to the President's Designee: (a) a term sheet signed on behalf of the Borrower and the leadership of each Union providing for the Labor Modifications; (b) a term sheet signed on behalf of the Borrower and representatives of the VEBA providing for the VEBA Modifications; and (c) a term sheet signed on behalf of the Borrower and representatives of holders of the public debt of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries providing for the Bond Exchange.

7.22 <u>Restructuring Plan Report</u>. On or before March 31, 2009, the Borrower shall submit to the President's Designee a written certification and report detailing the progress made by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in implementing the Restructuring Plan. The report shall identify any deviations from the restructuring targets set forth in Section 7.20(b), and explain the rationale for these deviations, including an explanation of why such deviations do not jeopardize the Borrower's long-term viability. The report shall also include evidence satisfactory to the President's Designee that the following events have occurred:

(a) Approval of the Labor Modifications by the members of the Unions;

(b) Receipt of all necessary approvals of the VEBA Modifications other than regulatory and judicial approvals; provided, that the Borrower must have filed and be diligently prosecuting applications for any necessary regulatory and judicial approvals; and

(c) The commencement of an exchange offer to implement a Bond Exchange.

7.23 <u>President's Designee Review/Certification</u>. The President's Designee will review the Restructuring Plan Report and other materials submitted by the Borrower to determine whether the Borrower and its Subsidiaries have taken all steps necessary to achieve and sustain the long-term viability, international competitiveness and energy efficiency of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in accordance with its Restructuring Plan. If the President's Designee determines that these standards have been met, the President's Designee will deliver a Plan Completion Certification to the Lender.

7.24 <u>Required Distributions</u>. Except as otherwise permitted in Appendix A, each Loan Party (other than the Borrower) shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, distribute all amounts received from its respective Subsidiaries to the Borrower within five (5) Business Days of receipt of such amounts, <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, the Loan Parties or their Subsidiaries may reserve funds in amounts they deem reasonably necessary for the ordinary operation of the business and capital needs of such Person consistent with the terms of any applicable limited liability company agreement, limited partnership agreement, operating agreement or other appropriate organizational document.

7.25 <u>Provide Additional Information</u>. Each Loan Party shall, promptly, from time to time and upon request of the Lender, furnish to the Lender such information, documents, records or reports with respect to the Facility Collateral, the Indebtedness of the Loan Parties or any Subsidiary thereof or the corporate affairs, conditions or operations, financial or otherwise, of such Loan Party as the Lender may reasonably request, including without limitation, providing to the Lender reasonably detailed information with respect to each inquiry of the Lender raised with the Loan Parties prior to the Effective Date.

7.26 <u>Material Transaction</u>. Each Loan Party shall provide at least twenty (20) days' prior notice to the President's Designee (or such shorter time as the President's Designee shall agree) of any proposed sale of Property, investment, contract, commitment, or other transaction that (x) is not in the ordinary course of business, and (y) is proposed to be entered into with a value in excess of \$100,000,000 (a "<u>Material Transaction</u>"). The President's Designee shall have the right to review and prohibit any such Material Transaction if the President's Designee determines that it would be inconsistent with or detrimental to the long-term viability of such Loan Party.

SECTION 8. <u>NEGATIVE COVENANTS OF THE LOAN PARTIES.</u>

Subject to the amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications in Section 8 of Appendix A, each Loan Party covenants and agrees that, so long as any amounts are owing with respect to the Note or otherwise pursuant to this Loan Agreement are outstanding, each Loan Party will abide by the following negative covenants:

8.01 <u>Prohibition of Fundamental Changes</u>. No Loan Party shall at any time, directly or indirectly, (i) enter into any transaction of merger, consolidation or amalgamation, or liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation, winding up or dissolution) or Dispose of all or substantially all of its Property without the Lender's prior consent, provided, any Guarantor may merge, consolidate, amalgamate into, or Dispose of all or substantially all of its Property to another Loan Party; or (ii) form or enter into any partnership, syndicate or other combination (other than Joint Ventures permitted by Section 8.16) which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

8.02 <u>Lines of Business</u>. No Loan Party will engage to any substantial extent in any line or lines of business activity other than the businesses generally carried on by the Loan Parties as of the Effective Date or businesses reasonably related thereto.

8.03 <u>Transactions with Affiliates</u>. No Loan Party will (a) enter into any transaction, including, without limitation, any purchase, sale, lease or exchange of Property (including Facility Collateral) or the rendering of any service, with any Affiliate unless such transaction is (i)in the ordinary course of such Loan Party's business, or (ii) upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to such Loan Party than it would obtain in an arm's length transaction with a Person which is not an Affiliate, and in either case, is otherwise permitted under this Loan Agreement or Appendix A, or (b) make a payment that is not otherwise permitted by this Section 8.03 to any Affiliate.

8.04 <u>Limitation on Liens</u>. No Loan Party will create, incur or permit to exist any Lien on or to any of its Property (including the Facility Collateral), except for Permitted Liens. Notwithstanding that a Lien is a Permitted Lien, if any Loan Party shall create or incur, or permit to exist (other than such as may be in existence on the Effective Date), any Lien on, or to, any of its Property not in the ordinary course of business and such Lien shall secure obligations in an amount greater than \$100,000,000, such Loan Party shall comply with the provisions set forth in Section 7.26.

8.05 Limitation on Distributions. Without the Lender's consent, no Loan Party shall make any Restricted Payment or payment on account of, or set apart assets for a sinking or other analogous fund for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of subordinate debt of any Loan Party, whether now or hereafter outstanding, or make any other distribution in respect thereof, either directly or indirectly, whether in cash or property or in obligations of any Loan Party, other than dividends, distributions, or payments that (i) are owed to a Person that is not an Affiliate of any Loan Party pursuant to a contract or Applicable Law as of December 2, 2008, (ii) with respect to any Loan Party which is a Subsidiary, are paid pro rata to holders of Equity Interests, (iii) are required to be made pursuant to the terms of any Equity Interests or Indebtedness as in effect on the Effective Date (including Permitted Indebtedness and any other Indebtedness set forth on Appendix A) (iv) constitute dividends on or repurchases of Equity Interests issued to employees (to the extent not prohibited by Section 7.17) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries after the Effective Date consistent with past practices, (v) repurchases of Equity Interests deemed to occur upon any exercise of stock options or warrants if such Equity Interests represent a portion of the exercise price of such options or warrants, or (vi) are permitted under Section 8.05 of Appendix A; provided, further that, no such payment may be made if, in each case of clauses (i) through (vi) above, an Event of Default is continuing or would result from the making of any such payment. Notwithstanding that a payment may otherwise be permitted pursuant to this Section 8.05, if any Loan Party shall make any Restricted Payment or other dividend, distribution, or payment under this Section 8.05 not in the ordinary course of business in an amount greater than \$100,000,000, such Loan Party shall comply with the provisions set forth in Section 7.26.

8.06 No Amendment or Waiver. No Loan Party will amend, modify, terminate or waive any provision of any contract to which such Loan Party is a party or its organizational documents in any manner which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the rights and remedies of the Lender under any Loan Document or the value of the Facility Collateral without the prior written consent of the Lender

8.07 <u>Prohibition of Certain Prepayments</u>. No Loan Party shall make any payment of principal of any Senior Loans, other than required payments of principal, without the consent of Lender.

8.08 <u>Change of Fiscal Year</u>. No Loan Party will at any time, directly or indirectly, except upon ninety (90) days' prior written notice to the Lender, change the date on which such Loan Party's fiscal year begins from such Loan Party's current fiscal year beginning date.

8.09 <u>Limitation on Negative Pledge Clauses</u>. No Loan Party will enter into or suffer to exist or become effective any agreement that prohibits or limits the ability of any Loan Party to create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Lien upon any of its Property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, other than this Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents, any Existing Agreement, any agreements providing for a Lien permitted under this Loan Agreement, or any other agreement identified on Appendix A.

8.10 <u>Limitations on Indebtedness</u>. No Loan Party will, create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Indebtedness of such Loan Party other than Permitted Indebtedness. Notwithstanding

- 57 -

that the incurrence of Indebtedness is Permitted Indebtedness, if any Loan Party shall create, incur, assume or permit to exist (other than in connection with any Existing Agreement) any Indebtedness not in the ordinary course of business having an original principal balance greater than \$100,000,000, such Loan Party shall comply with the provisions set forth in Section 7.26.

8.11 <u>Limitations on Investments</u>. No Loan Party intends to make any Investment, except Permitted Investments. If any Loan Party shall make a Permitted Investment not in the ordinary course of business in an amount greater than \$100,000,000, such Loan Party shall comply with the provisions set forth in Section 7.26.

8.12 ERISA. No Loan Party will permit any Plan maintained by it to (a) engage in any "prohibited transaction" (as defined in Section 4975 of the Code) which could reasonably be expected to result in material liability of any Loan Party for excise taxes or fiduciary liability under Section 406 of ERISA, (b) fail to meet the minimum funding standards of Section 302 of ERISA whether or not waived, or (c) terminate any Plan in a manner that could result in the imposition of a Lien or encumbrance on the assets of any Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to Section 4068 of ERISA. No Loan Party shall permit any of their assets to become subject to Title I of ERISA because they constitute "plan assets" within the meaning of the DOL Regulation Section 2510.3-101 as amended by section 3(42) of ERISA.

8.13 <u>Action Adverse to the Facility Collateral</u>. Except as otherwise permitted under any other provision of this Loan Agreement, no Loan Party shall or shall permit any Pledged Entity that is a Subsidiary to take any action that would directly or indirectly materially impair or materially adversely affect such Loan Party's title to, or the value of, the Facility Collateral, or materially increase the duties, responsibilities or obligations of any Loan Party.

8.14 <u>Limitation on Sale of Assets</u>. Subject to the restrictions and provisions of Sections 2.07, 4.11, 4.12 and 7.26, and any other applicable provisions of the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the Loan Parties shall have the right to freely Dispose of any of its Property (including, without limitation, receivables and leasehold interests) whether now owned or hereafter acquired.

8.15 <u>Restrictions on Pension Plans.</u> Until such time as the Advances are repaid in full, this Agreement is terminated and the Lender ceases to own any Equity Interests of the Borrower acquired under any Loan Documents (including any Warrants and underlying Equity Interests acquired by the Lender upon exercise thereof), and except by operation of law, no Loan Party or ERISA Affiliate shall increase any pecuniary or other benefits obligated or incurred by any Plan nor shall any Loan Party or ERISA Affiliate provide for other ancillary benefits or lump sum benefits that would be funded by the assets held by any Plan other than benefits due in accordance with Plan terms as of the Effective Date.

The prohibitions on benefit increases under this covenant include, but are not limited to, a prohibition on the creation or, in the case of a benefit not in effect under the terms of a Plan on December 31, 2008, payment of any obligations associated with any plant shutdowns, permanent layoffs, attrition programs, or other workforce reduction programs after the Effective Date, except that the prohibitions under this covenant 8.15 shall not apply to a benefit that was not in effect under the terms of a Plan on December 31, 2008 if the President's Designee approves such benefit increase and, at the time of such benefit increase and taking into account such benefit increase, each Plan of the Borrower and each Plan of each of its ERISA Affiliates is fully funded. In addition, until such time as the Advances are repaid in full, this Agreement is terminated and the Lender ceases to own any Equity Interests of the Borrower acquired under any Loan Documents (including any Warrants and underlying Equity Interests acquired by

the Lender upon exercise thereof), the Borrower agrees that no contribution under section 206(g)(1)(B), 206(g)(2)(B), or 206(g)(4)(B) of ERISA shall be made to any Plan.

8.16 JV Agreements. None of any Loan Party or any Pledged Entity shall allow any modification or amendment to any JV Agreement which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The Borrower shall notify the Lender within five (5) Business Days of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries entering into a new Joint Venture, <u>provided that</u>, neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries shall be permitted to enter into a new Joint Venture if such action otherwise violates Section 8.11 or any other provision of any Loan Document.

SECTION 9. EVENTS OF DEFAULT; TERMINATION EVENTS.

9.01 <u>Events of Default</u>. Subject to the amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications in Section 9 of Appendix A, each of the following events shall constitute an event of default (an "<u>Event of Default</u>") hereunder:

(a) the Borrower shall default in the payment of any principal of or interest on any Advance when due (whether at stated maturity, upon acceleration or upon Mandatory Prepayment), <u>provided however</u>, that the Borrower shall have two (2) Business Days grace period for the payment of interest hereunder; or

(b) any Guarantor shall default in its payment obligations under the Guaranty; or

(c) any Loan Party shall default in the payment of any other amount payable by it hereunder or under any other Loan Document after notification by the Lender of such default, and such default shall have continued unremedied for three (3) Business Days; or

(d) any Loan Party shall breach any covenant contained in Section 7.03, Section 7.17 or Section 8 hereof; or

(e) any Loan Party shall default in performance of or otherwise breach non-payment obligations or covenants under any of the Loan Documents not covered by another clause in this Section 9, and such default has not been remedied within the applicable grace period provided therein, or if no grace period, within ten (10) Business Days; or

(f) any representation, warranty or certification made or deemed made herein or in any other Loan Document by any Loan Party or any certificate furnished to the Lender pursuant to the provisions hereof or thereof, shall prove to have been false or misleading in any material respect as of the time made or furnished; or

(g) a judgment or judgments for the payment of money in excess of \$500,000,000 in the aggregate (to the extent that it is, in the reasonable determination of the Lender, uninsured and provided that any insurance or other credit posted in connection with an appeal shall not be deemed insurance for these purposes) shall be rendered against any Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries by one or more courts, administrative tribunals or other bodies having jurisdiction over them and the same shall not be discharged (or provision shall not be made for such discharge) or bonded, or a stay of execution thereof shall not be procured, within sixty (60) days from the date of entry thereof and such Loan Party or any such Subsidiary shall not, within said period of sixty (60) days, or such longer period during which execution of the same shall have been stayed or bonded, appeal therefrom and cause the execution thereof to be stayed during such appeal; or (h) any Loan Party shall admit its inability to, or intention not to, perform any of such Loan Party's material Obligations hereunder; or

(i) any Loan Party shall (i) apply for or consent to the appointment of, or the taking of possession by, a receiver, custodian, trustee, examiner or liquidator of itself or of all or a substantial part of its property, (ii) make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors, (iii) commence a voluntary case under the Bankruptcy Code, (iv) file a petition seeking to take advantage of any other law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, liquidation, dissolution, arrangement or winding-up, or composition or readjustment of debts, (v) fail to controvert in a timely and appropriate manner, or acquiesce in writing to, any petition filed against it in an involuntary case under the Bankruptcy Code, (vi) take any corporate or other action for the purpose of effecting any of the foregoing, or (vii) generally fail to pay such Loan Party's debts as they become due; or

(j) a custodian, receiver, conservator, liquidator, trustee, sequestrator or similar official for any Loan Party, or of any of its Property (as a debtor or creditor protection procedure), is appointed or takes possession of such Property; or any Loan Party or generally fails to pay any of its debts as they become due; or any Loan Party is adjudicated bankrupt or insolvent; or an order for relief is entered under the Bankruptcy Code, or any successor or similar applicable statute, or any administrative insolvency scheme, against any Loan Party; or any of its Property is sequestered by court or administrative order; or a petition is filed against any Loan Party under any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency, readjustment of debt, dissolution, moratorium, delinquency or liquidation law of any jurisdiction, whether now or subsequently in effect, and such petition is not dismissed within 60 days; or

(k) any Loan Document shall for whatever reason be terminated, any default or event of default shall have occurred under any Loan Document, the Loan Documents shall for any reason cease to create a valid, security interest in any of the Facility Collateral purported to be covered hereby, or any Loan Party's material obligations (including the Borrower's Obligations hereunder) shall cease to be in full force and effect, or the enforceability thereof shall be contested by any Loan Party; or

(i) any Person shall engage in any "prohibited transaction" (as defined in (1)Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code) involving any Plan, or any other ERISA Event shall occur, (ii) any material failure to meet the minimum funding standards of Section 302 of ERISA, whether or not waived, shall exist with respect to any Plan or any Lien in favor of the PBGC or a Plan shall arise on the assets of any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate, (iii) a Reportable Event shall occur with respect to, or proceedings shall commence to have a trustee appointed, or a trustee shall be appointed, to administer or to terminate, any Plan, which Reportable Event or commencement of proceedings or appointment of a trustee is, in the reasonable opinion of the Lender, likely to result in the termination of such Plan for purposes of Title IV of ERISA, (iv) any Plan shall terminate for purposes of Title IV of ERISA, (v) any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate shall, or in the reasonable opinion of the Lender is likely to, incur any liability in connection with a withdrawal from, or the insolvency or reorganization of, a Multiemployer Plan, (vi) any labor union or collective bargaining unit shall engage in a strike or other work stoppage, (vii) the assets of any Loan Party shall be treated as plan assets under 29 C.F.R. 2510.3-101 as amended by section 3(42) of ERISA, or (viii) any other event or condition shall occur or exist with respect to a Plan; and in each case in clauses (i) through (vii) above, such event or condition, together with all other such events or conditions, if any, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or

(m) any Change of Control shall have occurred without the prior consent of the Lender; or

(n) any Loan Party shall grant, or suffer to exist, any Lien on any Facility Collateral other than Permitted Liens; or the Liens contemplated under the Loan Documents shall cease to be first priority perfected Liens on the Facility Collateral in favor of the Lender (subject to the interests, if any, of the Senior Lien Lenders and any Permitted Liens); or

(o) the Lender shall reasonably request, specifying the reasons for such request, information, and/or written responses to such requests, regarding the financial well-being of any Loan Party and such information and/or responses shall not have been provided within ten (10) Business Days of such request; or

(p) any Loan Party shall default under, or fail to perform as required under, or shall otherwise materially breach the terms of any instrument, agreement or contract for Indebtedness between any Loan Party, on the one hand, and the Lender or any of the Lender's Affiliates on the other; or any Loan Party shall default under, or fail to perform as requested under, the terms of any instrument, agreement or contract for Indebtedness entered into by such Loan Party and any third party, if, in either case, the effect of any such default or failure is to cause, or to permit the holder or holders of such Indebtedness or a trustee or other representative on its or their behalf (with or without the giving of notice, the lapse of time or both) to cause, such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity; provided that it shall not constitute an Event of Default pursuant to this paragraph (p) unless the aggregate amount of all such Indebtedness exceeds \$100,000,000; or

(q) any Governmental Authority or any person, agency or entity acting or purporting to act under governmental authority shall have taken any action to condemn, seize or appropriate, or to assume custody or control of, all or any substantial part of the Property of any Loan Party, or shall have taken any action to displace the management of any Loan Party or to curtail its authority in the conduct of the business of any Loan Party, and such action provided for in this subsection (q) shall not have been discontinued or stayed within thirty (30) days; or

(r) subject to the right to self-insure under Section 7.06(b), any third-party insurance required hereunder is terminated, ceases to be valid or is amended so as to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Facility Collateral unless similar coverage replaces such insurance within thirty (30) days; or

(s) any Loan Party shall fail to comply with any Applicable Laws, when such failure will result in a Material Adverse Effect on any Loan Party or the Facility Collateral;

(t) any Loan Party shall enter into any Material Transaction after the President's Designee has prohibited such Material Transaction; or

(u) any other Event of Default set forth in Section 9.01 of Appendix A.

SECTION 10. <u>REMEDIES</u>.

(a) Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of one or more Events of Default, other than those referred to in Section 9.01(i) or (j), the Lender may immediately declare the principal amount of all Advances then outstanding under the Note to be immediately due and payable, together with all interest thereon and fees and out-of-pocket expenses accruing under this Loan Agreement; provided that upon the occurrence of an Event of Default referred to in Sections 9(i) or (j), such amounts shall immediately and automatically become due and payable without any further action by the Lender. Upon such declaration or such automatic acceleration, the balance then outstanding on the Note shall become immediately due and payable, without presentment, demand, protest or other

formalities of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower and each other Loan Party and may thereupon exercise any remedies available to it at law and pursuant to the Loan Documents, including, but not limited to, the liquidation of the Facility Collateral. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 10(a), subject to the requirements of the Bankruptcy Code, upon the occurrence of an Event of Default referred to in Sections 9(i) or (j), the Lender shall have the exclusive right, exercisable at its option, to convert this Loan Agreement into a debtor-in-possession facility in form and substance acceptable to the Lender. The Lender may exercise at any time after the occurrence of an Event of Default one or more remedies, as they so desire, and may thereafter at any time and from time to time exercise any other remedy or remedies.

(b) Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of one or more Events of Default, the Lender shall have the right to obtain physical possession of the files of each Loan Party relating to the Facility Collateral and all documents relating to the Facility Collateral which are then or may thereafter come in to the possession of any Loan Party or any third party acting for any Loan Party and each Loan Party shall deliver to the Lender such assignments as the Lender shall request. In addition, the Lender shall be entitled to specific performance of all agreements of each Loan Party contained in this Loan Agreement and under any other Loan Document.

(c) In addition to all the rights and remedies specifically provided herein, the Lender shall have all other rights and remedies provided by applicable federal, state, foreign, and local laws, whether existing at law, in equity or by statute, including, without limitation, all rights and remedies available to a purchaser or a secured party, as applicable, under the Uniform Commercial Code.

(d) Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Loan Agreement, the Lender shall have the right to exercise any of its rights and/or remedies without presentment, demand, protest or further notice of any kind other than as expressly set forth herein, all of which are hereby expressly waived by each Loan Party.

(e) The Lender may enforce its rights and remedies hereunder without prior judicial process or hearing, and each Loan Party hereby expressly waives, to the extent permitted by law, any right such Loan Party might otherwise have to require the Lender to enforce its rights by judicial process. Each Loan Party also waives to the extent permitted by law, any defense such Loan Party might otherwise have to the Obligations, arising from use of nonjudicial process, enforcement and sale of all or any portion of the Facility Collateral or from any other election of remedies. Each Loan Party recognizes that nonjudicial remedies are consistent with the usages of the trade, are responsive to commercial necessity and are the result of a bargain at arm's length.

(f) Each Loan Party shall be liable to the Lender for the amount of all expenses (plus interest thereon at a rate equal to the Post-Default Rate), and breakage costs including, without limitation, all costs and expenses incurred within thirty (30) days of the Event of Default in connection with hedging or covering transactions related to the Facility Collateral.

hereof.

(g) The Lender shall also be entitled to all rights and remedies set forth in Section 4

(h) Notwithstanding any exercise of the Lender's rights with respect to Trademarks or other Intellectual Property contained in the Facility Collateral, each Loan Party and any holder of a security interest in inventory of a Loan Party shall have the right to sell such inventory free and clear of any Lender interest in the Trademarks or other Intellectual Property regardless of whether it bears any such Trademark or other Intellectual Property but subject to the Lender's security interest in such inventory, if any.

SECTION 11. MISCELLANEOUS.

11.01 <u>Waiver</u>. No failure or delay on the part of the Lender to exercise, and no course of dealing with respect to, any right, power, privilege or remedy under any Loan Document shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall any single or partial exercise by the Lender of any right, power, privilege or remedy under any Loan Document preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power, privilege or remedy. All rights, powers, privileges and remedies of the Lender provided for herein are cumulative and in addition to any and all other rights, powers, privileges and remedies provided by law, the Loan Documents and the other instruments and agreements contemplated hereby and thereby, and are not conditional or contingent on any attempt by the Lender to exercise any of its rights under any other related document. The Lender may exercise at any time after the occurrence of an Event of Default one or more remedies, as it so desires, and may thereafter at any time and from time to time exercise any other remedies.

11.02 Notices. Except as otherwise expressly permitted by this Loan Agreement, all notices, requests and other communications provided for herein and under the other Loan Documents (including, without limitation, any modifications of, or waivers, requests or consents under, this Loan Agreement) shall be given or made in writing (including, without limitation, by telecopy or Electronic Transmission) delivered to the intended recipient at the "Address for Notices" specified on the signatures pages hereof, beneath each party's name or in Section 11.02 of Appendix A; or, as to any party, at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to each other party. Except as otherwise provided in this Loan Agreement and except for notices given under Section 2 (which shall be effective only on receipt), all such communications shall be deemed to have been duly given when transmitted by telecopier or Electronic Transmission or personally delivered or, in the case of a mailed notice, upon receipt, in each case given or addressed as aforesaid.

11.03 Indemnification and Expenses.

Each Loan Party agrees to hold the Lender, and its Affiliates and their officers, (a) directors, employees, agents and advisors (each an "Indemnified Party") harmless from and indemnify any Indemnified Party against any and all claims, suits, actions, proceedings, obligations, liabilities (including, without limitation, strict liabilities) and debts, and all losses, actual damages, judgments, awards, amounts paid in settlement of whatever kind or nature, fines, penalties, charges, costs and expenses of any kind (including, but not limited to, reasonable attorneys' fees and other costs of defense), which may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against such Indemnified Party (collectively, the "Costs") relating to or arising out of this Loan Agreement, the Note, any other Loan Document or any transaction contemplated hereby or thereby, or any amendment, supplement or modification of, or any waiver or consent under or in respect of, this Loan Agreement, the Note, any other Loan Document or any transaction contemplated hereby or thereby, that, in each case, results from anything other than any Indemnified Party's gross negligence or willful misconduct. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Loan Party agrees to hold any Indemnified Party harmless from and indemnify such Indemnified Party against all Costs with respect to or arising out of any violation or alleged violation of any rule or regulation or any other laws, that, in each case, results from anything other than such Indemnified Party's gross negligence or willful misconduct. In any suit, proceeding or action brought by an Indemnified Party in connection with any Facility Collateral for any sum owing thereunder, or to enforce any provisions of any Loan Document, each Loan Party will save, indemnify and hold such Indemnified Party harmless from and against all expense, loss or damage suffered by reason of any defense, set-off, counterclaim, recoupment or reduction or liability whatsoever of the account debtor or obligor thereunder, arising out of a breach by any Loan Party of any obligation thereunder or arising out of any other agreement, indebtedness or liability at any time owing to or in favor of such account debtor or obligor or its successors from any Loan Party. Each Loan Party also

agrees to reimburse an Indemnified Party as and when billed by such Indemnified Party for all such Indemnified Party's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in connection with the enforcement or the preservation of such Indemnified Party's rights under this Loan Agreement, the Note, any other Loan Document or any transaction contemplated hereby or thereby, including without limitation the reasonable fees and disbursements of its counsel. The Borrower hereby acknowledges that, notwithstanding the fact that the Obligations are secured by the Facility Collateral, the Obligation are recourse obligations of the Borrower.

Each Loan Party agrees to pay as and when billed by the Lender all of the (b)reasonable out-of pocket costs and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the development, preparation and execution of, and any amendment, supplement or modification to, this Loan Agreement, the Note, any other Loan Document or any other documents prepared in connection herewith or therewith. Each Loan Party agrees to pay as and when billed by the Lender all of the out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred in connection with the consummation and administration of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby including, without limitation, (i) all the reasonable fees, disbursements and expenses of counsel to the Lender and (ii) all the due diligence, inspection, testing and review costs and expenses incurred by the Lender with respect to Facility Collateral under this Loan Agreement, including, but not limited to, those costs and expenses incurred by the Lender pursuant to Sections 11.03(a), 11.15 and 11.16 hereof. Each Loan Party also agrees not to assert any claim against the Lender or any of its Affiliates, or any of their respective officers, directors, employees, attorneys and agents, on any theory of liability, for special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages arising out of or otherwise relating to the Loan Documents, the actual or proposed use of the proceeds of the Advances, this Loan Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

(c) Each Loan Party agrees to pay as and when billed by the Lender all of the reasonable out-of pocket costs and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the exercise of the Lender's rights and remedies upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, including without limitation all the reasonable fees, disbursements and expenses of counsel to the Lender.

(d) If any Loan Party fails to pay when due any costs, expenses or other amounts payable by it under this Loan Agreement, including, without limitation, reasonable fees and expenses of counsel and indemnities, such amount may be paid on behalf of the Borrower by the Lender, in its sole discretion and the Borrower shall remain liable for any such payments by the Lender and such amounts shall accrue interest at the Post-Default Rate. No such payment by the Lender shall be deemed a waiver of any of its rights under the Loan Documents.

(e) Without prejudice to the survival of any other agreement of a Loan Party hereunder, the covenants and obligations of each Loan Party contained in this Section 11.03 shall survive the payment in full of the Loan and all other amounts payable hereunder and delivery of the Facility Collateral by the Lender against full payment therefor.

11.04 <u>Amendments</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Loan Agreement, any provision of this Loan Agreement may be modified or supplemented only by an instrument in writing signed by the Lender and the Borrower and any provision of this Loan Agreement may be waived by the Lender.

11.05 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Loan Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

11.06 <u>Survival</u>. The obligations of the Borrower under Sections 2.05, 3.03, and 11.03 hereof shall survive the repayment of the Advances and the termination of this Loan Agreement. In

- 64 -

addition, each representation and warranty made, or deemed to be made by a request for a borrowing herein or pursuant hereto shall survive the making of such representation and warranty, and the Lender shall not be deemed to have waived, by reason of making any Advance, any Default that may arise by reason of such representation or warranty proving to have been false or misleading, notwithstanding that the Lender may have had notice or knowledge or reason to believe that such representation or warranty was false or misleading at the time such Advance was made.

11.07 <u>Captions</u>. The table of contents and captions and section headings appearing herein are included solely for convenience of reference and are not intended to affect the interpretation of any provision of this Loan Agreement.

11.08 <u>Counterparts and Facsimile</u>. This Loan Agreement may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that this Loan Agreement, any documents to be delivered pursuant to this Loan Agreement and any notices hereunder may be transmitted between them by email and/or by facsimile. The parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures such as .pdf files shall constitute original signatures and are binding on all parties. The original documents shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

11.09 <u>Loan Agreement Constitutes Security Agreement</u>. This Loan Agreement shall constitute a security agreement within the meaning of the Uniform Commercial Code

11.10 <u>Governing Law</u>. Insofar as there may be no applicable Federal law, this Loan Agreement shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to any rule of conflicts of law (other than Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law) that would result in the application of the substantive law of any jurisdiction other than the State of New York. Nothing in this Loan Agreement shall require any unlawful action or inaction by either party.

11.11 <u>SUBMISSION TO JURISDICTION; WAIVERS</u>. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY:

(A) SUBMITS FOR ITSELF AND ITS PROPERTY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS LOAN AGREEMENT, THE NOTE AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, OR FOR RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF ANY JUDGMENT IN RESPECT THEREOF, TO THE EXCLUSIVE GENERAL JURISDICTION OF ANY COURT OF THE STATE AND COUNTY OF NEW YORK, OR IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK;

(B) CONSENTS THAT ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE BROUGHT IN SUCH COURTS AND, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, WAIVES ANY OBJECTION THAT IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE VENUE OF ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY SUCH COURT OR THAT SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING WAS BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT COURT AND AGREES NOT TO PLEAD OR CLAIM THE SAME;

(C) AGREES THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE EFFECTED BY MAILING A COPY THEREOF BY REGISTERED OR CERTIFIED MAIL (OR ANY SUBSTANTIALLY SIMILAR FORM OF MAIL), POSTAGE PREPAID, TO ITS ADDRESS SET FORTH IN SECTION 11.02 OR AT SUCH OTHER ADDRESS OF WHICH THE LENDER SHALL HAVE BEEN NOTIFIED; AND

(D) AGREES THAT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT THE RIGHT TO EFFECT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY LAW OR SHALL LIMIT THE RIGHT TO SUE IN ANY OTHER JURISDICTION.

11.12 WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. EACH LOAN PARTY AND THE LENDER HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS LOAN AGREEMENT, ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY.

11.13 Acknowledgments. Each Loan Party hereby acknowledges that:

(a) it has been advised by counsel in the negotiation, execution and delivery of this Loan Agreement, the Note and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party;

(b) the Lender has no fiduciary relationship to any Loan Party, and the relationship between the Borrower and the Lender is solely that of debtor and creditor; and

(c) no joint venture exists among or between the Lender and any Loan Party.

11.14 <u>Hypothecation or Pledge of Facility Collateral</u>. Nothing in this Loan Agreement shall preclude the Lender from engaging in repurchase transactions with the Facility Collateral or otherwise pledging, repledging, transferring, hypothecating, or rehypothecating the Facility Collateral (subject to the interest of the relevant Senior Lien Lender). Nothing contained in this Loan Agreement shall obligate the Lender to segregate any Facility Collateral delivered to the Lender by any Loan Party.

11.15 Assignments; Participations.

(a) The Borrower and the other Loan Parties may assign, sell, transfer, participate, pledge, or hypothecate any or all of their rights or obligations hereunder or under the other Loan Documents only with the prior written consent of the Lender, which consent may be withheld at the sole discretion of the Lender. The Lender may assign, sell, transfer, participate, pledge, or hypothecate to any Person all or any of its rights under this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents.

The Lender may, in accordance with Applicable Law, at any time sell to one or (b) more lenders or other entities ("Participants") participation interests in any Advance, the Note, its right to make Advances, or any other interest of the Lender hereunder and under the other Loan Documents. In the event of any such sale by the Lender of participating interests to a Participant, the Lender's obligations under this Loan Agreement to the Borrower shall remain unchanged, the Lender shall remain solely responsible for the performance thereof, the Lender shall remain the holder of the Note for all purposes under this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and the Borrower shall continue to deal solely and directly with the Lender in connection with the Lender's rights and obligations under this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents. The Borrower agrees that if amounts outstanding under this Loan Agreement and the Note are due or unpaid, or shall have been declared or shall have become due and payable upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, each Participant shall be deemed to have the right of set-off in respect of its participating interest in amounts owing under this Loan Agreement and the Note to the same extent as if the amount of its participating interest were owing directly to it as a Lender under this Loan Agreement or the Note; provided, that such Participant shall only be entitled to such right of set-off if it shall have agreed in the agreement pursuant to which it shall have acquired its participating interest to share with the Lender the proceeds thereof. The Lender also agrees that each

Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.04, 2.08, 3.03 and 11.03 with respect to its participation in the Advances outstanding from time to time; provided, that the Lender and all Participants shall be entitled to receive no greater amount in the aggregate pursuant to such Sections than the Lender would have been entitled to receive had no such transfer occurred.

(c) The Lender may furnish any information concerning any Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries in the possession of the Lender from time to time to assignees and Participants (including prospective assignees and Participants) only after notifying such Loan Party in writing and securing signed confidentiality statements (a form of which is attached hereto as **Exhibit D**) and only for the sole purpose of evaluating participations and for no other purpose unless disclosure is required pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act.

(d) Each Loan Party agrees to cooperate with the Lender in connection with any such assignment and/or participation, to execute and deliver such replacement notes, and to enter into such restatements of, and amendments, supplements and other modifications to, this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents in order to give effect to such assignment and/or participation. Each Loan Party further agrees to furnish to any Participant identified by the Lender to such Loan Party copies of all reports and certificates to be delivered by such Loan Party to such Participant or lender's assignee hereunder, as and when delivered to the Lender.

11.16 Periodic Due Diligence Review.

At all times while any Advances are outstanding or until such later time as may (a) be specified in Appendix A, each Loan Party and each of its direct and indirect Subsidiaries shall permit the (i) Lender and its agents, consultants, contractors and advisors, (ii) the Special Inspector General of the Troubled Asset Relief Program, and (iii) the Comptroller General of the United States access to personnel and any books, papers, records or other data, in each case to the extent relevant to ascertaining compliance with the financing terms and conditions; provided that prior to disclosing any information pursuant to clause (y) or (z), the Special Inspector General of the Troubled Asset Relief Program shall have agreed, with respect to documents obtained under this agreement in furtherance of its function, to follow applicable law and regulation (and the customary policies and procedures for inspector generals) regarding the dissemination of confidential materials, including redacting confidential information from the public version of its reports, as appropriate, and soliciting the input from the Borrower as to information that should be afforded confidentiality. Each of the Lender and the Loan Parties represents that it has been informed by the Special Inspector General of the Troubled Asset Relief Program and the Comptroller General of the United States that they, before making any request for access or information relating to an audit, will establish a protocol to avoid, to the extent reasonably possible, duplicative requests. Nothing in this Section 11.16 shall be construed to limit the authority that the Special Inspector General of the Troubled Asset Relief Program or the Comptroller General of the United States have under law.

(b) Each Loan Party acknowledges that the Lender has the right to perform continuing due diligence reviews with respect to the business and operations of the Loan Parties and the Facility Collateral. Each Loan Party also shall make available to the Lender a knowledgeable financial or accounting officer for the purpose of answering questions respecting the business and operations of such Loan Party and the Facility Collateral. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Loan Party acknowledges that the Lenders shall make the Advances to the Borrower based upon the information concerning the Loan Parties and the Facility Collateral provided by the Loan Parties to the Lender, and the representations, warranties and covenants contained herein, and that the Lender, at its option, have the right, at any time to conduct a due diligence review on the business and operations of any Loan Party and some or all of the Facility Collateral securing the Advances. In addition, the Lender
has the right to perform continuing Due Diligence Reviews of each Loan Party and its Affiliates, directors, officers, employees and significant shareholders, if any. The Borrower and the Lender further agree that all out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the Lender's or Special Inspector General of the Troubled Asset Relief Program's activities pursuant to this Section 11.16 shall be paid by the Borrower.

(c) The Lender will use reasonable best efforts to hold, and will use reasonable best efforts to cause its agents, consultants, contractors, advisors, and United States executive branch officials and employees, to hold, in confidence all non-public records, books, contracts, instruments, computer data and other data and information (collectively, "Information") concerning the Loan Parties furnished or made available to them by the Borrower or its representatives pursuant to this Loan Parties (except to the extent that such information can be shown to have been (i) previously known by such party on a non-confidential basis, (ii) in the public domain through no fault of such party or (iii) later lawfully acquired from other sources by the party to which it was furnished (and without violation of any other confidentiality obligation)); provided that nothing herein shall prevent the Lender from disclosing any Information to the extent required by Applicable Law or regulations or by any subpoena or similar legal process. The Lender understands that the Information may contain commercially sensitive confidential information entitled to an exception from a Freedom of Information Act request.

11.17 Set-Off. The Borrower hereby irrevocably authorizes the Lender at any time and from time to time without notice to the Borrower, any such notice being expressly waived by the Borrower, to set-off and appropriate and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by the Lender or any Affiliate thereof to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower, or any part thereof in such amounts as Lender may elect, against and on account of the obligations and liabilities of the Borrower to Lender hereunder and claims of every nature and description of Lender against Borrower, in any currency, whether arising hereunder, under the Loan Agreement, or under any other Loan Document, as Lender may elect, whether or not Lender has made any demand for payment and although such obligations, liabilities and claims may be contingent or unmatured. Lender may set-off cash, the proceeds of the liquidation of any Facility Collateral and all other sums or obligations owed by the Lender or its Affiliates to Borrower against all of Borrower's obligations to the Lender or its Affiliates, whether under this Loan Agreement or under any other agreement with the Borrower, or otherwise, whether or not such obligations are then due, without prejudice to the Lender's or its Affiliate's right to recover any deficiency. The rights of Lender under this Section are in addition to other rights and remedies (including without limitation, other rights of set-off) which Lender may have. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, the Lender shall have the right to cause liquidation, termination or acceleration to the extent of any assets pledged by the Borrower to secure its Obligations hereunder or under any other agreement to which this Section 11.17 applies.

11.18 <u>Reliance</u>. With respect to each Advance, the Lender may conclusively rely upon, and shall incur no liability to any Loan Party in acting upon, any request or other communication that the Lender reasonably believes to have been given or made by a person authorized to enter into any Advance on the Borrower's behalf.

11.19 <u>Reimbursement</u>. All sums reasonably expended by the Lender in connection with the exercise of any right or remedy provided for herein shall be and remain the obligation of each Loan Party (unless and to the extent that the Loan Parties are the prevailing party in any dispute, claim or action relating thereto). Each Loan Party agrees to pay, with interest at the Post-Default Rate to the extent that an Event of Default has occurred, the reasonable out of pocket expenses and reasonable attorneys' fees incurred by the Lender in connection with the preparation, negotiation, enforcement (including any

waivers), administration and amendment of the Loan Documents (regardless of whether the Loan is entered into hereunder), the taking of any action, including legal action, required or permitted to be taken by the Lender pursuant thereto, any "due diligence" or loan agent reviews conducted by the Lender or on their behalf or by refinancing or restructuring in the nature of a "workout."

11.20 <u>Waiver Of Redemption And Deficiency Rights</u>. Each Loan Party hereby expressly waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, every statute of limitation on a deficiency judgment, any reduction in the proceeds of any Facility Collateral as a result of restrictions upon the Lender contained in the Loan Documents or any other instrument delivered in connection therewith, and any right that they may have to direct the order in which any of the Facility Collateral shall be disposed of in the event of any Disposition pursuant hereto.

11.21 <u>Single Agreement</u>. The Borrower and the Lender acknowledge that, and have entered hereinto and will enter into each Advance hereunder in consideration of and in reliance upon the fact that, all Advances hereunder constitute a single business and contractual relationship and have been made in consideration of each other. Accordingly, the Borrower and the Lender each agree (i) to perform all of their obligations in respect of each Advance hereunder, and that a default in the performance of any such obligations shall constitute a default by it in respect of all Advances hereunder, and (ii) that payments, deliveries and other transfers made by any of them in respect of any Advance shall be deemed to have been made in consideration of payments, deliveries and other transfers may be applied against each other and netted.

11.22 <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of any Loan Document held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability without affecting the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions thereof; and the invalidity of a particular provision in a particular jurisdiction shall not invalidate such provision in any other jurisdiction. If any provision of any Loan Document shall be held invalid or unenforceable (in whole or in part) as against any one or more Loan Parties, then such Loan Document shall continue to be enforceable against all other Loan Parties without regard to any such invalidity or unenforceability.

11.23 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents embody the entire agreement and understanding of the parties hereto and supersede any and all prior agreements, arrangements and understandings relating to the matters provided for herein and therein. No alteration, waiver, amendments, or change or supplement hereto shall be binding or effective unless the same is set forth in writing by a duly authorized representative of the Lender.

11.24 <u>Appendix A</u>. Each provision of this Loan Agreement is subject to the amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications contained in Appendix A.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Loan Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the day and year first above written.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC as Borrower Bу Secre tary Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY as Lender

By: Neel Kashkari Title: Interim Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Financial Stability

[ADDITIONAL SIGNATURE PAGES FOLLOW]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Loan Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the day and year first above written.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC as Borrower

By:

Name: Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

as Lender By:

Name: Neel Kashkari Title: Interim Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Financial Stability

1

[ADDITIONAL SIGNATURE PAGES FOLLOW]

CHRYSLER LLC

Bуź

Name Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member

By: Secretary Title:

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO II LLC

By: CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC, as Managing Member

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member

Title: Secretary

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CHRYSLER AVIATION INC.

to Bv:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

By:∠

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL LIMITED, L.L.C.

By: CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, as Member

By:∠

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER DE VENEZUELA LLC

By: Name: Jan A. Bertsch

Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL SERVICES, S.A.

By:_

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER TECHNOLOGIES MIDDLE EAST LTD.

Buts By:∠ tar

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

.t By:_

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER DUTCH HOLDING LLC

1. to By:__

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER DUTCH INVESTMENT LLC

By:∠

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER REALTY COMPANY LLC

Byζ

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER VANS LLC

By₂

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC

By: CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC, as Member

By:_

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER TRANSPORT, INC.

By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

DCC 929, INC.

By:∠

Name/Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

PEAPOD MOBILITY LLC.

Perto By:_

Namer Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

TPF NOTE, LLC

Pentra Jan By: Jan A. Bertsch

Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326 TPF ASSET, LLC

/ By:∠

Name Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

UTILITY ASSETS LLC

By:

Name Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

NEV MOBILE SERVICE, LLC

By: GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as Sole Member

By:

Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1301 39th Street NW Suite 2 Fargo, ND 58102

Signature Page to Loan and Security Agreement

A

NEV SERVICE, LLC

Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1301 39th Street NW Suite 2 Fargo, ND 58102

CHRYSLER SERVICE/CONTRACTS INC. By: Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr.

Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER SERVICE CONTRACTS FLORIDA, INC.

By: Than C. Babbish

Title: Assistant Secretary

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

DEALER CAPITAL, INC.

By: Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr.

Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

SCHEDULE 1.1

LIST OF PLEDGORS

Name

Chrysler Holding LLC CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC Chrysler LLC Chrysler International Corporation Chrysler International Services, S.A. Chrysler Motors LLC Chrysler Dutch Holding LLC Chrysler Dutch Investments LLC Chrysler Realty Company LLC Global Electric Motorcars, LLC Chrysler Service Contracts Inc.

SCHEDULE 1.2

LIST OF GUARANTORS

Name

CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC Chrysler LLC Chrysler Aviation Inc. Chrysler International Corporation Chrysler International Limited, L.L.C. Chrysler de Venezuela LLC Chrysler International Services, S.A. Chrysler Technologies Middle East Ltd. Chrysler Motors LLC Chrysler Dutch Holding LLC Chrysler Dutch Investment LLC Chrysler Realty Company LLC Chrysler Vans LLC Global Electric Motorcars, LLC NEV Mobile Service, LLC NEV Service, LLC Chrysler Service Contracts Inc. Chrysler Service Contract Florida Chrysler Transport Inc. Dealer Capital, Inc. DCC 929, Inc. Peapod Mobility LLC TPF Note, LLC **TPF** Asset, LLC Utility Assets LL

SRZ-1082281



SCHEDULE 6.10

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICE, CHIEF OPERATING OFFICE

	299 Park Ave, 201 Floor
	New York, New Yor 10171
Chrysler Holding LLC	
	299 Parkerve, and Floor
CarCo Intermediate Holdco I LLC	New York, York 1017
	299 Lek Ave, 22nd Floor
	New York, New York, 71
CarCo Intermediate Holdco II LLC	
· · · · · ·	1 Annysler Drive
	A hurn Hills, MI 483
Chrysler LLC	
	1000 Chrysler Dive
	Auburn Hill MI 48326
Chrysler Aviation Inc.	
	1000 Cryste Drive
Chrysler International Corporation	Autum MI 48326
Chi yster international Corporation	Armida Ancho Pepe Croquer
	iona dustrial Norte
Chrysler de Venezuela LLC	Marcia, Estado Carabobo
	200 Chrysler Drive
Chrysler International Limited, L.L.C.	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
Chi yster international Emilieu, E.E.C.	1000 Chrysler Drive
	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
Chrysler International Service, S.A.	
	1000 Chrysler Drive
	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
Chrysler Technologies Midle East Ltd	
	1000 Chrysler Drive
Chrysler Motors L.C	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
	1000 Chrysler Drive
	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
Chrysle Dute Holding LL	Aubum mins, Mir 40520
	1000 Chrysler Drive
	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
Chrysler Dutch Investment LLC	
	1000 Chrysler Drive
Changelow Dealty Community LLC	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
Chrysler Realty Conservy LLC	1000 Chrysler Drive
	1000 Chrysler Drive
Chrysle Vans LLC	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
	L
SRZ-1082281	

Global Electric Motorcars, LLC	1301 39th St. N.W., Suite 2 Fargo, ND 5810
	1301 39th St. No. State 2
NEV Mobile Service, LLC	Fargo, ND 58 97
	1301 394 St. N.V., Suite 2
NEV Service, LLC	Fargo, ND 8102
	1000 Cm. ler Drive
Chrysler Service Contracts Inc.	Auber Hills, MI 48326
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	1 07 Corysler Drive
Chrysler Service Contracts Florida, Inc.	Adden Hills, MI (220
	10 0 Chrysler J riv
Chrysler Transport Inc	Auburn Hills Iv. 48326
Chrysler Transport Inc	1000 Chrysler sive
	Auburn Aills MI 48326
Dealer Capital, Inc.	100 Shrysler Drive
\mathbf{O}	A hum Alls, MI 48326
DCC 929, Inc.	
	100 Chrysler Drive Uburn Hills, MI 48326
Peapod Mobility LLC	
	1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, MI 48326
TPF Asset, LLC	
	1000 Chrysler Drive
TPF Note, LLC	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
6.0	1000 Chrysler Drive
Utility Assets IC	Auburn Hills, MI 48326
\square	




OWNERSHIP OF LOAN PARTIES

	Percentage of Equity Interests:	Or of Capital Stock:
Chrysler Holding LLC	4	
CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC	100%	wsler Holding I
CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC	100%	CarCo Intern diate
		InoldCo I LLC
Chrysler LLC	100%	CarCo Inter liate
		HoldCo ILLIC
Chrysler Aviation Inc.	100%	Chrysler I. D
Chrysler International Corporation	100%	Chrysler L. C
Chrysler de Venezuela LLC	10	Chrysler, ternational
		Corportion (90%) &
		C ysleMnternational
		Serves, S.A. (10%)
Chrysler International Limited, L.L.C.	100%	Shrysler International
		Corporation
Chrysler International Services, S.A.	100%	Chrysler LLC
Chrysler Technologies Middle East Ltd.		Chrysler International
		Services, S.A.
Chrysler Motors LLC	100%	Chrysler LLC
Chrysler Dutch Holding LLC	100	Chrysler Motors LLC
Chrysler Dutch Investment LLC	X %	Chrysler Dutch
		Holding LLC
Chrysler Realty Company LLC	100%	Chrysler Motors LLC
Chrysler Vans LLC	90%	Chrysler Motors LLC
Blobal Electric Motorcars, LLC	100%	Chrysler Motors LLC
NEV Mobile Service, LLC	1100%	Global Electric
	1000	Motorcars, LLC
NEV Service, LLC	100%	Global Electric
	1000	Motorcars, LLC
Chrysler Service Courses inc.	100%	Chrysler LLC
Chrysler Service Contracto Florida, Inc.	100%	Chrysler Service
	1000	Contracts Inc.
Chrysler Transport	100%	Chrysler LLC
Dealer Capity Inc.	100%	Chrysler LLC
OCC 929 Inc.	100%	Chrysler LLC
ear of 100 by LLC	100%	Chrysler LLC
PF AS A LLC	100%	Chrysler LLC
P Note, LC	100%	Chrysler LLC Chrysler LLC
Itility Assets LLC	100%	I Chrysler I I ('

EXISTING INDEBTEDNESS

Intentionally omitted.

FILING JURISDICTIONS AND OFFICES

Entity name	Jurisdiction
Chrysler Holding LLC	Pelaware
CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC	Delaware
CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC	Delaware
Chrysler LLC	Delaware Delaware
Chrysler Aviation Inc.	Delawa
Chrysler International Corporation	Dela
Chrysler de Venezuela LLC	Demare
Chrysler International Limited, L.L.C.	lawaré
Chrysler International Services, S.A.	elaware
Chrysler Technologies Middle East Ltd.	T laware
Chrysler Motors LLC	Delaware
Chrysler Dutch Holding LLC	Delaware
Chrysler Dutch Investment LLC	Delaware
Chrysler Realty Company LLC	Delaware
Chrysler Vans LLC	Delaware
Global Electric Motorcars, LLC	Delaware
NEV Mobile Service, LLC	California
NEV Service, LLC	Delaware
Chrysler Service Contracts Inc.	Delaware
Chrysler Service Content Filtida, Inc.	Florida
Chrysler Transport	Delaware
Dealer Capital Inc.	Delaware
DCC 929, Internet and the second seco	Delaware
Peaped house LLC	New York
TPE Associate	Delaware
PF NotaLLC	Delaware
ity sets LLC	Delaware

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

Intentionally omitted.

JV AGREEMENTS

Intentionally omitted.

R

م

FACILITY COLLATERAL SUBJECT TO A SENIOR LIE

See the Lien Search Summary Chart Attached Hot

EXCLUDED COLLATERAL¹

Property to the extent that a grant of a security interest therein:

(a) is prohibited by any Applicable Law, or requires a consolver suant to Applicable Law that has not been obtained from any Governmental Authority, or

(b) is contractually prohibited, or constitutes a breach or detail under or results in the termination of any contract (except to the extent that such contract or therelated prohibited provides therein are ineffective under the New York Uniform Commercial blode or other Applicated Law) or requires a consent from any other Person (other than the Borrow or any of its Affinate) that has not been obtained, or

(c) in the case of any investment proper, the such term is defined in the Uniform Commercial Code), is prohibited under any applicable organizational, constitutive, thereholder or similar agreement (except to the extent that such agreement to the related prohibition provisions therein are ineffective under the Uniform Commercial Code or the Applicable Law)

(d) is Property of any of the follo

(i)motor vehicles muated in a solution in which the perfection of a security interest is excluded from the Universe Commercial Carle;

(ii) oting Equity Interests in any Controlled Foreign Subsidiary, to the extent (but only to the extent, equired to prevent the Consteral from including more than 65% of all voting Equity Interests in the Controlled Foreign Subsidiary;

(ii) any Equity Interests when by the Borrower or other Loan Party in any Excluded Subsidia

meaning of Section 265. (2) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time;

(v)any Preserty, including any debt or Equity Interest and any manufacturing has or facility where is located within the continental United States, to the extent that the grant of a security shere it therein to secure the Obligations will result in a lien, or an obligation in grant a lien, it is the Property to secure any other obligation;

(vicin y "intent to use" United States trademark application for y lice has up to been filed;

¹ All capitalized to ms that but not defined in this Schedule 6.29 shall have the meaning ascribed in the Loan Agreement or Appendix 1 to the Loan Agreement.

Certain it is have been intentionally omitted.



(vii)any Property that is subject to a purchase option granted to any dealer of the Borrower's or any Loan Parties' products with respect to the related dealership Properties;

(viii) any Property (including any tangible a diments of Intellectual Property that may be affixed to or embodied in any Property chaing any Equi Interest, to the extent that the Borrower or any other Loan Party has as bledged, o otherwise granted a security interest in or with respect to such Property to indebtedness or any other obligations, including any Senior Lien Loans Date, to the extent that a grant of a security interest therein is contract ally prohib or £anv contr constitutes a breach or default under or results in the termination extent that such contract or the related prohibitive provision New York Uniform Commercial Code or other Applicable from any r requires a COT other Person (other than the Borrower or any of its Affis) mat has not b stained:

(ix)any Property of the B er or any Lon Party acquired with (a) funds obtained from the Government of the interestates, including proeds of any loan obtained under Section 136 of the EISA or (b) under any other government programs or using other government funds, including proceeds a vernment loans acts, grants, cooperative elopment Agr ements, t agreements, or Cooperative Research and D the extent that a grant of tes a oreach or default under or a security interest therein is contractually which ed, or const results in the termination of any contract exc t to the extent that uch contract or the related prohibitive provisions therein are in ffed nder the Ne Yok Uniform Commercial Code or other Applicable Law) or require a consent from an other Person (other than the Borrower or any of its Affiliates) that has not en ob ined:

(x)any Property, including cash and cash equivalents, (x) pledged or deposited in connection we insurance, including worker's compensation, unemployment insurance or other types of trada, ecurity or possible enefits, (y) pledged or deposited to secure the performance of bids, oneer, statutory obligators, and surety, appeal, customs or performance bonds an sum obligations, or (copledged or deposited to secure reimbursement obligations in respect of refers of credit esuepto support any obligations or liabilities described in clauses (x) or (y arts);

(xi)to the event not otherwise included, all proceeds, including cash proceeds (1) of the such terms of effined in the Uniform Commercial Code), and products of Excluded Callateral, in whatever including cash or cash equivalents;

i)[Intentionally Omitted];

iii) [Intentionally Omitted];

(xiv) the proceeds of any tax refund received by Chrysler Holding LLC or any of its Actiates and payable to Daimler AG or any of its Affiliates;

SRZ-10

(xv) [Intentionally Omitted];

(xvi) [Intentionally Omitted];

(xvii)the parcels of land situated in Auburn Hills, Michigan, commonly known as 1000 Chrysler Drive, 800 Chrysler Drive, 555 Featherstone Road and One Chrysler Drive, and all of the improvements located thereon; and

(xviii) [Intentionally Omitted]; SRZ-10

EXCLUDED REAL PROPERTY

Owned Corporate Property:

Site #	Owner	Address
AZ 0006	Chrysler LLC	1 Proving Ground Road, Yuco, Alerha United Second
DE 0001	Chrysler Motors LLC	500 S. College Avenue, Escribution Center, Nevark, DE 19713-1302 inited States
DE 0002	Chrysler LLC	550 S. College Avenue. Assembly Plant, Mewan, DE 19713-15-8 United States
IL 0003	Chrysler LLC	3000 W. Chrysler Deve, Assembly Plan, Polyidere, II, 61(1866) 4 United States
IL 0011	Chrysler LLC	3142 Chrysle Drive Belvidere, 197005 United States
IN 0002	Chrysler LLC	2401 S. freed Power Trate Plane Kokomo, IN 46902 United State
IN 0005	Chrysler, LLC	3660 North U.S. Hwy 31, Kolumo, IN 46904 United
IN 0005	Chrysler LLC	366 North U.S. Hyp 3, UTP I, Kokomo, IN 46904
IN 0005	Chrysler LLC	660 Jorth U.S Hwy 31, Jower Train Plant, Kokomo, IN 169 Junited States
IN 0006	Chrysler LLO	2001 East Bellevan, Power Train Plant, Kokomo, IN 40,02-5740 United States
MI 0013	Chrysler, LLC	20000 Conner Avenue, Assembly Plant, Detroit, MI 48234 United States
MI 0016	Chrysler De	3700 th M-52, Land & Building, Chelsea, MI 48118 United States
MI 0018	Chrys LI	2000 Van Horn Road, Power Train Plant, Trenton, MI 48183-4299 United States
MI 0019	Chrysler Motors LLC	0 Hron Blvd., Distribution Center, Marysville, MI 48040-1462 United States
MI 0023	Chapsler LLC	6700 Lynch Road, Component Plant, Detroit, MI 48234 United States
MI 0024	Tysler LLC	
MI.007	Chrysler	21500 Mound Road, Assembly Plant, Warren, MI 48091 United States
	Chrysler MC	22800 Mound Road, Stamping Plant, Warren, MI 48091-2693 United States
100 8	Chryse LLC	3675 E. Outer Drive, Stamping Plant, Detroit, MI 48234 United States
MI 0033	rysler LLC	2101 Conner, Assembly Plant, Detroit, MI 48215-2700 United States

MI 0034	Chrysler LLC	14250 Plymouth Road, Entire Building, Detroit, MI 48227 United States
MI 0035	Chrysler LLC	11801 Mack Avenue, Power Train Plant, Detroit, MI 48214-3535 United Stes
MI 0037	Chrysler LLC	38111 Van Dyke, Assembly Plant, Starting Heights, MI 48312 United start
MI 0038	Chrysler Motors LLC	26311 Lawrence Avenue, 7921 Berlie - Father Kramer Lot, Centerline, MI 48015-101 United State
MI 0038	Chrysler Motors LLC	26311 Lawrence Avenue, 700 Bernice-Fatter Kunne Lot, Centerline, MI (1015-1201 United State
MI 0039	Chrysler LLC	35777 Van Dyke, Stating Mant, Sterling Jeights, MI 48212 Dited States
MI 0042	Chrysler LLC	2301 Featherston (Porl, Entire Builton), Luburn H. N. 1926 United Stress
MI 0043	Chrysler LLC	7150 Metropolity, Parkway, Byr ding and Land, Steeling visits, MI 48315 United States
MI 0071	Chrysler LLC	12311 Mark Chain, Entire Building Detroit, MI 48227 United States
MI 0089	Chrysler LLC	1150 East Warren Ayer Power Train Plant, etroit, MI 48 14 United States
MO 0002	Chrysler LLC	1050 Delige Drive, Scheme Plant, Fenton, St. Louis MO 6202 United States
MO 0003	Chrysler LLC	101 North Highy ay rive, Assembly Plant, Fenton, MC 53026 United States
OH 0005	Chrysler LLC	000 Chrysler Frive, Component Plant, Perrysburg, OH 3551 United States
OH 0009	Chrysler LLC	4000 Stick by Avenue, Supplier Park, Land, Toledo, Luces OH 43608 United States
OH 0010	Chrysler LC	2000 HAAT Road, Stamping Plant, Twinsburg, OH 44087-1922 United States
OH 0016	Charles CC	400 Chrysler Drive, Assembly Plant, Toledo, Lucas OH 43657 United States
OH 0017	Cor LLC	OH 43608 United States
WI 0003	Chrysler LLC	555 30th Avenue, Power Train Plant, Kenosha, WI 53144-2871 United States
WI 0004	Chryster Motor Le	3280 S. Clement Avenue, Distribution Center, Milwaukee, WI 53207 United States



SCHEDULE DISPOSITIONS

Intentionally omitted.

EXHIBIT A

FORM OF NOTE

[MAXIMUM LOAN AMOUNT] December 31, 2008

Washington, District of Columbia

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, [BORROWER], a [BORROWER ENTITY TYPE AND JURISDICTION] (the "Borrower"), hereby promises to pay to the order of the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "Lender"), at the principal office of the Lender in Washington, D.C. in lawful money of the United States, and in immediately available funds, the principal sum of [MAXIMUM LOAN AMOUNT] (or such lesser amount as shall equal the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Advances made by the Lender to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement), on the dates and in the principal amounts provided in the Loan Agreement, and to pay interest on the unpaid principal amount of each such Advance, at such office, in like money and funds, for the period commencing on the date of the such Advance until such Advances shall be paid in full, at the rates per annum and on the dates provided in the Loan Agreement.

The date, amount and interest rate of each Advance made by the Lender to the Borrower, and each payment made on account of the principal thereof, shall be recorded by the Lender on its books and, prior to any transfer of this Note, endorsed by the Lender on the schedule attached hereto or any continuation thereof; provided, that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower to make a payment when due of any amount owing under the Loan Agreement or hereunder in respect of the Advances made by the Lender.

This Note is the Note referred to in the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of December 31, 2008 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"), between the Borrower and the United States Department of the Treasury, as Lender, and evidences the Advances made by the Lender thereunder. Terms used but not defined in this Note have the respective meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement.

The Borrower agrees to pay all the Lender's costs of collection and enforcement (including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements of Lender's counsel) in respect of this Note when incurred, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees through appellate proceedings.

Notwithstanding the pledge of the Facility Collateral, the Borrower hereby acknowledges, admits and agrees that the Borrower's obligations under this Note are recourse obligations of the Borrower to which the Borrower pledges its full faith and credit.

The Borrower, and any indorsers or guarantors hereof, (a) severally waive diligence, presentment, protest and demand and also notice of protest, demand, dishonor and nonpayment of this Note, (b) expressly agree that this Note, or any payment hereunder, may be extended from time to time, and consent to the acceptance of further Facility Collateral, the release of any Facility Collateral for this Note, the release of any party primarily or secondarily liable hereon, and (c) expressly agree that it will not be necessary for the Lender, in order to enforce payment of this Note, to first institute or exhaust the Lender's remedies against the Borrower or any other party liable hereon or against any Facility Collateral for this Note. No extension of time for the payment of this Note, or any installment hereof, made by agreement by the Lender with any person now or hereafter liable for the payment of this Note, shall affect the liability under this Note of the Borrower, even if the Borrower is not a party to such agreement; provided, however, that the Lender and the Borrower, by written agreement between them, may affect the liability of the Borrower.

Any reference herein to the Lender shall be deemed to include and apply to every subsequent holder of this Note. Reference is made to the Loan Agreement for provisions concerning optional and mandatory prepayments, Facility Collateral, acceleration and other material terms affecting this Note.

Any enforcement action relating to this Note may be brought by motion for summary judgment in lieu of a complaint pursuant to Section 3213 of the New York Civil Practice Law and Rules. The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Note or the Loan Agreement, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the exclusive general jurisdiction of any court of the State and county of New York, or in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York. The Borrower consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and, to the extent permitted by law, waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same. The Borrower agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to its address set forth in the Loan Agreement or at such other address of which the Lender shall have been notified. The Borrower agrees that nothing in this Note shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction.

Insofar as there may be no applicable Federal law, this Note shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to any rule of conflicts of law (other than Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law) that would result in the application of the substantive law of any jurisdiction other than the State of New York. Nothing in this Note shall require any unlawful action or inaction by the Borrower.

By: Name: Title:

THIS NOTE HAS BEEN ISSUED WITH AN ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT ("OID") FOR UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX PURPOSES. THE ISSUE PRICE, AMOUNT OF OID, ISSUE DATE AND YIELD TO MATURITY OF THIS NOTE MAY BE OBTAINED BY WRITING TO THE BORROWER AT [___].

SCHEDULE OF LOANS

This Note evidences the Advances made under the within-described Loan Agreement to the Borrower, on the dates, in the principal amounts and bearing interest at the rates set forth below, and subject to the payments and prepayments of principal set forth below:

LOAN GRID

Date of Borrowing and Rate	Principal Amount of Advance	Amount of Principal Paid or Prepaid	Unpaid Principal Balance	Notation Made By
 			· · ·	
 		· · ·		

EXHIBIT B

ACKNOWLEDGMENT AND CONSENT

The undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of a copy of the Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of December 31, 2008 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"), among [BORROWER], a [BORROWER ENTITY TYPE AND JURISDICTION] (the "Borrower") and the United States Department of the Treasury (the "Lender") and a copy of the Equity Pledge Agreement, dated as of December 31, 2008 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Equity Pledge Agreement"), among the Borrower and the other parties thereto as pledgors, (the "Pledgors") and the Lender which such Loan Agreement and/or Equity Pledge Agreement contains the pledge of Equity Interests of the undersigned Pledged Entity. Capitalized terms used herein, but not herein defined, shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Loan Agreement or Equity Pledge Agreement, as applicable. The undersigned agrees for the benefit of the Lender as follows:

1. The undersigned will be bound by the terms of the Loan Agreement and the Equity Pledge Agreement and will comply with such terms insofar as such terms are applicable to the undersigned.

[PLEDGED ENTITY]

By:	
Name:	
Title:	

Address for Notices:

Fax:

EXHIBIT C

FORM OF NOTICE OF BORROWING

[insert date]

United States Department of the Treasury [ADDRESS] Attention:

Ladies/Gentlemen:

Reference is made to the Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of December 31, 2008 (the "Loan Agreement"; capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning given them in the Loan Agreement), between [BORROWER] (the "Borrower") and the United States Department of the Treasury as Lender (the "Lender").

In accordance with Section 2.03(a) of the Loan Agreement, the undersigned Borrower hereby requests that you, the Lender, make an Advance to us on the Effective Date.

The Borrower hereby certifies, as of such Funding Date, that:

(a) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on the date hereof nor will occur after giving effect to such Advance as a result of such Advance;

(b) each of the representations and warranties made by the Borrower in or pursuant to the Loan Documents is true and correct in all material respects on and as of such date as if made on and as of the date hereof (or, if any such representation or warranty is expressly stated to have been made as of a specific date, as of such specific date);

(c) the Borrower is in compliance with all governmental licenses and authorizations, except where the lack of such licenses and authorizations would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, and is qualified to do business and is in good standing in all required jurisdictions, except where the failure to so qualify would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect; and

(d) the Borrower has satisfied all conditions precedent in Section 5.02 of the Loan Agreement and all other requirements of the Loan Agreement.

Very truly yours,

By:	 	
Name:		
Title:		

EXHIBIT D

FORM OF CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

In connection with your consideration of a possible or actual acquisition of a participating interest (the "<u>Transaction</u>") in a loan, note or commitment of the United States Department of the Treasury ("<u>Lender</u>") pursuant to a Loan and Security Agreement between the Lender and [BORROWER], a [BORROWER ENTITY TYPE AND JURISDICTION] (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), dated December 31, 2008, you have requested the right to review certain non-public information regarding the Loan Parties that is in the possession of the Lender. In consideration of, and as a condition to, furnishing you with such information and any other information (whether communicated in writing or communicated orally) delivered to you by the Lender or its affiliates, directors, officers, employees, advisors, agents or "controlling persons" (within the meaning of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "<u>1934</u><u>Act</u>")) (such affiliates and other persons being herein referred to collectively as the Lender "<u>Representatives</u>"), in connection with the consideration of a Transaction (such information being herein referred to as "<u>Evaluation Material</u>"), the Lender hereby requests your agreement as follows:

(a) The Evaluation Material will be used solely for the purpose of evaluating a possible Transaction with Lender involving you or your affiliates, and unless and until you have completed such Transaction pursuant to a definitive agreement between you or any such affiliate and Lender, such Evaluation Material will be kept strictly confidential by you and your affiliates, directors, officers, employees, advisors, agents or controlling persons (such affiliates and other persons being herein referred to collectively as "your Representatives"), except that the Evaluation Material or portions thereof may be disclosed to those of your Representatives who need to know such information for the purpose of evaluating a possible Transaction with Lender (it being understood that prior to such disclosure your Representatives will be informed of the confidential nature of the Evaluation Material and shall agree to be bound by this Confidentiality Agreement) or if disclosure is required pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act. You agree to be responsible for any breach of this Confidentiality Agreement by your Representatives.

(b) The term "Evaluation Material" does not include any information which (i) at the time of disclosure or thereafter is generally known by the public (other than as a result of its disclosure by you or your Representatives) or (ii) was or becomes available to you on a nonconfidential basis from a person not otherwise bound by a confidential agreement with Lender or its Representatives or is not otherwise prohibited from transmitting the information to you. As used in this Confidentiality Agreement, the term "person" shall be broadly interpreted to include, without limitation, any corporation, company, joint venture, partnership or individual.

(c) In the event that you receive a request to disclose all or any part of the information contained in the Evaluation Material under the terms of a valid and effective subpoena or order issued by a court of competent jurisdiction or other regulatory body, you agree to (i) immediately notify the Lender and the Borrower of the existence, terms and circumstances surrounding such a request, (ii) consult with the Borrower on the advisability of taking legally available steps to resist or narrow such request, and (iii) if disclosure of such information is required, exercise your best efforts to obtain an order or other reliable assurance that confidential treatment will be accorded to such information.

(d) Unless otherwise required by law in the opinion of your counsel, neither you nor your Representative will, without our prior written consent, disclose to any person the fact that the Evaluation Material has been made available to you.

(e) You agree not to initiate or maintain contact (except for those contacts made in the ordinary course of business) with any officer, director or employee of any Loan Party regarding the business, operations, prospects or finances of any Loan Party or the employment of such officer, director or employee, except with the express written permission of the Borrower.

(f) You understand and acknowledge that no Loan Party is making any representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the accuracy or completeness of the Evaluation Material or any other information provided to you by the Lender. Neither the Loan Parties, their affiliates or Representatives, nor any of their respective officers, directors, employees, agents or controlling persons (within the meaning of the 1934 Act) shall have any liability to you or any other person (including, without limitation, any of your Representatives) resulting from your use of the Evaluation Material.

(g) You agree that neither Lender nor any Loan Party has granted you any license, copyright, or similar right with respect to any of the Evaluation Material or any other information provided to you by the Lender.

(h) If you determine that you do not wish to proceed with the Transaction, you will promptly deliver to the Lender all of the Evaluation Material, including all copies and reproductions thereof in your possession or in the possession of any of your Representatives.

(i) Without prejudice to the rights and remedies otherwise available to the Loan Parties, the Loan Parties shall be entitled to equitable relief by way of injunction if you or any of your Representatives breach or threaten to breach any of the provisions of this Confidentiality Agreement. You agree to waive, and to cause your Representatives to waive, any requirement for the securing or posting of any bond in connection with such remedy.

The validity and interpretation of this Confidentiality Agreement shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York applicable to agreements made and to be fully performed therein (excluding the conflicts of law rules) insofar as there is no applicable Federal law. You submit to the jurisdiction of the United States District Court for the District Of Columbia and the United States Court of Federal Claims for the purpose of any suit, action, or other proceeding arising out of this Confidentiality Agreement.

The benefits of this Confidentiality Agreement shall inure to the respective successors and assigns of the parties hereto, and the obligations and liabilities assumed in this Confidentiality Agreement by the parties hereto shall be binding upon the respective successors and assigns.

If it is found in a final judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction (not subject to further appeal) that any term or provision hereof is invalid or unenforceable, (i) the remaining terms and provisions hereof shall be unimpaired and shall remain in full force and effect and (ii) the invalid or unenforceable provision or term shall be replaced by a term or provision that is valid and enforceable and that comes closest to expressing the intention of such invalid or unenforceable term or provision.

This Agreement embodies the entire agreement and understanding of the parties hereto and supersedes any and all prior agreements, arrangements and understandings relating to the matters provided for herein. No alteration, waiver, amendments, or change or supplement hereto shall be binding or effective unless the same is set forth in writing by a duly authorized representative of each party and may be modified or waived only by a separate letter executed by the Borrower and you expressly so modifying or waiving such Agreement. For the convenience of the parties, any number of counterparts of this Confidentiality Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto. Each such counterpart shall be, and shall be deemed to be, an original instrument, but all such counterparts taken together shall constitute one and the same Agreement. Kindly execute and return one copy of this letter which will constitute our Agreement with respect to the subject matter of this letter.

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

By: ______

Confirmed and agreed to this _____ day of _____, 200_. By:______ Name Title:]

EXHIBIT E

FORM OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

This Compliance Certificate ("<u>Certificate</u>") is delivered pursuant to Section 7.01 of the Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of December 31, 2008 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "<u>Loan Agreement</u>"), among [BORROWER], a [BORROWER ENTITY TYPE AND JURISDICTION] (the "<u>Borrower</u>") and the United States Department of the Treasury (the "<u>Lender</u>"). Capitalized terms used herein, but not herein defined, shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Loan Agreement.

The undersigned, in its capacity as a Responsible Person and without assuming personal liability, hereby certifies to the Lender as follows:

- 1. I am the duly elected, qualified and acting Responsible Person of the Borrower.
- 2. I have reviewed and am familiar with the contents of this Certificate.
- 3. I have reviewed the terms of the Loan Agreement and the Loan Documents and have made or caused to be made under my supervision, a review in reasonable detail of the transactions and condition of the Borrower during the accounting period covered by the financial statements attached hereto as Attachment 1 (the "Financial Statements"). To my knowledge, such financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries covered thereby at the date thereof and the results of its operations for the period covered thereby, subject in the case of interim statements only to normal year-end audit adjustments and the addition of footnotes. Such review did not disclose the existence during or at the end of the accounting period covered by the Financial Statements, and I have no knowledge of the existence, as of the date of this Certificate, of any condition or event which constitutes a Default or Event of Default.
- 4. Attached hereto as Attachment 2 are the computations showing compliance with the covenants set forth in Section 7.03 of the Loan Agreement.¹
- 5. Since the Closing Date:
 - (a) Neither the Borrower nor any Loan Party has changed its name or identity or organizational structure;
 - (b) Neither the Borrower nor any Loan Party has changed its jurisdiction of organization or the location of its chief executive office or its sole place of business;
 - (c) Except, in each case, (i) any of the foregoing that has been previously disclosed in writing to the Lender and in respect of which the Borrower or a Loan Party, as applicable, has delivered to the Lender all required Uniform Commercial Code financing statements and other filings required to maintain the perfection and priority of the Lender's security interest in the Facility Collateral after giving effect to such

¹ This certification is only required with quarterly and annual financial statements and at such time as financial covenants are agreed with the President's Designee

event, in each case as required by Section 7.09 of the Loan Agreement and (ii) any of the foregoing described in Attachment 3 hereto in respect of which the Borrower or a Loan Party, as applicable, are delivering to the Lender herewith all required Uniform Commercial Code financing statements and other filings required to maintain the perfection and priority of the Lender's security interest in the Facility Collateral after giving effect to such event, in each case as required by Section 7.09 of the Loan Agreement.

- 6. Since the Effective Date, neither the Borrower nor any Loan Party, as applicable, has created or acquired any Subsidiary.
- 7. To the best of my knowledge, during the last fiscal [month][quarter][year], the Borrower and the Loan Parties have observed and performed all of its covenants and other agreements, and satisfied every material condition, contained in the Loan Documents to be observed, performed or satisfied by it.
- 8. No Loan Party has (a) incurred, assumed or permitted to exist any Indebtedness of such Loan Party that is not Permitted Indebtedness, (b) made any Investment that is not a Permitted Investment or (c) created, incurred or permitted to exist any Lien on any of its Property that is not a Permitted Lien.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Certificate as of the date set forth below.

[BORROWER]

By:	_
Name:	-
Title:	_

Dated: _____, 200_

<u>EXHIBIT F</u>

FORM OF EXEMPTION CERTIFICATE

Reference is made to the Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of December 31, 2008 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"), among [BORROWER], a [BORROWER ENTITY TYPE AND JURISDICTION] (the "Borrower") and the United States Department of the Treasury, as Lender (the "Lender"). Capitalized terms used herein, but not herein defined, shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Loan Agreement.

(the "<u>Non-U.S. Lender</u>") is providing this certificate pursuant to Section 3.03(d) of the Loan Agreement. The Non-U.S. Lender hereby represents and warrants that:

- 1. The Non-U.S. Lender is the sole record and beneficial owner of the Loans or the obligations evidenced by Note(s) in respect of which it is providing this certificate.
- 2. The Non-U.S. Lender is not a "bank" for purposes of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "<u>Code</u>"). In this regard, the Non-U.S. Lender further represents and warrants that:

(a) the Non-U.S. Lender is not subject to regulatory or other legal requirements as a bank in any jurisdiction; and

(b) the Non-U.S. Lender has not been treated as a bank for purposes of any tax, securities law or other filing or submission made to any Governmental Authority, any application made to a rating agency or qualification for any exemption from tax, securities law or other legal requirements.

- 3. The Non-U.S. Lender is not a 10-percent shareholder of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code.
- 4. The Non-U.S. Lender is not a controlled foreign corporation receiving interest from a related person within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this certificate as of the date set forth below.

[NAME OF NON-U.S. LENDER]

By:	
Name:	
Title:	

Dated:

FORM OF WAIVER FOR THE LOAN PARTIES

In consideration for the benefits that it will receive as a result of its or its Affiliate's participation in the United States Department of the Treasury's Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions (as set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI) and any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (the "*EESA*") either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter (any such program, including the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, an "*EESA Program*"), [LOAN PARTY] (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "*Company*") hereby voluntarily waives any claim against the United States for any changes to compensation or benefits of the Company's employees that are required to comply with the regulations issued by the Department of the Treasury in connection with an EESA Program, including without limitation the guidelines set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of December 31, 2008 between [BORROWER] and the United States Department of the Treasury (the "*Limitations*").

The Company acknowledges that the aforementioned regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that the Company may have with its employees or in which such employees may participate as the regulations and Limitations relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through an EESA Program, including without limitation the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, or for any other period applicable under such EESA Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims the Company may have under the laws of the United States or any state related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits the Company's employees would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these regulations or Limitations on the Company's employment relationship with its employees.

[LOAN PARTY]

By:

Name: Title:

Intending to be legally bound, I have executed this Waiver as of this _____th day of December, 2008.

FORM OF WAIVER OF SEO TO LENDER

In consideration for the benefits I will receive as a result of the participation of [BORROWER] (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "Company") in the United States Department of the Treasury's Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions (as set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI) and any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (the "EESA") either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter from me (any such program, including the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, an "EESA Program"), I hereby voluntarily waive any claim against the United States or my employer for any changes to my compensation or benefits that are required to comply with the regulations issued by the Department of the Treasury in connection with an EESA Program, including without limitation the guidelines set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of December 31, 2008 between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury (the "Limitations").

I acknowledge that the aforementioned regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that I may have with the Company or in which I may participate as they relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through an EESA Program, including without limitation the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, or for any other period applicable under such EESA Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims I may have under the laws of the United States or any state related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits I would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these regulations or Limitations on my employment relationship.

Intending to be legally bound, I have executed this Waiver as of this _____th day of December, 2008.

Name:

FORM OF CONSENT AND WAIVER OF SEO TO LOAN PARTIES

In consideration for the benefits I will receive as a result of the participation of [BORROWER] (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "Company") in the United States Department of the Treasury's Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions (as set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI) and any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (the "EESA") either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter from me (any such program, including the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, an "EESA Program"), I hereby voluntarily consent to and waive any claim against any of the Company's Board of Directors, any individual member of the Company's Board of Directors and the Company's officers, employees, representatives and agents for any changes to my compensation or benefits that are required to comply with the regulations issued by the Department of the Treasury in connection with an EESA Program, including without limitation the guidelines set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of December 31, 2008 between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury (the "Limitations").

I acknowledge that the aforementioned regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that I may have with the Company or in which I may participate as they relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through an EESA Program, including without limitation the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, or for any other period applicable under such EESA Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims I may have under the laws of the United States or any state related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits I would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these regulations or Limitations on my employment relationship.

I agree that, in the event and to the extent that the Executive Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Committee") reasonably determines that any compensatory payment and benefit provided to me, including any bonus or incentive compensation based on materially inaccurate financial statements or performance criteria, would cause the Company to fail to be in compliance with the terms and conditions of any regulations or the Limitations (such payment or benefit, an "Excess Payment"), upon notification from the Company, I shall promptly repay such Excess Payment to the Company. In addition, I agree that the Company shall have the right to postpone any such payment or benefit for a reasonable period of time to enable the Committee to determine whether such payment or benefit would constitute an Excess Payment.

I understand that any determination by the Committee as to whether or not, including the manner in which, a payment or benefit needs to be modified, terminated or repaid in order for the Company to be in compliance with Section 111 of the EESA and/or the aforementioned regulations or Limitations shall be final, conclusive and binding. I further understand that the Company is relying on this letter from me in connection with its participation in an EESA Program. Intending to be legally bound, I have executed this Consent and Waiver as of this _____th day of December, 2008.

Name:

FORM OF WAIVER OF SENIOR EMPLOYEES TO LENDER

In consideration for the benefits I will receive as a result of the participation of [BORROWER] (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "Company") in the United States Department of the Treasury's Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions (as set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI) and any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (the "EESA") either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter from me (any such program, including the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, an "EESA Program"), I hereby voluntarily waive any claim against the United States or my employer for any failure to pay or accrue any bonus or incentive compensation as a result of compliance with the regulations issued by the Department of the Treasury in connection with an EESA Program, including without limitation the guidelines set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of December 31, 2008 between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury (the "Limitations").

I acknowledge that the aforementioned regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that I may have with the Company or in which I may participate as they relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through an EESA Program, including without limitation the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, or for any other period applicable under such EESA Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims I may have under the laws of the United States or any state related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits I would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these regulations or Limitations on my employment relationship.

Intending to be legally bound, I have executed this Waiver as of this _____th day of December, 2008.

Name:

FORM OF CONSENT AND WAIVER OF SENIOR EMPLOYEES TO LOAN PARTIES

In consideration for the benefits I will receive as a result of the participation of [BORROWER] (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "Company") in the United States Department of the Treasury's Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions (as set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI) and any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (the "EESA") either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter from me (any such program, including the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, an "EESA Program"), I hereby voluntarily consent to and waive any claim against any of the Company, the Company's Board of Directors, any individual member of the Company's Board of Directors and the Company's officers, employees, representatives and agents for any failure to pay or accrue any bonus or incentive compensation as a result of compliance with the regulations issued by the Department of the Treasury in connection with an EESA Program, including without limitation the guidelines set forth in Notice 2008-PSSFI and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of December 31, 2008 between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury (the "Limitations").

I acknowledge that the aforementioned regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that I may have with the Company or in which I may participate as they relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through an EESA Program, including without limitation the Program for Systemically Significant Failing Institutions, or for any other period applicable under such EESA Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims I may have under the laws of the United States or any state related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits I would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these regulations or Limitations on my employment relationship.

I agree that, in the event and to the extent that the Executive Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Committee") reasonably determines that any compensatory payment and benefit provided to me would cause the Company to fail to be in compliance with the terms and conditions of any regulations or the Limitations (such payment or benefit, an "Excess Payment"), upon notification from the Company, I shall promptly repay such Excess Payment to the Company. In addition, I agree that the Company shall have the right to postpone any such payment or benefit for a reasonable period of time to enable the Committee to determine whether such payment or benefit would constitute an Excess Payment.

I understand that any determination by the Committee as to whether or not, including the manner in which, a payment or benefit needs to be modified, terminated or repaid in order for the Company to be in compliance with Section 111 of the EESA and/or the aforementioned regulations or Limitations shall be final, conclusive and binding. I further understand that the Company is relying on this letter from me in connection with its participation in an EESA Program. Intending to be legally bound, I have executed this Consent and Waiver as of this _____th day of December, 2008.

Name:

APPENDIX A

SUPPLEMENT TO LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

This Appendix A forms a part of the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 (the "Loan Agreement") among BORROWER (as defined below) and the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as lender ("Lender"). This Appendix A sets forth certain terms and conditions governing the transactions described in the Loan Agreement and is the Appendix A referred to in Section 11.24 of the Loan Agreement. Capitalized terms used but not defined in this Appendix A shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Loan Agreement.

1.01. <u>Certain Defined Terms</u>.

"<u>Additional Note</u>" shall mean the additional promissory note provided for by Section 2.02(b) of Appendix A that the Lender shall receive from the Borrower, in an amount equal to 6.67% of the Maximum Loan Amount and any promissory note delivered in substitution or exchange therefor, in each case as the same shall be modified and supplemented and in effect from time to time.

"<u>Automotive Subsidiaries</u>" shall mean CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and its direct and indirect Domestic Subsidiaries.

"Borrower" shall mean Chrysler Holding LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.

"<u>Change of Control</u>" shall mean with respect to the Borrower, the acquisition, after the Effective Date, by any other Person, or two or more other Persons acting in concert other than the Permitted Investors, the Lender or any Affiliate of the Lender, of beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 of the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) of outstanding shares of voting stock of the Borrower at any time if after giving effect to such acquisition such Person or Persons owns, directly or indirectly, more than fifty percent (50%) of such outstanding voting stock.

"Chrysler Financial" means Chrysler Financial Services Americas LLC.

"<u>CF First Lien Credit Agreement</u>" shall mean the First Lien Credit Agreement, dated as of August 3, 2007, among Chrysler Financial, the several banks and other financial institutions from time to time party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, as amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time.

"<u>CF Second Lien Credit Agreement</u>" shall mean the Second Lien Credit Agreement, dated as of August 3, 2007, among Chrysler Financial, the several banks and other financial institutions from time to time party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, as amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time.

"<u>Chrysler Group</u>" shall mean the Borrower and all of its Subsidiaries (including Automotive Subsidiaries and Subsidiaries that are not Automotive Subsidiaries).

"<u>Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement</u>" shall mean the Amended and Restated First Lien Credit Agreement, dated as of November 29, 2007, among CarCo Intermediate Holdco II LLC, Chrysler LLC, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time party thereto, Goldman Sachs Credit Partners, L.P., Citibank N.A., and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time. "<u>Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement</u>" shall mean the Second Lien Term Loan Agreement, dated as of August 3, 2007, among CarCo Intermediate Holdco II LLC, Chrysler LLC, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time party thereto, Goldman Sachs Credit Partners, L.P., Citibank N.A., and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time.

"<u>Collateral Trust Agreement</u>" shall mean the Second Amended and Restated Collateral Trust Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 among CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC, Chrysler LLC, the Subsidiaries of Chrysler LLC from time to time party thereto, JPMorgan Chase N.A., the Lender, and the Collateral Trustee, as amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time.

"<u>Collateral Trustee</u>" shall mean Wilmington Trust Company or its successor pursuant to the Collateral Trust Agreement.

"<u>Funding Date</u>" shall mean the date on which the Lender funds an Advance in accordance with the terms hereof, which shall be the Effective Date.

"Effective Date" shall mean January 2, 2009.

"Excluded Collateral" shall include the Property listed on Schedule 6.29.

"<u>Excluded Subsidiary</u>" shall mean the Subsidiaries of the Borrower set forth on Schedule I to this Appendix A.

"Expiration Date" shall mean January 2, 2012 at 5:00 p.m. (Washington, D.C. time).

"<u>First Priority Real Property Collateral</u>" shall mean the properties described on Schedule II to this Appendix A.

"<u>Interest Payment Date</u>" shall mean the last Business Day of each calendar quarter, commencing with the first calendar quarter in 2009.

"<u>LIBOR Floor</u>" shall mean 2.00%.

"Loan Documents" shall mean the Loan Agreement, the Note, the Additional Note, the Equity Pledge Agreement, the Guaranty, the Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement, the Collateral Trust Agreement, the Post-Closing Letter Agreement, each Mortgage, and the Environmental Indemnity.

"Maximum Loan Amount" shall mean \$4,000,000,000.

"<u>MOPAR Cash Collateral Account</u>" shall mean a cash deposit account in the name of the Borrower or Chrysler LLC and subject to an Account Control Agreement in which the Lender has a security interest.

"<u>MOPAR Parts Inventory</u>" shall mean inventory consisting of MOPAR service parts and accessories for Chrysler, Dodge and Jeep vehicles held for sale to vehicle dealers and aftermarket wholesale and retail dealers, and all packaging and shipping materials related thereto.

"<u>MOPAR Reporting Date</u>" shall mean the first Business Day following the 15th day of each calendar month.

- 2 -CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION "<u>MOPAR Target Amount</u>" shall mean, on any MOPAR Test Date, the following amounts:

Month	Target (\$Millions)
December, 2008	\$565.0
January, 2009	\$552.5
February, 2009	\$540.0
March, 2009	\$527.5
April, 2009	\$515.0
May, 2009	\$502.5
June, 2009 and thereafter	\$490.0

The MOPAR Target Amount for any MOPAR Test Date shall be reduced to the extent that total inventory reserves for shrinkage, obsolesence and slow moving inventory deemed by management necessary to properly state the inventory levels in accordance with generally acceptable accounting principles ("<u>Impairment Charges</u>") as of such MOPAR Test Date exceed \$35 million. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the MOPAR Target Amounts may be revised at any time by the mutual agreement of the Borrower and the President's Designee.

"MOPAR Test Date" shall mean the last day of each fiscal month in a fiscal year.

"<u>MOPAR Value</u>" shall mean, as of any date of determination, the book value of the MOPAR Parts Inventory as reflected in the Borrower's management reports and disclosed to the Lender.

"Permitted Indebtedness" shall include the following:

(xxix) Indebtedness arising from industrial revenue, development bond, or similar financings where the Borrower or any Subsidiary is both the lessee of the financed property and the holder of the bonds;

(xxx) Guarantees of the Indebtedness of, or Indebtedness of, existing company owned dealerships incurred, in each case, made in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices to finance vehicle inventory and working capital.

"Permitted Investments" shall include the following:

(iv) prior to the Certification Deadline, pursuant to the schedule of such Investments that has been preliminarily approved by the President's Designee prior to the Effective Date (which shall include Investments pursuant to Existing Agreements), which are scheduled to be fulfilled prior to March 31, 2009, provided that, the President's Designee shall have the right to

CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION
further review and, at any time revoke approval of, any such Investment if the President's Designee determines that it would be inconsistent with the objective of this Loan Agreement;

"Permitted Investors" [Intentionally Omitted].

"Permitted Liens" shall include the following:

(vi) Liens or deposits securing reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit (other than in respect of borrowed money);

"Prepayment Event" shall include the following:

(iv) [Intentionally Omitted].

"Relevant Companies" shall mean the Borrower and Chrysler LLC.

"Spread Amount" shall mean 3.00%.

1.02 <u>Interpretation</u>.

Neither Daimler AG, Daimler North America Finance Corporation, nor Daimler Investments US Corporation, or any of their respective Subsidiaries, shall be Affiliates of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the purposes of the Loan Documents.

Unless otherwise specifically provided in a particular context, each reference to a Subsidiary of the Borrower or a Subsidiary of a Loan Party shall be deemed a reference to the applicable Automotive Subsidiary or (or Automotive Subsidiaries) of the Borrower and shall not in any event include Auburn Hills Mezzanine LLC or FinCo Intermediate HoldCo LLC or any of their respective Subsidiaries.

2.01. Advances.

(b) The Advance made on the Effective Date shall be in an amount equal to \$4,000,000,000.

2.02. <u>The Notes.</u>

(a) The Advances made by the Lender shall be evidenced by a promissory note of the Borrower substantially in the form of **Exhibit A** to the Loan Agreement (the "<u>Note</u>"), dated the date hereof, payable to the Lender in a principal amount equal to the amount of the Maximum Loan Amount as originally in effect and otherwise duly completed.

(b) As additional consideration to the Lender for making the Loan, the Lender shall receive, on the Effective Date, a senior unsecured note of the Borrower substantially in the form of **Exhibit H** to the Loan Agreement (the "<u>Additional Note</u>"), dated the date hereof, payable to the Lender in a principal amount equal to 6.67% of the Maximum Loan Amount and otherwise duly completed.

(c) The Lender shall have the right to have each of the Note and Additional Note subdivided, by exchange for promissory notes of lesser denominations or otherwise.

2.03. <u>Procedure for Borrowing</u>.

(b) The Borrower hereby directs the Lender to send the proceeds of all Advances to its wholly-owned Subsidiary Chrysler LLC by wire transfer as follows:

Bank:	JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.
ABA No.:	021000021
Beneficiary:	Chrysler LLC
Account No .:	144025784
Reference:	UST Loan

2.07 Mandatory Prepayments.

(a) With respect to Prepayment Events resulting from the Disposition of Facility Collateral that is subject to a Senior Lien, to the extent that any Net Proceeds from such Prepayment Event are required by the Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement, the Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement, or any other Senior Lien Loan Agreement, to be applied as a mandatory prepayment of Indebtedness thereunder, such Net Proceeds may be so applied pursuant to the terms of such agreements; provided, that any excess Net Proceeds remaining after such mandatory prepayment shall promptly be applied to prepayment of Advances under this Loan Agreement. If any Net Proceeds of such Prepayment Event are not so required to be applied as a prepayment of Senior Lien Loans, then such Net Proceeds shall not be required to be applied as a mandatory prepayment of Advances under this Loan Agreement.

(b) With respect to Prepayment Events resulting from the Disposition of any MOPAR Parts Inventory, no mandatory prepayment of Advances shall be required prior to the next MOPAR Reporting Date. If on such MOPAR Reporting Date the sum of (x) the MOPAR Value as of the immediately preceding MOPAR Test Date, plus (y) any amounts on deposit in the MOPAR Cash Collateral Account on the MOPAR Reporting Date, is less than the then MOPAR Target Amount, then (unless the President's Designee determines otherwise) an amount equal to such shortfall (the "<u>Collateral Shortfall</u> <u>Amount</u>") will either, at the Borrower's discretion, be (i) applied by the Borrower as a Mandatory Prepayment or (ii) deposited by the Borrower into the MOPAR Cash Collateral Account. So long as no Event of Default is continuing at the time, the Borrower will be entitled to withdraw funds from the MOPAR Cash Collateral Account on any MOPAR Reporting Date to the extent the sum of (x) the MOPAR Value on such MOPAR Reporting Date plus (y) the amount that will remain on deposit in the MOPAR Cash Collateral Account after giving effect to such withdrawal, exceeds the then MOPAR Target Amount.

(c) With respect to Prepayment Events (excluding those pursuant clause (iv) of the definition thereof) resulting from the Disposition of any other Property, no mandatory prepayment of Advances shall be required if (i) the applicable Loan Party has given the Lender written notice within five (5) Business Days after its receipt of such Net Proceeds that the Borrower's Subsidiaries intend to use such Net Proceeds to acquire or repair assets useful in their business (the "<u>Replacement Assets</u>"), (ii) the Borrower's Subsidiaries shall have segregated, within such five (5) Business Day period, such Net Proceeds in an account over which the Lender shall have a first priority security interest pursuant to an Account Control Agreement acceptable to the Lender, until such Borrower's Subsidiary shall have used such Net Proceeds to acquire Replacement Assets, and (iii) with respect to such Replacement Assets purchased with the proceeds of Property in which the Lender had a first priority security interest, such Replacement Asset will be subject to the Lender's first priority security interest.

2.09. <u>Use of Proceeds</u>.

The Borrower shall contribute the proceeds from the Advances, indirectly through CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC and CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC, to Chrysler LLC simultaneously with the funding of such Advances, to be used for general corporate and working capital purposes; provided, that the proceeds shall not be used to prepay Indebtedness without the prior written consent of the Lender.

3.01. Payments.

All payments should be made to the following account maintained by the Lender:

Bank:The Bank of New York MellonABA No.:021000018Beneficiary:For credit to 630234Account No.:GLA/211705Account Name:Auto Program AccountReference:Rosemary D'Agnese 718-315-3711

4.01. Collateral; Security Interest.

[Intentionally Omitted].

4.02. <u>Collateral; Security Interest</u>.

The following language is inserted between the first and second sentences of Section 4.02: "The Borrower shall, as of the date hereof and thereafter on the first day of each quarter, at its expense, cause Senior Lien Lender's and Lender's security interest in Copyrights, Patents, and Trademarks, to the extent that said Copyrights, Patents, and Trademarks are registered or that applications have been filed for registration with the United States Copyright Office and/or the United States Patent and Trademark Office, to be recorded in the case of Copyrights with the United States Copyright Office, and in the case of Patents and Trademarks with the United States Patent and Trademark Office."

The following language is inserted at the end of the second to last sentence of Section 4.02: "and any financing statement that describes the Collateral as "all assets" or "all personal property" (or words of similar effect)."

The Borrower shall, as of the date hereof and thereafter on the first day of each quarter, at its expense, cause Senior Lien Lender's and Lender's security interest in Copyrights, Patents, and Trademarks, to the extent that said Copyrights, Patents, and Trademarks are registered or that applications have been filed for registration with the United States Copyright Office and/or the United States Patent and Trademark Office, to be recorded in the case of Copyrights with the United States Copyright Office, and in the case of Patents and Trademarks with the United States Patent and Trademark Office.

The Borrower shall, at all times on and after the date hereof, and at its expense, cause the Lender's security interest in Copyrights, Patents, and Trademarks, to the extent that said Copyrights, Patents, and Trademarks are registered or that applications have been filed for registration with the United States Copyright Office and/or the United States Patent and Trademark Office, to be recorded in the case of Copyrights with the United States Copyright Office, and in the case of Patents and Trademarks with the United States Patent and Trademark Office.

5.01. <u>Conditions Precedent to Initial Advance</u>.

(1) <u>Lien Consents</u>. With respect to Facility Collateral subject to a Senior Lien pursuant to the Chrysler LLC Existing Security Agreement, the Lender and the collateral agents for the applicable Senior Lien Lenders shall have entered into an amendment and restatement of the Collateral Trust Agreement, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Lender. The required consents shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

(i) Consents of the requisite majority of the holders of the Indebtedness under the Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement and Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement to the first priority security interest of the Lender in the MOPAR Parts Inventory and the First Priority Real Property Collateral.

(ii) Consents of the requisite majority of the holders of the Indebtedness under the Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement and Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement to a third priority security interest of the Lender on all assets of Chrysler LLC and its direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries subject to a Lien pursuant to the Chrysler LLC Existing Security Agreement.

(u) Each reference in subsection (u) of Section 5.01 of the Loan Agreement shall be deemed to refer to Chrysler LLC and its Subsidiaries.

6.14. <u>ERISA.</u>

Any Benefit Plan which is intended to be a tax-qualified plan of any Loan Party has received a favorable determination letter and such Loan Party does not know of any reason why such letter should be revoked. The Loan Parties and each of their respective ERISA Affiliates are in material compliance with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code and the regulations and published interpretations thereunder. (a) As of December 31, 2007, no ERISA Event has occurred that could reasonably be expected to result in liability to any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate in excess of \$1,000,000,000, (b) as of the Effective Date, no ERISA Event other than a determination that a Plan is "at risk" (within the meaning of Section 302 of ERISA) has occurred or is reasonably likely to occur that could reasonably be expected to result in liability to any Loan Party or ERISA Affiliate in excess of \$1,000,000,000, (c) as of December 31, 2007, the aggregate present value of all benefit liabilities under all Plans (based on the assumptions used for purposes of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 87) did not, as of December 31, 2007, exceed the fair market value of the assets of such Plans, and the present value of all benefit liabilities of each underfunded Plan (based on the assumptions used for purposes of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 87) did not, as of December 31, 2007, exceed the fair market value of the assets of such underfunded Plan by more than \$1,000,000,000, (d) as of December 31, 2007, the Loan Parties do not have post-retirement medical liability in excess of \$20,000,000 based on the actuarial assumptions set forth in the Loan Party's financial statements under GAAP as of December 31, 2007, and (e) as of the Effective Date, there is not, and there is not reasonably expected to be, any withdrawal liability from, or any obligation or liability (direct or indirect) with respect to, any Multiemployer Plan. There are no Plans or other arrangements which would result in the payment to any employee, former employee, individual consultant or director of any amounts or benefits upon the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein or the exercise of the Lender of any right or remedy contemplated herein. Assets of the Loan Parties or any ERISA Affiliate are not "plan assets" within the meaning of the DOL Regulation Section 2510.3-101 as amended by section 3(42) of ERISA.

6.23 Labor Matters.

(a) There are no strikes against any Loan Party pending or, to the knowledge of any Loan Party, threatened; (b) hours worked by and payment made to employees of each Loan Party have not been in

- 4 -

violation of the Fair Labor Standards Act or any other applicable Requirement of Law dealing with such matters; and (c) all payments due from each Loan Party on account of employee health and welfare benefits, or health or welfare benefits to any former employees of any Loan Party or for which any Loan Party has any liability or obligation have been paid or accrued as a liability on the books of such Loan Party in accordance with GAAP, in each case with respect to clauses (a) through (c), except where the strike, violation or failure to make or accrue such payments could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.15 <u>Expense Policy</u>.

By no later than January 16, 2009, the Borrower shall have taken steps necessary to ensure that (a) the Expense Policy conforms to the requirements set forth herein and (b) the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with the Expense Policy.

6.16. Subsidiaries.

All Domestic Subsidiaries and first-tier Foreign Subsidiaries of the Loan Parties that are Automotive Subsidiaries are set forth on **Schedule 6.16**.

6.26. Intellectual Property.

The last sentence of Section 6.26(b) is deleted and of no force or effect. In lieu thereof, the following shall be appended to the end of Section 6.26(b):

"By or before January 19, 2009, Borrower shall have represented to Lender that each License listed on **Schedule 6.26** as of the date thereof either (a) permits by its terms (1) the pledge or assignment of such License, (2) the foreclosure on any such License by the Lender, and (3) any potential change of control of the relevant Loan Party without material impairment of the License, or (b) have used its best efforts to obtain any necessary consent or waiver to the reasonable satisfaction of the Lender addressing clauses (1) through (3) above, and, if such efforts have been successful, have delivered a copy of such consent or waiver to Lender's Counsel, or to the extent such efforts have been unsuccessful, have delivered a statement detailing the efforts made to date to Lender's Counsel. For the avoidance of doubt, a License shall be deemed to satisfy the foregoing representation if, to Lender's reasonable satisfaction, (i) where the Loan Party is a licensor, the License permits by its terms the assignment of the Loan Party's rights under such License in connection with the assignment of the Copyrights, Patents, and/or Trademarks licensed thereunder, and (ii) where the Loan Party is a license eprmits by its a license in connection with (A) the sale of all or substantially all of such Loan Parties' assets, (B) merger, (C) change of control, or (D) similar business acquisition."

7.01 <u>Financial Statements</u>.

The financial statements to be delivered pursuant to Section 7.01(a), Section 7.01(b) and Section 7.01(c) shall be of the Borrower and its Consolidated Subsidiaries and of Chrysler LLC and its Consolidated Subsidiaries.

(a) The requirements of this Section 7.01(a) shall commence in January 2010.

7.02 <u>Reporting Requirements</u>.

The reports to be delivered pursuant to Sections 7.02(i), (j) and (k) shall be delivered by Chrysler LLC with respect to Chrysler LLC and its subsidiaries.

(i) Until such time as the Lender shall require otherwise, the 13-week rolling cash forecast referenced in Section 7.02(i) in the Loan Agreement shall set forth the required information as to the Subsidiaries on a Borrower Consolidated basis only.

(j) Until such time as the Lender shall require otherwise, the liquidity status report referenced in Section 7.02(j) in the Loan Agreement shall set forth the required information as to the Subsidiaries on a Borrower Consolidated basis only.

7.06. <u>Maintenance of Property Insurance</u>.

The insurance required by Section 7.06(b) of the Loan Agreement shall be maintained by Chrysler LLC, and such requirement shall apply only to Chrysler LLC and its Subsidiaries.

7.17. Executive Privileges and Compensation.

The references to the Borrower in Section 7.17 of the Loan Agreement shall be deemed to be references to Chrysler LLC.

(a) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, Section 7.17(a) of the Loan Agreement shall be modified to add the following at the end of subsection (v): "; provided, however, that a Relevant Company or any of its Subsidiaries may pay retention payments due in August 2009 earned on a pro rata basis through the date of this Agreement."

7.19. <u>Restriction on Expenses</u>.

The Expense Policy required by Section 7.19 of the Loan Agreement shall be adopted by and apply to Chrysler LLC and its Subsidiaries.

7.24. <u>Required Distributions</u>.

In lieu of the requirements of Section 7.24 in the Loan Agreement, by no later than January 16, 2009, the Borrower shall submit to the Lender and/or its advisors a cash management plan that does not breach the provisions of any Senior Lien Loan Agreement, in form and substance acceptable to the Lender, which shall set forth, in detail, the Borrower's cash collection, investment and disbursement plan on a company-wide basis.

7.27. [Intentionally Omitted].

8.05. <u>Limitation on Distributions</u>.

Unless the Borrower is otherwise notified by the President's Designee, the Borrower may make or pay dividends, distributions or payments to the holders of Equity Interests in the Borrower in order to enable such holders or their direct or indirect members to pay any taxes that would be due and payable by any such Person that are directly attributable to such Person's direct or indirect ownership interest in the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in an amount computed for any taxable year or period on the basis as if such Person had elected to be treated as a corporation for all income tax purposes as of August 4, 2007.

[Intentionally Omitted].

8.12. <u>ERISA.</u>

The first sentence of Section 8.12 of the Loan Agreement shall not apply.

8.14. Limitation on Asset Sales.

The Loan Parties and its Subsidiaries shall be permitted to Dispose of the Properties, businesses and assets described on **Schedule 8.14**.

9.02. Events of Default.

Section 9.02(l) is hereby replaced in its entirety as follows:

(1) (i) any Person shall engage in any "prohibited transaction" (as defined in Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code) involving any Plan, or any other ERISA Event shall occur, (ii) any material failure to meet the minimum funding standards of Section 302 of ERISA, whether or not waived, shall exist with respect to any Plan or any Lien in favor of the PBGC or a Plan shall arise on the assets of any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate, (iii) a Reportable Event shall occur with respect to, or proceedings shall commence to have a trustee appointed, or a trustee shall be appointed, to administer or to terminate, any Plan, which Reportable Event or commencement of proceedings or appointment of a trustee is, likely to result in the termination of such Plan for purposes of Title IV of ERISA, (iv) any Plan shall terminate for purposes of Title IV of ERISA, (v) any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate shall incur any liability in connection with a withdrawal from, or the insolvency or reorganization of, a Multiemployer Plan, (vi) any labor union or collective bargaining unit shall engage in a strike or other work stoppage, (vii) the assets of any Loan Party shall be treated as plan assets under 29 C.F.R. 2510.3-101 as amended by section 3(42) of ERISA, or (viii) any other event or condition shall occur or exist with respect to a Plan; and in each case in clauses (i) through (viii) above, such event or condition, together with all other such events or conditions, if any, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect: or

11.02. <u>Notices</u>.

Lender:

The United States Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Room 2312 Washington, D.C. 20220 Attention: Assistant General Counsel (Banking and Finance) Facsimile: (202) 622-1974

11.25. Administrative Loan Party.

The Borrower and each other Loan Party hereby irrevocably appoints Chrysler LLC as the agent and attorney-in-fact for the Borrower and the other Loan Parties (the "<u>Administrative Loan Party</u>") which appointment shall remain in full force and effect unless and until the Lender shall have received prior written notice signed by the Borrower that such appointment has been revoked and that another Loan Party has been appointed Administrative Loan Party. Each of the Borrower and the other Loan Parties hereby irrevocably appoints and authorizes the Administrative Loan Party (i) to provide to the Lender and receive from the Lender all notices, reports, certifications and instructions with respect to Advances

CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION

obtained for the benefit of the Borrower and the other Loan Parties and all other notices, reports, certifications and instructions under the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents and (ii) to take such action as the Administrative Loan Party deems appropriate on its behalf to obtain and maintain Advances and to exercise such other powers as are reasonably incidental thereto to carry out the purposes of the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents. For the avoidance of doubt, this Section 11.25 shall not limit the obligations of the Loan Parties to provide the notices and certifications that are required by the Loan Documents.

11.26. Collateral Trust Agreement.

The Lien and security interest granted to the Lender pursuant to this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document are subject to the provisions of the Collateral Trust Agreement with respect to the Common Collateral (as defined therein). The Lender acknowledges and agrees that its rights and remedies with respect to the Common Collateral shall be subject to the terms of the Collateral Trust Agreement.

<u>EXHIBIT H</u>

FORM OF ADDITIONAL NOTE

\$266,800,000 January 2, 2009

Washington, District of Columbia

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Borrower"), hereby promises to pay to the order of the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "Lender"), at the principal office of the Lender in Washington, D.C. in lawful money of the United States, and in immediately available funds, the principal sum of \$266,800,000 on January 2, 2012, and to pay interest on the unpaid principal amounts of such principal sum, at such office, in like money and funds, for the period commencing on January 2, 2009 until such principal sum is paid in full, at the rate per annum equal to LIBOR plus 3.00%, payable in arrears (i) on the last Business Day of each calendar quarter, commencing with the first calendar quarter in 2009 (each an "Interest Payment Date") and (ii) on payment or prepayment of this Additional Note, in whole or in part, in the amount of interest accrued on the amount paid or prepaid. "LIBOR" shall mean the greater of (a) 2.00% and (b) the rate (adjusted for statutory reserve requirements for eurocurrency liabilities) for eurodollar deposits for a period equal to three months appearing on Reuters Screen LIBOR01 Page or if such rate ceases to appear on Reuters Screen LIBOR01 Page, on any other service providing comparable rate quotations at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time. LIBOR shall be determined on January 2, 2009 and reset on each Interest Payment Date. "Business Day" shall mean any day other than (i) a Saturday or Sunday, (ii) a Federal holiday or other day on which banks in New York, New York or the District of Columbia are permitted to close, or (iii) a day on which trading in securities on the New York Stock Exchange or any other major securities exchange in the United States is not conducted.

The date, amount and interest rate of each such principal payment made by the Lender to the Borrower, and each payment made on account of the principal thereof, shall be recorded by the Lender on its books and, prior to any transfer of this Additional Note, endorsed by the Lender on a schedule to be attached hereto; provided, that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower to make a payment when due of any amount owing under the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Loan Agreement") or hereunder in respect of the payment of this Additional Note made by the Lender.

This Additional Note is the Additional Note referred to in the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"), between the Borrower and the United States Department of the Treasury, as Lender, and evidences the payment made by the Lender thereunder.

The Borrower agrees to pay all the Lender's costs of collection and enforcement (including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements of Lender's counsel) in respect of this Additional Note when incurred, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees through appellate proceedings.

The Borrower hereby acknowledges, admits and agrees that the Borrower's obligations under this Additional Note are recourse obligations of the Borrower to which the Borrower pledges its full faith and credit.

The Borrower, and any indorsers or guarantors hereof, (a) severally waive diligence, presentment, protest and demand and also notice of protest, demand, dishonor and nonpayment of this Additional Note, (b) expressly agree that this Additional Note, or any payment hereunder, may be extended from time to time, and consent to the release of any party primarily or secondarily liable hereon, and (c) expressly agree that it will not be necessary for the Lender, in order to enforce payment of this Additional Note, to first institute or exhaust the Lender's remedies against the Borrower or any other party liable hereon. No extension of time for the payment of this Additional Note, or any installment hereof, made by agreement by the Lender with any person now or hereafter liable for the payment of this Additional Note, shall affect the liability under this Additional Note of the Borrower, even if the Borrower is not a party to such agreement; provided, however, that the Lender and the Borrower, by written agreement between them, may affect the liability of the Borrower.

Any reference herein to the Lender shall be deemed to include and apply to every subsequent holder of this Additional Note.

If all or a portion of this Additional Note, any payment on this Additional Note or any fee or other amount payable hereunder shall not be paid when due, or if the Borrower or its subsidiaries shall default under, or fail to perform as required under, or shall otherwise materially breach the terms of any instrument, agreement or contract for indebtedness between the Borrower, on the one hand, and the Lender on the other (provided, however, that the aggregate amount of all such indebtedness exceeds \$100,000,000), all accrued interest, principal and other amounts owning hereunder shall immediately be due and payable, and such amount shall bear interest at a rate equal to 5.00%, plus (a) the interest rate otherwise applicable to the Additional Note, or (b) if no interest rate is otherwise applicable, the sum of (i) LIBOR plus (ii) 3.00%. (the "Post-Default Rate"), in each case from the date of such non-payment until such amount is paid in full. This Additional Note is prepayable without premium or penalty, in whole or in part on at any time. Any amounts prepaid shall be applied (i) first, to pay any indemnity obligations owed to the Lender, (ii) second, to pay accrued and unpaid interest and (iii) third, to repay the outstanding principal amount of this Additional Note until paid in full. Amounts repaid may not be reborrowed. If the Borrower intends to prepay this Additional Note in whole or in part from any source, the Borrower shall give two Business Days' prior written notice thereof to the Lender. If such notice is given, the amount specified in such notice shall be due and payable on the date specified therein, together with accrued interest to such date on the amount prepaid.

Any enforcement action relating to this Additional Note may be brought by motion for summary judgment in lieu of a complaint pursuant to Section 3213 of the New York Civil Practice Law and Rules. The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Additional, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the exclusive general jurisdiction of any court of the State and county of New York, or in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York. The Borrower consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and, to the extent permitted by law, waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same. The Borrower agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to its address set forth in the Loan Agreement or at such other address of which the Lender shall have been notified. The Borrower agrees that nothing in this Additional Note shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction.

Insofar as there may be no applicable Federal law, this Additional Note shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to any rule of conflicts of law (other than Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law) that would result in the application of the substantive law of any jurisdiction other than the State of New York. Nothing in this Additional Note shall require any unlawful action or inaction by the Borrower.

THIS NOTE HAS BEEN ISSUED WITH AN ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT ("OID") FOR UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX PURPOSES. THE ISSUE PRICE, AMOUNT OF OID, ISSUE DATE AND YIELD TO MATURITY OF THIS NOTE MAY BE OBTAINED BY WRITING TO THE BORROWER AT 299 PARK AVENUE, 22ND FLOOR; NEW YORK, NY 10171. By: Name: Title:

SCHEDULE I

EXCLUDED SUBSIDIARIES

CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION

SCHEDULE II

FIRST PRIORITY REAL PROPERTY COLLATERAL

CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION

EQUITY PLEDGE AGREEMENT

This EQUITY PLEDGE AGREEMENT, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, modified or supplemented from time to time, this "Agreement"), made by the undersigned, each of which is further identified on Annex A hereto (each, a "Pledgor" and together with their respective successors and assigns, collectively, the "Pledgors"), in favor of the United States Department of the Treasury in its capacity as the lender under the Loan Agreement referred to below (the "Pledgee"). Except as otherwise defined herein, terms used herein and defined in the Loan Agreement referred to below shall be used herein as therein defined.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Chrysler Holding LLC (the "Borrower") and the Pledgee are parties to that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of the date hereof (as amended, modified or supplemented from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"), providing for the making of Advances as contemplated therein;

WHEREAS, each of the Pledgors will derive a substantial direct and/or indirect benefit from the Pledgee's making Advances to the Borrower pursuant to the Loan Agreement. To induce the Pledgee to enter into the Loan Agreement and make such Advances, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, each Pledgor has agreed to pledge and grant a security interest in the Collateral (as defined herein) in which such Pledgor has rights, title and interests in and to, as security for such Advances;

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Lender to make Advances to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement that each Pledgor shall have executed and delivered this Agreement to the Pledgee; and

WHEREAS, each Pledgor desires to execute this Agreement to satisfy the conditions described in the preceding paragraph;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the benefits accruing to each Pledgor, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, each Pledgor hereby makes the following representations and warranties to the Pledgee and hereby covenants and agrees with the Pledgee as follows:

1. **DEFINITIONS.** All capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the respective meanings set forth in the Loan Agreement, including Appendix A thereto.

1.1. Equity Interests.

(a) As used herein, the term "Equity Interests" shall mean (i) all of the equity in an issuing entity set forth in Annex A ("Issuing Entity") acquired by, issued to or held by the related Pledgor, up to the extent (but only to the extent) required to prevent the inclusion of more than 65% of all voting equity interests in any controlled Foreign Subsidiary, in order to comply with Treasury Regulation section 1.956-2(c) or any successor or related provision (the "Deemed Dividend Rules") as set forth on Annex A under the heading "Percentage Pledged" (the "Pledge Limitation") and (ii) all options, warrants, calls or commitments of any character whatsoever relating to Equity Interests of such Issuing Entities, in each case listed in Annex A hereto. Each Pledgor represents and warrants that on the date hereof: (i) the Equity Interests held by such Pledgor consists of the amount and type of Equity Interests of the related Issuing Entities as described in Annex A hereto; (ii) such Equity Interests constitute that percentage of the

issued and outstanding Equity Interests of the related Issuing Entities as set forth in Annex A hereto; and (iii) such Pledgor is the owner of such Equity Interests so held by it and there exist no options or preemption rights in respect of any of such Equity Interests.

(b) All Equity Interests at any time pledged or required (to the extent legally and contractually permitted) to be pledged hereunder are hereinafter called the "Pledged Equity Interests," which together with: (i) all Chattel Paper, Documents, Instruments and General Intangibles attributable to the Pledged Equity Interests; (ii) all official books, records, and ledgers of the Issuing Entities attributable solely to the Pledged Equity Interests; (iii) all rights of any Pledgor to receive moneys (including dividends) due but unpaid or to become due under the Pledged Equity Interests and all property received in substitution or exchange therefor; (iv) all of Pledgors' rights and privileges with respect to the Pledged Equity Interests; (vi) all rights to receive dividends and distributions in respect of the Pledged Equity Interests; (vi) all Proceeds with respect to the foregoing clauses (i) through (v); and (vii) to the extent not included in the foregoing, all proceeds, products, offspring rents, revenues, issues, profits, royalties, income, benefits, accessions, additions, substitutions and replacements of and to any and all of the foregoing, are hereinafter called the "Collateral."

(c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, the term Collateral and each other term used in the definition thereof in Section 1.1(b) above shall not include, and the Pledgee shall not have a Lien pursuant to this Agreement on, any of the (i) the Excluded Collateral or (ii) any property to the extent that such grant by the relevant Pledgor of a security interest in such Pledgor's right, title or interest therein (A) is prohibited by any Requirement of Law of a Governmental Authority, or (B) requires a consent that cannot be obtained of any Governmental Authority pursuant to such Requirement of Law, except, in the case of clauses (A) and (B) above, to the extent that such Requirement of Law or the term in any contract, lease, license, agreement, instrument or other document providing for such prohibition, breach, default or termination or requiring such consent is ineffective under the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in the State of New York or other applicable law; provided further, however, that if and when any property that at any time is excluded from the Collateral later becomes Collateral, the Pledgee shall have, and at all times from and after the date hereof be deemed to have had, a security interest in such property.

(d) All references herein to registration, pledge, assignment, transfer, hypothecation, mortgage, charge, set over, endorsement, delivery or deposit of Equity Interests, certificates or instruments and payment of dividends, interest, principal or other amounts in respect of Pledged Equity Interests, are hereby qualified in their entirety to the extent that any of such Equity Interests, on the Closing Date, are subject to any Prior Liens, in which event such references (i) shall be construed to mean such a pledge or other transfer, subject and subordinate only to such Prior Liens and (ii) shall mean endorsement, delivery or deposit of such certificates or instruments, and payment of such dividends, and other amounts, to the lender, collateral agent or trustee (as the case may be) holding such Prior Lien.

1.2. <u>Obligations</u>. As used herein, the term "Obligations" shall mean the obligations and liabilities of the Borrower and each Pledgor to the Lender, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, or out of or in connection with the Loan Agreement, any other Loan Documents and any other document made, delivered or given in connection therewith or herewith, whether on account of covenants, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses (including, without limitation, all reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to Lender that are required to be paid by Borrower pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement) or otherwise.

1.3. <u>Chattel Paper, Documents, Instruments, General Intangibles and Proceeds</u>. The terms "Chattel Paper," "Documents," "Instruments," "General Intangibles," and "Proceeds" have the meanings specified in the Uniform Commercial Code.

— PLEDGE OF EQUITY INTERESTS.

2.1. Pledge. As collateral security for the prompt satisfaction and performance of the Obligations, each Pledgor hereby: (i) pledges, collaterally assigns and hypothecates to Pledgee and hereby grants to the Pledgee for the benefit of the Pledgee and its assigns a first priority security interest in all of the Collateral now or from time to time owned by such Pledgor; (ii) pledges and deposits as security with the Pledgee the Pledged Equity Interests of the related Issuing Entities owned by such Pledgor on the date hereof and delivers to the Pledgee, any certificates therefor or instruments thereof, accompanied by such other instruments of transfer as are reasonably acceptable to the Pledgee; and (iii) collaterally assigns, transfers, hypothecates, mortgages, charges and sets over to the Pledgee all of such Pledgor's right, title and interest in and to the Pledged Equity Interests of the related Issuing Entities (and in and to the certificates or instruments evidencing such Pledged Equity Interests of the related Issuing Entities) to be held by the Pledgee, upon the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement; provided, that, in each case of clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) above, if, on the Closing Date, a senior security interest has attached and been perfected with respect to any Collateral thereof (pursuant to the agreements listed on Annex B hereto), then the Pledgor hereby grants a valid perfected security interest in such Collateral, subject and subordinate only to the Liens created by such agreements in accordance with the Collateral Trust Agreement (collectively, the "Prior Liens").

2.2. <u>Subsequently Acquired Equity Interests</u>. If a Pledgor acquires (by purchase, stock dividend or otherwise) any additional Equity Interests of the related Issuing Entities at any time or from time to time after the date hereof or, if any Equity Interests constituting Excluded Collateral cease to be Excluded Collateral, such Pledgor hereby automatically pledges and shall forthwith deposit such Equity Interests of the related Issuing Entities (including any certificates or instruments representing such Equity Interests of the related Issuing Entities) as security with the Pledgee and deliver to the Pledgee certificates or instruments thereof, accompanied by such other instruments of transfer as are reasonably acceptable to the Pledgee, and will promptly thereafter deliver to the Pledgee a certificate executed by a Responsible Person of such Pledgor describing such Equity Interests and certifying that the same have been duly pledged to the Pledgee hereunder as Collateral.

2.3. Delivery of Share Certificates and Powers of Attorney. Prior to, or simultaneously with, the delivery of this Agreement, each Pledgor has delivered or is delivering to the Pledgee, all certificated securities (including, without limitation, certificated instruments and stock certificates) representing the Pledged Equity Interests, together with powers duly executed in blank by the related Pledgor authorizing Pledgee to transfer ownership of such Pledged Equity Interests to a third party and to memorialize such transfers on the registration book maintained by the Pledgor with respect to such Pledged Equity Interest. Each Pledgor shall promptly deliver to the Pledgee, or cause the Borrower or any other Issuing Entity to deliver directly to the Pledgee, (i) share certificates or other instruments representing any Pledged Equity Interest acquired or received by such Pledgor after the date of the Agreement and (ii) a power duly executed in blank by such Pledgor authorizing Pledgee to transfer ownership of any Pledged Equity Interests to a third party. If at any time the Lender notifies any Pledgor that it requires additional powers endorsed in blank, such Pledgor shall promptly execute in blank and deliver the requested power(s) to the Lender.

2.4. <u>Uncertificated Securities</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Sections 2.1 and 2.2, if any Pledged Equity Interests are uncertificated securities, the shares, partnership interests or membership interests of each such Issuing Entity shall not be (A) dealt in or traded on securities exchanges or in securities markets, (B) securities for purposes of Article 8 of any relevant <u>Uniform Commercial Code</u>, (C) investment company securities within the meaning of Section 8-103 of the applicable Uniform Commercial Code and (D) evidenced by a certificate. Such, shares, partnership interests or membership interests will constitute General Intangibles. Each Pledgor further agrees to take all actions required to perfect the security interest of the Pledgee under applicable law and to permit the Pledgee to exercise any of its rights and remedies hereunder and under applicable law.

3. <u>APPOINTMENT OF AGENTS; ENDORSEMENTS, ETC</u>. The Pledgee shall have the right to appoint one or more agents for the purpose of retaining physical possession of any certificated Pledged Equity Interests, which may be held (in the discretion of the Pledgee) in the name of the relevant Pledgor, endorsed or assigned in blank or, following an Event of Default, in the name of the Pledgee or any nominee or nominees of the Pledgee or an agent appointed by the Pledgee; provided that the Pledgee shall remain primarily liable for any and all actions and inactions of any such agent or nominee of the Pledgee.

4. <u>VOTING, ETC. WHILE NO EVENT OF DEFAULT</u>. Unless and until an Event of Default shall have occurred, each Pledgor shall be entitled to exercise all voting rights attaching to any and all Pledged Equity Interests owned by it, and to give consents, waivers or ratifications in respect thereof, provided that no vote shall be cast or any consent, waiver or ratification given or any action taken which would violate, result in a breach of any covenant contained in, or be materially inconsistent with, any of the terms of this Agreement, the Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document or which would have the effect of materially impairing the value of the Collateral or any part thereof. All such rights of a Pledgor to vote and to give consents, waivers and ratifications shall cease in case an Event of Default shall occur and Section 9 hereof shall become applicable; *provided* that the Pledgee shall have the right from time to time following the occurrence of an Event of Default to permit such Pledgor to exercise such rights. After all Events of Default have been cured or waived, each Pledgor will have the right to exercise the voting and consensual rights and powers that such Pledgor would otherwise be entitled to exercise pursuant to the terms of this Section 4.

5. **DIVIDENDS AND OTHER DISTRIBUTIONS.** Unless and until an Event of Default shall have occurred and is continuing, all dividends, interest and principal or other amounts payable in respect of the Pledged Equity Interests shall be paid to the Pledgors in accordance with the related operating agreement or other ownership or management agreement. On and after the date on which an Event of Default shall have occurred and is continuing, all such amounts shall be paid to and shall be the sole property of the Pledgee, subject to the rights of the holders of any Prior Liens. All dividends, distributions or other payments which are received by a Pledgor contrary to the provisions of this Section 5 or Section 9 shall be received in trust for the benefit of the Pledgee, shall be segregated from other property or funds of such Pledgor and shall be forthwith paid over to the Pledgee as collateral for the obligations of the Pledgor under the Loan Documents in the same form as so received (with any necessary endorsement).

6. <u>REPRESENTATION AND WARRANTIES OF THE PLEDGOR</u>.

- 6.1. <u>Representations and Warranties</u>.
- (a) Each Pledgor represents, warrants and covenants that:

CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION

(i) it is the sole owner of the Pledged Equity Interests, free and clear (except for any Prior Liens) of all claims, mortgages, pledges, Liens, security interests and other encumbrances of any nature whatsoever (and no right or option to acquire the same exists in favor of any other person or entity), except for the assignment, pledge and security interest in favor of the Pledgee created or provided for herein and except for any Prior Liens, the Pledgor agrees that it will not encumber or grant any security interest in or with respect to the Pledged Equity Interest or permit any of the foregoing;

(ii) there are no outstanding options, warrants or other agreements with respect to the Collateral, except as set forth in Annex B;

(iii) subject to the Pledge Limitation, the Pledged Equity Interests represent all of the shares of capital stock and equity interests of the Issuing Entities;

(iv) all of the Pledged Equity Interests have been duly and validly issued, and are fully paid and non-assessable; and

(v) the pledge and collateral assignment to the Pledgee of the Pledged Equity Interests pursuant to this Agreement, together with the delivery in the State of New York by the Pledgors to the Pledgee of all certificated Pledged Equity Interests indorsed to Pledgee or in blank by an effective indorsement, and the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in the applicable filing jurisdiction set forth on Annex A will create a valid and perfected first priority Lien in the Collateral, and the proceeds thereof, subject to any Prior Liens.

7. FURTHER ASSURANCES; POWER-OF-ATTORNEY.

7.1. Each Pledgor agrees that it will join with the Pledgee in filing and refiling under the Uniform Commercial Code such financing statements, continuation statements and other documents in such filing offices in any Uniform Commercial Code jurisdiction as may reasonably be necessary or advisable and wherever required or advisable by law in order to perfect and preserve the Pledgee's first priority security interest in the Collateral hereunder and hereby authorizes the Pledgee to file financing statements and amendments thereto relative to all or any part of the Collateral, and agrees to do such further acts and things and to execute and deliver to the Pledgee such additional conveyances, assignments, agreements and instruments as the Pledgee may reasonably require or reasonably deem advisable to carry into effect the purposes of this Agreement or to further assure and confirm unto the Pledgee their rights, powers and remedies hereunder or thereunder.

7.2. Each Pledgor hereby constitutes and irrevocably appoints the Pledgee as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact, with full authority in the place and stead of such Pledgor and in the name of such Pledgor or otherwise, during the period during which an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, to (i) affix to any notes and documents representing the Collateral, the stock or bond powers delivered with respect thereto, (ii) transfer or cause the transfer of the Collateral, or any part thereof, on the books of the Issuing Entity, to the name of the Pledgee or any nominee, (iii) exercise with respect to such Collateral, all the rights, powers and remedies of an owner, and (iv) act from time to time in the Pledgee's sole discretion to take any action and to execute any instrument which the Pledgee may deem necessary or advisable to accomplish the purposes of this Agreement. The power of attorney granted pursuant to this Section 7.2(b) and all authority hereby conferred are granted and conferred solely to protect the Pledgee's interest in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon the Pledgee to exercise any power. This power of attorney shall be irrevocable as one coupled with an interest until the Maturity Date. 8. <u>TRANSFER BY THE PLEDGOR</u>. No Pledgor will sell or otherwise dispose of, grant any option with respect to, or mortgage, pledge or otherwise encumber any of the Collateral except in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Loan Documents or as may otherwise be agreed to in writing by the Pledgee.

9. <u>REMEDIES; PRIVATE SALE</u>.

9.1. <u>Remedies</u>. During the period during which an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing:

(a) the Pledgee shall have all of the rights and remedies with respect to the Pledged Equity Interests of a secured party under the Uniform Commercial Code and such additional rights and remedies to which a secured party is entitled under the laws in effect in any jurisdiction where any rights and remedies hereunder may be asserted (including, without limitation, the right, to the maximum extent permitted by law, to exercise all voting, consensual and other powers of ownership pertaining to the Pledged Equity Interests as if the Pledgee was the sole and absolute owner thereof (and the Pledgors agree to take all such action as may be appropriate to give effect to such right));

(b) the Pledgee may make any reasonable compromise or settlement deemed desirable with respect to any of the Pledged Equity Interests and may extend the time of payment, arrange for payment in installments, or otherwise modify the terms of, any of the Pledged Equity Interests;

(c) the Pledgee may, in its name or in the name of related Pledgor or otherwise, demand, sue for, collect or receive any money or property at any time payable or receivable on account of, or in exchange for, any of the Pledged Equity Interests, but shall be under no obligation to do so;

the Pledgee may, with respect to the Pledged Equity Interests or any part thereof (d) which shall then be or shall thereafter come into the possession, custody or control of the Pledgee or any of its agents, upon not less than ten (10) days prior written notice to the Pledgor, sell, lease, assign or otherwise dispose of all or any part of such Pledged Equity Interests, at such place or places as the Pledgee deems best, and for cash or for credit or for future delivery (without thereby assuming any credit risk), at public or private sale, without demand of performance or notice of intention to effect any such disposition or of the time or place thereof (except such notice as is required above or by applicable statute and cannot be waived), and any Person may be the purchaser, lessee, assignee or recipient of any or all of the Pledged Equity Interests so disposed of at any public sale (or, to the extent permitted by law, at any private sale) and thereafter hold the same absolutely free from any claim or right of whatsoever kind, including any right or equity of redemption (statutory or otherwise), of any Pledgor, any such demand, notice and right or equity being hereby expressly waived and released. The Pledgee may, without notice or publication, adjourn any public or private sale or cause the same to be adjourned from time to time by announcement at the time and place fixed for the sale, and such sale may be made at any time or place to which the sale may be so adjourned;

(e) subject to the rights of the holder of any Prior Lien, the Pledgee shall have the right to receive any and all cash dividends, payments or other Proceeds paid in respect of the Pledged Equity Interests and make application thereof to the Obligations in such order as the Pledgee shall elect; and

(f) any or all of the Pledged Equity Interests shall be registered in the name of the Pledgee or its nominee, and the Pledgee or its nominee may thereafter exercise, (A) all voting, corporate

or other organizational and other rights pertaining to such Pledged Equity Interests at any meeting of shareholders of the relevant Issuing Entities or otherwise and (B) any and all rights of conversion, exchange and subscription and any other rights, privileges or options pertaining to such Pledged Equity Interests as if it were the absolute owner thereof (including, without limitation, the right to exchange at its discretion any and all of the Pledged Equity Interests upon the merger, consolidation, reorganization, recapitalization or other fundamental change in the corporate or other organizational structure of any Issuing Entity, or upon the exercise by any Pledgor or the Pledgee of any right, privilege or option pertaining to such Pledged Equity Interests, and in connection therewith, the right to deposit and deliver any and all of the Pledged Equity Interests with any committee, depositary, transfer agent, registrar or other designated agency upon such terms and conditions as the Lender may determine), all without liability except to account for property actually received by it, but the Lender shall have no duty to any Pledgor to exercise any such right, privilege or option and shall not be responsible for any failure to do so or delay in so doing.

The Pledgors recognize that, by reason of certain prohibitions contained in the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and applicable state securities laws (to the extent not preempted), the Pledgee may be compelled, with respect to any sale of all or any part of the Pledged Equity Interests which constitutes a "security" under the Securities Act, to limit purchasers to those who will agree, among other things, to acquire such Pledged Equity Interests for their own account, for investment and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof. The Pledgee than those obtainable through a public sale without such restrictions, and, notwithstanding such circumstances, agrees that any such private sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner and that the Pledgee Equity Interests for the period of time necessary to permit the respective issuer thereof to register it for public sale.

9.2. <u>Private Sale</u>. The Pledgee shall not incur any liability as a result of the sale of the Pledged Equity Interests, or any part thereof, at any private sale pursuant to Section 9.1. of this Agreement conducted in good faith. Each Pledger hereby waives any claims against the Pledgee by reason of the fact that the price at which the Pledged Equity Interests may have been sold at such a private sale was less than the price which might have been obtained at a public sale or was less than the aggregate amount of any obligations.

10. <u>COVENANTS OF THE PLEDGOR</u>.

(a) Each Pledgor covenants and agrees that it will take all reasonable steps to defend the right, title and interest of the Pledgee in and to the Collateral and the proceeds thereof against the claims and demands of all persons whomsoever (except the holders of any Prior Lien); and each Pledgor covenants and agrees that it will have like title to and right to pledge any other property at any time hereafter pledged to the Pledgee as Collateral hereunder and will likewise take all reasonable steps to defend its rights thereto and interests therein.

(b) Each Pledgor covenants and agrees that it shall not (i) create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Lien or encumbrance on the Collateral (other than the Lien granted hereunder or Liens granted pursuant to the agreements listed on Annex B) or (ii) take any action which would have the effect of materially impairing the position or interests of the Pledgee hereunder except as expressly permitted by this Agreement.

(c) Without the prior written consent of the Pledgee, each Pledgor covenants and agrees that it will not sell, assign, transfer, exchange or otherwise dispose of, or grant any option with respect to, the Pledged Equity Interests, except as expressly permitted under the Loan Agreement.

(d) Each Pledgor covenants and agrees that it will cause its pledge hereunder to be noted conspicuously on its books and records. If any certificates or other instruments are issued to represent the Pledged Equity Interests, then the related Pledgor shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Pledgee or its designee such certificates or other instruments.

No Pledgor will, nor will it permit any of the related Issuing Entities (for so long (e) as all or a portion of its related Equity Interests constitute Collateral hereunder) to, without the prior written consent of the Pledgee, (i) enter into or permit to exist any arrangement or agreement (excluding the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents) which directly or indirectly prohibits such Pledgor or any of the related Issuing Entities from creating, assuming or incurring any Lien upon its properties, revenues or assets whether now owned or hereafter acquired, (ii) permit any Lien to exist on any of the Equity Interests with respect to the Issuing Entities (other than the Lien granted to the Pledgee hereunder), regardless of whether such Equity Interests constitute Collateral hereunder, (iii) sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of any of the Equity Interests with respect to the Issuing Entities, regardless of whether such Equity Interests constitute Collateral hereunder, or (iv) enter into any agreement, contract or arrangement (excluding the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents) restricting the ability of any Issuing Entity to pay or make dividends or distributions in cash or kind to the Pledgor or the Pledgee (to the extent the Pledgee is entitled hereunder to receive the payment of same), to make loans, advances or other payments of whatsoever nature to the Pledgor, or to make transfers or distributions of all or any part of its assets to the Pledgor or any Person owning or holding the Equity Interests with respect to such Issuing Entity; in each case other than: (i) customary anti-assignment provisions contained in leases, permits, licensing agreements and other contracts entered into by the Pledgor or such Issuing Entity in the ordinary course of its business, (ii) restrictions and conditions imposed by any laws, rules or regulations of any governmental authority, (iii) restrictions and conditions arising under the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and (iv) any other relevant exceptions provided in, or in accordance with, the Loan Agreement (or Appendix A thereto).

(f) Each Pledgor covenants and agrees that, throughout the term of the Loan Agreement, if the Deemed Dividend Rules are amended or repealed, the Pledge Limitation shall be adjusted accordingly and the parties hereto shall promptly cooperate to effectuate the return of the portion of the Collateral that invokes the Deemed Dividend Rules, or the pledge of additional Collateral up to the revised Pledge Limitation, or the pledge of the remaining Collateral, as the case may be, in accordance with the terms and conditions herein.

11. <u>PLEDGOR'S OBLIGATIONS ABSOLUTE, ETC</u>. Subject to Section 16, the obligations of each Pledgor under this Agreement shall be absolute and unconditional and shall remain in full force and effect without regard to, and shall not be released, suspended, discharged, terminated or otherwise affected by, any circumstance or occurrence whatsoever, including, without limitation:

(a) any renewal, extension, amendment or modification of, or addition or supplement to or deletion from any of the Loan Documents, or any other instrument or agreement referred to therein, or any assignment or transfer of any thereof;

(b) any waiver, consent, extension, indulgence or other action or inaction under or in respect of any such agreement or instrument or this Agreement;

CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION

(c) any furnishing of any additional security to Pledgee or its assignee or any acceptance thereof or any release of any security by Pledgee or its assignee;

(d) any limitation on any party's liability or obligations under any such instrument or agreement or any invalidity or unenforceability, in whole or in part, of any such instrument or agreement or any term thereof;

(e) any bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, composition, adjustment, dissolution, liquidation or other like proceeding relating to such Pledgor or any Affiliate of such Pledgor, or any action taken with respect to this Agreement by any trustee or receiver, or by any court, in any such proceeding, whether or not such Pledgor shall have notice or knowledge of any of the foregoing; or

(f) any other circumstance which might otherwise constitute a defense available to, or a discharge of, the Pledgors in respect of its obligations hereunder or the Pledgors in respect of this Agreement or otherwise (other than full payment and extinguishment of the Obligations).

12. NOTICES, ETC. Except as otherwise expressly permitted by this Agreement, all notices, requests and other communications provided for herein and under the other Loan Documents (including, without limitation, any modifications of, or waivers, requests or consents under, this Agreement) shall be given or made in writing (including, without limitation, by telecopy or Electronic Transmission) delivered to the intended recipient at the "Address for Notices" specified (i) on the signatures pages hereof, beneath each party's name, (ii) in Section 11.02 of Appendix A of the Loan Agreement or (iii) on Annex A attached hereto; or, as to any party, at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to each other party. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, all such communications shall be deemed to have been duly given when transmitted by telecopier or Electronic Transmission or personally delivered or, in the case of a mailed notice, upon receipt, in each case given or addressed as aforesaid.

13. <u>WAIVER</u>; <u>AMENDMENT</u>. None of the terms and conditions of this Agreement may be changed, waived, modified or varied in any manner whatsoever unless in writing duly signed by the Pledgee and the Pledgors.

14. <u>GOVERNING LAW</u>. INSOFAR AS THERE MAY BE NO APPLICABLE FEDERAL LAW, THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK, WITHOUT REGARD TO ANY RULE OF CONFLICTS OF LAW (OTHER THAN SECTION 5-1401 OF THE NEW YORK GENERAL OBLIGATIONS LAW) THAT WOULD RESULT IN THE APPLICATION OF THE SUBSTANTIVE LAW OF ANY JURISDICTION OTHER THAN THE STATE OF NEW YORK. NOTHING IN THIS AGREEMENT SHALL REQUIRE ANY UNLAWFUL ACTION OR INACTION BY ANY PARTY.

15. <u>WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL; CONSENT TO JURISDICTION AND</u> <u>VENUE; SERVICE OF PROCESS</u>. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY:

(A) SUBMITS FOR ITSELF AND ITS PROPERTY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, OR FOR RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF ANY JUDGMENT IN RESPECT THEREOF, TO THE EXCLUSIVE GENERAL JURISDICTION OF ANY COURT OF THE STATE AND COUNTY OF NEW YORK, OR IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK;

(B) CONSENTS THAT ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE BROUGHT IN SUCH COURTS AND, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, WAIVES ANY OBJECTION THAT IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE VENUE OF ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY SUCH COURT OR THAT SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING WAS BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT COURT AND AGREES NOT TO PLEAD OR CLAIM THE SAME;

(C) AGREES THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE EFFECTED BY MAILING A COPY THEREOF BY REGISTERED OR CERTIFIED MAIL (OR ANY SUBSTANTIALLY SIMILAR FORM OF MAIL), POSTAGE PREPAID, TO ITS ADDRESS SET FORTH ON THE SIGNATURE PAGES HEREOF BENEATH EACH PARTY'S NAME, OR IN SECTION 11.02 OF APPENDIX A OF THE LOAN AGREEMENT OR AT SUCH OTHER ADDRESS OF WHICH THE PLEDGEE SHALL HAVE BEEN NOTIFIED; AND

(D) AGREES THAT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT THE RIGHT TO EFFECT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY LAW OR SHALL LIMIT THE RIGHT TO SUE IN ANY OTHER JURISDICTION.

EACH PLEDGOR AND THE PLEDGEE HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY. CONTINUING SECURITY INTEREST; TRANSFER OF NOTE.

16. <u>CONTINUING SECURITY INTEREST; RELEASE</u>.

(a) This Agreement shall create a continuing security interest in the Collateral and shall (i) remain in full force and effect until the Obligations have matured and have been paid and satisfied in full, (ii) be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Pledgors, each of the Pledgors' executors, administrators, successors and assigns, and (iii) inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Pledgee and its successors, transferees and assigns. Upon the payment and satisfaction in full of the Obligations, each Pledgor shall be entitled to the return, upon its request and at its expense, of such of the Collateral as shall not have been sold or otherwise applied pursuant to the terms hereof.

(b) Upon termination of the Loan Agreement and repayment to the Lender of all Obligations and the performance of all obligations under the Loan Documents, the Pledgee shall release its security interest in any remaining Collateral; provided that if any payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Pledgee upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the Borrower, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or a trustee or similar officer for the Borrower or any substantial part of its Property, or otherwise, this Agreement, all rights hereunder and the Liens created hereby shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, until such payments have been made.

(c) Provided that no Default or Event of Default shall then exist, the Lender shall, in connection with any Disposition of any Collateral permitted under the Loan Agreement (other than

CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION

dispositions of Facility Collateral between and among Loan Parties and Pledged Entities), release from the Lien of the Loan Documents of the portion of the Collateral Disposed of, upon the applicable Loan Parties' satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Loan Agreement.

17. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>. The headings of the several sections and subsections in this Agreement are for purposes of reference only and shall not limit or define the meaning hereof. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, but all of which together shall constitute one instrument. In the event that any provision of this Agreement shall prove to be invalid or unenforceable, such provision shall be deemed to be severable from the other provisions of this Agreement which shall remain binding on all parties hereto. In the event of any conflict between this Agreement and the terms of the Loan Agreement relating to the subject matter of this Agreement, the Loan Agreement shall govern.

18. JOINT AND SEVERAL LIABILITY. Each Pledgor hereby acknowledges and agrees that the Pledgors are jointly and severally liable to the Lender for all representations, warranties, covenants, obligations and liabilities of each Pledgor hereunder and under the Loan Documents. Each Pledgor hereby further acknowledges and agrees that (a) any Event of Default or any default, or breach of a representation, warranty or covenant by any Pledgor hereunder or under any Loan Document is hereby considered a default or breach by each Pledgor, as applicable, and (b) the Lender shall have no obligation to proceed against one Pledgor before proceeding against the other Pledgors. Each Pledgor hereby waives any defense to its obligations under this Agreement based upon or arising out of the disability or other defense or cessation of liability of one Pledgor versus the other. A Pledgor's subrogation claim arising from payments to the Lender shall constitute a capital investment in the other Pledgor subordinated to any claims of the Lender and equal to a ratable share of the equity interests in such Pledgor.

[remainder of page intentionally left blank; signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each Pledgor has caused this Agreement to be executed and delivered by their duly authorized officers as of the date first above written.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as a Pledgor Βÿ Title: Secretary

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P., 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC, as a Pledgor

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member Ъy: Title: Secretary

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO II LLC, as a Pledgor

By: CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC, as Managing Member

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member By: Title: Secretary

> Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CHRYSLER SERVICE/CONTRACTS INC., as a Pledgor

By: <u>Matter</u> P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Signature Page to Equity Pledge Agreement

CHRYSLER LLC, as a Pledgor

By: <u>/</u> nam

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, as a

Pledgor

B. to By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL SERVICES, S.A., as a Pledgor

By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC, as a Pledgor

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

an By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER DUTCH HOLDING LLC, as a Pledgor

By:__

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Signature Page to Equity Pledge Agreement

CHRYSLER REALTY COMPANY LLC, as a Pledgor

By: <u>Jan A. Bertsch</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as a Pledgor

By: CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC, as Member

By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer
EXECUTION VERSION

ANNEX A

EQUITY INTERESTS IN ISSUING ENTITIES PLEDGED BY ORIGINAL PLEDGORS (as of the Effective Date)

EXECUTION VERSION

ANNEX B

SENIOR LIEN AGREEMENTS

Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY PLEDGE AGREEMENT, dated as of January 2, 2009, by Chrysler Holding LLC (the "<u>Borrower</u>") and each of the entities identified on Schedule A attached hereto (collectively, "<u>Guarantors</u>"), in favor of the United States Department of the Treasury (the "<u>Secured Party</u>").

RECITALS

The Borrower and the Guarantors are parties to the Loan and Security Agreement dated January 2, 2009 (the "Loan Agreement"), in favor of the Secured Party pursuant to which the Borrower and the Guarantors are required to execute and deliver this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement;

Accordingly, for good and valuable consideration of the premises and to induce the Secured Party to enter into the Loan Agreement and to induce the Secured Party to make its extensions of credit to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement, Borrower and Guarantors hereby agree with the Secured Party as follows:

Section 1. Defined Terms

Unless otherwise defined herein, all capitalized terms used herein have the meaning given to them in the Loan Agreement.

Section 2. Grant of Security Interest in Collateral

As security for the prompt and complete payment when due of the Obligations and the performance by the Borrower of all the covenants and obligations to be performed by it pursuant to the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the Borrower, and each Guarantor, in order to secure its guaranty under the Guaranty, hereby assigns and pledges to the Secured Party and grants to the Secured Party a Lien on and security interest in all of its rights, title and interest in and to the following property of the Borrower or such Guarantor, as the case may be, whether now owned or existing or hereafter acquired or arising and regardless of where located (the "Collateral"):

(a) All domestic and foreign letters patent, design patents, utility patents, industrial designs, and all intellectual property rights in inventions, trade secrets, ideas, concepts, methods, techniques, processes, proprietary information, technology, know-how, formulae, and other general intangibles of like nature, now existing or hereafter acquired or owned by any Loan Party (including, without limitation, all domestic and foreign letters patent, design patents, utility patents, industrial designs, inventions, trade secrets, ideas, concepts, methods, techniques, processes, proprietary information, technology, know-how and formulae described in Exhibit A hereto), all applications, registrations and recordings thereof (including, without limitation, applications, registrations and

recordings in the United States Patent and Trademark Office, or in any similar office or agency of the United States or any other country or any political subdivision thereof), and all reissues, divisions, continuations, continuations in part and extensions or renewals thereof;

(b) All domestic and foreign trademarks, service marks, collective marks, certification marks, trade dress, trade names, business names, d/b/a's, Internet domain names, trade styles, designs, logos and other source or business identifiers and all general intangibles of like nature, now or hereafter owned, adopted, or acquired by any Loan Party (including, without limitation, all domestic and foreign trademarks, service marks, collective marks, certification marks, trade dress, trade names, business names, d/b/a's, Internet domain names, trade styles, designs, logos and other source or business identifiers described in Exhibit B hereto), all applications, registrations and recordings thereof (including, without limitation, applications, registrations and recordings in the United States Patent and Trademark Office or in any similar office or agency of the United States, any state thereof or any other country or any political subdivision thereof), and all reissues, extensions or renewals thereof, together with all goodwill of the business symbolized by such marks;

(c) All domestic and foreign copyrights, whether registered or unregistered, including, without limitation, all copyright rights throughout the universe (whether now or hereafter arising), in any and all media (whether now or hereafter developed), in and to all original works of authorship (including, without limitation, all marketing materials created by or on behalf of any Loan Party), acquired or owned by any Loan Party (including, without limitation, all copyrights described in <u>Exhibit C</u> hereto) all applications, registrations and recordings thereof (including, without limitation, applications, registrations and recordings in the United States Copyright Office or in any similar office or agency of the United States or any other country or any political subdivision thereof), and all reissues, renewals, restorations, extensions or revisions thereof;

(d) all Proceeds with respect to the foregoing clauses (a) through (c); and

(e) to the extent not included in the foregoing, all proceeds, products, rents, revenues, issues, profits, royalties, income, benefits, accessions, additions, substitutions and replacements of and to any and all of the foregoing.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event shall the Collateral include any Excluded Collateral.

Section 3. Pledge Agreement

(a) THE INTEREST IN THE COLLATERAL BEING ASSIGNED HEREUNDER SHALL NOT BE CONSTRUED AS A CURRENT ASSIGNMENT

BUT, RATHER AS A SECURITY INTEREST THAT PROVIDES THE SECURED PARTY SUCH RIGHTS AS ARE PROVIDED TO HOLDERS OF SECURITY INTERESTS UNDER APPLICABLE LAW.

(b) The security interest granted pursuant to this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement is granted in conjunction with the security interest granted to the Secured Party pursuant to the Loan Agreement and the Guaranty and Borrower and each of the Guarantors hereby acknowledge and affirm that the rights and remedies of the Secured Party with respect to the security interest in the Collateral made and granted hereby are more fully set forth in the Loan Agreement, the terms and provisions of which are incorporated by reference herein as if fully set forth herein. In the event of any conflict between the terms of the Loan Agreement and this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement, the Loan Agreement shall govern.

Section 4. Authorization

To the extent applicable, the parties hereto authorize and request that the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks of the United States record this security interest in the Collateral.

To the extent applicable, the parties hereto authorize and request that the Copyright Office of the United States record this security interest in the Collateral.

Section 5. Continuing Security Interest; Release And Discharge of Security Interest

(a) This Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement shall create a continuing security interest in the Collateral and shall (i) remain in full force and effect until the Obligations have matured and have been paid and satisfied in full, (ii) be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Loan Parties, each of the Loan Parties' executors, administrators, successors and assigns, and (iii) inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Secured Party and its successors, transferees and assigns. Upon the payment and satisfaction in full of the Obligations, each Loan Party shall be entitled to the return, upon its request and at its expense, of such of the Collateral as shall not have been sold or otherwise applied pursuant to the terms hereof.

(b) **Release of Security Interest Upon Satisfaction of all Obligations.** Upon termination of this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement and repayment to the Secured Party of all Obligations and the performance of all obligations under the Loan Documents, the Secured Party shall release its security interest in any remaining Collateral; provided, that if any payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Secured Party upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the Borrower, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or a trustee or similar officer for the Borrower or any substantial part of its Property, or otherwise, this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement, all rights

hereunder and the Liens created hereby shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, until such payments have been made.

(c) **Partial Release of Collateral.** Provided that no Default or Event of Default shall then exist, the Borrower or a Guarantor may, in connection with any Disposition of any Collateral permitted under the Loan Agreement, obtain the release from the Lien of the Loan Documents of the portion of the Collateral sold, upon the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Loan Agreement.

Section 6. Miscellaneous

(a) **Waiver; Amendment**. None of the terms and conditions of this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement may be changed, waived, modified or varied in any manner whatsoever unless in writing duly signed by the Secured Party and the Loan Parties.

(b) **Notices**. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all notices and other communications hereunder shall be in writing (including telegraphic, telex, telecopier, facsimile or cable communication) and shall be mailed, telegraphed, telexed, telecopied, faxed, cabled or delivered to the parties hereto at the respective address set forth below and shall be effective when received:

(i) if to a Loan Party, at its address set forth on Annex A hereto;

(ii) if to the Secured Party, at the respective addresses set forth on Annex A hereto;

or at such other address as shall have been furnished in writing by any Person described above to the party required to give notice hereunder.

(c) **Miscellaneous.** The headings of the several sections and subsections in this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement are for purposes of reference only and shall not limit or define the meaning hereof. This Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, but all of which together shall constitute one instrument. In the event that any provision of this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement shall prove to be invalid or unenforceable, such provision shall be deemed to be severable from the other provisions of this Agreement which shall remain binding on all parties hereto.

(d) **Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement Constitutes Security Agreement**. This Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement shall constitute a security agreement within the meaning of the Uniform Commercial Code.

(e) **GOVERNING LAW.** Insofar as there may be no applicable Federal law, this Loan Agreement shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to any rule of conflicts of law (other than Section 5-

1401 of the New York General Obligations Law) that would result in the application of the substantive law of any jurisdiction other than the State of New York. Nothing in this Loan Agreement shall require any unlawful action or inaction by either party.

(f) **Hypothecation or Pledge of Collateral**. Nothing in this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement shall preclude the Secured Party from engaging in repurchase transactions with the Collateral or otherwise pledging, repledging, transferring, hypothecating, or rehypothecating the Collateral (subject to the interest of the relevant Senior Lien Lender). Nothing contained in this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement shall obligate the Secured Party to segregate any Collateral delivered to the Secured Party by Borrower or any of the Guarantors.

(g) **Severability**. Any provision of this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability without affecting the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions thereof; and the invalidity of a particular provision in a particular jurisdiction shall not invalidate such provision in any other jurisdiction. If any provision of this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement shall be held invalid or unenforceable (in whole or in part) as against any one or more of Borrower and the Guarantors, then this Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement shall continue to be enforceable against all other Guarantors and Borrower, as applicable, without regard to any such invalidity or unenforceability.

(h) **Entire Agreement**. This Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement and the other Loan Documents embody the entire agreement and understanding of the parties hereto and supersede any and all prior agreements, arrangements and understandings relating to the matters provided for herein and therein.

(i) CONSENT TO JURISDICTION AND VENUE; SERVICE OF PROCESS. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY:

(i) SUBMITS FOR ITSELF AND ITS PROPERTY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY PLEDGE AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, OR FOR RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF ANY JUDGMENT IN RESPECT THEREOF, TO THE EXCLUSIVE GENERAL JURISDICTION OF ANY COURT OF THE STATE AND COUNTY OF NEW YORK, OR IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK;

(ii) CONSENTS THAT ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE BROUGHT IN SUCH COURTS AND, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, WAIVES ANY OBJECTION THAT IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE VENUE OF ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY SUCH COURT OR THAT SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING WAS BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT COURT AND AGREES NOT TO PLEAD OR CLAIM THE SAME;

(iii) AGREES THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE EFFECTED BY MAILING A COPY THEREOF BY REGISTERED OR CERTIFIED MAIL (OR ANY SUBSTANTIALLY SIMILAR FORM OF MAIL), POSTAGE PREPAID, TO ITS ADDRESS SET FORTH IN SECTION 6(b) OR AT SUCH OTHER ADDRESS OF WHICH THE SECURED PARTY SHALL HAVE BEEN NOTIFIED; AND

(iv) AGREES THAT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT THE RIGHT TO EFFECT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY LAW OR SHALL LIMIT THE RIGHT TO SUE IN ANY OTHER JURISDICTION.

(j) WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. EACH LOAN PARTY AND THE SECURED PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY PLEDGE AGREEMENT, ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Borrower and each Guarantor has caused this Intellectual Property Security Agreement to be executed and delivered by its duly authorized offer as of the date first set forth above.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC as Borrower Bv Name: Lenard Tessler Title: Secretary

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P., 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member

Secretary Title:

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO II LLC

By: CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC, as Managing Member

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member By: Title: Secretary

> Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CHRYSLER LLC

.

By:

Namer Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER AVIATION INC.

By:∠

Name / Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

5.

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

By Name; Jan A. Bertsch

Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL LIMITED, L.L.C.

By: CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, as Member

بالمراجعة والمتعقبة والمتعقفة والمتعاوية

By: An

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER DE VENEZUELA LLC

By:∠

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL SERVICES, S.A.

Be ar 6 By

Namer/Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER TECHNOLOGIES MIDDLE EAST LTD.

By:_

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: <u>Jan M. Bertsch</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER DUTCH HOLDING LLC

By:∠ m

Name Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER DUTCH INVESTMENT LLC

By: <u>Jental</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER REALTY COMPANY LLC

By:∠ ter

Name, Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER VANS LLC

Z. 4 By:____

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC

By: CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC, as Member

By: Jan U. Bertan

Name Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER TRANSPORT, INC.

By:_

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

DCC 929, INC.

By: <u>for U. Setter</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

PEAPOD MOBILITY LLC.

By:__(

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

TPF NOTE, LLC

By: <u>Jan A. Bertsch</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

TPF ASSET, LLC

By:<u>∠</u>

Name//Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

UTILITY ASSETS LLC

By: <u>Jan U. Bertsch</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

NEV MOBILE SERVICE, LLC

By: GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as Sole Member

0 By:_ 00 Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr.

Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1301 39th Street NW Suite 2 Fargo, ND 58102

Signature Page to Intellectual Property Security Agreement

.

NEV SERVICE, LLC

By: GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as the Sole Member By: 1 Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1301 39th Street NW Suite 2 Fargo, ND 58102

CHRYSLER SERVICE CONTRACTS INC. By:_ Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr.

Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

CHRYSLER SERVICE CONTRACTS FLORIDA, INC.

By:_

Name: Byron C. Babbish Title: Assistant Secretary

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

DEALER CAPITAL, INC. U By: Ŀ Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr.

Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Accepted and Agreed as of the date first above written:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY as Secured Party

1 By:

Name: Neel Kashkari Title: Interim Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Financial Stability
ANNEX A

LOAN PARTY ADDRESSES

SCHEDULE A

SCHEDULE OF GUARANTORS

<u>Exhibit A</u>

Patents

<u>Exhibit B</u>

Trademarks

Exhibit C

Copyrights

GUARANTY AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

THIS GUARANTY AND SECURITY AGREEMENT, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented and otherwise modified from time to time, this "<u>Guaranty</u>"), is made by the <u>undersigned (each, a "Guarantor", and collectively, the "Guarantors", each of which are set forth on</u> Exhibit A hereto) in favor of the United States Department of the Treasury, including each of its respective successors and assigns (the "<u>Lender</u>").

RECITALS

A. Pursuant to the Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"), among the Lender and Chrysler Holding LLC (the "Borrower"), the Lender has agreed to make Advances to the Borrower upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth therein.

B. Each of the Guarantors will derive a substantial direct and/or indirect benefit from the Lender's making of Advances to the Borrower pursuant to the Loan Agreement. To induce the Lender to make such Advances and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, each Guarantor has agreed to provide the guaranty set forth herein in favor of the Lender.

C. It is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Lender to make Advances to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement that each Guarantor shall have executed and delivered this Guaranty to the Lender.

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, receipt of which by the parties hereto is hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

1. Defined Terms.

(a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Loan Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Loan Agreement.

"Expiration Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2(c) herein.

"Guarantor Event of Default" shall mean an Event of Default with respect to a Guarantor.

"<u>Obligations</u>" shall mean the obligations and liabilities of Borrower to the Lender, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, or out of or in connection with the Loan Agreement, any other Loan Documents and any other document made, delivered or given in connection therewith or herewith, whether on account of covenants, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses (including, without limitation, all reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to Lender that are required to be paid by Borrower pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement) or otherwise.

(b) The words "hereof", "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Guaranty shall refer to this Guaranty as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Guaranty, and section and paragraph references are to this Guaranty unless otherwise specified.

(c) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.

2. <u>Guaranty</u>.

(a) Each Guarantor hereby unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees to the Lender and each of its indorsees, transferees and assigns the prompt and complete payment and performance by Borrower when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations.

(b) Each Guarantor further agrees to pay any and all expenses (including, without limitation, all reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel) which may be paid or incurred by the Lender in enforcing any rights with respect to, or collecting, any or all of the Obligations and/or enforcing any rights with respect to, or collecting against, the Guarantors under this Guaranty. This Guaranty shall remain in full force and effect until the Obligations are paid in full, notwithstanding that from time to time prior thereto there may not be any outstanding Obligations.

(c) No payment or payments made by Borrower, a Guarantor, any other guarantor or any other Person or received or collected by the Lender from Borrower, a Guarantor, any other guarantor or any other Person by virtue of any action or proceeding or any set-off or appropriation or application at any time or from time to time in reduction of or in payment of the Obligations shall be deemed to modify, reduce, release or otherwise affect the liability of the Guarantors hereunder. Each Guarantor shall remain liable for the Obligations until (i) the Obligations are satisfied and paid in full and (ii) the date on which any payment made to the Lender in respect of the Obligations shall no longer be subject to avoidance under the Bankruptcy Code (such date, the "Expiration Date"), notwithstanding any payment or payments referred to in the foregoing sentence other than payments made by Guarantors in respect of the Obligations or payments received or collected from Guarantors in respect of the Obligations.

(d) Each Guarantor agrees that whenever, at any time, or from time to time, it shall make any payment on account of its liability hereunder, it will notify the Lender in writing that such payment is made under this Guaranty for such purpose.

3. <u>Security Interest; Right of Set-off.</u>

(a) *Guaranty Collateral.* As security for the prompt and complete payment when due of the Obligations and the performance by each Guarantor of all the covenants and obligations to be performed by it pursuant to this Guaranty and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party, each Guarantor hereby mortgages, pledges and grants to the Lender a Lien on and security interest in all of its rights, title and interest in and to all personal property and real property wherever located and whether now or hereafter existing and whether now owned or hereafter acquired, of every kind and description, tangible or intangible, including without limitation, the following, whether now or hereafter existing and wherever located:

(i) all Intellectual Property as well as royalties therefrom and from other sources;

(ii) each Individual Property;

(iii) all cash and Cash Equivalents, and all other property from time to time deposited in any account or deposit account and the monies and property in the possession or under the control of Lender or any affiliate, representative, agent or correspondent of Lender related to the foregoing;

(iv) all other tangible and intangible personal property of such Guarantor (whether or not subject to the Uniform Commercial Code), including, without limitation,

all bank and other accounts and all cash and all investments therein, all rights to receive cash and investments, including without limitation, state, Federal, or local tax refunds, intercompany debt, all proceeds, products, offspring, accessions, rents, profits, income, benefits, substitutions and replacements of and to any of the property of such Guarantor described in the preceding clauses of this Section 3(a) (including, without limitation, any proceeds of insurance thereon and all causes of action, claims and warranties now or hereafter held by such Guarantor in respect of any of the items listed above), and all books, correspondence, files and other Records, including, without limitation, all customer lists, credit files, tapes, disks, cards, software, data, computer programs, printouts and other computer materials and records in the possession or under the control of such Guarantor or any other Person from time to time acting for such Guarantor that at any time evidence or contain information relating to any of the property described in the preceding clauses of this Section 3 (a) or are otherwise necessary or helpful in the collection or realization thereof;

(v) all rights, title and interest of such Guarantor (but not any of the obligations, liabilities or indemnifications of such Guarantor) in, to and under the Loan Documents;

(vi) all "accounts," "chattel paper," "commercial tort claims," "deposit accounts," "documents," "equipment," "general intangibles," "goods," "instruments," "inventory," "investment property," "letter of credit rights," and "securities' accounts," as each of those terms is defined in the Uniform Commercial Code; and

(vii) all products and proceeds relating to or constituting any or all of the foregoing; (clauses (i) through (vii) collectively, the "<u>Guaranty Collateral</u>");

in each case howsoever such Guarantor's interest therein may arise or appear (whether by ownership, security interest, claim or otherwise), provided that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, the term "Guaranty Collateral" and each other term used in the definition thereof shall not include, and no Guarantor is pledging or granting a security interest in, any Property to the extent that such Property constitutes Excluded Collateral; provided further, however, that if and when, and to the extent that, any Property ceases to be Excluded Collateral, such Guarantor hereby grants to Lender, and at all times from and after such date, the Lender shall have a first priority or junior priority, as applicable, Lien in and on such Property (subject to Permitted Liens), and such Guarantor shall cooperate in all respects to ensure the prompt perfection of the Lender's security interest therein.

The Liens granted to Lender hereinabove (a) in the MOPAR Inventory and the proceeds thereof, and the First Lien Real Property and the proceeds thereof, shall be first priority Liens and (b) in the remainder of the Guaranty Collateral (to the extent legally and contractually permissible), shall be junior priority Liens to the extent and subject to the terms of the Collateral Trust Agreement.

The Obligations of each Guarantor under the Loan Documents constitute recourse obligations of such Guarantor, and therefore, their satisfaction is not limited to payments from the Guaranty Collateral.

With respect to each right to payment or performance included in the Guaranty Collateral from time to time, the Lien granted therein includes a continuing security interest in (i) any supporting obligation that supports such payment or performance and (ii) any Lien that (A) secures such right to payment or performance or (B) secures any such supporting obligation.

Right of Set-off. Each Guarantor hereby irrevocably authorizes the Lender at any (b) time and from time to time without notice to any Guarantor, any such notice being expressly waived by Guarantors, to set-off and appropriate and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by Lender to or for the credit or the account of Guarantors, or any part thereof in such amounts as Lender may elect, against and on account of the obligations and liabilities of Guarantors to Lender hereunder and claims of every nature and description of Lender against Guarantors, in any currency, whether arising hereunder, under the Loan Agreement, or under any other Loan Document, as Lender may elect, whether or not Lender has made any demand for payment and although such obligations, liabilities and claims may be contingent or unmatured. Lender may set-off cash, the proceeds of the liquidation of any Guaranty Collateral and all other sums or obligations owed by Lender to Borrower or Guarantors against all of each Guarantor's obligations to Lender under this Guaranty, whether or not such obligations are then due, without prejudice to any Lender's right to recover any deficiency. The rights of Lender under this Section are in addition to other rights and remedies (including without limitation, other rights of set-off) which Lender may have under any other agreement or applicable law. This Section 3(b) shall not apply to set-offs for United States federal income tax refunds owed to the Borrower before the Maturity Date has occurred.

UCC Matters, Further Assurances. Each Guarantor, shall, at all times on and (c) after the date hereof, and at its expense, cause Uniform Commercial Code financing statements and continuation statements to be filed in all applicable jurisdictions as required to continue the perfection of the security interests created by this Guaranty. Each Guarantor shall, from time to time, at its expense and in such manner and form as the Lender may reasonably require, execute, deliver, file and record any other statement, continuation statement, specific assignment or other instrument or document and take any other action that may be necessary, or that the Lender, may reasonably request, to create, evidence, preserve, perfect or validate the security interests created hereunder or to enable the Lender to exercise and enforce its rights hereunder with respect to any of the Guaranty Collateral. To the extent contemplated in the Post-Closing Letter Agreement, each Guarantor agrees that, if the grant of a security interest in any Property to Lender requires a consent to such grant from any other Person (other than such Guarantor or any of its Affiliates), such Guarantor shall use its best efforts to procure such consent. Further, each Guarantor agrees that if any Excluded Collateral should, at any time following the Effective Date, become Guaranty Collateral on which the Lender is permitted to take a Lien, the relevant Guarantor shall so notify the Lender and cooperate with and shall take all steps as may be reasonably required by the Lender to enable and continue the perfection of the Lender's security interests therein and shall comply with the provisions of Section 7.16 of the Loan Agreement in connection therewith, to the extent applicable. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Guarantor shall, upon the request of the Lender, execute and file such Uniform Commercial Code financing or continuation statements, or amendments thereto or assignments thereof, Mortgages and such other instruments or notices, as may be necessary or appropriate or as the Lender may request. Each Guarantor hereby authorizes the Lender to file one or more Uniform Commercial Code financing or continuation statements, and amendments thereto and assignments thereof, relative to all or any of the Guaranty Collateral now existing or hereafter arising without the signature of such Guarantor where permitted by law and any financing statement that describes the Guaranty Collateral as "all assets" or "all personal property" (or words of similar effect). A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Guaranty or any financing statement covering the Guaranty Collateral or any part thereof shall be sufficient as a financing statement.

(d) Changes in Locations, Names, etc. If any Guarantor shall (i) change the location of its chief executive office/chief place of business from that specified in Section 6.10 of the Loan Agreement, (ii) change its name, identity or corporate structure (or the equivalent) or change the location where it maintains records with respect to the Guaranty Collateral, or (iii) reincorporate or reorganize under the laws of another jurisdiction, it shall give the Lender written notice thereof not later than ten (10)

days after such event occurs, and shall deliver to the Lender all Uniform Commercial Code financing statements and amendments as the Lender shall request and taken all other actions deemed reasonably necessary by the Lender to continue its perfected status in the Guaranty Collateral with the same or better priority.

(e) Lender's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact. Each Guarantor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Lender and any officer or agent thereof, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of such Guarantor and in the name of such Guarantor or in its own name, from time to time in the Lender's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Guaranty, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Guaranty which the Guarantor is required to do hereunder but has failed to do within the time limits required, including without limitation, to protect, preserve and realize upon the Guaranty Collateral, to file such financing statements relating to the Guaranty Collateral as the Lender at its option deems appropriate, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, such Guarantor hereby gives the Lender the power and right, on behalf of such Guarantor, without assent by, but with notice to, such Guarantor, if an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, to do the following:

(i) in the name of such Guarantor or its own name, or otherwise, to take possession of and endorse and collect any checks, drafts, notes, acceptances or other instruments for the payment of moneys due under any insurance policies or with respect to any of the Guaranty Collateral and to file any claim or to take any other action or proceeding in any court of law or equity or otherwise deemed appropriate by the Lender for the purpose of collecting any and all such moneys due with respect to any other Guaranty Collateral whenever payable;

(ii) to pay or discharge taxes and Liens levied or placed on or threatened against the Guaranty Collateral; and

(A) to direct any party liable for any payment under any Guaranty (iii) Collateral to make payment of any and all moneys due or to become due thereunder directly to the Lender or as the Lender shall direct; (B) to ask or demand for, collect, receive payment of and receipt for, any and all moneys, claims and other amounts due or to become due at any time in respect of or arising out of any Guaranty Collateral; (C) to sign and endorse any invoices, assignments, verifications, notices and other documents in connection with any of the Guaranty Collateral; (D) to commence and prosecute any suits, actions or proceedings at law or in equity in any court of competent jurisdiction to collect the Guaranty Collateral or any part thereof and to enforce any other right in respect of any Guaranty Collateral; (E) to defend any suit, action or proceeding brought against such Guarantor with respect to any Guaranty Collateral; (F) to settle, compromise or adjust any suit, action or proceeding described in clause (E) above and, in connection therewith, to give such discharges or releases as the Lender may deem appropriate; and (G) in connection with its exercise of its remedies hereunder pursuant to this Sections 3, generally, to sell, transfer, pledge and make any agreement with respect to or otherwise deal with any of the Guaranty Collateral as fully and completely as though the Lender were the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and to do, at the Lender's option and such Guarantor's expense, at any time, or from time to time, all acts and things which the Lender deems necessary to protect, preserve or realize upon the Guaranty Collateral and the Lender's Liens thereon and to effect the intent of this Guaranty and the other Loan Documents, all as fully and effectively as such Guarantor might do.

- 5 -

Each Guarantor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. This power of attorney is a power coupled with an interest and shall be irrevocable.

Each Guarantor also authorizes the Lender, at any time and from time to time, to execute, in connection with any sale of Guaranty Collateral provided for in this Guaranty, any endorsements, assignments or other instruments of conveyance or transfer with respect to the Guaranty Collateral.

The powers conferred on the Lender are solely to protect the Lender's interests in the Guaranty Collateral and, subject to Applicable Law, shall not impose any duty upon the Lender to exercise any such powers. The Lender shall be accountable only for amounts that it actually receives as a result of the exercise of such powers, and neither the Lender nor any of its officers, directors, agents or employees shall be responsible to such Guarantor for any act or failure to act hereunder, except for its own gross negligence or willful misconduct.

Proceeds. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, (a) all proceeds (f) of Guaranty Collateral received by such Guarantor consisting of cash, checks and Cash Equivalents shall be held by such Guarantor in trust for the Lender, segregated from other funds of such Guarantor, and shall forthwith upon receipt by such Guarantor be turned over to the Lender in the exact form received by such Guarantor (duly endorsed by such Guarantor to the Lender, if required), and (b) any and all such proceeds received by such Guarantor will be applied by the Lender against the Obligations (whether matured or unmatured), such application to be in such order as the Lender shall elect. For purposes hereof, proceeds shall include, but not be limited to, all principal and interest payments, royalty payments, license fees, all prepayments and payoffs, all dividends and distributions, insurance claims, condemnation awards, sale proceeds, rents and any other income and all other amounts received with respect to the Guaranty Collateral and upon the liquidation of any Guaranty Collateral, all such proceeds received by the Lender will be distributed by the Lender in such order as the Lender shall elect. Any balance of such proceeds remaining after the Obligations shall have been paid in full and this Guaranty shall have been terminated shall be promptly paid over to such Guarantor or to whomsoever may be lawfully entitled to receive the same.

Remedies. If a Guarantor Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the (g) Lender may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted to it in this Guaranty and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Uniform Commercial Code, at law and in equity. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Lender, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon such Guarantor or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, presentments, protests, advertisements and notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon the Guaranty Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith sell, lease, assign, give option or options to purchase, or otherwise dispose of and deliver the Guaranty Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels or as an entirety at public or private sale or sales, at any exchange, broker's board or office of the Lender or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions and at prices that are consistent with the prevailing market for similar collateral as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Lender shall act in good faith to obtain the best execution possible under prevailing market conditions. The Lender shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of the Guaranty Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the related Guarantor, which right or equity is hereby waived and released. Each Guarantor further agrees, at the Lender's request, to assemble the Guaranty Collateral and make it available to the Lender at places which the Lender shall reasonably select, whether at the related Guarantor's premises or

- 6 -

elsewhere. The Lender shall apply the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred therein or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of the Guaranty Collateral or in any way relating to the Guaranty Collateral or the rights of the Lender hereunder, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in such order as the Lender may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Lender of any other amount required or permitted by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-615 of the Uniform Commercial Code, need the Lender account for the surplus, if any, to the related Guarantor. To the extent permitted by Applicable Law, each Loan Party waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Lender arising out of the exercise by the Lender of any of its rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other Disposition of Guaranty Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten (10) days before such sale or other Disposition. Each Guarantor shall remain liable for any deficiency (plus accrued interest thereon) if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of the Guaranty Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the reasonable fees and disbursements incurred by the Lender, including reasonable fees and expenses of any attorneys employed by the Lender to collect such deficiency. Because each Guarantor recognizes that the Lender may not be able to purchase or sell all of the Guaranty Collateral on a particular Business Day, or in a transaction with the same purchaser, or in the same manner because the market for such Guaranty Collateral may not be liquid, each Guarantor agrees that liquidation of the Guaranty Collateral does not require a public purchase or sale and that a good faith private purchase or sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner. Accordingly, the Lender may elect, in its sole discretion, the time and manner of liquidating any Guaranty Collateral and nothing contained herein shall (i) obligate the Lender to liquidate any Guaranty Collateral on the occurrence of a Guarantor Event of Default or to liquidate all Guaranty Collateral in the same manner or on the same Business Day or (ii) constitute a waiver of any of the Lender's rights or remedies.

(h) Continuing Liability of each Guarantor. The security interests described above are granted as security only and shall not subject the Lender or any of its assigns to, or transfer or in any way affect or modify, any obligation, liability or indemnity of each Guarantor with respect to, any of the Guaranty Collateral or any transaction relating thereto. None of the Lender or its assigns shall be required or obligated in any manner to make any inquiry as to the nature or sufficiency of any payment received by it or the sufficiency of any performance by any party under any such obligation, or to make any payment or present or file any claim, or to take any action to collect or enforce any performance or the payment of any amount thereunder to which any such Person may be entitled at any time.

(i) Limitation on Duties Regarding Preservation of Guaranty Collateral. The Lender's duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Guaranty Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Uniform Commercial Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Lender deals with similar property for its own account. Neither the Lender nor any of its directors, officers or employees shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Guaranty Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Guaranty Collateral upon the request of the related Guarantor or otherwise

(j) *Powers Coupled with an Interest.* All authorizations and agencies herein contained with respect to the Guaranty Collateral are irrevocable and powers coupled with an interest.

(k) Release of Security Interest Upon Satisfaction of all Obligations. Upon termination of this Guaranty and repayment to the Lender of all Obligations and the performance of all obligations under the Loan Documents, the Lender shall release its security interest in any remaining Guaranty Collateral; provided that if any payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Obligations is

rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Lender upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the related Guarantor, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or a trustee or similar officer for such Guarantor or any substantial part of its Property, or otherwise, this Guaranty, all rights hereunder and the Liens created hereby shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, until such payments have been made.

4. <u>No Subrogation</u>. Notwithstanding any payment or payments made by any Guarantor hereunder or any set-off or application of funds of any Guarantors by the Lender, no Guarantor shall be entitled to be subrogated to any of the rights of the Lender against Borrower or any other guarantor or any collateral security or guarantee or right of offset held by such Lender for the payment of the Obligations or the obligations of any Guarantor, nor shall any Guarantor seek or be entitled to seek any contribution or reimbursement from Borrower or any other Guarantor in respect of payments made by such Guarantor hereunder, until all amounts owing to Lender by Borrower on account of the Obligations are indefeasibly paid and satisfied in full. If any amount shall be paid to any Guarantor on account of such subrogation rights at any time when all of the Obligations shall not have been paid and satisfied in full, such amount shall be held by such Guarantor in trust for Lender, segregated from other funds of such Guarantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by such Guarantor, be turned over to the Lender in the exact form received by such Guarantor (duly indorsed by such Guarantor to the Lender, if required), to be applied against the Obligations, whether matured or unmatured, in such order as the Lender may determine.

Amendments, Etc. with Respect to the Obligations. Each Guarantor shall remain 5. obligated hereunder notwithstanding that, without any reservation of rights against Guarantors and without notice to or further assent by any Guarantor, any demand for payment of any of the Obligations made by Lender may be rescinded and any of the Obligations continued, and the Obligations, or the liability of any other party upon or for any part thereof, or any collateral security or guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto, may, from time to time, in whole or in part, be renewed, extended, amended, modified, accelerated, compromised, terminated, waived, surrendered or released by Lender, and the Loan Agreement and any other documents executed and delivered in connection therewith may be amended, modified, supplemented or terminated, in whole or in part, as Lender may deem advisable from time to time, and any collateral security, guarantee or right of offset at any time held by Lender for the payment of the Obligations or the obligations of any Guarantor may be sold, exchanged, waived, surrendered or released. Lender shall not have any obligation to protect, secure, perfect or insure any lien at any time held by it as security for the Obligations or for this Guaranty or any property subject thereto. When making any demand hereunder against any Guarantor, the Lender may, but shall be under no obligation to, make a similar demand on the Borrower or any other Guarantor, and any failure by the Lender to make any such demand or to collect any payments from Borrower or any such other Guarantor or any release of Borrower or such other Guarantor shall not relieve any Guarantor of its obligations or liabilities hereunder, and shall not impair or affect the rights and remedies, express or implied, or as a matter of law, of the Lender against such Guarantor. For the purposes hereof "demand" shall include the commencement and continuance of any legal proceedings.

6. <u>Waiver of Rights</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, each Guarantor waives any and all notice of any kind including, without limitation, notice of the creation, renewal, extension or accrual of any of the Obligations, and notice of or proof of reliance by the Lender upon this Guaranty or acceptance of this Guaranty. All of the Obligations shall conclusively be deemed to have been created, contracted or incurred, or renewed, extended, amended or waived in reliance upon this Guaranty and all dealings between Borrower and Guarantors, on the one hand, and the Lender, on the other hand, likewise shall be conclusively presumed to have been had or consummated in reliance upon this Guaranty. Each Guarantor waives diligence, presentment, protest, demand for payment and notice of default or nonpayment to or upon Borrower or Guarantors with respect to the Obligations. In addition,

each Guarantor waives any requirement that the Lender exhaust any right, power or remedy or proceed against Borrower or any other Guarantor.

Guaranty Absolute and Unconditional. Each Guarantor understands and agrees that 7. this Guaranty shall be construed as a continuing, absolute and unconditional guarantee of the full and punctual payment and performance by Borrower of the Obligations and not of their collectibility only and is in no way conditioned upon any requirement that Lender first attempt to collect any of the Obligations from the Borrower or any other Guarantor, without regard to (a) the validity, regularity or enforceability of the Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document, any of the Obligations or the obligations of each Guarantor hereunder or any other collateral security therefor or guarantee thereof or right of offset with respect thereto at any time or from time to time held by Lender, (b) any defense, set-off, deduction, abatement, recoupment, reduction or counterclaim (other than a defense of payment or performance) which may at any time be available to or be asserted by Borrower against the Lender or any other Guarantor, or (c) any other circumstance whatsoever (with or without notice to or knowledge of Borrower or any Guarantor) which constitutes, or might be construed to constitute, an equitable or legal discharge of Borrower from the Obligations, or of any Guarantor from this Guaranty, in bankruptcy or in any other instance. When pursuing its rights and remedies hereunder against any Guarantor, Lender may, but shall be under no obligation to, pursue such rights, powers, privileges and remedies as it may have against Borrower or any other Person or against the Guaranty Collateral or any other collateral security or guarantee for the Obligations or any right of offset with respect thereto, and any failure by Lender to pursue such other rights or remedies or to collect any payments from Borrower or any such other Person or to realize upon any such collateral security or guarantee or to exercise any such right of offset, or any release of Borrower or any such other Person or any such collateral security, guarantee or right of offset, shall not relieve any Guarantor of any liability hereunder, and shall not impair or affect the rights, powers, privileges and remedies, whether express, implied or available as a matter of law or equity, of the Lender against Guarantors. This Guaranty shall remain in full force and effect and be binding in accordance with and to the extent of its terms upon Guarantors and the successors and assigns thereof, and shall inure to the benefit of Lender, and each of its successors, indorsees, transferees and assigns, until all the Obligations and the obligations of Guarantors under this Guaranty shall have been satisfied by performance and payment in full and the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall have been terminated, notwithstanding that from time to time during the term of the Loan Agreement a Borrower may be free from any Obligations.

8. <u>Reinstatement</u>. This Guaranty shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by Lender upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of Borrower or any Guarantor, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or trustee or similar officer for, Borrower or any Guarantor or any substantial part of its property, or otherwise, all as though such payments had not been made.

9. <u>Payments</u>. Each Guarantor hereby guarantees that payments hereunder will be paid to the Lender, in U.S. Dollars, promptly after demand therefor and in accordance with the wiring instructions of the Lender.

10. <u>Notices</u>. Except as otherwise expressly permitted by this Guaranty, all notices, requests and other communications provided for herein (including, without limitation, any modifications of, or waivers, requests or consents under, this Guaranty) shall be given or made in writing (including, without limitation, by telecopy or Electronic Transmission) delivered to the intended recipient at the "Address for Notices" specified on the signatures pages hereof, beneath each party's name or in Section 11.02 of Appendix A of the Loan Agreement; or, as to any party, at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to each other party. Except as otherwise provided in this Guaranty, all such

- 9 -

Chrysler Confidential Commercial Information

communications shall be deemed to have been duly given when transmitted by telecopier or Electronic Transmission or personally delivered or, in the case of a mailed notice, upon receipt, in each case given or addressed as aforesaid.

11. <u>Severability</u>. If any of the provisions of this Guaranty shall be held invalid or unenforceable, this Guaranty shall be construed as if not containing such provisions, and the rights and obligations of the parties hereto shall be construed and enforced accordingly. If any of the provisions of this Guaranty shall be held invalid or unenforceable (in whole or in part) as against any one or more Guarantors, then this Guaranty shall continue to be enforceable against all other Guarantors without regard to any such invalidity or unenforceability.

12. Amendments in Writing; No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies.

(a) None of the terms or provisions of this Guaranty may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by each Guarantor and the Lender; provided that any provision of this Guaranty may be waived in a writing executed by the Lender.

(b) The Lender shall not be deemed by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to Section 12(a) hereof), delay, indulgence or omission to have acquiesced in any Default, Event of Default, Guarantor Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof, and, in the absence of a written instrument pursuant to Section 12(a) hereof, the Lender shall not be deemed to have waived any right, power, privilege or remedy hereunder. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of Lender, any right, power, remedy or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power, remedy or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by Lender of any right, power, privilege or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right, power, privilege or remedy which Lender would otherwise have on any future occasion.

(c) The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any other rights or remedies provided by law.

13. <u>Section Headings</u>. The section headings used in this Guaranty are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.

14. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Guaranty shall be binding upon the successors and permitted assigns of each Guarantor and shall inure to the benefit of the Lender and each successor and assign thereof. No Guarantor may assign any of its rights, interests or obligations hereunder to any Person without the express written consent of the Lender in its sole discretion and any attempt to assign or transfer this Guaranty without such consent shall be null and void and of no effect whatsoever.

15. <u>GOVERNING LAW</u>. INSOFAR AS THERE MAY BE NO APPLICABLE FEDERAL LAW, THIS LOAN AGREEMENT SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK, WITHOUT REGARD TO ANY RULE OF CONFLICTS OF LAW (OTHER THAN SECTION 5-1401 OF THE NEW YORK GENERAL OBLIGATIONS LAW) THAT WOULD RESULT IN THE APPLICATION OF THE SUBSTANTIVE LAW OF ANY JURISDICTION OTHER THAN THE STATE OF NEW YORK. NOTHING IN THIS GUARANTY SHALL REQUIRE ANY UNLAWFUL ACTION OR INACTION BY EITHER PARTY. 16. <u>CONSENT TO JURISDICTION AND VENUE; SERVICE OF PROCESS</u>. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY:

(a) SUBMITS FOR ITSELF AND ITS PROPERTY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS GUARANTY AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, OR FOR RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF ANY JUDGMENT IN RESPECT THEREOF, TO THE EXCLUSIVE GENERAL JURISDICTION OF ANY COURT OF THE STATE AND COUNTY OF NEW YORK, OR IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK;

(b) CONSENTS THAT ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE BROUGHT IN SUCH COURTS AND, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, WAIVES ANY OBJECTION THAT IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE VENUE OF ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY SUCH COURT OR THAT SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING WAS BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT COURT AND AGREES NOT TO PLEAD OR CLAIM THE SAME;

(c) AGREES THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE EFFECTED BY MAILING A COPY THEREOF BY REGISTERED OR CERTIFIED MAIL (OR ANY SUBSTANTIALLY SIMILAR FORM OF MAIL), POSTAGE PREPAID, TO ITS ADDRESS SET FORTH IN SECTION 10 OR AT SUCH OTHER ADDRESS OF WHICH THE LENDER SHALL HAVE BEEN NOTIFIED; AND

(d) AGREES THAT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT THE RIGHT TO EFFECT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY LAW OR SHALL LIMIT THE RIGHT TO SUE IN ANY OTHER JURISDICTION.

17. <u>WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL</u>. EACH GUARANTOR AND THE LENDER HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS GUARANTY, ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY.

18. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Guaranty may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which when taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument and any of the parties hereto may execute this Guaranty by signing any such counterpart.

19. Joint and Several Liability. Each Guarantor hereby acknowledges and agrees that the Guarantors are jointly and severally liable to the Lender for all representations, warranties, covenants, obligations and liabilities of each Guarantor hereunder and under the Loan Documents. Each Guarantor hereby further acknowledges and agrees that (a) any Guarantor Event of Default or any default, or breach of a representation, warranty or covenant by any Guarantor hereunder or under any Loan Document is hereby considered a default or breach by each Guarantor, as applicable, and (b) the Lender shall have no obligation to proceed against one Guarantor before proceeding against the other Guarantors. Each Guarantor hereby waives any defense to its obligations under this Guaranty based upon or arising out of the disability or other defense or cessation of liability of one Guarantor versus the other. A Guarantor's subrogation claim arising from payments to the Lender shall constitute a capital investment in the other Guarantor subordinated to any claims of the Lender and equal to a ratable share of the equity interests in such Guarantor.

20. Limitation of Individual Guarantor Liability. Notwithstanding any provision herein contained to the contrary, each Guarantor's liability for the payment of its obligations under this Guaranty shall be limited to an amount not to exceed as of any date of determination the amount which could be claimed by Lender from such Guarantor under this Guaranty without rendering such claim voidable or avoidable under Section 548 of the Bankruptcy Code (Title 11, U.S.C.) or under any applicable state fraudulent transfer or similar statute or common law after taking into account, among other things, such Guarantor's right of contribution and indemnification from each other Guarantor, if any. To the end set forth above, but only to the extent that the obligations of any Guarantor hereunder would otherwise be subject to avoidance under the avoidance provisions, if such Guarantor is not deemed to have received valuable consideration, fair value, fair consideration or reasonably equivalent value for the Obligations, or if the Obligations would render such Guarantor insolvent, or leave such Guarantor with an unreasonably small capital to conduct its business, or cause such Guarantor to have incurred debts (or to have intended to have incurred debts) beyond its ability to pay such debts as they mature, in each case as of the time any of the Obligations is deemed to have been incurred for the purposes of the avoidance provisions, the maximum Obligations for which such Guarantor shall be liable hereunder shall be reduced to that amount which, after giving effect thereto, would not cause the Obligations as so reduced, to be subject to avoidance under the avoidance provisions.

21. Final Agreement: Severability. Other than as referenced in the preceding sentence, this Guaranty contains the entire and exclusive agreement of the parties hereto with reference to the matters discussed herein. This Guaranty supersedes all prior drafts and communications with respect thereto. The headings of paragraphs herein are inserted only for convenience and shall in no way define, describe or limit the scope or intent of any provision of this Guaranty. If any term or provision of this Guaranty shall be deemed prohibited by or invalid under any applicable law, such provision shall be invalidated without affecting the remaining provisions of this Guaranty. In the event of any conflict between the terms of the Loan Agreement relating to the subject matter hereof and this Guaranty, the Loan Agreement shall govern.

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO FOLLOW]

CHRYSLER LLC, as a Guarantor

L.

By: <u>Jan U. Jentry</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member -Fitle: Se tρα

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

Signature Page to Guaranty and Security Agreement

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO II LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC, as Managing Member

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member

By: Secretary Title:

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

CHRYSLER AVIATION INC., as a Guarantor

A lan By:___

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Signature Page to Guaranty and Security Agreement

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, as a Guarantor

By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Signature Page to Guaranty and Security Agreement

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL LIMITED, L.L.C., as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, as Member

By:__

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER DE VENEZUELA LLC, as a Guarantor

By:_

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL SERVICES, S.A., as a Guarantor

By: ____

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER TECHNOLOGIES MIDDLE EAST LTD., as a Guarantor

۰.

By:___

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

Bo By:∠

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER DUTCH HOLDING LLC, as a Guarantor

By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Signature Page to Guaranty and Security Agreement

CHRYSLER DUTCH INVESTMENT LLC, as a Guarantor

By:_ 6lam

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Signature Page to Guaranty and Security Agreement

CHRYSLER REALTY COMPANY LLC, as a Guarantor

By An

Name Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

.

CHRYSLER VANS LLC, as a Guarantor

By/

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC, as Member

Ser Ł flin By:

Namer/Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER TRANSPORT, INC., as a Guarantor

)ent By:___

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

DCC 929, INC., as a Guarantor

By: fan

Name Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

PEAPOD MOBILITY LLC, as a Guarantor

Jan

By: Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Signature Page to Guaranty and Security Agreement

TPF NOTE, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer
TPF ASSET, LLC, as a Guarantor

By∠

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title:/ Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326 UTILITY ASSETS LLC, as a Guarantor

Byζ

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

NEV MOBILE SERVICE, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as Sole Member-

By: Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr.

Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1301 39th Street NW Suite 2 Fargo, ND 58102

Signature Page to Guaranty and Security Agreement

NEV SERVICE, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as the Sole Member

By: Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1301 39th Street NW Suite 2 Fargo, ND 58102 CHRYSLER SERVICE CONTRACTS INC., as a Guarantor

By: Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326 CHRYSLER SERVICE CONTRACTS FLORIDA, INC., as a Guarantor

By:< AACL

Name: Byron C. Babbish Title: Assistant Secretary

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326 DEALER CAPITAL, INC., as a Guarantor

By:_ Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address for Notices: 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, Michigan 48326

Signature Page to Guaranty and Security Agreement

Ackowledged and Agreed:

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC Secretary Title:

Address for Notices: c/o Cerberus Capital Management, L.P., 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

EXHIBIT A

LIST OF GUARANTORS

Chrysler Confidential Commercial Information

PROMISSORY NOTE

\$4,000,000,000 January 2, 2009

Washington, District of Columbia

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Borrower"), hereby promises to pay to the order of THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "Lender"), at the principal office of the Lender at 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Room 2312, Washington, D.C. 20220, in lawful money of the United States, and in immediately available funds, the principal sum of FOUR BILLION DOLLARS (\$4,000,000,000) (or such lesser amount as shall equal the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Advances made by the Lender to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement), on the dates and in the principal amounts provided in the Loan Agreement, and to pay interest on the unpaid principal amount of each such Advance, at such office, in like money and funds, for the period commencing on the date of the such Advance until such Advances shall be paid in full, at the rates per annum and on the dates provided in the Loan Agreement.

The date, amount and interest rate of each Advance made by the Lender to the Borrower, and each payment made on account of the principal thereof, shall be recorded by the Lender on its books and, prior to any transfer of this Note, endorsed by the Lender on the schedule attached hereto or any continuation thereof; provided, that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower to make a payment when due of any amount owing under the Loan Agreement or hereunder in respect of the Advances made by the Lender.

This Note is the Note referred to in the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Loan Agreement") between the Borrower and The United States Department of the Treasury, as Lender, and evidences the Advances made by the Lender thereunder. Terms used but not defined in this Note have the respective meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement.

The Borrower agrees to pay all the Lender's costs of collection and enforcement (including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements of Lender's counsel) in respect of this Note when incurred, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees through appellate proceedings.

Notwithstanding the pledge of the Facility Collateral, the Borrower hereby acknowledges, admits and agrees that the Borrower's obligations under this Note are recourse obligations of the Borrower to which the Borrower pledges its full faith and credit.

The Borrower, and any indorsers or guarantors hereof, (a) severally waive diligence, presentment, protest and demand and also notice of protest, demand, dishonor and nonpayment of this Note, (b) expressly agree that this Note, or any payment hereunder, may be extended from time to time, and consent to the acceptance of further Facility Collateral, the release of any Facility Collateral for this Note, the release of any party primarily or secondarily liable hereon, and (c) expressly agree that it will not be necessary for the Lender, in order to enforce payment of this Note, to first institute or exhaust the Lender's remedies against the Borrower or any other party liable hereon or against any Facility Collateral for this Note. No extension of time for the payment of this Note, or any installment hereof, made by agreement by the Lender with any person now or hereafter liable for the payment of this Note, shall affect the liability under this Note of the Borrower, even if the Borrower is not a party to such agreement; provided, however, that the Lender and the Borrower, by written agreement between them, may affect the liability of the Borrower.

ORIGINAL ELS

Any reference herein to the Lender shall be deemed to include and apply to every subsequent holder of this Note. Reference is made to the Loan Agreement for provisions concerning optional and mandatory prepayments, Facility Collateral, acceleration and other material terms affecting this Note.

Any enforcement action relating to this Note may be brought by motion for summary judgment in lieu of a complaint pursuant to Section 3213 of the New York Civil Practice Law and Rules. The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Note or the Loan Agreement, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the exclusive general jurisdiction of any court of the State and county of New York, or in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York. The Borrower consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and, to the extent permitted by law, waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same. The Borrower agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to its address set forth in the Loan Agreement or at such other address of which the Lender shall have been notified. The Borrower agrees that nothing in this Note shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction.

Insofar as there may be no applicable Federal law, this Note shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to any rule of conflicts of law (other than Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law) that would result in the application of the substantive law of any jurisdiction other than the State of New York. Nothing in this Note shall require any unlawful action or inaction by the Borrower.

[Signature Page Follows]

ORIGIAN

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC By: Name: Lenard Tessler Title: Secretary

Signature Page to Promissory Note

ORIGINAL

THIS NOTE HAS BEEN ISSUED WITH AN ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT ("OID") FOR UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX PURPOSES. THE ISSUE PRICE, AMOUNT OF OID, ISSUE DATE AND YIELD TO MATURITY OF THIS NOTE MAY BE OBTAINED BY WRITING TO THE BORROWER AT C/O CERBERUS CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, L.P., 299 PARK AVENUE, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10171.

ORIGINAL

SCHEDULE OF LOANS

This Note evidences the Advances made under the within-described Loan Agreement to the Borrower, on the dates, in the principal amounts and bearing interest at the rates set forth below, and subject to the payments and prepayments of principal set forth below:

.

ORIGINAL

LOAN GRID

Date of Borrowing and Rate	Principal Amount of Advance	Amount of Principal Paid or Prepaid	Unpaid Principal Balance	Notation Made By
,				
		99999-9499-9-9-9-9-9-9-9-9-9-9-9-9-9-9-		

.

ORIGINAL

PROMISSORY NOTE

\$267,000,000 January 2, 2009

Washington, District of Columbia

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Borrower"), hereby promises to pay to the order of the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "Lender"), at the principal office of the Lender in Washington, D.C. in lawful money of the United States, and in immediately available funds, the principal sum of TWO HUNDRED SIXTY-SEVEN MILLION DOLLARS (\$267,000,000) (or such lesser amount as shall equal the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Advances made by the Lender to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement), on the dates and in the principal amounts provided in the Loan Agreement, and to pay interest on the unpaid principal amount of each such Advance, at such office, in like money and funds, for the period commencing on the date of the such Advance until such Advances shall be paid in full, at the rates per annum and on the dates provided in the Loan Agreement.

The date, amount and interest rate of each Advance made by the Lender to the Borrower, and each payment made on account of the principal thereof, shall be recorded by the Lender on its books and, prior to any transfer of this Note, endorsed by the Lender on the schedule attached hereto or any continuation thereof; provided, that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower to make a payment when due of any amount owing under the Loan Agreement or hereunder in respect of the Advances made by the Lender.

This Note is the Note referred to in the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"), between the Borrower and the United States Department of the Treasury, as Lender, and evidences the Advances made by the Lender thereunder. Terms used but not defined in this Note have the respective meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement.

The Borrower agrees to pay all the Lender's costs of collection and enforcement (including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements of Lender's counsel) in respect of this Note when incurred, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees through appellate proceedings.

Notwithstanding the pledge of the Facility Collateral, the Borrower hereby acknowledges, admits and agrees that the Borrower's obligations under this Note are recourse obligations of the Borrower to which the Borrower pledges its full faith and credit.

The Borrower, and any indorsers or guarantors hereof, (a) severally waive diligence, presentment, protest and demand and also notice of protest, demand, dishonor and nonpayment of this Note, (b) expressly agree that this Note, or any payment hereunder, may be extended from time to time, and consent to the acceptance of further Facility Collateral, the release of any Facility Collateral for this Note, the release of any party primarily or secondarily liable hereon, and (c) expressly agree that it will not be necessary for the Lender, in order to enforce payment of this Note, to first institute or exhaust the Lender's remedies against the Borrower or any other party liable hereon or against any Facility Collateral for this Note. No extension of time for the payment of this Note, or any installment hereof, made by agreement by the Lender with any person now or hereafter liable for the payment of this Note, shall affect the liability under this Note of the Borrower, even if the Borrower is not a party to such agreement; provided, however, that the Lender and the Borrower, by written agreement between them, may affect the liability of the Borrower.

Any reference herein to the Lender shall be deemed to include and apply to every

ORIGINAL ELS

subsequent holder of this Note. Reference is made to the Loan Agreement for provisions concerning optional and mandatory prepayments, Facility Collateral, acceleration and other material terms affecting this Note.

Any enforcement action relating to this Note may be brought by motion for summary judgment in lieu of a complaint pursuant to Section 3213 of the New York Civil Practice Law and Rules. The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Note or the Loan Agreement, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the exclusive general jurisdiction of any court of the State and county of New York, or in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York. The Borrower consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and, to the extent permitted by law, waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same. The Borrower agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to its address set forth in the Loan Agreement or at such other address of which the Lender shall have been notified. The Borrower agrees that nothing in this Note shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction.

Insofar as there may be no applicable Federal law, this Note shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to any rule of conflicts of law (other than Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law) that would result in the application of the substantive law of any jurisdiction other than the State of New York. Nothing in this Note shall require any unlawful action or inaction by the Borrower.

[Signature Page Follows]

ORILINAL

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC ₿v Name: Lenard Tessler Title: Secretary

Signature Page to Additonal Notes

ORIGINAL ELS

THIS NOTE HAS BEEN ISSUED WITH AN ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT ("OID") FOR UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX PURPOSES. THE ISSUE PRICE, AMOUNT OF OID, ISSUE DATE AND YIELD TO MATURITY OF THIS NOTE MAY BE OBTAINED BY WRITING TO THE BORROWER AT C/O CERBERUS CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, L.P., 299 PARK AVENUE, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10171.

ORIGINAL RLS

SCHEDULE OF LOANS

This Note evidences the Advances made under the within-described Loan Agreement to the Borrower, on the dates, in the principal amounts and bearing interest at the rates set forth below, and subject to the payments and prepayments of principal set forth below:

7

ORIGINAL

LOAN GRID

Date of Borrowing	Dringing	Amount of	Impoid	
and	Principal Amount of	Dringingl Doid	Unpaid Principal	Notation
		Principal Paid or Prepaid	Principal	
Rate	Advance	or Prepaid	Balance	Made By
······				
	an ann an Anna			
				······
	100 <u>0000000000000000000000000000000000</u>			
ninne talen för Theorem alla ninkande att skällare er talen han har bei att skällare er som att skällare er som				
	H - www.anawa.ana.illininii - Lata - Constantini - Lata - Source ana anna initia initia - Lata - Source ana an	er dikerkan di seta ana ana ana ana ana ana ana ana ana a		
	an a	*****		
en e		Nana		
				•

ORIGINAL

AMENDMENT NUMBER ONE to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT dated as of January 2, 2009 between CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC and THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

This AMENDMENT NUMBER ONE (this "<u>Amendment Number One</u>") to the Loan and Security Agreement referenced below is entered into as of March 31, 2009, between CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), and the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "<u>Lender</u>").

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have entered into that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Lender desire to amend certain terms and provisions of the Loan Agreement so as to extend the Certification Deadline and permit the Auto Supplier Support Program, as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

1. <u>AMENDMENTS</u>

1.1 The definition of "Auto Supplier Support Program" is hereby added to Section 1.01 of Appendix A to read as follows:

"<u>Auto Supplier Support Program</u>" shall mean a program established by the Lender to facilitate payment of certain receivables to automotive suppliers, including provisions for the sale of such receivables to one or more bankruptcy remote special purpose vehicles established by original automotive equipment manufacturers, including Chrysler LLC.

1.2 The definition of "Certification Deadline" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"Certification Deadline" shall mean May 1, 2009.

1.3 Clause (iii) of the definition of "Excluded Collateral" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"any Equity Interests owned by the Borrower or any other Loan Party in any Excluded Subsidiary or any Supplier SPV;"

1.4 The definition of "Maturity Date" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>Maturity Date</u>" shall mean the earlier of (i) the Expiration Date, (ii) the thirtieth day after the Certification Deadline if a Termination Event occurs or (iii) the occurrence of an Event of Default, at the option of the Lender.

1.5 The definition of "Permitted Investments" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A is hereby amended by adding the following new clause (v) to read as follows:

"(v) Investments in any Supplier SPV in connection with the Auto Supplier Support Program as required by the Lender or other Governmental Authority pursuant to the Auto Supplier Support Program."

1.6 The definition of "Permitted Liens" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A is hereby amended by adding the following new clause (vii) to read as follows:

"(vii) Liens in favor of the Lender (or its agent or designee) on the Equity Interests (and the proceeds thereof) of any Supplier SPV."

1.7 The definition of "Subsidiary" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by adding the following the sentence to the end of such definition:

"Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Supplier SPV shall be deemed a Subsidiary of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries for purposes of this Agreement or any other Loan Documents."

1.8 The definition of "Supplier SPV" is hereby added to Section 1.01 of Appendix A to read as follows:

"<u>Supplier SPV</u>" shall mean Chrysler Supplier SPV LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, or any other successor entity thereto or any of its Subsidiaries.

1.9 Section 2.02(a) of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby re-designated as Section 2.02(a)(i) of Appendix A.

1.10 Section 2.02(b) of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby re-designated as Section 2.02(a)(ii) of Appendix A.

1.11 Section 2.02(c) of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby re-designated as Section 2.02(a)(iii) of Appendix A.

1.12 Section 2.05(a) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by deleting "provided that, if a Termination Event shall have occurred, all such amounts shall become due and payable on the thirtieth (30th) day after the Certification Deadline without any further action on the part of the Lender, except as may otherwise be provided in Section 2.05(a)(ii) of Appendix A".

1.13 Section 7 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by deleting Section 7.21 thereof in its entirety and substituting the following therefor:

"7.21 [RESERVED]."

1.14 Section 7.22 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"7.22 <u>Restructuring Plan Report</u>. On or before March 31, 2009, the Borrower shall submit to the President's Designee a written certification and report detailing the progress made by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in implementing the Restructuring Plan. The report shall identify any deviations from the restructuring targets set forth in Section 7.20(b), and explain the rationale for these deviations, including an explanation of why such deviations do not jeopardize the Borrower's long-term viability. The report shall also include evidence satisfactory to the President's Designee that the following events have occurred (or, if such events have not occurred, the status of the Borrower's efforts with respect thereto):

(a) Approval of the Labor Modifications by the members of the Unions; and

(b) Receipt of all necessary approvals of the VEBA Modifications other than regulatory and judicial approvals; provided, that the Borrower must have filed and be diligently prosecuting applications for any necessary regulatory and judicial approvals.

On or before May 1, 2009, the Borrower shall also deliver evidence satisfactory to the President's Designee that the events described in Sections 7.22(a) and 7.22(b) above have occurred."

1.15 Section 7.26 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by adding the following sentence at the end thereof:

"Notwithstanding the foregoing, the term Material Transaction shall not include any transactions entered into pursuant to or in connection with the Auto Supplier Support Program."

1.16 The following new Section 8.03 is hereby added immediately after Section 7.27 of Appendix A:

"Transactions of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Auto Supplier Support Program with any Supplier SPV shall not be prohibited by this Section 8.03."

1.17 Section 8.07 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the term "Senior Loans" and substituting "Senior Lien Loans" therefor.

1.18 The following new Section 8.09 is hereby added immediately after Section 8.05 of Appendix A:

"Transactions of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Auto Supplier Support Program with any Supplier SPV shall not be prohibited by this Section 8.09."

2. MODIFICATION OF LOAN AGREEMENT

2.1 This Amendment Number One is limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed to be a consent to a waiver, amendment or modification of any other term or condition of the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or any of the documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith except as provided in Section 1 hereof, and this Amendment Number One shall not be considered a novation.

2.2 This Amendment Number One shall not prejudice any right or rights the Lender may now have or may have in the future under or in connection with the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith.

3. <u>REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BORROWER</u>

After giving effect to this Amendment Number One, the representations and warranties of the Borrower set forth in the Loan Agreement are true and correct in all material respects, and no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on and as of the date of this Amendment Number One.

4. FEES AND EXPENSES

The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Lender for all fees and out of pocket expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the documentation of this Amendment Number One (including all reasonable fees and out of pocket costs and expenses of the Lender's legal counsel incurred in connection with this Amendment Number One), pursuant to Section 11.03(b) of the Loan Agreement.

5. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

This Amendment Number One shall become effective as of the date hereof upon the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent:

5.1 The Lender shall have received a duly executed copy of this Amendment Number One.

6. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>

6.1 <u>Construction</u>. This Amendment Number One is executed pursuant to the Loan Agreement and shall (unless otherwise expressly indicated therein) be construed, administered or applied in accordance with the terms and provisions thereof. No provision of this Amendment Number One shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of the Lender or the Borrower by reason of the Lender or the Borrower having or being deemed to have structured or drafted such provision of this Amendment Number One. Whenever the Loan Agreement is referred to in the Loan Documents or any of the instruments, agreements or other documents or papers executed and delivered in connection therewith, it shall be deemed to mean the Loan Agreement, as amended hereby.

6.2 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment Number One may be executed simultaneously in

any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that this Amendment Number One may be transmitted between them by email or facsimile. The parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures (such as .pdf files) shall constitute original signatures and are binding on all parties. The original documents shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

6.3 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Amendment Number One shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the applicable terms and provisions of Section 11.10 of the Loan Agreement.

6.4 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Amendment Number One shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to their respective successors and permitted assigns.

6.5 <u>Entire Agreement; Modification</u>. Except as expressly provided in this Amendment Number One, the Loan Agreement is, and shall continue to be, in full force and effect in accordance with its terms, without amendment thereto, and is, in all respects, ratified and confirmed. This Amendment Number One is intended by the parties hereto to be the final expression of their agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made. The Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby, may only be further amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified in accordance with the provisions thereof.

6.6 <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Amendment Number One are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Amendment Number One.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number One to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

By Son Chan Name:

Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

By

Name: Title: IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number One to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

By _____ Name: Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

N By

Name: Title:

Neel Kashkari Interim Assistant Secretary For Financial Stability

AMENDMENT NUMBER TWO to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT dated as of January 2, 2009 between CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC and THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

This AMENDMENT NUMBER TWO (this "<u>Amendment Number Two</u>") to the Loan and Security Agreement referenced below is entered into as of April 6, 2009, between CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), and the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "<u>Lender</u>").

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have entered into that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Lender desire to amend certain terms and provisions of the Loan Agreement so as to exclude the Supplier Receivables Deposit Account (defined below) from the lien created by the Loan Agreement, as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

1. <u>AMENDMENTS</u>

1.1 The following definition is hereby added to Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement in correct alphabetical order:

"Supplier Receivables Deposit Account" the segregated deposit account (and any cash contained therein) at Citibank, N.A. that has been pledged to Citibank, N.A., as collateral agent for the United States Department of the Treasury and as a secured party in its individual capacity (solely to secure payment of its fees, expenses and indemnities under (i) the Servicing Agreement dated as of or near April 6, 2009 between Citibank, N.A., as the Servicer, and the Supplier SPV, as the Purchaser, (ii) the Security Agreement dated as of or near April 6, 2009 among the Supplier SPV, United States Department of the Treasury, Citibank, N.A., as servicer, and Citibank, N.A., as collateral agent for the Secured Parties referred to therein and (iii) the Pledge Agreement dated as of or near April 6, 2009 among Chrysler LLC, United States Department of the Treasury, Citibank, N.A., as collateral agent for the Secured Parties referred to therein and (iii) the Pledge Agreement dated as of or near April 6, 2009 among Chrysler LLC, United States Department of the Treasury, Citibank, N.A., as collateral agent for the Secured Parties referred to therein and (iii) the Pledge Agreement dated as of or near April 6, 2009 among Chrysler LLC, United States Department of the Treasury, Citibank, N.A., as collateral agent for the Secured Parties referred to therein and (iii) the Pledge Agreement dated as of or near April 6, 2009 among Chrysler LLC, United States Department of the Treasury, Citibank, N.A., as paying agent, and Citibank, N.A., as collateral agent for the Secured Parties referred to therein) in connection with the Auto Supplier Support

Program, into which Chrysler LLC (or a subsidiary) deposits the balance due on a purchased account receivable held by the Supplier SPV.

1.2 Clause (iii) of the definition of "Excluded Collateral" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"the Supplier Receivables Deposit Account and any Equity Interests owned by the Borrower or any other Loan Party in any Excluded Subsidiary or any Supplier SPV;"

1.3 The last word of clause (xix) of the definition of "Permitted Liens" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted, clause (xx) of the same definition is hereby redesignated as clause (xxi), and a new clause (xx) is hereby inserted to read as follows:

(xx) Liens in favor of the Lender (or its agent or designee) on the Equity Interests (and the proceeds thereof) of any Supplier SPV and on the Supplier Receivables Deposit Account; and

1.4 Clause (vii) of the definition of "Permitted Liens" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted.

2. MODIFICATION OF LOAN AGREEMENT

2.1 This Amendment Number Two is limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed to be a consent to a waiver, amendment or modification of any other term or condition of the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or any of the documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith except as provided in Section 1 hereof, and this Amendment Number Two shall not be considered a novation.

2.2 This Amendment Number Two shall not prejudice any right or rights the Lender may now have or may have in the future under or in connection with the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith.

3. <u>REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BORROWER</u>

After giving effect to this Amendment Number Two, the representations and warranties of the Borrower set forth in the Loan Agreement are true and correct in all material respects, and no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on and as of the date of this Amendment Number Two.

4. FEES AND EXPENSES

The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Lender for all fees and out of pocket expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the documentation of this Amendment Number Two (including all reasonable fees and out of pocket costs and expenses of the Lender's legal counsel incurred in connection with this Amendment Number Two), pursuant to Section 11.03(b) of the Loan Agreement.

5. <u>CONDITIONS PRECEDENT</u>

This Amendment Number Two shall become effective as of the date hereof upon the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent:

5.1 The Lender shall have received a duly executed copy of this Amendment Number Two.

6. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>

6.1 <u>Construction</u>. This Amendment Number Two is executed pursuant to the Loan Agreement and shall (unless otherwise expressly indicated therein) be construed, administered or applied in accordance with the terms and provisions thereof. No provision of this Amendment Number Two shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of the Lender or the Borrower by reason of the Lender or the Borrower having or being deemed to have structured or drafted such provision of this Amendment Number Two. Whenever the Loan Agreement is referred to in the Loan Documents or any of the instruments, agreements or other documents or papers executed and delivered in connection therewith, it shall be deemed to mean the Loan Agreement, as amended hereby.

6.2 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment Number Two may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that this Amendment Number Two may be transmitted between them by email or facsimile. The parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures (such as .pdf files) shall constitute original signatures and are binding on all parties. The original documents shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

6.3 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Amendment Number Two shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the applicable terms and provisions of Section 11.10 of the Loan Agreement.

6.4 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Amendment Number Two shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to their respective successors and permitted assigns.

6.5 <u>Entire Agreement; Modification</u>. Except as expressly provided in this Amendment Number Two, the Loan Agreement is, and shall continue to be, in full force and effect in accordance with its terms, without amendment thereto, and is, in all respects, ratified and confirmed. This Amendment Number Two is intended by the parties hereto to be the final expression of their agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made. The Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby, may only be further amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified in accordance with the provisions thereof.

6.6 <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Amendment

Number Two are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Amendment Number Two.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Two to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

> CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

Ву ____ Name:

Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

.

By <u>Name:</u> Title:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Two to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

By ______Name:

Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

By

Name: Title:

Neel Kashkari Interim Assistant Secretary For Financial Stability

AMENDMENT NUMBER THREE to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT dated as of January 2, 2009 between CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC and THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

This AMENDMENT NUMBER THREE (this "<u>Amendment Number Three</u>") to the Loan and Security Agreement referenced below is entered into as of April 29, 2009, between CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), and the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "<u>Lender</u>").

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have entered into that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Lender desire to amend certain terms and provisions of the Loan Agreement so as to provide additional Advances to Borrower for working capital purposes and to capitalize Chrysler Warranty SPV LLC, as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

1. AMENDMENTS

1.1 The definition of "Additional Note" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>Additional Note</u>" shall mean, unless the context requires otherwise, each of the additional promissory notes provided for by Section 2.02(a)(ii) of Appendix A that the Lender shall receive from the Borrower and any promissory notes delivered in substitution or exchange therefor, in each case as the same shall be modified or supplemented and in effect from time to time.

1.2 The following definitions are hereby added to Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement in their respective appropriate alphabetical order:

"<u>Administration Agreement</u>" shall mean the Administration Agreement, dated as of April 29, 2009, by and among Warranty SPV, Chrysler LLC, Chrysler Motors LLC, Chrysler Canada, Inc., Chrysler de Mexico S.A. de C.V., and Chrysler International Corporation.

"Amendment Date" shall mean April 29, 2009.

"<u>EAWA</u>" shall mean the Employ American Workers Act (Section 1611 of Division A, Title XVI of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009), Public Law No. 111-5, effective as of February 17, 2009, as may be amended and in effect from time to time.

"Joinder" shall mean the Omnibus Joinder and Amendment, dated as of April 29, 2009.

"<u>SACA</u>" shall mean the securities account control agreement, dated as of April 29, 2009, by and among the Warranty SPV, JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, and the Lender.

"Use of Proceeds Statement" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.03(a).

"<u>Warranty Advance</u>" shall mean the Advance of \$280,130,642 to be made on the second Funding Date and evidenced by the Warranty Advance Note. The Warranty Advance shall be treated as an Advance in all respects under this Loan Agreement except (i) that it shall be secured only by Warranty Advance Collateral, (ii) it shall not be guaranteed by any Guarantors except the Warranty SPV, (iii) it shall mature on the Warranty Advance Maturity Date, and (iv) as otherwise expressly noted herein.

"<u>Warranty Advance Maturity Date</u>" shall mean the earlier of (i) the Expiration Date, (ii) the thirtieth day after the Certification Deadline if a Termination Event occurs, (iii) the occurrence of an Event of Default, at the option of the Lender, and (iv) the Termination Date (as defined in the Administration Agreement).

"<u>Warranty Support Program</u>" shall mean the program established pursuant to the Administration Agreement to support certain warranty obligations of the Borrower and its subsidiaries.

"<u>Warranty SPV</u>" shall mean Chrysler Warranty SPV LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, or any other successor entity thereto or any of its Subsidiaries.

1.3 The definition of "EESA" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>EESA</u>" shall mean the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008, Public Law No: 110-343, effective as of October 3, 2008, as amended by Section 7000 *et al.* of Division A, Title VII of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, Public Law No. 111-5, effective as of February 17, 2009, as may be further amended and in effect from time to time.

1.4 The definition of "Facility Collateral" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:
"Facility Collateral" shall mean (A) with respect to the Warranty Advance, the Guaranty Collateral (as defined in the Guaranty), pledged to the Lender under the Guaranty by the Warranty SPV (the "Warranty Advance Collateral") and (B) with respect to all other Advances collectively, (i) the Collateral pledged hereunder, (ii) the Collateral (as defined in the Equity Pledge Agreement) pledged to the Lender under the Equity Pledge Agreement, (iii) the Collateral (as defined in the Intellectual Property Pledge Agreement), pledged to the Lender under the Intellectual Property Agreement, (iv) the Guaranty Collateral (as defined in the Guaranty but excluding the Warranty Advance Collateral), pledged to the Lender under the Guaranty, and (v) any other collateral security pledged to Lender under any other Loan Document, including without limitation each Mortgage; provided that each reference to "Facility Collateral" in the Loan Documents shall mean both (A) and (B) unless the context requires otherwise; and further provided that Facility Collateral shall exclude any Property constituting Excluded Collateral.

1.5 The definition of "Funding Date" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"Funding Date" shall mean the following dates on which the Lender may fund an Advance in accordance with the terms hereof: the Effective Date and such other dates (not later than May 1, 2009) as specified in the related Notice of Borrowing.

1.6 The definition of "Interest Period" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by inserting " or Warranty Advance Maturity Date, as applicable" immediately after "Maturity Date".

1.7 The definition of "Loan Documents" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by inserting "the Joinder, the SACA, the Administration Agreement," immediately after "Mortgage,".

1.8 The definition of "Maximum Loan Amount" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"Maximum Loan Amount" shall mean \$4,780,130,642

1.9 The definition of "Note" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>Note</u>" shall mean, unless the context requires otherwise, each of the promissory notes provided for by Section 2.02(a)(i) evidencing the Advances and any promissory note delivered in substitution or exchange therefor, in each case as the same shall be modified or supplemented and in effect from time to time.

1.10 The definition of "Obligations" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by inserting " or Warranty Advance Maturity Date, as applicable" immediately after "Maturity Date".

1.11 The definition of "Permitted Investments" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A is hereby amended by (a) deleting clause (v) thereof and (b) adding the following new clause (xxii)

to read as follows:

(xxii) Investments in any Supplier SPV in connection with the Auto Supplier Support Program or the Warranty SPV in connection with the Warranty Support Program as required by the Lender or other Governmental Authority pursuant to the Auto Supplier Support Program or Warranty Support Program, respectively.

1.12 The definition of "SEO" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>SEO</u>" shall mean a senior executive officer within the meaning of the EESA and any interpretation of the United States Department of the Treasury thereunder, including the rules set forth in 31 C.F.R. Part 30.

1.13 The definition of "Spread Amount" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>Spread Amount</u>" shall mean (a) with respect to the Warranty Advance, 3.50% and (b) with respect to all other Advances, 3.00%.

1.14 Section 2.01(b) of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(b)(i) The Advance made on the Effective Date shall be in an amount equal to \$4,000,000,000.

(ii) Each Advance made on a Funding Date after the initial Funding Date shall be in an amount not less than \$100,000,000.

(iii) The Warranty Advance shall be made in its entirety on the second Funding Date in addition to any other Advance to be made on such Funding Date.

1.15 Section 2.02(a)(i) of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(a)(i) The Advances made by the Lender shall be evidenced by (x) a secured promissory note of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit A to the Loan Agreement, dated January 2, 2009 and payable to the Lender in the original principal amount equal to 44,000,000,000 and otherwise duly completed, (y) a secured promissory note of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit A to the Loan Agreement, dated the Amendment Date and payable to the Lender in a maximum principal amount of up to 5500,000,000 and otherwise duly completed amount of up to 5500,000,000 and otherwise duly completed and (z) a secured promissory note of the Borrower evidencing the Warranty Advance, substantially in the form of Exhibit A-1 to the Loan Agreement, dated the second Funding Date, payable to the Lender in the original principal amount equal to 280,130,642 and otherwise duly completed (the "Warranty Advance Note", and (x), (y) and (z) collectively, the "Note"). Each Note shall be payable pro rata and pari passu with all other Notes issued hereunder.

1.16 Section 2.02(a)(ii) of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and

restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(a)(ii) As additional consideration to the Lender for making the Advances, the Lender shall receive (x) on the Amendment Date, an amended and restated senior unsecured note of the Borrower substantially in the form of Exhibit H to the Loan Agreement, dated the Effective Date, payable to the Lender in the original principal amount equal to \$266,800,000 and otherwise duly completed, (y) on the Amendment Date, a senior unsecured note of the Borrower substantially in the form of Exhibit H to the Loan Agreement, dated the Amendment Date, payable to the Lender in a maximum principal amount of up to \$33,350,000 and otherwise duly completed and (z) on the second Funding Date, a senior unsecured note of the Borrower substantially in the form of Exhibit H to the Loan Agreement, dated the second Funding Date, payable to the Lender in the original principal amount equal to \$18,684,714 and otherwise duly completed.

Section 2.03 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety 1.17 to read as follows:

The Borrower may request a borrowing to be made on a Funding Date, by (a) delivering to the Lender an irrevocable Notice of Borrowing substantially in the form of Exhibit C hereto (a "Notice of Borrowing"), appropriately completed, which Notice of Borrowing must be received no later than 11:00 a.m. (Washington, D.C. time) two (2) Business Days prior to the requested Funding Date (other than the Notice of Borrowing for the second Funding Date, which Notice of Borrowing must be received on or prior to such Funding Date and which shall include the request for the Warranty Advance in addition to any other Advance requested therein). Each Notice of Borrowing delivered after the initial Funding Date shall be accompanied by an officer's certificate signed by a Responsible Person of the Borrower that sets forth in reasonable detail the intended use of the related Advance(s) and how such use shall conform to the requirements of Section 2.09 (each, a "Use of Proceeds Statement").

Upon the Borrower's request for a borrowing pursuant to Section 2.03(a), (b)the Lender shall, if (i) all conditions precedent set forth in this Section 2.03 and in Sections 5.01 and 5.02 have been met, (ii) no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (iii) the related Notice of Borrowing and Use of Proceeds Statement are acceptable to the Lender in its sole discretion, not later than 5:00 p.m. (Washington, D.C. time) on the requested Funding Date, make Advance(s) in amounts for each Funding Date as set forth in the applicable Notice of Borrowing and otherwise in accordance with Section 2.01(b) of Appendix A. Subject to the foregoing, the Lender shall deliver the Advance(s) to the Borrower in immediately available funds, via wire transfer (pursuant to the wire transfer instructions set forth in Section 2.03(b) of Appendix A).

1.18 Sections 2.05(a) and 2.05(b) of the Loan Agreement are hereby amended and restated in their entirety to read as follows:

On the Warranty Advance Maturity Date, the Borrower shall repay to the (a) Lender the aggregate principal amount of the Warranty Advance then outstanding under the Warranty Advance Note, together with all interest thereon and fees and out-of-pocket expenses of the Lender accruing under this Loan Agreement. On the Maturity Date, the Borrower shall

repay to the Lender the aggregate principal amount of all other Advances then outstanding under the other Note(s), together with all interest thereon, fees and out-of-pocket expenses of the Lender accruing under this Loan Agreement and all other Obligations.

(b) Each Advance shall bear interest on the unpaid principal amount thereof at a rate per annum equal to LIBOR plus the Spread Amount, payable in arrears (i) on each Interest Payment Date in respect of the previous Interest Period, (ii) on the Maturity Date or Warranty Advance Maturity Date, as applicable, and (iii) on payment or prepayment of an Advance in whole or in part, in the amount of interest accrued on the amount paid or prepaid, provided that interest accruing pursuant to paragraphs (c) or (d) of this Section shall be payable from time to time on demand.

1.19 Section 2.06 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by adding the following proviso immediately before the period at the end of such section:

; provided that the Lender's Lien on the Warranty Advance Collateral will be released upon payment in full of the Warranty Advance, accrued interest thereon, and all other Obligations related thereto and the Lender's Lien on all other Facility Collateral will be released upon payment in full of the other Advances, accrued interest thereon, and all other Obligations related thereto.

1.20 Section 2.07 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by adding clause (d) to read as follows:

(d) With respect to Prepayment Events from Facility Collateral constituting Warranty Advance Collateral and notwithstanding the foregoing Sections 2.07(a), (b) and (c), any Net Proceeds received by or on behalf of any Loan Party, shall within one (1) Business Day after such Net Proceeds are received by the applicable Loan Party, be used to (a) pay accrued interest on the Warranty Advance until paid in full, (b) pay the outstanding principal of the Warranty Advance until paid in full, (c) satisfy all other Obligations related to the Warranty Advance and then (d) delivered to such Person as Borrower may direct.

With respect to Prepayment Events from Facility Collateral not constituting Warranty Advance Collateral and subject to the foregoing Sections 2.07(a), (b) and (c), any Net Proceeds received by or on behalf of any Loan Party, shall within one (1) Business Day after such Net Proceeds are received by the applicable Loan Party, prepay only the Advances (other than the Warranty Advance) until paid in full, and second, be delivered to such Person as Borrower may direct.

1.21 Section 2.09 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

The Borrower shall contribute the proceeds from the Advances, indirectly through CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC and CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC, to Chrysler LLC simultaneously with the funding of such Advances, to be (i) in the case of the Warranty Advance, contributed to the Warranty SPV to enable it to perform its duties under the Administration Agreement and (ii) in the case of the other Advances, used for general corporate and working capital purposes ; provided that, for all Advances, the proceeds shall not be used to prepay Indebtedness without the prior written consent of the Lender.

1.22 Section 4.06 of the Loan Agreement is hereby supplemented by adding the following proviso to the end of subclause (b) contained in the first sentence of such section to read as follows:

; provided, however, that any and all such proceeds received by the Borrower in respect of (i) Warranty Advance Collateral shall be applied only to the Warranty Advance and the Obligations related thereto and the excess, if any, shall be delivered to such Person as Borrower may direct and (ii) any other Facility Collateral shall be applied only to the other Advances and Obligations related thereto and the excess, if any, shall be delivered to such Person as Borrower may direct.

1.23 Section 4.06 of the Loan Agreement is hereby supplemented with the following proviso added to the end of the second sentence of such section to read as follows:

; provided, however, that any and all such proceeds received by the Borrower in respect of (i) Warranty Advance Collateral shall be applied only to the Warranty Advance and the Obligations related thereto and the excess, if any, shall be delivered to such Person as Borrower may direct and (ii) any other Facility Collateral shall be applied only to the other Advances and Obligations related thereto and the excess, if any, shall be delivered to such Person as Borrower may direct.

1.24 The first paragraph of Section 5.02 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by inserting "unless otherwise expressly noted" immediately after "initial Advance".

1.25 The following new Section 5.02(k) is hereby added to the Loan Agreement:

(k) The following shall have been obtained or entered into, as applicable, prior to any subsequent Advance (and shall be satisfactory to the Lender in its sole discretion):

(i) Consents of the requisite majority of the holders of the Indebtedness under the Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement and Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement to (a) all of the Advances contemplated under the Loan Agreement, (b) all of the Liens created pursuant to the Loan Documents (including, without limitation, the first priority security interest of the Lender in the Warranty Advance Collateral), (c) the exclusion of the assets of the Warranty SPV from the liens created by each of the Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement and Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement, (d) the Warranty SPV executing the Joinder (defined below) and becoming a Guarantor and a Loan Party hereunder and (e) all other matters requiring such holders' consents so as not to create a conflict between this Loan Agreement and the Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement and Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement. (ii) Administration Agreement, the Joinder, and the SACA (along with evidence of the creation of the account that the SACA governs).

(iii) A certificate of a Responsible Person of the Warranty SPV attesting to the validity of a good standing certificate and certified copies of the charter and by-laws (or equivalent documents) of such Person and of all corporate or other authority for such Person with respect to the execution, delivery and performance of the Joinder and each other document to be delivered by such Person from time to time in connection herewith (and the Lender may conclusively rely on such certificate until it receives notice in writing from the Warranty SPV to the contrary).

(iv) An incumbency certificate of a secretary or assistant secretary of the Warranty SPV certifying the names, true signatures and titles of such Person's representatives duly authorized to execute the Joinder and the other documents to be delivered in connection therewith.

(v) Legal opinions of counsel to the Warranty SPV covering the enforceability of Amendment Number Three to this Loan and Security Agreement, the Notes, the Additional Notes, the Joinder, the SACA, and the Administration Agreement in addition to security interest and corporate matters.

(vi) No later than 10:00 p.m. (Washington D.C. time) on the day immediately prior to the second Funding Date:

(a) a waiver shall have been duly executed by each of the Loan Parties, and delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-1** to this Loan Agreement;

(b) a waiver shall have been duly executed by each SEO, and delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-2** to this Loan Agreement;

(c) a consent and waiver shall have been duly executed by each SEO, and delivered to the Borrower (with a copy to the Lender), in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-3** to this Loan Agreement;

(d) a waiver shall have been duly executed by each Senior Employee, and delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-4** to this Loan Agreement; and

(e) a consent and waiver shall have been duly executed by each Senior Employee, and delivered to the Borrower (with a copy to the Lender), in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-5** to this Loan Agreement.

(vii) The Lender shall have received: (a) the original Warranty Advance Note pursuant to Section 2.02(a)(i)(z) of the Loan Agreement and the original Additional Note pursuant to Section 2.02(a)(ii)(z) of the Loan Agreement, each duly completed and executed.

1.26 Section 7.05 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by inserting the following sentence at the end thereof:

The Borrower shall furnish to the Lender an officer's certificate signed by a Responsible Person of the Borrower certifying that the Borrower has acted in conformity with all prior Use of Proceeds Statements and providing evidence satisfactory to the Lender of such compliance (a) promptly upon the Lender's request and (b) on each Funding Date after the second Funding Date.

1.27 Section 7.17(a)(i) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

Each Relevant Company shall take all necessary action to ensure that its Benefit Plans comply in all respects with EESA, including without limitation the provisions for the Capital Purchase Program, as implemented by any guidance or regulation thereunder, including the rules set forth in 31 CFR Part 30, or any other guidance or regulations under the EESA, as the same shall be in effect from time to time ("Compensation Regulations"), and shall not adopt any new Benefit Plan (x) that does not comply therewith or (y) that does not expressly state and require that such Benefit Plan and any compensation thereunder shall be subject to any relevant Compensation Regulations adopted, issued or released on or after the date any such Benefit Plan is adopted. To the extent that the Compensation Regulations change during the period when any Obligations remain outstanding in a manner that requires changes to then-existing Benefit Plans, the Relevant Company shall effect such changes in order to be in compliance with this Section 7.17(a)(i) (and shall be deemed to be in compliance for a reasonable period to effect such changes).

1.28 The last sentence of Section 7.26 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the term Material Transaction shall not include any transactions entered into pursuant to or in connection with the Auto Supplier Support Program or the Warranty Support Program.

1.29 A new Section 7.28 is hereby inserted into the Loan Agreement to read as follows:

7.28 <u>Employ American Workers Act</u>. The Borrower shall comply, and the Borrower shall take all necessary action to ensure that its Subsidiaries comply, in all respects with the provisions of the EAWA.

1.30 A new Section 7.29 is hereby inserted into the Loan Agreement to read as follows:

7.29 Internal Controls; Additional Reporting.

The Borrower shall promptly establish internal controls to provide (a) reasonable assurance of compliance in all material respects with each of the Borrower's covenants and agreements set forth in Sections 7.17, 7.18, 7.19, 7.28 and 7.29(b) hereof and shall collect, maintain and preserve reasonable records evidencing such internal controls and compliance therewith, a copy of which records shall be provided to the Lender promptly upon request. On the fifteenth day after the last day of each calendar quarter (or, if such day is not a Business Day, on the first Business Day after such day) commencing with June 30, 2009, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender (at its address set forth in Section 11.02 of the Loan Agreement) a report setting forth in reasonable detail (x) the status of implementing such internal controls and (y) the Borrower's compliance (including any instances of material noncompliance) with such covenants and agreements; provided that if the information to be provided pursuant to clause (y) is duplicative of the information set forth in the certifications delivered by the Borrower pursuant to Sections 7.02(k) and 7.02(l), the Borrower will be deemed to be in compliance with this reporting requirement if such report incorporates the duplicative information by reference. Such report shall be accompanied by a certification duly executed by an SEO of the Borrower stating that such quarterly report is accurate in all material respects to the best of such SEO's knowledge, which certification shall be made subject to the requirements and penalties set forth in Title 18, United States Code, Section 1001.

(b) The Borrower shall use its reasonable best efforts to account for the use of the proceeds from the Advances. On the fifteenth day after the last day of each calendar quarter (or, if such day is not a Business Day, on the first Business Day after such day) commencing with June 30, 2009, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender (at its address set forth in Section 11.02 of the Loan Agreement) a report setting forth in reasonable detail the actual use of the proceeds from the Advances (to the extent not previously reported on to the Lender pursuant to Section 7.05). Such report shall be accompanied by a certification duly executed by an SEO of the Borrower that such quarterly report is accurate in all material respects to the best of such SEO's knowledge, which certification shall be made subject to the requirements and penalties set forth in Title 18, United States Code, Section 1001.

(c) The Borrower shall collect, maintain and preserve reasonable records relating to the implementation of the Auto Supplier Support Program and all other Federal support programs provided to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries pursuant to EESA, the use of the proceeds thereunder and the compliance with the terms and provisions of such programs; provided that the Borrower shall have no obligation to comply with the foregoing in connection with any such program to the extent that such program independently requires, by its express terms, the Borrower to collect, maintain and preserve any records in connection therewith. The Borrower shall provide the Lender with copy of all such reasonable records promptly upon request.

1.31 A new Section 7.30 is hereby inserted into the Loan Agreement to read as follows:

7.30 <u>Waivers</u>.

(a) For any Person who is not a Loan Party as of April 29, 2009, but subsequently becomes a Loan Party, the Borrower shall cause a waiver to be duly executed by such Loan Party, and promptly delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-1** to this Loan Agreement.

(b) For any Person who is not an SEO as of April 29, 2009, but subsequently becomes an SEO, the Borrower shall cause a waiver to be duly executed by such SEO, and promptly delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-2** to this Loan Agreement.

(c) For any Person who is not an SEO as of April 29, 2009, but subsequently becomes an SEO, the Borrower shall cause a consent and waiver to be duly executed by each SEO, and promptly delivered to the Borrower (with a copy to the Lender), in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-3** to this Loan Agreement.

(d) For any Person who is not a Senior Employee as of April 29, 2009, but subsequently becomes an Senior Employee, the Borrower shall cause a waiver to be duly executed by each Senior Employee, and promptly delivered to the Lender, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit **I-4** to this Loan Agreement.

(e) For any Person who is not a Senior Employee as of April 29, 2009, but subsequently becomes an Senior Employee, the Borrower shall cause a consent and waiver to be duly executed by each Senior Employee, and promptly delivered to the Borrower (with a copy to the Lender), in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit I-5** to this Loan Agreement.

1.32 Section 8.03 of Appendix A is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

Transactions of (a) the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Auto Supplier Support Program with any Supplier SPV and (b) the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Warranty Support Program with the Warranty SPV shall, in each case, not be prohibited by this Section 8.03.

1.33 Section 8.09 of Appendix A is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

Transactions of (a) the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Auto Supplier Support Program with any Supplier SPV and (b) the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to the Warranty Support Program with the Warranty SPV shall, in each case, not be prohibited by this Section 8.09.

1.34 Section 9.01(d) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(d) any Loan Party shall breach any covenant contained in Section 7.03, Section 7.17, Section 7.28, Section 7.29, Section 7.30 or Section 8 hereof; provided that, with respect to breaches of Section 7.28, Section 7.29 and Section 7.30, such breach has not been remedied within ten (10) days; or

1.35 Section 11.02 of Appendix A is hereby amended by replacing the text appearing after "Lender:" with the following:

The United States Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, D.C. 20220 Attention: Chief Counsel Office of Financial Stability Facsimile: (202) 927-9225 Email: OFSChiefCounselNotices@do.treas.gov

1.36 The Loan Agreement is hereby amended by adding each of Exhibit A-1, Exhibit I-1, Exhibit I-2, Exhibit I-3, Exhibit I-4, and Exhibit I-5 attached to this Amendment Number Three, and placing each of them in the appropriate order at the end of the Loan Agreement.

2. MODIFICATION OF LOAN AGREEMENT

2.1 This Amendment Number Three is limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed to be a consent to a waiver, amendment or modification of any other term or condition of the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or any of the documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith except as provided in Section 1 hereof, and this Amendment Number Three shall not be considered a novation.

2.2 This Amendment Number Three shall not prejudice any right or rights the Lender may now have or may have in the future under or in connection with the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith.

3. WAIVER

3.1 The Lender hereby waives until July 2, 2009 any Event of Default that may have arisen under Section 9.01(p) of the Loan Agreement as a result of the failure of Chrysler LLC and its Subsidiaries to comply with the requirements of the Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement and the Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement by not delivering 2008 audited financial statements as required by Section 5.1(a) of such agreements (the "<u>Chrysler LLC</u> <u>Financial Statement Defaults</u>"), provided that the Senior Lien Lenders under the Chrysler LLC First Lien Credit Agreement and the Chrysler LLC Second Lien Credit Agreement shall have waived for at least the same period such failure prior to the execution and delivery of this Amendment Number Three.

3.2 The Lender and Borrower hereby acknowledge that a Default has occurred under the Loan Agreement as a result of the failure of the Borrower to deliver 2008 audited financials statements as required by Section 7.01(c) of the Loan Agreement (the "Specified Default"). The Lender hereby agrees to waive the condition precedent to Advances in the Loan Agreement that (a) no Default shall have occurred solely to the extent that such Default is a result of the Specified Default and (b) all representations and warranties of the Borrower set forth in Section 6.09 of the Loan Agreement are true and correct as a result of the Specified Default.

4. <u>REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BORROWER</u>

After giving effect to this Amendment Number Three, the representations and warranties of the Borrower set forth in the Loan Agreement (other than the representation in Section 6.09 as a result of the Chrysler LLC Financial Statement Defaults) are true and correct in all material respects, and no Default (other than the Specified Default) or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on and as of the date of this Amendment Number Three (after giving effect to this Amendment Number Three).

5. FEES AND EXPENSES

The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Lender for all fees and out of pocket expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the documentation of this Amendment Number Three (including all reasonable fees and out of pocket costs and expenses of the Lender's legal counsel incurred in connection with this Amendment Number Three), pursuant to Section 11.03(b) of the Loan Agreement.

6. <u>CONDITIONS PRECEDENT</u>

This Amendment Number Three shall become effective as of the date hereof upon the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent:

6.1 The Lender shall have received a duly executed copy of this Amendment Number Three.

6.2 No Default or Event of Default under any of the Loan Documents has occurred, and is continuing as of the date hereof (after giving effect to this Amendment Number Three).

6.3 The Lender shall have received: (a) a duly executed copy of this Amendment Number Three, (b) Notes and Additional Notes, as applicable, pursuant to Sections 2.02(a)(i)(y), 2.02(a)(ii)(x), and 2.02(a)(ii)(y) of the Loan Agreement, duly completed and executed.

7. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>

7.1 <u>Construction</u>. This Amendment Number Three is executed pursuant to the Loan Agreement and shall (unless otherwise expressly indicated therein) be construed, administered or applied in accordance with the terms and provisions thereof. No provision of this Amendment Number Three shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of the Lender or the Borrower by reason of the Lender or the Borrower having or being deemed to have structured or

drafted such provision of this Amendment Number Three. Whenever the Loan Agreement is referred to in the Loan Documents or any of the instruments, agreements or other documents or papers executed and delivered in connection therewith, it shall be deemed to mean the Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby.

7.2 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment Number Three may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that this Amendment Number Three may be transmitted between them by email or facsimile. The parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures (such as .pdf files) shall constitute original signatures and are binding on all parties. The original documents shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

7.3 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Amendment Number Three shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the applicable terms and provisions of Section 11.10 of the Loan Agreement.

7.4 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Amendment Number Three shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to their respective successors and permitted assigns.

7.5 <u>Entire Agreement; Modification</u>. Except as expressly provided in this Amendment Number Three, the Loan Agreement is, and shall continue to be, in full force and effect in accordance with its terms, without amendment thereto, and is, in all respects, ratified and confirmed. This Amendment Number Three is intended by the parties hereto to be the final expression of their agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made. The Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby, may only be further amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified in accordance with the provisions thereof.

7.6 <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Amendment Number Three are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Amendment Number Three.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Three to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

By Mark Neparent

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

By

Name: Title:

Amendment Number Three to Loan and Security Agreement

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Three to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

Name Title:	Neel Kashkari Interim Assistant Secretary For Financial Stability	-
THE UNI as Lender By	TED STATES DEPARTMENT O	F THE TREASURY,
By Name Title:	:	

EXHIBIT A-1

FORM OF WARRANTY ADVANCE NOTE

[WARRANTY ADVANCE AMOUNT] [DATE]

Washington, District of Columbia

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, [BORROWER], a [BORROWER ENTITY TYPE AND JURISDICTION] (the "Borrower"), hereby promises to pay to the order of the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "Lender"), at the principal office of the Lender in Washington, D.C. in lawful money of the United States, and in immediately available funds, the principal sum of [WARRANTY ADVANCE AMOUNT] (or such lesser amount as shall equal the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Warranty Advance) made by the Lender to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement, on the dates and in the principal amounts provided in the Loan Agreement, and to pay interest on the unpaid principal amount of such Warranty Advance, at such office, in like money and funds, for the period commencing on the date of such Warranty Advance until such Warranty Advance shall be paid in full, at the rates per annum and on the dates provided in the Loan Agreement.

The date, amount and interest rate of the Warranty Advance made by the Lender to the Borrower, and each payment made on account of the principal thereof, shall be recorded by the Lender on its books and, prior to any transfer of this Warranty Advance Note, endorsed by the Lender on the schedule attached hereto or any continuation thereof; provided, that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower to make a payment when due of any amount owing under the Loan Agreement or hereunder in respect of the Warranty Advance made by the Lender.

This Warranty Advance Note is the Warranty Advance Note referred to in the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, the "Loan Agreement"), between the Borrower and the United States Department of the Treasury, as Lender, and evidences the Warranty Advance made by the Lender thereunder. Terms used but not defined in this Warranty Advance Note have the respective meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement.

The Borrower agrees to pay all the Lender's costs of collection and enforcement (including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements of Lender's counsel) in respect of this Warranty Advance Note when incurred, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees through appellate proceedings.

Notwithstanding the pledge of the Warranty Advance Collateral, the Borrower hereby acknowledges, admits and agrees that the Borrower's obligations under this Warranty Advance Note are recourse obligations of the Borrower to which the Borrower pledges its full faith and credit.

The Borrower, and any indorsers or guarantors hereof, (a) severally waive diligence, presentment, protest and demand and also notice of protest, demand, dishonor and nonpayment of this Warranty Advance Note, (b) expressly agree that this Warranty Advance Note, or any payment hereunder, may be extended from time to time, and consent to the acceptance of further Warranty Advance Collateral, the release of any Warranty Advance Collateral for this Note, the release of any party primarily or secondarily liable hereon, and (c) expressly agree that it will not be necessary for the Lender, in order to enforce payment of this Warranty Advance Note, to first institute or exhaust the Lender's remedies against the Borrower or any other party liable hereon or against any Warranty Advance Collateral for this Note. No extension of time for the payment of this Warranty Advance Note, or any installment hereof, made by agreement by the Lender with any person now or hereafter liable for the payment of this Warranty Advance Note, shall affect the liability under this Warranty Advance Note of the Borrower, even if the Borrower is not a party to such agreement; provided, however, that the Lender and the Borrower, by written agreement between them, may affect the liability of the Borrower.

Any reference herein to the Lender shall be deemed to include and apply to every subsequent holder of this Warranty Advance Note. Reference is made to the Loan Agreement for provisions concerning optional and mandatory prepayments, Warranty Advance Collateral, acceleration and other material terms affecting this Warranty Advance Note.

Any enforcement action relating to this Warranty Advance Note may be brought by motion for summary judgment in lieu of a complaint pursuant to Section 3213 of the New York Civil Practice Law and Rules. The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Warranty Advance Note or the Loan Agreement, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the exclusive general jurisdiction of any court of the State and county of New York, or in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York. The Borrower consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and, to the extent permitted by law, waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same. The Borrower agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to its address set forth in the Loan Agreement or at such other address of which the Lender shall have been notified. The Borrower agrees that nothing in this Warranty Advance Note shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction.

Insofar as there may be no applicable Federal law, this Warranty Advance Note shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to any rule of conflicts of law (other than Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law) that would result in the application of the substantive law of any jurisdiction other than the State of New York. Nothing in this Warranty Advance Note shall require any unlawful action or inaction by the Borrower.

CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC

By: Name: Title: THIS WARRANTY ADVANCE NOTE HAS BEEN ISSUED WITH AN ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT ("OID") FOR UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX PURPOSES. THE ISSUE PRICE, AMOUNT OF OID, ISSUE DATE AND YIELD TO MATURITY OF THIS WARRANTY ADVANCE NOTE MAY BE OBTAINED BY WRITING TO THE BORROWER AT [___].

SCHEDULE OF LOANS

This Warranty Advance Note evidences the Warranty Advance made under the within-described Loan Agreement to the Borrower, on the date, in the principal amount and bearing interest at the rates set forth below, and subject to the payments and prepayments of principal set forth below:

LOAN GRID

Date of				
Borrowing	Principal	Amount of	Unpaid	NT 4 4
and	Amount of	Principal Paid	Principal Balance	Notation Mode Day
Rate	Advance	or Prepaid	Balance	Made By
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

FORM OF WAIVER FOR THE LOAN PARTIES

In consideration for the benefits that it will receive as a result of its or its Affiliate's participation in the United States Department of the Treasury's Automotive Industry Financing Program and/or any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (as amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified, the "**EESA**") or any other law or regulation in existence either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter (any such program, including the Automotive Industry Financing Program, a "**Program**"), [LOAN PARTY] (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "**Company**") hereby voluntarily waives any claim against the United States for any changes to compensation or benefits of the Company's employees that are required to comply with any Program or related laws and regulations (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof), including without limitation the provisions for the Capital Purchase Program, as implemented by any guidance or regulations under the EESA and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement between Chrysler Holding LLC and the United States Department of the Treasury entered into on or about January 2, 2009, as amended (the "*Limitations*").

The Company acknowledges that the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that the Company may have with its employees or in which such employees may participate as the regulations and Limitations relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through a Program, including without limitation the Automotive Industry Financing Program, or for any other period applicable under such Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims the Company may have under the laws of the United States or any state (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof) related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits the Company's employees would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned laws, regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these laws, regulations or Limitations on the Company's employment relationship with its employees.

[LOAN PARTY]

By:

Name: Title:

Date: April ____, 2009

FORM OF WAIVER OF SEO TO LENDER

In consideration for the benefits I will receive as a result of the participation of Chrysler Holding LLC (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "*Company*") in the United States Department of the Treasury's Automotive Industry Financing Program and/or any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (as amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified, the "*EESA*") or any other law or regulation in existence either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter from me (any such program, including the Automotive Industry Financing Program, a "*Program*"), I hereby voluntarily waive any claim against the United States or my employer for any changes to my compensation or benefits that are required to comply with any Program or related laws and regulations (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof), including without limitation the provisions for the Capital Purchase Program, as implemented by any guidance or regulations under the EESA and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury entered into on or about January 2, 2009, as amended (the "*Limitations*").

I acknowledge that the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that I may have with the Company or in which I may participate as they relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through a Program, including without limitation the Automotive Industry Financing Program, or for any other period applicable under such Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims I may have under the laws of the United States or any state (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof) related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits I would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned laws, regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these laws, regulations or Limitations on my employment relationship.

Intending to	be legally bound, I have executed this Waiver	
as of this	_th day of April, 2009.	

Name:

FORM OF CONSENT AND WAIVER OF SEO TO THE LOAN PARTIES

In consideration for the benefits I will receive as a result of the participation of Chrysler Holding LLC (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "Company") in the United States Department of the Treasury's Automotive Industry Financing Program and/or any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (as amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified, the "EESA") or any other law or regulation in existence either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter from me (any such program, including the Automotive Industry Financing Program, a "Program"), I hereby voluntarily consent to and waive any claim against any of the Company, the Company's Board of Directors (or similar governing body), any individual member of the Company's Board of Directors (or similar governing body) and the Company's officers, employees, representatives and agents for any changes to my compensation or benefits that are required to comply with any Program or related laws and regulations (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof), including without limitation the provisions for the Capital Purchase Program, as implemented by any guidance or regulation thereunder, including the rules set forth in 31 CFR Part 30, or any other guidance or regulations under the EESA and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury entered into on or about January 2, 2009, as amended (the "Limitations").

I acknowledge that the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that I may have with the Company or in which I may participate as they relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through a Program, including without limitation the Automotive Industry Financing Program, or for any other period applicable under such Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims I may have under the laws of the United States or any state (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof) related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits I would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned laws, regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these laws, regulations or Limitations on my employment relationship.

I agree that, in the event and to the extent that the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company or similar governing body (the "*Committee*") reasonably determines that any compensatory payment and benefit provided to me, including any bonus or incentive compensation based on materially inaccurate financial statements or performance criteria, would cause the Company to fail to be in compliance with the terms and conditions of any laws, regulations or the Limitations (such payment or benefit, an "*Excess Payment*"), upon notification from the Company, I shall promptly repay such Excess Payment to the Company. In addition, I agree that the Company shall have the right to postpone any such payment or benefit for a reasonable period of time to enable the Committee to determine whether such payment or benefit would constitute an Excess Payment.

I understand that any determination by the Committee as to whether or not, including the manner in which, a payment or benefit needs to be modified, terminated or repaid in order for the Company to be in compliance with Section 111 of the EESA and/or the aforementioned laws, regulations or Limitations shall be final, conclusive and binding. I further understand that the Company is relying on this letter from me in connection with its participation in a Program.

Intending to be legally bound, I have executed this Consent and Waiver as of this _____th day of April, 2009.

Name:

FORM OF WAIVER OF SENIOR EMPLOYEES TO LENDER

In consideration for the benefits I will receive as a result of the participation of Chrysler Holding LLC (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "Company") in the United States Department of the Treasury's Automotive Industry Financing Program and/or any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (as amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified, the "EESA") or any other law or regulation in existence either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter from me (any such program, including the Automotive Industry Financing Program, a "Program"), I hereby voluntarily waive any claim against the United States or my employer for any failure to pay or accrue any bonus or incentive compensation or other compensation as a result of compliance with any Program or related laws and regulations (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof), including without limitation the provisions for the Capital Purchase Program, as implemented by any guidance or regulation thereunder, including the rules set forth in 31 CFR Part 30, or any other guidance or regulations under the EESA and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury entered into on or about January 2, 2009, as amended (the "Limitations").

I acknowledge that the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that I may have with the Company or in which I may participate as they relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through a Program, including without limitation the Automotive Industry Financing Program, or for any other period applicable under such Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims I may have under the laws of the United States or any state (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof) related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits I would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned laws, regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these laws, regulations or Limitations on my employment relationship.

```
Intending to be legally bound, I have executed this Waiver
as of this _____th day of April, 2009.
```

Name:

EXHIBIT 1-5

FORM OF CONSENT AND WAIVER OF SENIOR EMPLOYEES TO THE COMPANY

In consideration for the benefits I will receive as a result of the participation of Chrysler Holding LLC (together with its subsidiaries and affiliates, the "Company") in the United States Department of the Treasury's Automotive Industry Financing Program and/or any other economic stabilization program implemented by the Department of the Treasury under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (as amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified, the "EESA") or any other law or regulation in existence either prior to or subsequent to the date of this letter from me (any such program, including the Automotive Industry Financing Program, a "Program"), I hereby voluntarily consent to and waive any claim against any of the Company, the Company's Board of Directors (or similar governing body), any individual member of the Company's Board of Directors (or similar governing body) and the Company's officers, employees, representatives and agents for any failure to pay or accrue any bonus or incentive compensation or other compensation as a result of compliance with any Program or related laws and regulations (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof), including without limitation the provisions for the Capital Purchase Program, as implemented by any guidance or regulation thereunder, including the rules set forth in 31 CFR Part 30, or any other guidance or regulations under the EESA and the requirements of the Loan and Security Agreement between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury entered into on or about January 2, 2009, as amended (the "Limitations").

I acknowledge that the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations may require modification of the compensation, bonus, incentive and other benefit plans, arrangements, policies and agreements (including so-called "golden parachute" agreements), whether or not in writing, that I may have with the Company or in which I may participate as they relate to the period the United States holds any equity or debt securities of the Company acquired through a Program, including without limitation the Automotive Industry Financing Program, or for any other period applicable under such Program or Limitations, as the case may be.

This waiver includes all claims I may have under the laws of the United States or any state (whether or not in existence as of the date hereof) related to the requirements imposed by the aforementioned laws, regulations and Limitations, including without limitation a claim for any compensation or other payments or benefits I would otherwise receive, any challenge to the process by which the aforementioned laws, regulations or Limitations are or were adopted and any tort or constitutional claim about the effect of these laws, regulations or Limitations on my employment relationship.

I agree that, in the event and to the extent that the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company or similar governing body (the "*Committee*") reasonably determines that any compensatory payment and benefit provided to me would cause the Company to fail to be in compliance with the terms and conditions of any laws, regulations or the Limitations (such payment or benefit, an "*Excess Payment*"), upon notification from the Company, I shall promptly repay such Excess Payment to the Company. In addition, I agree that the Company shall have the right to postpone any such payment or benefit for a reasonable period of time to enable the Committee to determine whether such payment or benefit would constitute an Excess Payment.

I understand that any determination by the Committee as to whether or not, including the manner in which, a payment or benefit needs to be modified, terminated or repaid in order for the Company to be in compliance with Section 111 of the EESA and/or the aforementioned laws, regulations or Limitations shall be final, conclusive and binding. I further understand that the Company is relying on this letter from me in connection with its participation in a Program.

Intending to be legally bound, I have executed this Consent and Waiver as of this _____th day of April, 2009.

Name:

OMNIBUS JOINDER AND AMENDMENT

This OMNIBUS JOINDER AND AMENDMENT (this "Joinder"), dated as of April 29, 2009, is made by and among **CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Joining Guarantor"), **THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY** (the "Lender"), **CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Borrower") and the initial Guarantors identified in the Guaranty (defined below).

RECITALS

WHEREAS, Chrysler Holding LLC (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Guarantors, the Pledgors and the Lender are parties to that certain Loan and Security Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Loan Agreement</u>"). Any term used herein and not defined herein shall have the meaning set forth for such term in the Loan Agreement;

WHEREAS, in connection with the Loan Agreement and the making of the Advances thereunder, the initial Guarantors executed, for the benefit of the Lender, that certain Guaranty and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Guaranty</u>" and together with the Loan Agreement, collectively, the "<u>Agreements</u>");

WHEREAS, the Joining Guarantor is an indirect subsidiary of the Borrower and will derive substantial benefit from the Warranty Advance to be made to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement and the Joining Guarantor desires to join in the Agreements, and the Lender and initial Guarantors desire that the Joining Guarantor joins in the Agreements.

WHEREAS, the parties hereto desire to amend certain terms and provisions of the Guaranty, as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and for other valuable consideration the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Joining Guarantor, intending to be legally bound, hereby agrees as follows:

Section 1. Joinder. The Joining Guarantor acknowledges, agrees and confirms that, by its execution of this Joinder, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Loan Documents (i) it will become a party to each of the Agreements, a Loan Party and a Guarantor for all purposes of the Guaranty and each other Loan Document except as provided herein, (ii) except as provided herein, it shall have all of the obligations of a Loan Party under the Loan Agreement and a Guarantor under the Guaranty and shall be bound by all of the terms thereof as if it had executed the Agreements, (iii) it shall not be jointly and severally liable with the other Guarantors under the Guaranty, (iv) its obligations under the Guaranty shall only be in respect of Obligations related to the Warranty Advance and (iv) its obligations under the Guaranty shall only be payable upon the occurrence of the Termination Date (as defined in the Administration Agreement). Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, (i) the Joining Guarantor hereby unconditionally guaranties the full and prompt payment when due, whether at maturity or earlier, by reason of acceleration or otherwise, and at all times thereafter, of all of the Obligations related

to the Warranty Advance and (ii) in order to secure the prompt and complete payment when due of such Obligations and the performance of all of the covenants and obligations to be performed by it under the Loan Documents, the Joining Guarantor hereby mortgages, pledges and grants to the Lender, a Lien on and security interest in all of its rights, title and interest in, to and under its Guaranty Collateral (as defined in the Guaranty), including, without limitation, account #E20738 at JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association and all property therein.

Section 2. <u>Ratification</u>. Except as provided herein, the Joining Guarantor hereby ratifies, as of the date hereof, and agrees to be bound by, all of the terms, provisions and conditions contained in the Loan Documents, including, without limitation, (i) all of the affirmative and negative covenants set forth in Sections 7 and 8 of the Loan Agreement, and (ii) all of the representations and warranties of the Loan Parties set forth in Section 6 of the Loan Agreement applicable to such Joining Guarantor (and certifies that such representations and warranties are true and complete in all material respects as of the date hereof).

Section 3. <u>Further Assurances; Covenants.</u> The Joining Guarantor agrees that at any time and from time to time, upon the request of the Lender, it will execute and deliver such further documents and do such further acts and things as the Lender may reasonably request in order to effect the purposes of this Joinder.

Section 4. <u>Amendment.</u> The Definition of "Obligations" in Section 1 of the Guaranty is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

<u>"Obligations"</u> shall mean (a) with respect to each Guarantor except for the Warranty SPV, the obligations and liabilities of Borrower to the Lender other than obligations and liabilities related to or arising from the Warranty Advance and (b) with respect to the Warranty SPV, the obligations and liabilities of Borrower to the Lender related to or arising from the Warranty Advance, and, for each of (a) and (b), whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, or out of or in connection with the Loan Agreement, any other Loan Documents and any other document made, delivered or given in connection therewith or herewith, whether on account of covenants, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses (including, without limitation, all reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to Lender that are required to be paid by Borrower pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement) or otherwise.

Section 5. <u>Notices.</u> All notices to the Joining Guarantor required to be given pursuant to the Agreements shall be sent to the Joining Guarantor c/o Chrysler LLC, 1000 Chrysler Drive, Auburn Hills, Michigan 48362, Attention: Office of the General Counsel (fax: 248-512-14771), with copies to Schulte Roth & Zabel LLP, 919 Third Avenue, New York, New York 10022, Attention: Ronald Risdon (fax: 212-593-5955).

Section 6. <u>Annexes</u>. The information set forth in <u>Annexes A through H</u> hereto is hereby added to the information set forth in the respective schedules, annexes and exhibits to the Agreements.

Section 7. <u>Severability</u>. In case any provision of this Joinder shall be invalid, illegal, or unenforceable, such provision shall be deemed to have been modified to the extent necessary

to make it valid, legal, and enforceable. The validity, legality, and enforceability of the remaining provisions shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

Section 8. <u>No Modification Except in Writing</u>. None of the terms of this Joinder may be modified, waived, altered, amended, supplemented, extended, consolidated, replaced, exchanged or otherwise changed except by an instrument in writing duly executed by all of the parties hereto.

Section 9. <u>Miscellaneous</u>.

Subsection 9.01. This Joinder shall be binding upon the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns and shall inure to the benefit of Lender and its successors and assigns.

Subsection 9.02. The Joining Guarantor acknowledges and confirms that it has received a copy of each of the Agreements and the schedules and exhibits thereto.

Subsection 9.03. INSOFAR AS THERE MAY BE NO APPLICABLE FEDERAL LAW, THIS JOINDER SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK, WITHOUT REGARD TO ANY RULE OF CONFLICTS OF LAW (OTHER THAN SECTION 5-1401 OF THE NEW YORK GENERAL OBLIGATIONS LAW) THAT WOULD RESULT IN THE APPLICATION OF THE SUBSTANTIVE LAW OF ANY JURISDICTION OTHER THAN THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

Subsection 9.04. Any reference to the Agreements in any other documents shall hereafter mean the Agreements, collectively, as modified by this Joinder as the same may be subsequently amended, modified, altered, supplemented, extended, consolidated, replaced, exchanged or otherwise changed.

Subsection 9.05. This Joinder is limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed to be a consent to a waiver, amendment or modification of any other term or condition of the Guaranty, the other Loan Documents, or any of the documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith except as expressly provided herein, and this Joinder shall not be considered a novation. This Joinder shall not prejudice any right or rights the Lender may now have or may have in the future under or in connection with the Guaranty, the other Loan Documents or any documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith.

Subsection 9.06. This Joinder shall (unless otherwise expressly indicated therein) be construed, administered or applied in accordance with the terms and provisions of the Loan Documents. No provision of this Joinder shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of the Lender or the Borrower by reason of the Lender or the Borrower having or being deemed to have structured or drafted such provision of this Joinder. This Joinder is intended by the parties hereto to be the final expression of their agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made.

Subsection 9.07. This Joinder may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Joinder to be duly executed by its duly authorized representative, all as of the day and year first above written.

CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

tara. By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch

Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member

By: Madunt Title: President

CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO II LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CARCO INTERMEDIATE HOLDCO I LLC, as Managing Member

By: CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Managing Member

By: Manual Title: Presiden+

CHRYSLER LLC, as a Guarantor

By A Batta Name: Van A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER AVIATION INC., as a Guarantor

By: Jun a Buttan Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

1
CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, as a Guarantor

By: Jan A. Bertsch Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL LIMITED, L.L.C., as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, as Member

By: <u>Jan A Betta</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

ł

CHRYSLER DE VENEZUELA LLC, as a Guarantor

By Dan A. Bertsch Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL SERVICES, S.A., as a Guarantor

By <u>A Better</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

ł

CHRYSLER TECHNOLOGIES MIDDLE EAST LTD., as a Guarantor

Briggen A Battal Name. Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: <u>Band</u>. <u>Besta</u> Name: <u>An</u> A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER DUTCH HOLDING LLC, as a Guarantor

By: An A. Bertsch Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER DUTCH INVESTMENT LLC, as a Guarantor

By: A. Batal Name: Jan A. Bertsch

Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER REALTY COMPANY LLC, as a Guarantor

By: Jan a Betal Name: Jan A. Bertsch

Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER VANS LLC, as a Guarantor

By: <u>A Beta</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC, as Member

By: An A. Bertsch Name: An A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER TRANSPORT INC., as a Guarantor

By: <u>Jan A Bertan</u> Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

DCC 929, INC., as a Guarantor

By: A Batt Name, Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

PEAPOD MOBILITY LLC, as a Guarantor

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as a member

By: An A. Bertsch Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

TPF NOTE, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: Jan A. Better Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

TPF ASSET, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: <u>Band</u>. Bettel Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

UTILITY ASSETS LLC, as a Guarantor

By Jan A. Berter Name Jan A. Bertsch

Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

NEV MOBILE SERVICE, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as Sole Member

By:_ Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

NEV SERVICE, LLC, as a Guarantor

By: GLOBAL ELECTRIC MOTORCARS, LLC, as Sole Member

By: <u>UPMple</u> Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr.

Title: Assistant Treasurer

CHRYSLER SERVICE CONTRACTS INC., as a Guarantor

1 By: Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

DEALER CAPITAL, INC., as a Guarantor

00 By: V Name: Walter P. Bodden, Jr. Title: Assistant Treasurer

CHRYSLER SERVICE CONTRACTS FLORIDA, INC., as a Guarantor

002 By: Jande C. Babbish Name: Byron C. Babbish Title: Assistant Secretary

ACKNOWLEDGED AND AGREED

as of the date of this Joinder first above written.

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

44 By:

Name: Neel Kashkari Title: Interim Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Financial Stability CHRYSLER HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

Name: Mark Nepopent Title: President By: _

ACCOUNT CONTROL AGREEMENT

April 29, 2009

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "Secured Party"); CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC (the "Customer"); and JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. (the "Bank") hereby agree as follows:

PREAMBLE

- 1. The Bank has established at the request of the Customer a securities custody account number E20738 (the "Account") in the name of Customer.
- 2. The Customer has granted the Secured Party a security interest in the Account pursuant to that certain Guaranty and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009, as amended.
- 3. The Secured Party, the Customer and the Bank, at the request of the Secured Party and the Customer, are entering into this Agreement so as to provide for the control of the Account and to perfect the security interest of the Secured Party in the Account. It is understood that the Bank has no responsibility with respect to the validity or perfection of the security interest other than to act in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

DEFINITIONS

As used herein the following terms shall have the following meanings:

Entitlement Holder shall mean a person identified in the records of the Bank as the person having a Security Entitlement against the Bank.

Entitlement Order shall mean a notification communicated to the Bank directing transfer or redemption of a Financial Asset in which the Entitlement Holder has a Security Entitlement.

Financial Assets shall mean any securities and other property held in the Account, but does not include any cash credit balance that may be maintained in the Account.

Master Agreement means the Loan and Security Agreement (including Appendix A attached thereto), dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified), by and between Chrysler Holding LLC, the Customer, certain subsidiaries of Chrysler Holding LLC and the Secured Party.

Pledged Assets shall mean any Financial Assets and any cash credit balance which may be maintained in the Account.

Security Entitlement shall mean the rights and property interest of an Entitlement Holder with respect to a Financial Asset specified in Part 5 of Article 8 of the New York Uniform Commercial Code (the "UCC").

TERMS

Section 1. The Account. Exhibit A attached hereto is a complete and accurate statement of the Pledged Assets currently maintained in the Account. Exhibit A does not reflect any Financial Assets which are registered in the name of the Customer, payable to the Customer's order, or specifically endorsed to the Customer, which have not been endorsed to the Bank or in blank. To the Bank's knowledge, the Security Entitlements arising out of the Financial Assets carried in the Account are valid and legally binding obligations of the Bank, and except for the claims and interest of the Secured Party and the Customer in the Account (subject to any claim in favor of the Bank permitted under Section 2 hereof), the Bank has not been notified in writing of any claim to or interest in the Account.

Section 2. Priority of Lien. The Bank hereby acknowledges the security interest granted to the Secured Party by the Customer. The Bank hereby waives and releases all liens, encumbrances, claims and rights of setoff it may have against the Account or any Pledged Assets carried in the Account, except that the Bank shall retain a lien on any Pledged Assets in the Account for the payment of its fees and for the payment of any Pledged Assets credited to the Account for which payment or reimbursement to the Bank has not been made or received. The Bank will not agree with any third party to comply with Entitlement Orders concerning the Account originated by such third party without the prior written consent of the Secured Party and the Customer.

Section 3. Control. The Bank will comply with Entitlement Orders and other directions originated by the Secured Party concerning the Account without further consent by the Customer. (Exhibit B attached hereto contains the names of persons authorized to give to the Bank Entitlement Orders and other directives regarding the Pledged Assets on behalf of the Secured Party.) Except as otherwise provided by Section 2 above and Section 4 below, the Bank shall comply with Entitlement Orders and other directives representatives, until such time as the Account at the direction of the Customer or its authorized representatives, until such time as the Secured Party delivers a written notice to the Bank in the form annexed hereto as Exhibit C, that the Secured Party is thereby exercising exclusive control over the Account (such notice may be referred to herein as the "Notice of Exclusive Control"). After the Bank receives the Notice of Exclusive Control, it will promptly cease complying with Entitlement Orders or other directions concerning the Account originated by the Customer or its representatives. The Customer agrees, for the benefit of the Secured Party, that it will not provide the Bank with Entitlement Orders or other directions concerning the Account originated by the Customer or its representatives. The Customer agrees, for the benefit of the Secured Party, that it will not provide the Bank with Entitlement Orders or other directives regarding the Pledged Assets except pursuant to the Warranty Support Program (as defined in the Master Agreement).

Section 4. Payment of Income; Voting Rights; Withdrawals. Unless the Bank has received a Notice of Exclusive Control, the Bank shall (a) without further action by the Customer or Secured Party, (i) remit or make available to the Customer all interest, dividends and other income on the Financial Assets in the Account, and (ii) pursuant to the terms of the Account agreement with the Customer, send to the Customer any proxies and other voting rights and corporate actions received by the Bank in respect of the Pledged Assets and follow any instructions and directions from the Customer in respect of such proxies and rights, and (b) comply with each Entitlement Order and other directive received from the Customer.

Section 5. Statements, Confirmations and Notices of Adverse Claims. (a) The Bank will send or make available by electronic means copies of all statements and confirmations concerning the Account to each of the Customer and the Secured Party, at the address set forth in Section 19 of this Agreement or such other address or location as instructed by the Customer and the Secured Party. If any person notifies the Bank of its assertion of any lien, encumbrance or adverse claim against the Account or in any Pledged Asset contained therein, the Bank will promptly notify the Secured Party and the Customer thereof.

(b) In the event funds transfer instructions are given (other than in writing at the time of execution of this Agreement), whether in writing, by telecopier or otherwise, the Bank is authorized to seek confirmation of such instructions by telephone call-back to the authorized person or persons designated on Exhibit B hereto, and the Bank may rely upon the confirmation of anyone purporting to be the person or persons so designated. The persons and telephone numbers for call-backs may be changed only in a writing actually received and acknowledged by the Bank. The Bank and the beneficiary's bank in any funds transfer may rely solely upon any account numbers or similar identifying numbers provided by the Customer or Secured Party to identify (i) the beneficiary, (ii) the beneficiary's bank, or (iii) an intermediary bank. The Bank may apply any of the deposited funds for any payment order it executes using any such identifying number, even where its use may result in a person other than the beneficiary being paid, or the transfer of funds to a bank other than the beneficiary's bank or an intermediary bank. The parties to this Agreement acknowledge that these security procedures are commercially reasonable.

Section 6. Responsibility of the Bank. The Bank shall have no responsibility or liability to the Secured Party for executing settlements of Financial Assets held in the Account at the direction of the Customer or its authorized representatives, or complying with Entitlement Orders or other directions concerning the Account from the Customer or its authorized representatives, which are received by the Bank before the Bank has received, and had a reasonable opportunity to comply with, a Notice of Exclusive Control. The Bank shall have no responsibility or liability to the Customer for complying with a Notice of Exclusive Control or complying with Entitlement Orders or other directives concerning the Account originated by the Secured Party. The Bank shall have no duty to investigate or make any determination as to whether a default exists under any agreement between the Customer and the Secured Party and shall comply with a Notice of Exclusive Control regardless of whether it believes that any such default exists; for the Bank must fully comply with a Notice of Exclusive Control duly executed by the Secured Party. A Notice of Exclusive Control is duly executed if it is signed by an authorized person of the Secured Party, and it may be delivered to the Bank in any manner set forth in Section 19. This Agreement does not create any obligation or duty for the Bank other than those expressly set forth herein.

Section 7. Standard of Care. Notwithstanding any provision contained herein or in any other document or instrument to the contrary, neither the Bank nor any of its officers,

employees or agents shall be liable for (i) following the instruction of the Secured Party or (ii) in all other respects, for any action taken or not taken by it (or them) under or in connection with this Agreement, except for the Bank's (or their) own gross negligence or willful misconduct. In no event shall the Bank be liable for indirect, special or consequential damages of any kind whatsoever (including lost profits and lost business opportunity) even if it is advised of the possibility of such damages and regardless of the form of action in which any such damages may be claimed. Without limiting the foregoing, and notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere, the Bank and its officers, employees and agents:

- a. shall have no responsibilities, obligations or duties other than those expressly set forth in this Agreement, and no implied duties, responsibilities or obligations shall be read into this Agreement against the Bank; without limiting the foregoing, the Bank shall have no duty to preserve, exercise or enforce rights in the Pledged Assets (against prior parties or otherwise);
- b. may in any instance where the Bank determines that it lacks or is uncertain as to its authority to take or refrain from taking certain action, or as to the requirements of this Agreement under any circumstance before it, delay or refrain from taking action unless and until it has received instructions from the Secured Party or advice from legal counsel, as the case may be;
- c. so long as it and they shall have acted (or refrained from acting) in good faith, shall not be liable for any error of judgment in any action taken, suffered or omitted by, or for any act done or step taken, suffered or omitted by, or for any mistake of fact or law, unless such action constitutes gross negligence or willful misconduct on its (or their) part;
- d. may consult with legal counsel selected by it (or other experts for the Secured Party or the Customer), and shall not be liable for any action taken or not taken by it or them in good faith in accordance with the advice of such experts;
- e. will not be responsible to the Secured Party for any statement, warranty or representation made by any party other than the Bank in connection with this Agreement;
- f. will have no duty to ascertain or inquire as to the performance or observance by the Customer of any of the terms, conditions or covenants of any security agreement with the Secured Party;
- g. will not be responsible to the Secured Party or the Customer for the due execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, effectiveness or sufficiency of this Agreement, (provided, however, that the Bank warrants below that the Bank has legal capacity to enter into this Agreement);
- h. will not incur any liability by acting or not acting in reliance upon any notice, consent, certificate, statement or other instrument or writing believed by it or them to be genuine and signed or sent by the proper party or parties;

- i. will not incur liability for any notice, consent, certificate, statement, wire instruction, telecopy, or other writing which is delayed, canceled or changed without the actual knowledge of the Bank;
- j. shall not be deemed to have or be charged with notice or knowledge of any fact or matter unless a written notice thereof has been received by the Bank at the address and to the person designated in (or as subsequently designated pursuant to) this Agreement;
- k. shall not be obligated or required by any provision of this Agreement to expend or risk the Bank's own funds, or to take any action (including but not limited to the institution or defense of legal proceedings) which in its or their judgment may cause it or them to incur or suffer any expense or liability; provided, however, if the Bank elects to take any such action it shall be entitled to security or indemnity for the payment of the costs, expenses (including but not limited to attorneys' fees) and liabilities which may be incurred therein or thereby, satisfactory to the Bank;
- 1. shall not incur any liability for acts or omissions of any domestic or foreign depository or book-entry system for the central handling of Financial Assets or for any domestic or foreign custodian or subcustodian; and
- m. shall not be responsible for the title, validity or genuineness of any Financial Asset in or delivered into the Account.

Section 8. Indemnification of the Bank.

(a) The Customer agrees to indemnify and hold the Bank and its directors, officers, agents and employees (collectively the "Indemnitees") harmless from and against any and all claims, liabilities, losses, damages, fines, penalties, and expenses, including out-of-pocket and incidental expenses and legal fees (collectively "Losses") that may be imposed on, incurred by, or asserted against, the Indemnitees or any of them for following any Entitlement Orders, instructions or other directions upon which the Bank is authorized to rely pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.

(b) In addition to and not in limitation of paragraph (a) immediately above, the Customer agrees to indemnify and hold the Indemnitees and each of them harmless from and against any and all Losses that may be imposed on, incurred by, or asserted against, the Indemnitees or any of them in connection with or arising out of the Bank's performance under this Agreement, provided the Indemnitees have not acted with gross negligence or engaged in willful misconduct.

(c) The foregoing indemnifications shall survive any termination of this Agreement

Section 9. Compliance with Legal Process and Judicial Orders. If any Pledged Assets subject to this Agreement are at any time attached or levied upon, or in case the transfer, delivery, redemption or withdrawal of any such Pledged Assets shall be stayed or enjoined, or in the case of any other legal process or judicial order affecting such Pledged Assets, the Bank is authorized to comply with any such order in any matter as the Bank or its legal counsel reasonably deems appropriate. If the Bank complies with any process, order, writ, judgment or decree relating to the Pledged Assets subject to this Agreement, then the Bank shall not be liable to the Customer or the Secured Party or to any other person or entity even if such order or process is subsequently modified, vacated or otherwise determined to have been without legal force or effect.

Section 10. Force Majeure. The Bank shall not be responsible for delays or failures in performance resulting from acts beyond its control. Such acts shall include but not be limited to acts of God, strikes, lockouts, riots, acts of war or terrorism, epidemics, nationalization, expropriation, currency restrictions, United States governmental regulations superimposed after the fact, fire, communication line failures, power failures, earthquakes or other disasters; provided, that no such force majeure can delay, invalidate, or can, in any event, be deemed to delay or invalidate any Notice of Exclusive Control of the Secured Party over the Account.

Section 11. Representations. Each of the parties represents and warrants that (i) it is duly incorporated or organized and is validly existing in good standing in its jurisdiction of incorporation or organization, (ii) the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and all documents and instruments to be delivered hereunder or thereunder have been duly authorized, (iii) the person executing this Agreement on its behalf has been duly authorized to act on its behalf, (iv) this Agreement constitutes its legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligation, and (v) its entry into this Agreement will not violate any agreement, law, rule or regulation by which it is bound or by which any of its assets are affected.

Section 12. Customer Agreement. In the event of a conflict between this Agreement and any other agreement between the Bank and the Customer relating to the Account, the terms of this Agreement will prevail, and in all other respects the terms of the other agreement relating to the Account shall apply with respect to any matters not covered by this Agreement. Regardless of any provision in any such agreement, the State of New York is hereby deemed to be the Bank's location for the purposes of this Agreement and the perfection and priority of the Secured Party's security interest in the Account.

Section 13. Termination. The rights and powers granted herein to the Secured Party have been granted in order to perfect its security interest in the Account, are powers coupled with an interest and will neither be affected by the bankruptcy of the Customer nor by the lapse of time. The obligations of the Bank under this Agreement shall continue in effect (i) until the security interest of the Secured Party in the Account has been terminated and the Secured Party has notified the Bank of such termination in writing, or (ii) this Agreement is terminated. Any of the parties may terminate this Agreement upon 30 days' prior written notice to both of the other parties hereto; provided, however, that any Pledged Assets which have not been released by the Secured Party at or prior to the time of termination shall be transferred to a substitute bank designated by the Customer and acceptable to the Secured Party; provided, further, however, that if the Customer has not made such designation of a substitute bank within 10 business days of the notice of termination, the Secured Party may make such designation. The provisions of Sections 7 and 8 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

Section 14. Entire Agreement. This Agreement and the exhibits hereto and the agreements and instruments required to be executed and delivered hereunder set forth the entire agreement of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede and discharge all prior agreements (written or oral) and negotiations and all contemporaneous oral agreements concerning such subject matter and negotiations. There are no oral conditions precedent to the effectiveness of this Agreement.

Section 15. Amendments. No amendment, modification or termination of this Agreement or waiver of any right hereunder shall be binding on any party hereto unless it is in writing and is signed by the party to be charged.

Section 16. Severability. If any term or provision set forth in this Agreement shall be invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement, or the application of such terms or provisions to persons or circumstances, other than those to which it is held invalid or unenforceable, shall be construed in all respects as if such invalid or unenforceable term or provision were omitted.

Section 17. Successors. The terms of this Agreement shall be binding upon, and shall inure to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns.

Section 18. Rules of Construction. In this Agreement, words in the singular number include the plural, and in the plural include the singular; words of the masculine gender include the feminine and the neuter, and when the sense so indicates words of the neuter gender may refer to any gender, and the word "or" is disjunctive but not exclusive. The captions and section numbers appearing in this Agreement are inserted only as a matter of convenience; they do not define, limit or describe the scope or intent of the provisions of this Agreement.

Section 19. Notices. Any notice, request, entitlement Order or other communication required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and deemed to have been properly given when delivered in person, or when sent by telecopy or other electronic means (acceptable to the Bank, if to the Bank) and electronic confirmation of error free receipt is received, or after being sent by certified or registered United States mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid:

If to the Bank:

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. 420 West Van Buren, Mail Code IL1-0113 Chicago, IL 60606 Attention: Rory Nowakowski Telecopier: If to the Customer:

CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC c/o Chrysler LLC 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, MI 48326 Attention: Dianna Hill-Griggs CIMS Tel. No.: Fax No.:

If to the Secured Party:

The United Stated Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, D.C. 20220 Attention: Chief Counsel Facsimile:

Section 20. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument, and any party hereto may execute this Agreement by signing and delivering one or more counterparts.

Section 21. Choice of Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to laws as to conflicts of laws that would have the effect of applying the laws of any other jurisdiction.

Section 22. Fees. The Customer shall pay, from time to time, to the Bank the compensation agreed upon in writing and any other includable expenses incurred in connection herewith.

SECTION 23. CONSENT TO JURISDICTION AND SERVICE. THE BANK, THE SECURED PARTY AND THE CUSTOMER EACH HEREBY ABSOLUTELY AND IRREVOCABLY CONSENTS AND SUBMITS TO THE JURISDICTION OF THE COURTS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK AND OF ANY FEDERAL COURT LOCATED IN THE COUNTY AND STATE OF NEW YORK IN CONNECTION WITH ANY ACTIONS OR PROCEEDINGS BROUGHT AGAINST THE SECURED PARTY OR THE CUSTOMER BY THE BANK OR BY THE SECURED PARTY OR THE CUSTOMER AGAINST THE BANK AND ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY OBJECTION ON THE GROUNDS OF VENUE, FORUM NON CONVENIENS, OR ANY SIMILAR GROUNDS, AND IRREVOCABLY CONSENTS TO SERVICE OF PROCESS BY MAIL OR IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY NEW YORK LAW, AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ITS RIGHT TO ANY JURY TRIAL.

Section 24. No Responsibility Concerning Collateral Agreement. The parties agree that, notwithstanding references to the Master Agreement in this Agreement, the Bank has no interest in, and no duty, responsibility or obligation with respect to, the Master Agreement (including, without limitation, no duty, responsibility or obligation to monitor each party's respective compliance with the Master Agreement or to know the terms of the Master Agreement).

Section 25. Miscellaneous. The parties agree that no settlements of securities transactions for value will be effected by any party to the Account. The Bank shall be entitled to reverse any cash credit previously made to the Account due to error or the non-receipt of any income or dividend distribution.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have entered into this Agreement as of the date set forth above.

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

(Secured Party)

By:____

Name:_____

Neci KashkariTitle:Interim Assistant SecretaryFor Financial Stability

CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC

(Customer) By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: Jan a Buta

Name: Jan A. Bertsch

Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION (Bank)

. ...

Just By:

Rory Nowakowski Asst. Vice President Name:___

Title:____

٠
EXHIBIT A

Pledged Assets

[ON FILE WITH THE BANK]

EXHIBIT B

[List of names of Authorized Persons of the Customer and Secured Party]

Customer:

Name	Signature	Telephone Number
1. Walter Bodden		
2. Sonya DuMoulin		
3. John Cuckovich		
4. Don Linn		

Secured Party:

<u>Name</u>

Signature

Telephone Number

- 1. Neel Kashkari
- 2. James Lambright

EXHIBIT C

[to be placed on Secured Party's Letterhead]

NOTICE OF EXCLUSIVE CONTROL

20

JPMorgan Chase Bank 420 West Van Buren, Mail Code IL1-0113 Chicago, IL 60606 Attention: Rory Nowakowski

> Re: Account Control Agreement dated as of April __, 2009 (the "Agreement") among The United States Department of the Treasury, as Secured Party, Chrysler Warranty SPV LLC, as Customer, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, as Bank, relating to Securities Account No.[___].

Ladies and Gentlemen:

This constitutes the Notice of Exclusive Control referred to in the above referenced Agreement.

You are hereby instructed not to accept any directions, instructions, or Entitlement Orders with respect to the Account or the Pledged Assets credited thereto from any person other than the undersigned, unless otherwise so ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction.

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

By: ____

Name: Title:

ADMINISTRATION AGREEMENT

This Administration Agreement (the "<u>Agreement</u>") is made and entered into by and among Chrysler Warranty SPV LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("<u>Chrysler Warranty</u> <u>SPV</u>"), Chrysler LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Chrysler Motors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Chrysler Motors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Chrysler Canada, Inc., a Canadian corporation, Chrysler de Mexico S.A. de C.V., a Mexican corporation and Chrysler International Corporation, a Delaware corporation (jointly referred to herein as the "<u>Company</u>"). (Each a "<u>Party</u>," and collectively, the "<u>Parties</u>"). Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein have the meanings set forth on <u>Schedule A</u> hereto or, if not set forth therein, in the Loan and Security Agreement.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, Company is obligated under limited warranties to cover new Chrysler vehicles and light trucks sold to retail customers (excluding all fleet sales) for the cost of all parts and labor needed to repair any item on any new Chrysler vehicle, once it has left the manufacturing plant, that is defective in material, workmanship or factory preparation, which are more fully described in <u>Exhibit A</u>, hereto ("<u>Limited Warranties</u>");

WHEREAS, Chrysler Warranty SPV has been formed to establish a source of funds to ensure that the Limited Warranties applicable to Subject Vehicles (the "<u>Subject Limited</u> <u>Warranties</u>") for which Company retains any Limited Warranty obligations (the "<u>Limited</u> <u>Warranty Obligations</u>") will be honored and is intended to provide confidence to consumers considering contracting for the purchase of a new Chrysler vehicle during the Program Period (the "<u>Chrysler Warranty Commitment Program</u>" or the "<u>Program</u>");

WHEREAS, Chrysler Warranty SPV has been or will be initially capitalized with sufficient funds, which consist of funds provided by both Chrysler LLC and Lender, to satisfy the Limited Warranty Obligations under the Chrysler Warranty Commitment Program consistent with the financial projections and assumptions set forth in Exhibit B hereto;

WHEREAS, during the term of the Program, the respective Company will continue to perform the Limited Warranty Obligations in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of the Subject Limited Warranties; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in the event of a Business Failure, Chrysler Warranty SPV will perform the obligations set forth in this Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

Article I. <u>Duties of Chrysler Warranty SPV</u>.

Section 1.01 <u>Administration of Claims</u>. In the event of a Business Failure or in the event Lender has provided notice to Chrysler Warranty SPV that a Business Failure is imminent, Chrysler Warranty SPV shall, as soon as practicable, upon receipt of the prior written approval of Lender, use the funds contributed to it by Chrysler LLC to enter into agreements with one or

more third parties to assume the Limited Warranty Obligations from the Company or provide warranty benefits to the Persons entitled thereto substantially similar to those benefits covered under the Subject Limited Warranties, provided, however, that until such time as Chrysler Warranty SPV has entered into such an agreement with a third party, Chrysler Warranty SPV shall arrange to reimburse any Warranty Servicer that has performed the Limited Warranty Obligations but has not been reimbursed for the cost of performing such obligations by the Company or any other Person prior to a Business Failure, provided further, that such Warranty Servicer provides documentation reasonably satisfactory to the Chrysler Warranty SPV sufficient to establish the cost of performing such Limited Warranty Obligations. Limited Warranty Program Data shall be provided by each Company to Chrysler Warranty SPV within five (5) Business Days after receipt of notice that a Business Failure is imminent.

Section 1.02 <u>Extinguishment of Warranty Liabilities</u>. In the event of a Business Failure, upon the prior written consent of Lender, in addition to transferring or assigning the Limited Warranty Obligations of the Company to a Person legally authorized to provide limited warranty benefits substantially similar to the those benefits covered under the Subject Limited Warranty SPV may take all reasonable actions necessary or appropriate to settle or extinguish the Limited Warranty Obligations in a manner mutually agreeable to the purchaser of a Subject Vehicle.

Section 1.03 <u>Services of Chrysler Warranty SPV</u>. In the event of a Business Failure or in the event Lender has provided notice to Chrysler Warranty SPV that a Business Failure is imminent, prior to such time as Chrysler Warranty SPV has entered into agreements with one or more third parties to assume the Limited Warranty Obligations from the Company or provide warranty benefits substantially similar to those benefits covered under the Subject Limited Warranties, Chrysler Warranty SPV shall use the funds contributed to it by Chrysler LLC to contract with a third party administrator ("TPA Agreement") to provide those services necessary or appropriate to perform the Limited Warranty Obligations in the event of a Business Failure. In the event Chrysler Warranty SPV fails to enter into a TPA Agreement within ten (10) Business Days of the Business Failure or the receipt of the notice of imminent Business Failure referred to above, Lender shall be authorized to negotiate and bind Chrysler Warranty SPV to such a TPA Agreement. The services to be provided by the third party administrator pursuant to the TPA Agreement shall include but not be limited to the following:

- (a) certify the eligibility of claimants under the Subject Limited Warranties, determine the validity of claims, and make any investigations to confirm the validity of the claims as may be necessary.
- (b) process all Subject Limited Warranty claims in a manner consistent with the terms and conditions of the Subject Limited Warranties and any applicable law.
- (c) accurately pay covered claims in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of the Subject Limited Warranties, Company's policies and procedures and any applicable law.
- (d) promptly notify Chrysler Warranty SPV of any claims that are disputed, suspected to be fraudulent, or otherwise questionable (including but not limited to any claims involving

allegations of improper claim handling, breach of contract, misrepresentation, negligence, breach of statutory duty, and failure to act in good faith), refer such claims to Chrysler Warranty SPV for consideration and final decision and act on Company's instructions following such referral.

- (e) notify and forward to Chrysler Warranty SPV within forty-eight (48) hours of receipt of any claims-related inquiries from any regulatory agencies together with any proposed response and supporting documents.
- (f) notify and forward to Chrysler Warranty SPV within forty-eight (48) hours of receipt of any notice or service of actual, threatened, pending, imminent, or existing litigation relating to claims-related matters.
- (g) report to Chrysler Warranty SPV on a mutually agreed basis all detailed claim information in format mutually agreed to by the Parties.
- (h) obtain any and all authorizations and licenses, if any, required to adjust and settle claims on behalf of Chrysler Warranty SPV.
- (i) allow Chrysler Warranty SPV to conduct periodic audits of all claim related materials and claim files.
- (j) perform any other administrative functions incidental to the proper execution of the claim service function as may be required by Company or Chrysler Warranty SPV or as may be required by applicable law.

Section 1.04 <u>Use of Funds</u>. Chrysler Warranty SPV acknowledges and agrees that it will not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, use the funds initially contributed to it by Chrysler LLC or contributed to it pursuant to Section 2.02, or any other monies received by Chrysler Warranty SPV from time to time, for any purpose other than to fulfill its obligations as set forth in Article I <u>Duties of Chrysler Warranty SPV</u> and to make distributions as provided in Sections 1.05, 6.01 and 6.02. All such funds and other monies shall be deposited in the Account established pursuant to and shall be subject to the Account Control Agreement. All disbursements of such funds and other monies shall require the written consent of the Lender.

Section 1.05 <u>Other Governmental Support.</u> Notwithstanding Sections 1.01, 1.02 and 1.03, if any Foreign Government, agency, instrumentality, program, facility or other entity of any type funded or supported by a Foreign Government provides any guaranty, substitute coverage, or any other form of financial support or coverage ("<u>Alternative Government Support</u>") that results in the owner of a Subject Vehicle or any other Person receiving limited warranty benefits or payments substantially similar to the Limited Warranty Obligations of the respective Company, then the Subject Vehicles covered by such Alternative Government Support shall be excluded from the Chrysler Warranty Commitment Program and this Agreement, and upon written notice with supporting detail from the Company, all amounts held by Chrysler Warranty SPV with respect to such Subject Vehicles shall be distributed, except to the extent additional funds are required in accordance with Section 2.02, as follows: (i) twelve percent (12%) of such amount to Chrysler LLC and (ii) eighty-eight percent (88%) of such amount to the Lender (a) to reduce any accrued but unpaid interest due to the Lender with respect to the Warranty Advance pursuant to the Loan And Security Agreement, (b) after all interest due and owing has been paid, to reduce any outstanding principal amount due to the Lender with respect to the Warranty Advance pursuant to the Loan And Security Agreement and (c) thereafter, to any other Obligations related to the Warranty Advance. The Party participating in such Alternative Government Support and Chrysler Warranty SPV shall thereafter have no further obligations under this Agreement in connection with the Subject Vehicle(s) excluded from this Program.

Article II. <u>Obligations of The Company</u>

Section 2.01 <u>Modification of Limited Warranties</u>. Company may modify the coverage provided under the Limited Warranties during the Program Period; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that any modifications of such Limited Warranties shall not be effective without the prior written approval of the Lender.

Section 2.02 Funding of Projected Cost of Limited Warranties. Company warrants that its assumptions and projections concerning the number of Subject Vehicles, by vehicle type and the average cost per vehicle of providing the Limited Warranty Obligations, as set forth in Exhibit B, both of which have been used by and relied upon by Company and the Lender to determine the initial capitalization of Chrysler Warranty SPV, are believed by the Company in good faith to be fair and reasonable and based on historic actual experience of the Company with respect to the Limited Warranties and the Limited Warranty Program Data of each Company. In the event (i) the number of Subject Vehicles increases by more than ten percent (10%) above the projections used to determine the initial capitalization of Chrysler Warranty SPV or (ii) the relative proportion of the different types of Subject Vehicles changes so that the average cost of the Limited Warranty Obligations per vehicle increases by more than ten percent (10%), Chrysler LLC shall contribute additional funds to Chrysler Warranty SPV in an amount sufficient to fund 125% of the revised projected Limited Warranty Obligations for the Subject Vehicles, (the "Additional Funds") provided, however, in determining the Additional Funds to be contributed by Chrysler LLC to Chrysler Warranty SPV, Chrysler LLC shall be entitled to reduce the amount of the Additional Funds by the projected reduction in required Additional Funds attributable to (a) any change in projected Subject Vehicle sales during the remainder of the Program Period and (b) the projected average cost of the Limited Warranty Obligations per vehicle based on the relative proportion of the different types of vehicles projected to be sold during the remainder of the Program Period. Commencing promptly after the execution date of this Agreement, each Company shall provide to Chrysler Warranty SPV, with a copy to Lender, a report, updated monthly thereafter until the end of the Program Period, that sets forth all Subject Vehicles contracted to be sold during the Program Period and all information with respect to such Subject Vehicles that is necessary or appropriate to evaluate the actual projected average cost per vehicle of the Subject Limited Warranties.

Section 2.03 <u>Transfer of Limited Warranties</u>. The Company authorizes Chrysler Warranty SPV to act and to enter into binding agreements on its behalf to transfer or contract for the servicing of the Subject Limited Warranties and Limited Warranty Obligations as provided in Sections 1.01 and 1.03, above.

Section 2.04 <u>Notice to Warranty Servicer</u>. In the event the End Date of the Program Period is changed to a date prior to June 30, 2009 (or such extended time period as the Lender and the Company shall have mutually agreed upon), or upon execution of any amendments to this Agreement that change the obligations of the Parties under Article I hereof, the Company shall immediately provide written notice of such change or amendment to its Warranty Servicers.

Article III. <u>Confidentiality</u>

Section 3.01 <u>Confidentiality</u>. Neither Company nor Chrysler Warranty SPV shall disclose or communicate at any time to any other person any confidential information or trade secrets relating to the business of the other Party or any affiliate or agent thereof, including but not limited to business methods and techniques, research data, marketing and sales information, customer lists, know-how and any other information concerning the business of the other Party or any affiliate or agent thereof, its manner of operation, plans or other data not disclosed to the general public, unless prior written consent is obtained from the other Party. The Limited Warranty Program Data shall be considered confidential information under Section 3.01 by Chrysler Warranty SPV, Lender and any third party that enters into a contract with Chrysler Warranty SPV pursuant to Section 1.03. Chrysler Warranty SPV shall obtain a written agreement from each third party engaged by Chrysler Warranty SPV pursuant to Article I hereof to be bound by the terms of the preceding sentences.

Article IV. <u>Independent Contractor</u>

Section 4.01 <u>Independent Contractor</u>. Chrysler Warranty SPV is an independent contractor, and nothing herein shall be construed to create the relationship of employer/employee, principal/ agent, partners or joint venturers between Chrysler Warranty SPV and Company.

Article V. <u>Limitation of Liability</u>

Section 5.01 <u>Limitation of Liability</u>. To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, none of the Parties, any employee or agent of the Parties or any employee, representative, agent or Affiliate of each Party (collectively, the "<u>Covered Persons</u>") shall be liable to the Company or any other Person that is a party to or is otherwise bound by this Agreement or who has an interest in or claim against the Company for any loss, damage or claim incurred by reason of any act or omission performed or omitted by such Covered Person in good faith on behalf of the Company and in a manner reasonably believed to be within the scope of the authority conferred on such Covered Person by this Agreement, except that a Covered Person shall be liable for any such loss, damage or claim incurred by reason of such Covered Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct.

Article VI. <u>Term and Termination</u>

Section 6.01 <u>Term and Termination</u>. This Agreement shall be effective as of the Effective Date and shall continue for a term ending the earlier of (i) one year after June 30, 2009 (or such extended time period as the Lender and the Company shall have mutually agreed upon), if a Business Failure of Chrysler LLC or any Company has not occurred prior to such date, (the "<u>Final Termination Date</u>"), in which event the obligations of the Chrysler Warranty SPV under

Sections 1.01, 1.02 and 1.03 of this Agreement shall terminate and the respective Company shall retain full responsibility for any remaining Limited Warranty Obligations, (ii) the date Chrysler Warranty SPV has entered into an agreement with a third party as described in Section 1.01; or (iii) upon written notice from Chrysler LLC that it has completed a successful reorganization or restructuring, and delivery of written concurrence by Lender of completion of a successful reorganization or restructuring, as determined by the Lender in its sole discretion, prior to the Final Termination Date (the earlier of (i), (ii) and (iii), the "Termination Date").

Section 6.02 <u>Application of Funds Upon Termination</u>. Upon the Termination Date all amounts available in the Account together with any additional funds contributed by Chrysler LLC pursuant to Section 2.02 and any other monies received by Chrysler Warranty SPV from time to time shall be distributed in the following order of priority:

first, to pay any costs and expenses then due and payable and any other amounts due and payable in accordance with Article 1, hereof, to any Person entitled to payment under Article I, hereof;

second, to pay the outstanding interest due to the Lender with respect to the Warranty Advance pursuant to the Loan And Security Agreement until such outstanding interest amount shall have been paid in full;

third, to pay the outstanding principal amount due to the Lender with respect to the Warranty Advance pursuant to the Loan And Security Agreement until such outstanding principal amount shall have been paid in full;

fourth, to distribute any remaining amount to the Member of Chrysler Warranty SPV in accordance with the terms of the Limited Liability Company Agreement of Chrysler Warranty SPV LLC.

Section 6.03 <u>Survival</u>. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, any provision of this Agreement that contemplates performance or observance subsequent to any termination or expiration of this Agreement shall survive any termination or expiration of this Agreement and continue in full force and effect.

Article VII. <u>Miscellaneous</u>

Section 7.01 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The Parties agree that this Agreement may be transmitted between them by email or facsimile. The Parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures (such as .pdf files) shall constitute original signatures and are binding on all Parties. The original documents shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

Section 7.02 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed under the laws of the State of New York (without regard to conflict of laws principles), all rights and remedies being governed by said laws.

Section 7.03 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties and to their respective successors and permitted assigns.

Section 7.04 <u>Entire Agreement; Modification</u>. This Agreement is intended by the Parties to be the final expression of their agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made.

Section 7.05 <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

Section 7.06 <u>Severability of Provisions.</u> Each provision of this Agreement shall be considered severable and if for any reason any provision or provisions herein are determined to be invalid, unenforceable or illegal under any existing or future law, such invalidity, unenforceability or illegality shall not impair the operation of or affect those portions of this Agreement which are valid, enforceable and legal.

Section 7.07 <u>Amendments</u>. This Agreement may be modified, altered, supplemented or amended pursuant to a written agreement executed by the Parties, provided, however, that the Parties agree that the Program Period End Date may be modified by the Lender as provided in the definition of Program Period and that any change in the Program Period End Date set forth in a Notice provided by the Lender to the Parties shall be incorporated into this Agreement and shall be binding on the Parties. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, so long as any Obligation is outstanding, this Agreement may not be modified, altered, supplemented or amended unless the Lender consents in writing.

Section 7.08 <u>Notices</u>. Any notices required to be delivered hereunder shall be in writing and personally delivered, mailed or sent by telecopy, electronic mail or other similar form of rapid transmission, and shall be deemed to have been duly given upon receipt (a) in the case of the Company, to the Company at its address as may be designated by written notice to the other Parties, (b) in the case of the Chrysler Warranty SPV c/o the Independent Manager at Wilmington Trust SP Services, Inc., 919 North Market Street, Suite 1600, Wilmington, DE 19801, attention: Corporate Trust Admininstration, (c) in case of the Lender and Chrysler LLC, in accordance with the Notice provisions of the Loan and Security Agreement and (d) in the case of any of the foregoing, at such other address as may be designated by written notice to the other Parties.

Section 7.09 <u>Rules of Construction</u>. Definitions in this Agreement and in Schedule A hereto apply equally to both the singular and plural forms of the defined terms. The words "include" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation," and words of masculine, feminine or neuter gender shall mean and include the correlative words of the other genders. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and other words of similar import refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section, paragraph or subdivision. The Section titles appear as a matter of convenience only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement. All Section, paragraph, clause, Exhibit or Schedule references not attributed to a particular document shall be references to such parts of this Agreement. References to any agreement herein includes any schedules and exhibits attached thereto, as well as any amendments, restatements, supplements or other modifications thereto from time to time.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned, intending to be legally bound hereby, have duly executed this Agreement as of the $\frac{2.94}{10}$ day of April, 2009.

CHRYSLER LLC

for a Berta By: 4

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: ¢ Name: An A. Bertsch

Name://an A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER CANADA INC.

By: ______ Name: David Scott Grissom Title: Senior Manager - Controlling Chrysler

Consented and Agreed:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

By _____ Name: Title:

CHRYSLER DE MEXICO S.A. DE C.V.

By: _____ Name: Title:

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

R.te By: C

Name: In A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

U Bata By: C Name: Jan A. Bertsch

Name: Jap/A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Administration Agreement

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned, intending to be legally bound hereby, have duly executed this Agreement as of the 29th day of April, 2009.

CHRYSLER LLC

CHRYSLER DE MEXICO S.A. DE C.V.

By: Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: ____ Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER CANADA INC.

J Gim N By:

Name: David Scott Grissom Title: Senior Manager - Controlling Chrysler

By: ____ Name: Title:

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

By: _____ Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By:

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Consented and Agreed:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

By Name: Title:

Administration Agreement

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned, intending to be legally bound hereby, have duly executed this Agreement as of the 29 H day of April, 2009.

CHRYSLER LLC

By: ________ Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: ________ Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER CANADA INC.

By: _______ Name: David Scott Grissom Title: Senior Manager - Controlling Chrysler CHRYSLER DE MEXICO S.A. DE C.V.

By

Name: Cristina Alcalá Title: Senior Legal Manager

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

By: ______ Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: _____

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Consented and Agreed:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

By _____ Name: Title:

Administration Agreement

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned, intending to be legally bound hereby, have duly executed this Agreement as of the agth day of April, 2009.

CHRYSLER LLC

By: _____ Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER MOTORS LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: _____ Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER CANADA INC.

By: ____ Name: David Scott Grissom Title: Senior Manager - Controlling Chrysler

CHRYSLER DE MEXICO S.A. DE C.V.

By: _____ Name: Title:

CHRYSLER INTERNATIONAL **CORPORATION**

By: _____ Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

CHRYSLER WARRANTY SPV LLC

By: CHRYSLER LLC, as Member

By: _____

Name: Jan A. Bertsch Title: Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Consented and Agreed:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

By

Name: Title:

Neel Kashkari Interim Assistant Secretary For Financial Stability

SCHEDULE A

Definitions

A. <u>Definitions</u>

When used in this Agreement, the following terms not otherwise defined herein have the following meanings:

"<u>Account</u>" means the securities account established pursuant to the Account Control Agreement.

"<u>Account Control Agreement</u>" means the Account Control Agreement between Chrysler Warranty SPV and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. dated April 29, 2009.

"<u>Affiliate</u>" means a Person that directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, another Person.

"Bankruptcy" means, with respect to any Person, (i) if such Person makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, (ii) if such Person files a voluntary petition in bankruptcy, (iii) if such Person is adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent, or has entered against it an order for relief, in any bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings, (iv) if such Person files a petition or answer seeking for itself any reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation or similar relief under any statute, law or regulation, (v) if such Person files an answer or other pleading admitting or failing to contest the material allegations of a petition filed against it in any proceeding of this nature, (vi) if such Person seeks, consents to or acquiesces in the appointment of a trustee, receiver or liquidator of the Person or of all or any substantial part of its properties, or (vii) if 60 days after the commencement of any proceeding against such Person seeking reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation or similar relief under any statute, law or regulation, readjustment, liquidation or similar relief under any statute, law or regulation, readjustment, liquidation or similar relief under any statute, law or regulation, and proceeding has not been dismissed, or if within 60 days after the appointment without such Person's consent or acquiescence of a trustee, receiver or liquidator of such Person or of all or any substantial part of such Person or stayed, or within 60 days after the expiration of any such stay, the appointment is not vacated.

"<u>Business Failure</u>" means a bankruptcy, other reorganization, restructuring or cessation of business of Chrysler LLC in which it or any subsidiary or affiliate terminates, dishonors or rejects Limited Warranty Obligations, but excludes a reorganization or restructuring for purposes of implementing a plan acceptable to the Lender.

"<u>Company</u>" means Chrysler Motors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Chrysler Canada, Inc., a Canadian corporation, Chrysler de Mexico S.A. de C.V., a Mexican corporation and Chrysler International Corporation, a Delaware corporation.

"End Date" shall have the meaning set forth in the definition of Program Period.

"<u>Foreign Government</u>" means any government or governmental authority, quasigovernmental authority, instrumentality, court, government or self-regulatory organization, commission, tribunal or organization, or any governmental regulatory body of any country other than the United States and any of its departments and agencies.

"<u>Limited Warranty Program Data</u>" means any information necessary or appropriate to evaluate the actual and projected average cost per vehicle of the Limited Warranty Obligations, including, but not limited to, (i) historic claims information with respect to each Limited Warranty program by vehicle type for the immediately preceding five years, and (ii) the projected claims experience for the Limited Warranties.

"Lender" means the United States Department of the Treasury, and its permitted successors and assigns.

"Loan and Security Agreement" means the Loan And Security Agreement dated as of January 2, 2009 between Chrysler Holding LLC and The United States Department Of The Treasury, as amended from time to time.

"<u>Notice</u>" means notice provided pursuant to Section 7.08 of this Agreement.

"<u>Person</u>" means any individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, or other organization, whether or not a legal entity, and any governmental authority.

"<u>Program Period</u>" means the time period from March 30, 2009 ("Beginning Date") to June 30, 2009 ("End Date"), inclusive, or such extended time period as the Lender and Company shall mutually agree upon in writing, provided, however, that the Lender shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to modify the End Date to a date prior to June 30, 2009 (or such extended time period as the Lender and Company shall have mutually agreed upon) by providing written Notice to the Company and Chrysler LLC.

"<u>Subject Vehicle</u>" means any retail (non-fleet) vehicle contracted to be sold by the Company during the Program Period.

"<u>Warranty Advance</u>" shall have the same meaning as such term has in Amendment Number Three to the Loan And Security Agreement

"<u>Warranty Servicer</u>" means any authorized Chrysler, Dodge or Jeep dealer or vehicle repair facility that has been approved by the Company or other entity acting on the Company's behalf to provide repair services required to satisfy the Limited Warranty Obligations.

Exhibit A

Form of Warranties Applicable to Subject Vehicles

Exhibit B

Initial Capitalization Projections.

[Redacted in response to Chrysler's request.]

July 9, 2009

NOTICE

Chrysler Group LLC 1000 Chrysler Drive Auburn Hills, MI 48326 Attention: Ken Nilson, Senior Manager - Treasury Telecopy: 248-512-1772

Re: Administration Agreement dated as of April 29, 2009, by and among Chrysler Warranty SPV LLC, Chrysler LLC, Chrysler Motors LLC, Chrysler Canada, Inc., Chrysler de Mexico S.A. de C.V., and Chrysler International Corporation.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

In accordance with Section 6.01(iii) of the Administration Agreement, the undersigned Lender hereby agrees Chrysler LLC has completed a successful restructuring as of June 10, 2009. The Termination Date under the Administration Agreement shall be July 10, 2009.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

By: Mine: Duane Morse

Title: Chief Risk and Compliance Officer

AMENDMENT NUMBER FOUR to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT dated as of January 2, 2009 between CGI HOLDING LLC and

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

This AMENDMENT NUMBER FOUR (this "<u>Amendment Number Four</u>") to the Loan and Security Agreement referenced below is entered into as of July 23, 2009, by and between CGI HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, formerly known as Chrysler Holding LLC (the "Borrower"), and the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "<u>Lender</u>"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement (defined below).

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have entered into that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement");

WHEREAS, on April 30, 2009, Chrysler LLC and twenty-four other Subsidiaries of the Borrower (each listed on Schedule 1 hereto) entered voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Code in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York (the "<u>Chrysler Bankruptcy</u>");

WHEREAS, pursuant to the First Lien Credit Agreement, dated as of June 10, 2009 (the "<u>NewCo Agreement</u>"), by and among New CarCo Acquisition LLC, the Lender and the other lenders party thereto from time to time, New CarCo Acquisition LLC has assumed \$500,000,000 of Borrower's outstanding loans under the Loan Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have agreed to enter into this Amendment Number Four to address issues related to the Chrysler Bankruptcy, including the payment of FinCo Distributions and Proceeds and Lender's rights and remedies resulting from the Chrysler Bankruptcy;

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Lender desire to amend certain terms and provisions of the Loan Agreement as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

1. AMENDMENTS

1.1. The following definitions are hereby added to Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement in the correct alphabetical order:

"Bankrupt Loan Parties" shall mean the Loan Parties listed at numbers 1-6 and 9-25 on Schedule 1 attached hereto.

"Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties" shall mean the Borrower, CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC, and CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC.

"<u>Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default</u>" shall mean, subject to Section 2.2(d) of Amendment Number Four to the Loan Agreement, any Default, other than the Specified Defaults.

"Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Event of Default" shall mean, subject to Section 2.2(d) of Amendment Number Four to the Loan Agreement, (a) any Event of Default, other than the Specified Defaults, and (b) the inaccuracy of any of the Borrower's representations and warranties pursuant to Section 3 of Amendment Number Four to this Loan Agreement.

"Borrower Equity Holders" shall mean the holders of the Equity Interests in the Borrower.

"Chrysler Financial" shall mean Chrysler Financial Services Americas LLC.

"<u>DIP Credit Facility</u>" shall mean that certain Second Lien Secured Priming Superpriority Debtor-in-Possession Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2009, by and among the Borrower, as borrower, and the Lender and Export Development Canada, as lenders.

"<u>FinCo Credit Agreement</u>" shall mean any credit agreement or other financing arrangement to which Chrysler Financial is a party and under which Chrysler Financial has outstanding obligations as of July 23, 2009.

"<u>FinCo Distributions and Proceeds</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in Section 4.01(a) of Appendix A to this Loan Agreement.



"FinCo Support Amount" shall mean the amount of the outstanding Obligations.

"Forbearance Default" shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in Section 2.4 of Amendment Four to this Loan Agreement.

"InterCo" shall mean FinCo Intermediate HoldCo LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.

"<u>Master Transaction Agreement</u>" shall mean the Master Transaction Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2009, among Fiat S.p.A., New CarCo Acquisition LLC, Chrysler LLC and the other Sellers identified therein, as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time.

"<u>Operating Expenses</u>" shall mean, with respect to any Person, all costs and expenses of ownership and operation of the Person's assets and the business, including, but not limited to, payroll costs, costs of materials, taxes, insurance premiums, utility costs, costs of repairs and maintenance, costs for general, administrative, and overhead matters, outside accountants' expenses, and any other expenses incurred in the ordinary course of operating the Person's business.

"Reserves" shall mean, with respect to any Person, reserves established by such Person in

accordance with GAAP.

"<u>Section 363 Sale Order</u>" shall mean the Order (I) Authorizing the Sale of Substantially All of the Debtors' Assets Free and Clear of All Liens, Claims, Interests and Encumbrances, (II) Authorizing the Assumption and Assignment of Certain Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases in Connection therewith and Related Procedures and (III) Granting Related Relief, entered by the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York on June 1, 2009.

"Section 363 Sale Transaction" shall mean the Disposition of certain assets of the Loan Parties pursuant to the Master Transaction Agreement, the "Transaction Agreements" (as defined in the Master Transaction Agreement), the "Deferred Closing Agreement" (as defined in the Master Transaction Agreement) and the Section 363 Sale Order.

"Specified Defaults" shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in Section 2.2 of Amendment Number Four to this Loan Agreement.

"Trigger Date" shall mean the earlier of

and (b)

the date of a breach by a Borrower-Controlled Loan Party of its obligations pursuant to Section 7.27 of Appendix A to this Loan Agreement or Section 4.01 of Appendix A to this Loan Agreement.

"Trigger Date Calculation Period" shall mean any rolling three full calendar month period, with the first such three full calendar month period to commence on July 1, 2009.

1.2. The definition of "Borrower" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>Borrower</u>" shall mean CGI Holding LLC (F/K/A Chrysler Holding LLC), a Delaware limited liability company.

1.3. The definition of "Expiration Date" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows, and all references to "Expiration Date" in the Loan Documents are replaced by "Legal Final Maturity Date":

"Legal Final Maturity Date" shall mean November 3, 2019.

1.4. The definition of "Maturity Date" in Section 1.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>Maturity Date</u>" shall mean the earlier of (a) fifteen days after the occurrence of a Forbearance Default and (b) the Legal Final Maturity Date.

1.5. The definition of "Maximum Loan Amount" in Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"Maximum Loan Amount" shall mean \$3,500,000,000.

1.6. The definition of "Obligations" in Section 1.01 the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by replacing "Borrower's" in part (d) thereof with "Loan Parties".

1.7. Section 4.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

4.01 Collateral; Security Interest

(a) Notwithstanding any provision of the Loan Agreement or the other Loan Documents to the contrary, including, without limitation, any Lien on or security interest in any assets or property of the Borrower, the Lender's recourse for the payment or performance of the Obligations to any direct or indirect Equity Interest of Borrower in InterCo or any of its Subsidiaries (including, without limitation, Chrysler Financial) shall be limited to, without duplication, (i) distributions paid to and received by the Borrower on or in respect of the Borrower's Equity Interests in InterCo (and of InterCo's Equity

Interests in Chrysler Financial), and (ii) proceeds (net of disposition costs, fees, expenses, and taxes) paid to and received by the Borrower from or in respect of any sale, repurchase, or redemption of such Equity Interests in InterCo (and of InterCo's Equity Interests in Chrysler Financial) (collectively, "FinCo Distributions and Proceeds"). The FinCo Distributions and Proceeds shall be paid as follows (subject to Section 4.01(b) below):



(2) the Borrower shall cause the next \$2,062,000,000 of FinCo Distributions and Proceeds to be paid directly to the Borrower Equity Holders; and

(3) thereafter, the Borrower shall cause, pro rata, sixty percent (60%) of any additional FinCo Distributions and Proceeds to be paid to the Borrower Equity Holders, and shall cause the remaining forty percent (40%) of such additional FinCo Distributions and Proceeds to be paid to the Lender,



The Borrower shall make payments owing to the Lender pursuant to clauses (1) and (3) above until such time as all Obligations have been fully satisfied.

(b) (1) The Borrower shall make or cause to be made the payments described in Section 4.01(a)(1) through (3) above in the event that there are any FinCo Distributions and Proceeds (including, without limitation, pursuant to Section 7.27 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement), and shall pay in full all Obligations in no event later than the earlier of (a) and (b) the Legal Final Maturity Date.



CHRYSLER CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION



(c) The Lender hereby waives any and all rights to receive any payment, distribution or recovery from the FinCo Distributions and Proceeds, except in accordance with Section 4.01(a) above, including (without limitation) any payment, distribution or recovery made on account of the Obligations in any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, dissolution, reorganization, arrangement, winding up, composition or readjustment of debt, moratorium, delinquency, or liquidation law of any jurisdiction. This limitation shall not apply to any subsequent transactions entered into by the Lender to or for the benefit of one or more members of the Chrysler Group.

(e) This Section 4.01 and Section 7.27 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement shall survive for so long as any Obligations remain outstanding, nothwithstanding the occurrence of a bankruptcy of any Loan Party, InterCo or Chrysler Financial, the termination of any Loan Document, or the occurrence of any Default, Event of Default, Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default, Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default, Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default, Forbearance Default, the Final Winding-Up Date, the Legal Final Maturity Date, or any other event or circumstance.

1.8. Section 6.26(c) of the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted.

1.9. Section 7.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted.

1.10. Sections 7.01(a), (b) and (c) of the Loan Agreement are hereby amended and restated in their entirety to read as follows:

(a) as soon as available and in any event within forty-five (45) days after the end of each month, commencing with respect to the month of August 2009, the Consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties as at the end of such month and the related unaudited Consolidated statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties for such month and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such month, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year;

(b) as soon as available and in any event within sixty (60) days after the end of each of the first three quarterly fiscal periods of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the Consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties as at the end of such period and the related unaudited Consolidated statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties for such period and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such period, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year;

(c) as soon as available and in any event within ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the Consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties as at the end of such fiscal year and the related Consolidated statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties for such year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, accompanied by an opinion thereon of independent certified public accountants of recognized national standing, which opinion shall state that said Consolidated financial statements fairly present the Consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties at the end of, and for, such fiscal year in accordance with GAAP;

1.11. Section 7.01(h) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

as soon as available and in any event within thirty (30) days after the end of each of the first quarterly fiscal period of each fiscal year of the Borrower commencing in the year 2010, updated Schedules to this Loan Agreement, which shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of the last Business Day of such fiscal period, provided, however, that (1) such updated Schedules shall be required to include information relating to only the Borrower-Controlled-Loan Parties, and (2) no update shall be required for a particular Schedule, if the information reflected on the latest version of such Schedule has not changed.

1.12. Section 7.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the word "and" after the end of subsection (f), replacing the "." at the end of subsection (h) with a ";", and adding the following new subsections (i), (j), (k), and (l) thereto:

(i) (1) as soon as available, but in any event within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year of Chrysler Financial, a copy of the audited Consolidated balance sheet of Chrysler Financial and its Consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such year and the related audited Consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, member's interest, and cash flows for such year, and commencing with the fiscal period

ending December 31, 2009, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, reported on by an independent certified public accountant of nationally recognized standing;

(2) as soon as available, but in any event not later than 45 days after the end of each of the first three quarterly periods of each fiscal year of Chrysler Financial, commencing with the fiscal quarter ending September 30, 2009, the unaudited Consolidated balance sheet of Chrysler Financial and its Consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such quarter and the related unaudited Consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, member's interest and cash flows for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such quarter and setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, certified by a Responsible Person of Chrysler Financial as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to the absence of normal year end audit adjustments and footnotes); and



(k) no later than the twentieth day of each calendar month, a certificate executed by a Responsible Person of the Borrower that the Borrower is in compliance with Section

4.01(b)(2) of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement and providing reasonable evidence of such compliance; and

(1) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Loan Agreement, (i) the audited financial statements required by this Section 7.01 shall be acceptable to the Lender notwithstanding that the accompanying auditor's opinion is qualified with respect to going concern issues and (ii) the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties shall be required to use only commercially reasonable efforts in complying with GAAP with respect to the financial statements required by this Section 7.01, provided that calculations of Reserves shall be made in full compliance with GAAP.

1.13. The last paragraph of Section 7.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

The Borrower will furnish to the Lender, at the time it furnishes each set of financial statements pursuant to paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) above, a certificate of a Responsible Person of the Borrower in substantially the form of Exhibit E, wherein such Responsible Person shall certify that, (i) said Consolidated financial statements fairly present the Consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied, as at the end of, and for, such period (subject to normal year-end audit adjustments and the absence of footnotes if applicable), and (ii) to the best of such Responsible Person's knowledge, and except for any Specified Defaults, each Borrower-Controlled Loan Party during such fiscal period or year has observed or performed all of its covenants and other agreements in all material respects, is in compliance with the representations and warranties in this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents and has satisfied every material condition contained in this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents to be observed, performed or satisfied by them, and such Responsible Person has obtained no knowledge of any Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default or Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Event of Default except as specified in such certificate (and, if any Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default or Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, describing the same in reasonable detail and describing the action the Borrower has taken or proposes to take with respect thereto).

1.14. Section 7.02 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted.

1.15. Section 7.02(f) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by adding the following sentence to the end thereof:

Insurance. Promptly upon any material change in the insurance coverage required of any Borrower-Controlled Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document, with copy of evidence of same attached;

1.16. Section 7.02(i) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(i) Reserved.

1.17. Section 7.02(j) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(j) Liquidity. On the first Monday of each calendar month(or if such day is not a Business Day, the next succeeding Business Day), beginning on Tuesday, September 8, 2009, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender a liquidity status report, detailing, with respect to the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties (on a Consolidated and consolidating basis): (i) any material changes in their business since the date of the last status report; (ii) any transfer, sale, pledge or other Disposition of any material asset since the date of the last status report; and (iii) any changes to their capital structure in a form agreed to between the parties;

1.18. Section 7.02(k) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(k) Expense Policy. Within fifteen (15) days after the start of each calendar month, beginning with September, 2009, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender a certification signed by a Responsible Person of the Borrower that (i) the Expense Policy conforms to the requirements set forth herein; (ii) the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties are in compliance with the Expense Policy; and (iii) there have been no material amendments to the Expense Policy or deviations from the Expense Policy other than those that have been disclosed to and approved by the Lender; and

1.19. Section 7.03 of the Loan Agreement is hereby replaced with "Reserved."

1.20. Section 7.17 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted.

1.21. Section 7.19 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted.

1.22. Section 7.19 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(a) Other than as set forth in Appendix A, at all times from August 31, 2009 through the term of this Loan Agreement, the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties shall maintain and implement an Expense Policy and distribute the Expense Policy to all employees covered under the Expense Policy. Any material amendments to the Expense Policy shall require the prior written consent of the Lender, and any material deviations from the Expense Policy, whether in contravention thereof or pursuant to waivers provided for thereunder, shall promptly be reported to the Lender.

(b) The Expense Policy shall, at a minimum: (i) require compliance with all Applicable Law, (ii) apply to the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties, (iii) govern (A) the hosting, sponsorship or other payment for conferences and events, (B) travel accommodations and expenditures, (C) consulting arrangements with outside service providers, (D) any new lease or acquisition of real estate, (E) expenses relating to office or facility renovations or relocations, and (F) expenses relating to entertainment or holiday parties; and (iv) provide for (A) internal

reporting and oversight, and (B) mechanisms for addressing non-compliance with the Expense Policy.

1.23. Section 7.24 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted.



1.25. Section 7.29 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

(a) The Borrower shall promptly establish internal controls to provide reasonable assurance of compliance in all material respects with each of the Borrower's covenants and agreements set forth in Sections 7.17, 7.18, 7.19, and 7.28 hereof and shall collect,

maintain and preserve reasonable records evidencing such internal controls and compliance therewith, a copy of which records shall be provided to the Lender promptly upon request. On the fifteenth day after the last day of each calendar quarter (or, if such day is not a Business Day, on the first Business Day after such day) commencing with September 30, 2009, the Borrower shall deliver to the Lender (at its address set forth in Section 11.02 of the Loan Agreement) a report setting forth in reasonable detail (x) the status of implementing such internal controls and (y) the Borrower's compliance (including any instances of material non-compliance) with such covenants and agreements; provided that if the information to be provided pursuant to clause (y) is duplicative of the information set forth in the certifications delivered by the Borrower pursuant to Sections 7.02(k) and 7.02(l), the Borrower will be deemed to be in compliance with this report shall be accompanied by a certification duly executed by an SEO of the Borrower stating that such quarterly report is accurate in all material respects to the best of such SEO's knowledge, which certification shall be made subject to the requirements and penalties set forth in Title 18, United States Code, Section 1001.

- (b) Reserved.
- (c) Reserved.

1.26. A new Section 7.31 is hereby added to Appendix A to the Loan Agreement to read as follows:



1.27. Section 8.05 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

Notwithstanding anything contained in the Loan Agreement or the other Loan Document to the contrary, all FinCo Distributions and Proceeds, in respect of the amounts that the Borrower is entitled to pay to the Borrower Equity Holders pursuant to Section 4.01(a) of Appendix A, shall not be subject to Section 8.05 of the Loan Agreement and may be distributed or otherwise paid to the holders of the Equity Interests of the Borrower, provided that such amounts are not then subject to any amounts due and payable to the Lender;

1.28. Section 9.01(d) of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

any Loan Party shall breach any covenant contained in Section 4.01, Section 7.03, Section 7.17, Section 7.28, Section 7.29, Section 7.30 or Section 8 hereof; provided that,

with respect to breaches of Section 7.28, Section 7.29 and Section 7.30, such breach has not been remedied within ten (10) days; or

1.29. Schedule 6.29 to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended by amending and restating clauses (xii) and (xviii) thereof in their entirety as follows:

(xii) any distributions or other payments that the Borrower is entitled to pay to the Borrower Equity Holders pursuant to Section 4.01(a) of Appendix A to this Loan Agreement;

(xviii) any direct or indirect Equity Interest of the Borrower in InterCo or any of its Subsidiaries, other than FinCo Distributions and Proceeds to the extent of amounts that the Borrower is required to pay to the Lender pursuant to Section 4.01(a) of Appendix A.

1.30. The Borrower has notified the Lender that the Borrower has changed the Borrower's name from "Chrysler Holding LLC", a Delaware limited liability company, to "CGI Holding LLC", a Delaware limited liability company. The Lender hereby acknowledges the above described name change.

1.31. The Lender acknowledges that New CarCo Acquisition LLC assumed \$500,000,000 of the outstanding principal balance of the initial Advance on June 10, 2009 pursuant to the NewCo Agreement and that on the date hereof, the outstanding principal balance of the initial Advance is \$3,500,000,000, the outstanding principal balance of the initial Additional Note is \$266,800,000, and the outstanding principal balance of the Additional Note relating to the Warranty Advance is \$18,684,714.

1.32. The parties hereto agree that, as a clarification of Section 7.20 of the Loan Agreement and the defined terms referenced therein, the restructuring of Chrysler LLC and its Subsidiaries required by the Loan Agreement has been accomplished by the Section 363 Sale Transaction and that the Section 363 Sale Transaction constitutes a Restructuring Plan satisfying the requirements of Section 7.20 of the Loan Agreement.

1.33. The parties hereto agree that Chrysler de Venezuela LLC shall no longer be a Loan Party.

2. DEFAULTS AND FORBEARANCE

2.1. The Borrower acknowledges and agrees that (i) the Chrysler Bankruptcy constitutes and/or has caused various Defaults and Events of Default under the Loan Agreement with respect to the Bankrupt Loan Parties (the "<u>Bankruptcy Defaults</u>"), (ii) the Bankruptcy Defaults are continuing as of the date hereof, and (iii) the Lender is entitled to exercise its rights and remedies under the Loan Documents against the Bankrupt Loan Parties as a result of the occurrence and continuance of the Bankruptcy Defaults, including, without limitation, pursuant to Sections 4, 7.24 and 10 of the Loan Agreement.

2.2. (a) The Borrower acknowledges and agrees that (i) the Defaults and Events of Default set forth in Sections A.1 and B of Schedule 2 of this Amendment Number Four have occurred and that the Defaults and Events of Default set forth in Section A.2 of Schedule 2 of

this Amendment Number Four may occur in the future with respect to the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties (such existing and potential future Defaults and Events of Default, collectively, the "Specified Defaults"); (ii) the Specified Defaults set forth in Sections A.1 and B of Schedule 2 of this Amendment Number Four are continuing as of the date hereof, and (iii) the Lender is entitled to exercise its rights and remedies under the Loan Documents against the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties as a result of the occurrence and continuance of such Specified Defaults, absent the forbearance provided for hereunder.

(b) Until and including August 31, 2009, the Borrower may add Specified Defaults to Schedule 2 only if the Lender approves of such additions, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld and shall be deemed to exist if the Lender has not rejected such additions within five (5) days of the Borrower delivering written notice to the Lender thereof.

(c) On and after September 1, 2009, the Borrower may add additional Specified Defaults to Schedule 2 only if (a) such Specified Defaults had occurred and were continuing as of the date hereof, (b) the Borrower was unaware of such additional Specified Defaults as of the date hereof after due investigation, (c) the Borrower notifies the Lender of such additional Specified Defaults within five (5) days of becoming aware thereof and (d) the Lender, in its sole discretion, approves of such additions to Schedule 2, which approval shall be deemed to exist if the Lender has not rejected such additions within five (5) days of the Borrower delivering written notice to the Lender thereof.

(d) From and after the date of this Amendment Number Four, exclusively for the purposes of determining whether a Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default or a Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Event of Default has occurred and as specified in Section 3.1 below, the definitions of the following defined terms as used in the Loan Agreement and Appendix A thereto shall be construed as follows:

(i) "Consolidated Subsidiaries" shall be deemed not to include the Bankrupt Loan Parties;

(ii) "Controlled Affiliates" shall be deemed not to include the Bankrupt Loan Parties and each Subsidiary of any Bankrupt Loan Party;

(iii) "ERISA Affiliate" of any Borrower-Controlled Loan Party shall be deemed not to include the Bankrupt Loan Parties and each Subsidiary of any Bankrupt Loan Party;

(iv) "Facility Collateral" shall be deemed to include only (A) the Facility Collateral pledged by the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties under the Loan Agreement, the Guaranty, and the Intellectual Property Agreement, as applicable, and (B) the Collateral (as defined in the Equity Pledge Agreement) pledged to the Lender by CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC, CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC and the Borrower, in each case, that is not Excluded Collateral;

(v) "Guarantors" shall be deemed not to include the Bankrupt Loan Parties;
(vi) "Loan Documents" shall mean the terms and provisions of the documents identified as Loan Documents, as such terms and provisions apply only to the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties;

(vii) "Loan Parties" shall be deemed not to include the Bankrupt Loan Parties;

(viii) "Pledged Entity" shall be deemed to mean CarCo Intermediate HoldCo I LLC, CarCo Intermediate HoldCo II LLC, or either of them;

(ix) "Pledgors" shall be deemed not to include the Bankrupt Loan Parties;

(x) "Relevant Companies" shall be deemed not to include the Bankrupt Loan Parties; and

(xi) "Subsidiaries" shall be deemed not to include the Bankrupt Loan Parties.

2.3. The Borrower further acknowledges and agrees that, pursuant to Section 10(a) of the Loan Agreement, the Bankruptcy Defaults and the Specified Defaults have caused the principal amount of all Advances (except the Warranty Advance) to become immediately due and payable on and as of April 30, 2009, with interest thereon from and after such date accruing at the Post-Default Rate. For the avoidance of doubt, the Loan Parties shall remain subject to all limitations and restrictions imposed upon them as a result of the Bankruptcy Defaults and Specified Defaults, including those in Section 8.05 of the Loan Agreement.

2.4. Notwithstanding the occurrence and continuance of the Specified Defaults, unless a Forbearance Default (defined below) occurs, the Lender will forbear from exercising its rights and remedies under the Loan Documents against the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties arising from (x) the Specified Defaults and (y) Defaults and Events of Defaults that are not Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Defaults or Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Events of Default, respectively, except as provided in Section 2.3 of this Amendment Number Four. A "Forbearance Default" shall occur if:

(a) the Borrower breaches Section 4.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement (as amended by this Amendment Number Four) or Section 7.27 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement (as amended by this Amendment Number Four) and such breach continues for three Business Days;

(b) a Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Event of Default, shall have occurred (whether prior to or after the date hereof);

(c)

(d) the Legal Final Maturity Date occurs.

If a Forbearance Default shall occur (unless the Lender in its sole discretion has granted the Borrower a waiver, additional forbearance, or approved an amendment to the Loan Agreement), then the agreement herein of the Lender to forbear shall automatically terminate and, subject to Section 4.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement including, for the avoidance of doubt,

subsections (a), (c) and (e) thereof, the Lender may take whatever action against the Loan Parties and/or the Facility Collateral as may be available to it and which it in its sole discretion deems necessary or appropriate, without demand, protest, presentment or any other notice of any kind.

2.5. Except as stated herein, the Lender expressly reserves all other rights and remedies available to it under the Loan Documents and all other related agreements, and all rights, remedies, obligations, and liabilities created or evinced thereby with respect to the Specified Defaults. Except as stated herein, the Lender shall not be deemed to have waived or modified any of its rights hereunder or under any other agreement, instrument or paper signed by Borrower unless such waiver or modification is in writing and signed by the Lender. No failure or delay on the part of the Lender in exercising any right, power or remedy hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or remedy hereunder. The remedies herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any remedies provided by law or under the Loan Documents.

3. <u>REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BORROWER</u>

The Borrower represents and warrants that, upon its execution and delivery of this Amendment Number Four:

3.1. The representations and warranties of the Borrower set forth in the Loan Agreement as amended by this Amendment Number Four, as such representations are interpreted using the definitions in Section 2.2(d) above and other than the representations in Sections 6.03 and 6.09 (only to the extent such Section 6.09 relates to the Loan Agreement), are true and correct in all material respects.

3.2. No Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default or Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; provided that, for purposes of Sections 2.4(b) and 5.2 of this Amendment Number Four, this Section 3.2 shall be subject to the Borrower's rights to supplement the list of Specified Defaults on Schedule 2 pursuant to Sections 2.2(b) and (c) of this Amendment Number Four.

3.3. Schedule 1 includes all the Bankrupt Loan Parties, and all the Bankrupt Loan Parties remain subject to the Chrysler Bankruptcy proceedings. The Bankrupt Loan Parties sold, transferred, assigned, and otherwise conveyed substantially all of their assets to New CarCo Acquisition LLC (including the Equity Interests of Chrysler de Venezuela LLC) pursuant to the Section 363 Sale Transaction.

3.4. The Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties and the Bankrupt Loan Parties together constitute all of the Loan Parties.

3.5. The Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties do not own any Facility Collateral that is Intellectual Property.

3.6. To the best of the Borrower's knowledge, Schedule 2 is a true, correct and complete statement of the Specified Defaults; provided that, for purposes of Sections 2.4(b) and 5.2 of this

Amendment Number Four, this Section 3.6 shall be subject to the Borrower's rights to supplement the list of Specified Defaults on Schedule 2 pursuant to Sections 2.2(b) and (c) of this Amendment Number Four.

4. <u>FEES AND EXPENSES</u>

The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Lender for all fees and out of pocket expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the documentation of this Amendment Number Four (including all reasonable fees and out of pocket costs and expenses of the Lender's legal counsel incurred in connection with this Amendment Number Four), pursuant to Section 11.03(b) of the Loan Agreement.

5. <u>CONDITIONS PRECEDENT</u>

This Amendment Number Four shall become effective upon the satisfaction or waiver of the following conditions precedent:

5.1. The parties hereto shall each have received a copy of this Amendment Number Four duly executed by the other party.

5.2. The representations and warranties in Section 3 hereof shall be true and correct in all material respects.

6. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>

6.1. <u>Construction</u>. This Amendment Number Four is executed pursuant to the Loan Agreement, and shall (unless otherwise expressly indicated therein) be construed, administered or applied in accordance with the terms and provisions thereof. No provision of this Amendment Number Four shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of the Lender or the Borrower by reason of the Lender or the Borrower having or being deemed to have structured or drafted such provision of this Amendment Number Four. Whenever the Loan Agreement is referred to in the Loan Documents or any of the instruments, agreements or other documents or papers executed and delivered in connection therewith, it shall be deemed to mean the Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby.

This Amendment Number Four is limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed to be a consent to a waiver, amendment or modification of any other term or condition of the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or any of the documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith except as expressly provided herein, and this Amendment Number Four shall not be considered a novation.

This Amendment Number Four shall not prejudice any right or rights that the Lender may have now or in the future under or in connection with the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith. Notwithstanding anything in the Loan Documents to the contrary, if the provisions of this Amendment Number Four conflict with those of any of the Loan Documents, the provisions hereof shall control.

6.2. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment Number Four may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that this Amendment Number Four may be transmitted between them by e-mail or facsimile. The parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures (such as ".pdf" files) shall constitute original signatures, and are binding on all parties. The original documents shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

6.3. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Amendment Number Four shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with the applicable terms and provisions of Section 11.10 of the Loan Agreement.

6.4. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Amendment Number Four shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to their respective successors and permitted assigns.

6.5. Entire Agreement; Modification. Except as expressly provided in this Amendment Number Four, the Loan Agreement is, and shall continue to be, in full force and effect in accordance with its terms, without amendment thereto, and is, in all respects, ratified and confirmed. This Amendment Number Four is intended by the parties hereto to be the final expression of their agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made. The Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby, may only be further amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified in accordance with the provisions thereof.

6.6. <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Amendment Number Four are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Amendment Number Four.

6.7. <u>Waiver of Claims</u>. Borrower hereby releases and waives any and all claims, setoffs, crossclaims, counterclaims and causes of action against the Lender and its employees, officers, directors, agents, attorneys, successors and assigns, which Borrower has or may have as of the execution of this Amendment Number Four.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Four to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CGI HOLDING LLC,

as Borrower tut By Name: Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

By

Name: Title:

Signature Page to Amendment Number Four

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Four to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

By

CGI HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

Name: Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender By

Name: Herbert M. Allison, Jr. Title: Assistant Secretary for Financial Stability

Signature Page to Amendment Number Four

EXECUTION VERSION

SCHEDULE 1

What follows is the list of Subsidiaries (direct or indirect) of CGI Holding LLC that entered voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Code in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York on April 30, 2009.

1. Chrysler LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 38-2673623.

2. Peapod Mobility LLC, a New York limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 26-4086991.

3. Chrysler Realty Company LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 38-1852134.

4. Chrysler Aviation Inc., a Delaware corporation, with Tax ID Number 38-3475417.

5. Chrysler Dutch Holding LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 26-1498515.

6. Chrysler Dutch Investment LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 26-1498838.

7. Chrysler Dutch Operating Group LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 26-1498787.

8. Chrysler Institute of Engineering, a Michigan non-profit corporation, with Tax ID Number N/A.

9. Chrysler International Corporation, a Delaware corporation, with Tax ID Number 38-2631697.

10. Chrysler International Limited, L.L.C., a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number N/A.

11. Chrysler International Services, S.A., a Delaware corporation, with Tax ID Number 38-0420030.

12. Chrysler Motors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 38-3625541.

13. Chrysler Service Contracts Inc., a Delaware corporation, with Tax ID Number 38-3382368.

14. Chrysler Service Contracts Florida, Inc., a Florida corporation, with Tax ID Number 26-0347220

15. Chrysler Technologies Middle East Ltd., a Delaware corporation, with Tax ID Number 75-2487766.

16. Chrysler Transport Inc., a Delaware corporation, with Tax ID Number 38-2143117.

17. Chrysler Vans LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 31-1781705.

18. DCC 929, Inc., a Delaware corporation, with Tax ID Number 38-2899837.

19. Dealer Capital, Inc., a Delaware corporation, with Tax ID Number 38-3036138.

20. Global Electric Motorcars, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 31-1738535.

21. NEV Mobile Service, LLC, a California limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 33-1024272.

22. NEV Service, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 03-0501234.

23. TPF Asset, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 74-3167035.

24. TPF Note, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 74-3167038.

25. Utility Assets LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, with Tax ID Number 20-0874783.

* Alpha Holding LP is also subject to the Chrysler Bankruptcy but was not included on April 30, 2009.

AMENDMENT NUMBER FIVE to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT dated as of January 2, 2009 between CGI HOLDING LLC and THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

This AMENDMENT NUMBER FIVE (this "<u>Amendment Number Five</u>") to the Loan and Security Agreement referenced below is entered into as of March 26, 2010, by and between CGI HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, formerly known as Chrysler Holding LLC (the "Borrower"), and the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "<u>Lender</u>"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement (defined below).

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have entered into that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement");

WHEREAS, on April 30, 2009, Chrysler LLC and certain Subsidiaries of the Borrower entered voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Code in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York (the "<u>Chrysler Bankruptcy</u>");

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Lender have determined that it is expedient to make certain revisions to the financial reporting requirements under the Loan Documents and certain other terms and provisions of the Loan Agreement pursuant to this Amendment Number Five ("<u>Amendment Number Five</u>");

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

1. <u>AMENDMENTS</u>

1.1. The following definitions are hereby added to Section 1.01 of Appendix A to the Loan Agreement in the correct alphabetical order:

"<u>Combined Basis</u>" shall mean that the financial statements of the Reporting Entity will combine the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties' assets, liabilities, capital, revenue, and expenses with any intercompany activities eliminated.

"<u>Modified Cash Basis</u>" shall mean that the financial statements of the Reporting Entity will be prepared in accordance with the cash basis for accounting with the following exceptions: (i) treatment of investment proceeds will follow the Pure Cost Recovery Model and (ii) Expenses, and accruals, payables, receivables and prepaid assets (as such uncapitalized terms are defined under GAAP) will be recorded, under the GAAP rules for the accrual basis of accounting. For the avoidance of doubt, no tax provision will be recorded and the cash basis of accounting will be applied when recording all tax events.

"<u>Pure Cost Recovery Model</u>" shall mean that (i) the financial statements of the Reporting Entity will be prepared recording all investments in Subsidiaries that are not Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties (including the Bankrupt Loan Parties) at the original cost basis with no impairment recorded, (ii) investment balances will be reduced upon cash receipts until the balance is zero, and (iii) any subsequent receipts will be recognized as income.

"<u>Reporting Entity</u>" shall mean, for purposes of the preparation of the financial statements required to be delivered pursuant to Sections 7.01(a), (b), and (c), the combined operations of the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties.

"<u>SAS 62</u>" shall mean the rules, requirements and guidelines established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants Statement on Auditing Standards, No. 62, Special Reports.

"<u>Unclassified Basis</u>" shall mean that the assets and liabilities reflected in the financial statements of the Reporting Entity, regardless of maturity, will not delineate, or differentiate between, long-term and short-term obligations.

"<u>Unconsolidated Basis</u>" shall mean that the financial statements of the Reporting Entity will not be prepared under the rules, requirements and guidelines of GAAP, but, instead, will be prepared on a Combined Basis.

1.2. The definition of "Reserves" in Section 1.01 of Exhibit A to the Loan Agreement shall be amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

"<u>Reserves</u>" shall mean, with respect to Chrysler Financial or InterCo, reserves established by such Person in accordance with GAAP.

1.3. Sections 7.01(a), (b) and (c) of the Loan Agreement are hereby amended and restated in their entirety to read as follows:

(a) as soon as available and in any event within forty-five (45) days after the end of each month, commencing with respect to the month of August 2009, the balance sheets of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties as at the end of such month and the related unaudited statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties for such month and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such month, prepared on an Unconsolidated, Combined, Unclassified, Modified Cash Basis, utilizing a Pure Cost Recovery Model;

(b) as soon as available and in any event within sixty (60) days after the end of each of the first three quarterly fiscal periods of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the balance sheets of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties as at the end of such period and the related unaudited statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties for such period and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such period, prepared on an Unconsolidated, Combined, Unclassified, Modified Cash Basis, utilizing a Pure Cost Recovery Model;

(c) as soon as available and in any event within ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the balance sheets of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties as at the end of such fiscal year and the related statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties for such year, accompanied by an opinion thereon of independent certified public accountants of recognized national standing, which opinion shall state that said financial statements fairly present the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the other Borrower and the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the other Borrower and the other Borrower and the other Borrower and the other Borrower and the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the other Borrower and the other Borrower and the other Borrower and the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the other Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties at the end of, and for, such fiscal year, prepared utilizing the basis of presentation required by this Loan Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, the basis of presentation for the financial statements of the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties will be an Unconsolidated, Combined, Unclassified, Modified Cash Basis, utilizing a Pure Cost Recovery Model;

1.4. Section 7.01(g) of the Loan Agreement is hereby deleted.

1.5. Sections 7.01(i), (j) and (l) of the Loan Agreement are hereby amended and restated in their entirety to read as follows:

(i) (1) as soon as available, but in any event within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year of Chrysler Financial, a copy of the audited Consolidated balance sheet of Chrysler Financial and its Consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such year and the related audited Consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, member's interest, and cash flows for such year, and commencing with the fiscal period ending December 31, 2009, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, reported on by an independent certified public accountant of nationally recognized standing;

(2) as soon as available, but in any event not later than 45 days after the end of each of the first three quarterly periods of each fiscal year of Chrysler Financial, commencing with the fiscal quarter ending September 30, 2009, the unaudited Consolidated balance sheet of Chrysler Financial and its Consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such quarter and the related unaudited Consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, member's interest and cash flows for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such quarter and setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, certified by a Responsible Person of Chrysler Financial as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to the absence of normal year end audit adjustments and footnotes); and



(1) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Loan Agreement, (i) the audited financial statements required by this Section 7.01 shall be acceptable to the Lender and (ii) Chrysler Financial, and InterCo shall be required to use only commercially reasonable efforts in complying with GAAP with respect to the financial statements required by this Section 7.01, provided that the establishment of Reserves shall be made in full compliance with GAAP.

1.6. The last paragraph of Section 7.01 of the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:

The Borrower will furnish to the Lender, at the time it furnishes each set of financial statements pursuant to paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) above, a certificate of a Responsible Person of the Borrower in substantially the form of **Exhibit E.**

1.7. The parties hereto agree that as of the effective date of the Section 363 Sale Transaction, neither Chrysler de Venezuela LLC nor Chrysler Warranty SPV LLC was a Loan Party or a Guarantor.

1.8. Exhibit E to the Loan Agreement is hereby amended and restated to read in its entirety as set forth in **Exhibit E** attached to this Amendment Number Five.

2. <u>REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BORROWER</u>

The Borrower represents and warrants that, upon its execution and delivery of this Amendment Number Five:

2.1. The representations and warranties of the Borrower set forth in the Loan Agreement as amended by this Amendment Number Five, are true and correct in all material respects.

2.2. The Bankrupt Loan Parties sold, transferred, assigned, and otherwise conveyed substantially all of their assets to New CarCo Acquisition LLC (including the Equity Interests of Chrysler de Venezuela LLC and Chrysler Warranty SPV LLC) pursuant to the Section 363 Sale Transaction.

3. <u>FEES AND EXPENSES</u>

The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Lender for all fees and out of pocket expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the documentation of this Amendment Number Five (including all reasonable fees and out of pocket costs and expenses of the Lender's legal counsel incurred in connection with this Amendment Number Five), pursuant to Section 11.03(b) of the Loan Agreement.

4. <u>CONDITIONS PRECEDENT</u>

This Amendment Number Five shall become effective when the parties hereto shall each have received a copy of this Amendment Number Five duly executed by the other party.

5. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>

5.1. Construction. This Amendment Number Five is executed pursuant to the Loan Agreement, and shall (unless otherwise expressly indicated therein) be construed, administered or applied in accordance with the terms and provisions thereof. No provision of this Amendment Number Five shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of the Lender or the Borrower by reason of the Lender or the Borrower having or being deemed to have structured or drafted such provision of this Amendment Number Five. Whenever the Loan Agreement is referred to in the Loan Documents or any of the instruments, agreements or other documents or papers executed and delivered in connection therewith, it shall be deemed to mean the Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby, and this Amendment Number Five shall be retroactively effective to apply to all of the financial statements, certificates, and other information delivered pursuant to Section 7.01(a), (b), and (c) of the Loan Agreement with respect to the month of August 2009 and thereafter. The Lender acknowledges that all such financial statements, certificates, and other information delivered pursuant to Section 7.01(a), (b), and (c) of the Loan Agreement prior to the date of this Amendment Number Five will not be deemed unacceptable to the Lender by reason of failure to comply with the definitions therein, so long as they comply with the definitions contained in the certificates or contained in this Amendment Number Five.

The financial statements delivered pursuant to the Loan Agreement are intended solely for the information of, and use by, the Borrower, the Borrower's officers, and the Lender and is not intended to be, and should not be, used by any Person other than such specified parties (the "<u>Specified Parties</u>"). For avoidance of doubt, the production of the financial statements of the Reporting Entity as required by Section 7.01 will not include footnote disclosures and will be

prepared without regard to going concern considerations of the Reporting Entity. The basis of presentation used to compile the Reporting Entity's financial statements is intended to report cash receipts by the Reporting Entity from any Subsidiaries that are not Borrower-Controlled loan Parties (including the Bankrupt Loan Parties) and cash distributions made to the Lender by the Reporting Entity as well as expenses reported in manner consistent with the Operating Expenses of the Reporting Entity, on an accrual basis. Interpretations of this Loan Agreement impacting the Reporting Entity's financial statements will be interpreted in accordance with the foregoing intentions and understanding.

This Amendment Number Five is limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed to be a consent to a waiver, amendment or modification of any other term or condition of the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or any of the documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith except as expressly provided herein, and this Amendment Number Five shall not be considered a novation.

This Amendment Number Five shall not prejudice any right or rights that the Lender may have now or in the future under or in connection with the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith.

Notwithstanding anything in the Loan Documents to the contrary, if the provisions of this Amendment Number Five conflict with those of any of the Loan Documents, the provisions hereof shall control.

5.2. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment Number Five may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that this Amendment Number Five may be transmitted between them by e-mail or facsimile. The parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures (such as ".pdf" files) shall constitute original signatures, and are binding on all parties. The original documents shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

5.3. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Amendment Number Five shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with the applicable terms and provisions of Section 11.10 of the Loan Agreement.

5.4. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Amendment Number Five shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to their respective successors and permitted assigns.

5.5. <u>Entire Agreement; Modification</u>. Except as expressly provided in this Amendment Number Five, the Loan Agreement is, and shall continue to be, in full force and effect in accordance with its terms, without amendment thereto, and is, in all respects, ratified and confirmed. This Amendment Number Five is intended by the parties hereto to be the final expression of their agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made. The Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby, may only be further amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified in accordance with the provisions thereof.

5.6. <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Amendment Number Five are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Amendment Number Five.

5.7. <u>Waiver of Claims</u>. Borrower hereby releases and waives any and all claims, setoffs, crossclaims, counterclaims and causes of action against the Lender and its employees, officers, directors, agents, attorneys, successors and assigns, which Borrower has or may have as of the execution of this Amendment Number Five.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Five to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CGI HOLDING LLC, as Borrower By 10masky

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

By

Name: Title:

Signature Page to Amendment Number Five

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Five to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CGI HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

By

Name: Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

By

Name: Herbert M. Allison/Jr. Title: Assistant Secretary for Financial Stability

Signature Page to Amendment Number Five











EXHIBIT E

CERTIFICATE

, 20____

I, _____, the ______ of CGI Holding LLC (formerly known as Chrysler Holding LLC), the borrower (the "Borrower") under that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated January 2, 2009 by and between CGI Holding LLC and the United States Department of the Treasury (the "Lender") (as amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement") hereby certify that the financial statements provided with this Certficate have been prepared on an Unconsolidated, Combined, Unclassified, Modified Cash Basis, utilizing a Pure Cost Recovery Model (as each of the preceding capitalized terms is defined below) in accordance with the requirements and guidelines establish by The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("AICPA") Statement on Auditing Standards ("SAS"), No. 62, Special Reports.

Capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement. The following terms will have the definitions ascribed to them below:

<u>"Unconsolidated Basis</u>" shall mean that the financial statements of the Reporting Entity will not be prepared under the rules, requirements and guidelines of GAAP, but, instead, will be prepared on a Combined Basis.

"<u>Combined Basis</u>" shall mean that the financial statements of the Reporting Entity will combine the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties' assets, liabilities, capital, revenue, and expenses with any intercompany activities eliminated.

"<u>Unclassified Basis</u>" shall mean that the assets and liabilities reflected in the financial statements of the Reporting Entity, regardless of maturity, will not delineate, or differentiate between, long-term and short-term obligations.

"<u>Reporting Entity</u>" shall mean, for purposes of the preparation of the financial statements required to be delivered pursuant to Sections 7.01(a), (b), and (c) of the Loan Agreement, the combined operations of the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties.

"<u>Modified Cash Basis</u>" shall mean that the financial statements of the Reporting Entity will be prepared in accordance with the cash basis for accounting with the following exceptions: (i) treatment of investment proceeds will follow the Pure Cost Recovery Model and (ii) Expenses, and accruals, payables, receivables and prepaid assets (as such uncapitalized terms are defined under GAAP) will be recorded under the GAAP rules for the accrual basis of accounting. For the avoidance of doubt, no tax provision will be recorded and the cash basis of accounting will be applied when recording all tax events. "<u>Pure Cost Recovery Model</u>" shall mean that (i) the financial statements of the Reporting Entity will be prepared recording all investments in Subsidiaries that are not Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties (including the Bankrupt Loan Parties) at the original cost basis with no impairment recorded, (ii) investment balances will be reduced upon cash receipts until the balance is zero, and (iii) any subsequent receipts will be recognized as income.

CGI Holding LLC

By:	
Name:	
Title:	

AMENDMENT NUMBER SIX to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT dated as of January 2, 2009 between CGI HOLDING LLC and THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

This AMENDMENT NUMBER SIX (this "<u>Amendment Number Six</u>") to the Loan and Security Agreement referenced below is entered into as of April 26, 2010, by and between CGI HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, formerly known as Chrysler Holding LLC (the "Borrower"), and the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "<u>Lender</u>"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement (defined below).

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have entered into that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement");

WHEREAS, on April 30, 2009, Chrysler LLC and certain Subsidiaries of the Borrower entered voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Code in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York (the "<u>Chrysler Bankruptcy</u>");

WHEREAS, pursuant to the plan of reorganization for the Chrysler Bankruptcy (the "<u>Plan of Reorganization</u>"), the Bankrupt Loan Parties will be dissolved; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Lender desire to more particularly reflect certain waivers and amendments to the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents to permit the dissolution of the Bankrupt Loan Parties without causing a Forbearance Default and to eliminate references to the Bankrupt Loan Parties in the Loan Documents, all as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

1. <u>WAIVER</u>

1.1. Lender hereby agrees that the Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties may, at any time, facilitate and assist in the dissolution of any or all of the Bankrupt Loan Parties, which dissolution shall occur on or after the Effective Date (as defined in the Plan of Reorganization), and Lender waives any Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default, Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Event of Default, or Forbearance Default that might result from such dissolution, including without limitation, under Sections 9.01(d), (e), or (k) of the Loan Agreement, or otherwise as the result of the breach of Sections 7.09, 8.01(i) or 8.13 of the Loan Agreement or any other provision of the Loan Documents that would require the preservation of the existence of any of the Bankrupt Loan Parties.

2. <u>AMENDMENT</u>

2.1. From and after the dissolution of any Bankrupt Loan Party on or after the Effective Date, the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall be deemed to be amended to delete all references, direct or indirect, in, and the application of any of the provisions of, the Loan Documents to such dissolved Bankrupt Loan Party, effective as of the date of the Chrysler Bankruptcy.

3. <u>REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BORROWER</u>

The Borrower represents and warrants that, upon its execution and delivery of this Amendment Number Six:

3.1. The representations and warranties of the Borrower set forth in the Loan Agreement as amended by this Amendment Number Six, are true and correct in all material respects.

3.2. No Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Default or Borrower-Controlled Loan Party Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

4. <u>FEES AND EXPENSES</u>

The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Lender for all fees and out of pocket expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the documentation of this Amendment Number Six (including all reasonable fees and out of pocket costs and expenses of the Lender's legal counsel incurred in connection with this Amendment Number Six), pursuant to Section 11.03(b) of the Loan Agreement.

5. <u>CONDITIONS PRECEDENT</u>

This Amendment Number Six shall become effective when the parties hereto shall each have received a copy of this Amendment Number Six duly executed by the other party.

6. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>

6.1. <u>Construction</u>. This Amendment Number Six is executed pursuant to the Loan Agreement, and shall (unless otherwise expressly indicated therein) be construed, administered or applied in accordance with the terms and provisions thereof. No provision of this Amendment Number Six shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of the Lender or the Borrower by reason of the Lender or the Borrower having or being deemed to have structured or drafted such provision of this Amendment Number Six.

This Amendment Number Six is limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed to be a consent to a waiver, amendment or modification of any other term or condition of the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or any of the documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith except as expressly provided herein, and this Amendment Number Six shall not be considered a novation.

This Amendment Number Six shall not prejudice any right or rights that the Lender may have now or in the future under or in connection with the Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any documents referred to therein or executed in connection therewith.

Notwithstanding anything in the Loan Documents to the contrary, if the provisions of this Amendment Number Six conflict with those of any of the Loan Documents, the provisions hereof shall control.

6.2. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment Number Six may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that this Amendment Number Six may be transmitted between them by e-mail or facsimile. The parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures (such as ".pdf" files) shall constitute original signatures, and are binding on all parties. The original documents shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

6.3. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Amendment Number Six shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with the applicable terms and provisions of Section 11.10 of the Loan Agreement.

6.4. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Amendment Number Six shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to their respective successors and permitted assigns.

6.5. <u>Entire Agreement; Modification</u>. Except as expressly provided in this Amendment Number Six, the Loan Agreement is, and shall continue to be, in full force and effect in accordance with its terms, without amendment thereto, and is, in all respects, ratified and confirmed. This Amendment Number Six is intended by the parties hereto to be the final expression of their agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made. The Loan Agreement, as amended and modified hereby, may only be further amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified in accordance with the provisions thereof.

6.6. <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Amendment Number Six are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Amendment Number Six.

6.7. <u>Waiver of Claims</u>. Borrower hereby releases and waives any and all claims, setoffs, crossclaims, counterclaims and causes of action against the Lender and its employees, officers, directors, agents, attorneys, successors and assigns, which Borrower has or may have as of the execution of this Amendment Number Six.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Six to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CGI HOLDING LLC, as Borrower, masky By am/e:/ Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

By

Name: Title:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment Number Six to the Loan Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CGI HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

By

By

Name: Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

VI M AMMA

Name: Herbert M. Allison, Jr. Title: Assistant Secretary for Financial Stability

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO SIXTH AMENDMENT TO LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT]

CGI HOLDING LLC c/o Cerberus Capital Management L.P. 299 Park Avenue New York, New York 10171

April 14, 2010

The United States Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20220

Ladies and Gentlemen:

This non-binding letter of intent (the "Letter of Intent") sets forth our mutual intentions with respect to certain proposals to terminate the Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 by and between CGI Holding LLC (formerly known as Chrysler Holding LLC) and The United States Department of the Treasury ("<u>UST</u>") (as amended, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement") in connection with the completion of the bankruptcy case of Old Carco LLC (formerly known as Chrysler LLC). Capitalized terms used but not defined in this letter have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement.

1. The Borrower and the Lender contemplate that the proposed transactions would involve the following terms and conditions:

(a) The Borrower will pay to the Lender the sum of \$1,900,000,000 (the "<u>Payment</u>") for application to the Obligations concurrent with or after the effective date of the Second Amended Joint Plan of Liquidation of Debtors and Debtors in Possession (the "<u>Plan</u>") dated January 22, 2010, as amended, in the Chapter 11 case captioned <u>In re Old Carco LLC (f/k/a Chrysler LLC)</u>, et. al., <u>Case No. 09-50002 (AJG)</u>.

(b) The Borrower and the Lender will enter into the Termination Agreement substantially in the form attached to this letter as Exhibit A (the "<u>Termination Agreement</u>") pursuant to which, inter alia, the Borrower will make the Payment to the Lender and in consideration thereof, the Loan Agreement will be cancelled and terminated and all obligations of the Lender and the Loan Parties will terminate and be satisfied in full.

2. Neither the existence of this Letter of Intent, nor any of its contents, will be disclosed by Borrower from the date hereof until the date in which the Termination Agreement becomes effective (the "<u>Confidentiality Period</u>"), except (i) as may be required by Applicable Law, (ii)

(iii) to the indirect investors in the Borrower (the "Investors")

and (iii) to the Borrower's directors, officers, employees, advisors and agents (together with the Lenders Parties and the Investors, the "<u>Confidential Parties</u>"). The Borrower shall notify each of the Confidential Parties of the

confidential nature of this Letter of Intent and its contents and of the Borrower's obligations under this paragraph 2.

Each party agrees that it will notify and consult with the other party prior to the making of any public announcement or other disclosure of this letter or its contents. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the provisions of this paragraph 2 shall be legally binding obligations of the parties hereto.

3. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, other than the provisions of paragraph 2 and this paragraph 3, this Letter of Intent is a non-binding summary of general terms upon which the parties intend to consummate a transaction, and unless and until the parties execute the Termination Agreement or any other binding agreement, the parties will not have entered into any enforceable obligations hereunder. It is expressly understood and agreed that the other paragraphs in this Letter of Intent are not considered to create any liability and no binding obligation is intended to be created between or among any of the parties to this Letter of Intent. This Letter of Intent shall be governed by the laws of the State of New York without giving effect to the conflict of law provisions thereof.

4. This Letter of Intent shall expire fifty (50) days from the date hereof (the "Expiration Date"), provided however that the Lender may, at its sole discretion, agree to extend the expiration of this Letter of Intent upon written notice to the Borrower sent prior to the Expiration Date.

5. This Letter of Intent may be signed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

Very truly yours,

CGI HOLDING LLC Name: Lenard B. Tessler Title: Secretary

Accepted and Agreed:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

By:_

Name: Herbert M. Allison, Jr. Title: Assistant Secretary for Financial Stability

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO LETTER OF INTENT]

Very truly yours,

CGI HOLDING LLC

By_____ Name: Title:

Accepted and Agreed:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

USMM. UU By:___

Name: Herbert M. Allison, Jr. Title: Assistant Secretary for Financial Stability

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO LETTER OF INTENT]

TERMINATION AGREEMENT

This TERMINATION AGREEMENT, dated as of May 14, 2010 (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), by and between CGI HOLDING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, formerly known as Chrysler Holding LLC (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), and the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY (the "<u>Lender</u>"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement (as defined below).

A. **RECITALS:**

WHEREAS, the parties hereto have entered into that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of January 2, 2009 (as amended, supplemented or modified through the date hereof, the "Loan Agreement") and the Obligations of the Borrower to the Lender in respect of the Loan Agreement, the Notes and the other Loan Documents are guaranteed by certain Loan Parties and are secured by Collateral referred to in the Loan Documents;

WHEREAS, as of the date hereof, the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Obligations owed by the Borrower to the Lender under the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents is \$3,785,484,714 (consisting of (a) \$3,500,000,000 in respect of the outstanding principal amount of the initial Advance, (b) \$266,800,000 in respect of the outstanding principal amount of the initial Additional Note, and (c) \$18,684,714 in respect of the outstanding principal amount of the Additional Note relating to the Warranty Advance) (the "Outstanding Principal Amount");

WHEREAS, the United States Bankruptcy Court has confirmed the Second Amended Joint Plan of Liquidation of Debtors and Debtors in Possession (the "<u>Plan</u>") dated January 22, 2010, as amended, in the Chapter 11 case captioned <u>In re Old Carco LLC (f/k/a</u> <u>Chrysler LLC), et. al., Case No. 09-50002 (AJG)</u>, and the effective date of the Plan was April 30, 2010, pursuant to which the claims of the Lender against the Bankrupt Loan Parties under the Loan Agreement and the Loan Documents have been released or terminated; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Lender has agreed (a) to accept a payment in the amount of \$1,900,000,000 (the "<u>Settlement Amount</u>") in full and final satisfaction of all the Obligations that are due and owing (whether contingent or otherwise) under the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, whether now existing or hereafter arising, including without limitation, the Outstanding Principal Amount and all accrued and unpaid interest, fees, expenses, premiums and other liabilities and obligations of the Loan Parties under the Loan Documents, and (b) that upon the receipt of the Settlement Amount, the Loan Agreement and other Loan Documents shall be automatically terminated and cancelled and the Lender shall release its security interest in all of the Collateral and all of its rights and interests in and to any and all FinCo Distributions and Proceeds:

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual representations, warranties and covenants and undertakings herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

DOC ID-11131837.5

CGI HOLDING/CHRYSLER FINANCIAL CONFIDENTIAL COMMERCIAL INFORMATION

B. AGREEMENTS:

1. Termination. The parties agree that, on the Termination Effective Date (as defined below), subject to the satisfaction of each of the conditions set forth in Section C below, (i) all of the Obligations of the Loan Parties, whether now existing or hereafter arising under the Loan Documents, including without limitation, the Outstanding Principal Amount and all accrued and unpaid interest, fees, expenses, premiums and other liabilities and obligations of the Loan Parties under the Loan Documents shall be fully and finally satisfied and discharged in full, (ii) the Loan Agreement, any Notes issued thereunder and the other Loan Documents shall automatically be cancelled and terminated and of no further force and effect and all obligations, liabilities or rights of the Lender and each Loan Party under the Loan Documents that have not already been released or terminated pursuant to the Plan shall terminate (including, without limitation, any entitlement of the Lender to any further payments in respect of the FinCo Distributions and Proceeds), and (iii) the Collateral shall automatically be released from the Liens created by the Loan Documents, in each case, without delivery of any instrument or performance of any act by any party, and all rights to the Collateral shall revert to the Loan Parties (collectively, the "Termination"). At the request and sole cost and expense of the Borrower following such Termination, the Lender shall promptly deliver to the Borrower any possessory Collateral held by it, and promptly execute and deliver to the Borrower and any applicable Loan Party such additional instruments and other documents and take such other action, as the Borrower shall reasonably request to effect or evidence such termination of the effectiveness of the Loan Documents and the Liens on the Collateral that secure the Obligations.

2. <u>Retention of Records</u>. The Borrower agrees that, until the date that is five years after the date of this Agreement, it will continue to maintain its books, papers, records and other data, including electronic and physical documents, in respect of the creation, implementation and operation of the Loan Agreement as well as all electronic or physical documents created pursuant to the Loan Documents and will continue to permit (a) the Lender and its representatives, (b) the Special Inspector General of the Troubled Asset Relief Program, (c) the Comptroller General of the United States and (d) any other entity that has statutory authority in respect of any investigations, inquiries, oversight requests and the like directed to the Lender relating to the creation, implementation or operation of the Loan Documents, to have access to personnel and to have access and/or examine and make copies or abstracts of any such books, papers, records and other data upon reasonable notice.

C. **CONDITIONS TO THE TERMINATION EFFECTIVE DATE:** The effectiveness of this Agreement and the agreements set forth in Section B above, including, without limitation, the Termination, shall occur on the date on which each of the following conditions have been satisfied or waived (the date on which all of the conditions in this Section C shall first be so satisfied or waived, shall be referred to herein as the "<u>Termination Effective Date</u>"):

1. Effective Date of Plan. The effective date of the Plan shall have occurred.

2. <u>Termination Payment</u>. The Lender shall have received from the Borrower, by wire transfer in accordance with the wire instructions set forth on <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto, the payment

DOC ID-11131837.5

of \$1,900,000,000 (the "<u>Payment</u>"). Such amount shall be paid in U.S. dollars and in immediately available funds, without setoff or counterclaim.

D. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BORROWER:

The Borrower represents and warrants to the Lender that: (a) it has the right, power and authority to enter into, execute and deliver this Agreement; (b) it has taken all actions necessary to execute and deliver, and to perform its obligations under, this Agreement; (c) this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by it, and constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Borrower, enforceable in accordance with its terms; (d) it has obtained all necessary corporate, member and other third party consents necessary and required to give effect to this Agreement and the payment of the Settlement Amount; (e) neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Borrower or the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein in compliance with the terms hereof will conflict with or result in a breach of any Requirement of Law or any other Applicable Law, rule or regulation, or any order, writ, injunction or decree of any Governmental Authority; (f) the Borrower has not received any Finco Distributions or Proceeds on or prior to the date hereof; (g) the balance sheets of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties as at December 31, 2009, and the related statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties for such fiscal year, copies of which have heretofore been furnished to the Lender, fairly present the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and the other Borrower-Controlled Loan Parties at the end of, and for, such fiscal year, prepared on an Unconsolidated, Combined, Unclassified, Modified Cash Basis, utilizing a Pure Cost Recovery Model in accordance with the requirements and guidelines establish by The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants Statement on Auditing Standards, No. 62, Special Reports; (h) the audited Consolidated balance sheet of Chrysler Financial and its Consolidated Subsidiaries as at December 31, 2009, and the related audited Consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, member's interest, and cash flows for such fiscal year, copies of which have heretofore been furnished to the Lender, fairly present the Consolidated financial condition of the Chrysler Financial and its Consolidated Subsidiaries as at such date, and the Consolidated results of their operations and comprehensive income, member's interest, and cash flows for the fiscal year ended on such date; and (i) the Borrower and the Borrower Controlled Loan Parties do not have any material Guarantees, contingent liabilities and liabilities for taxes, or any long-term leases or unusual forward or long-term commitments, including, without limitation, any interest rate or foreign currency swap or exchange transaction or other obligation in respect of derivatives, that are not reflected in the most recent financial statements referred to clause (g). The Borrower's representations and warranties in this Section D shall survive the Termination for a period that extends to the applicable statute of limitations, and nothing in Section B or elsewhere in this Agreement shall be construed to limit the Lender's rights and remedies in respect of a breach of such representations and warranties.

E. MISCELLANEOUS:

1. <u>Lender Expenses</u>. The Borrower shall pay, at the request of the Lender, all of the reasonable and documented fees, costs and expenses incurred by the Lender (including, without limitation, the reasonable and documented fees, costs and expenses of counsel to the Lender), in connection with the preparation, negotiation, execution, delivery and performance of

DOC ID-11131837.5

3

this Agreement, the release documents executed in furtherance hereof, including the release of any security granted to the Lender.

2. <u>Effectiveness</u>. This Agreement shall become effective and binding upon the parties hereto upon delivery to such party of a fully executed copy of this Agreement, whether transmitted by e-mail or facsimile.

3. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed simultaneously in any number of counterparts. Each counterpart shall be deemed to be an original, and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that this Agreement may be transmitted between them by e-mail or facsimile. The parties intend that faxed signatures and electronically imaged signatures (such as ".pdf" files) shall constitute original signatures, and are binding on all parties. The original document shall be promptly delivered, if requested.

4. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to any rule of conflicts of law (other than Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law) that would result in the application of the substantive law of any jurisdiction other than the State of New York.

5. Submission to Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial.

(a) EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY:

(i) SUBMITS FOR ITSELF AND ITS PROPERTY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS LOAN AGREEMENT, THE NOTE AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, OR FOR RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF ANY JUDGMENT IN RESPECT THEREOF, TO THE EXCLUSIVE GENERAL JURISDICTION OF ANY COURT OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK SITTING IN NEW YORK COUNTY, OR IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK;

(ii) CONSENTS THAT ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE BROUGHT IN SUCH COURTS AND, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, WAIVES ANY OBJECTION THAT IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE VENUE OF ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY SUCH COURT OR THAT SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING WAS BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT COURT AND AGREES NOT TO PLEAD OR CLAIM THE SAME;

(iii) AGREES THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE EFFECTED BY MAILING A COPY THEREOF BY REGISTERED OR CERTIFIED MAIL (OR ANY SUBSTANTIALLY SIMILAR FORM OF MAIL), POSTAGE PREPAID, TO ITS ADDRESS OF WHICH THE PARTIES SHALL HAVE BEEN NOTIFIED; AND

(iv) AGREES THAT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT THE RIGHT TO EFFECT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY LAW OR SHALL LIMIT THE RIGHT TO SUE IN ANY OTHER JURISDICTION.

DOC ID-11131837.5

(b) EACH PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS LOAN AGREEMENT, ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY.

6. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to their respective successors and permitted assigns.

7. <u>Entire Agreement; Modification</u>. This Agreement is intended by the parties hereto to embody the entire agreement and understanding of the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and the Loan Documents and supersede any and all prior agreements, arrangements and understandings relating to the matters provided for herein and in the Loan Documents, and is the complete and exclusive statement of the terms thereof, notwithstanding any representations, statements or agreements to the contrary heretofore made. No alteration, waiver, amendments, or change or supplement or other modification to this Agreement shall be binding or effective unless the same is set forth in writing and signed by a duly authorized representative of the Lender and the Borrower.

8. <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Agreement held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability without affecting the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions thereof; and the invalidity of a particular provision in a particular jurisdiction shall not invalidate such provision in any other jurisdiction.

9. <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

10. <u>Reinstatement</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, if the Payment, or any part thereof, is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Lender upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the Borrower, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or a trustee or similar officer for the Borrower or any substantial part of its Property, the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, all rights thereunder and the Liens created thereby shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, until such rescinded, restored or returned payment has been made.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

DOC ID-11131837.5

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CGI HOLDIN	G LLC,		
as Borrower			~
	A	$\sum (\mathbf{A})$	X
By	\rightarrow		
Name: [Enard B.	Tessler	/
Title: 3	eretary	- 5701	
		(-
THE UNITED	STATES D	EPARTMEN	T
OF THE TREA			

By

Name: Title:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the date written above.

CGI HOLDING LLC, as Borrower

as Dunow

By

Name: Title:

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, as Lender

By

dubut M Miller Name: Herbert M. Allison, Jr.

Title: Assistant Secretary for Financial Stability

DOC ID-11131837.4

<u>Exhibit A</u>

Lender Wire Instructions

The Borrower shall pay the Settlement Amount to the Lender on a Business Day, and notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary contained in the Loan Agreement, in accordance with the following wire Instructions:

